

ISSN: 1305-9319 | e-ISSN: 1305-9327 | Number: 3 | Volume: 17 | Year: 2021

# MEDICAL JOURNAL OF BAKIRKÖY



www.bakirkoytip.org

#### ISSN: 1305-9319 | e-ISSN: 1305-9327 | Number: 3 | Volume: 17 | Year: 2021

# MEDICAL JOURNAL OF BAKIRKÖY

Medical Journal of Bakirköy of is an official scientific Journal of University of Health Sciense Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (BMJ)

It is published quarterly as 4 issues every year (March, June, September, December).

Medical Journal of Bakirköy is an open Access, free and peer-reviewed journal and indexed in ESCI,

EMBASE, Scopus, EBSCO and ULAKBİM TR Dizin.

Instructions for Authors and publication policy is available on our website.

www.bakirkoytip.org

©All rights are reserved. Rights to the use and reproduction, including in the electronic media, of all communications, papers, photographs and illustrations appearing in this journal belong to BMJ. Reproduction without prior written permission of part or all of any material is forbidden. The journal complies with the Professional Principles of the Press.

#### Owner

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital

#### **Editor-in Chief**

#### Prof. MD. Esra Şevketoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey 0000-0002-8330-2877 caglaes@yahoo.com

#### **Editorial Assistants**

Assoc. Prof. Ahmet Cem Dural University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey 0000-0003-3479-725X cemdural@hotmail.com

#### centoural@notinali.com

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Esra Deniz Papatya Çakır

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Endocrinology, İstanbul, Turkey 0000-0003-4664-7435 edpapatya@yahoo.com.tr

#### Assoc. Prof. Sema Çiftçi Doğanşen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Endocrinology, İstanbul, Turkey 0000-0002-0383-6562 sdogansen@gmail.com

Language Editors

**ENAGO** 

**Statistics Editors** 

**Emire Bor** 

#### Administrative Office

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Tevfik Sağlam Cad. No: 11 Zuhuratbaba İstanbul - Turkey Tel: +90 212 414 71 59 / 90 212 241 68 20 mail: info@bakirkoytip.org

**G** galenos

Galenos Publishing House Owner and Publisher Derya Mor Erkan Mor Publication Coordinator Burak Sever Web Coordinators Fuat Hocalar Turgay Akpinar Graphics Department Ayda Alaca Çiğdem Birinci Gülşah Özgül Finance Coordinator Sevinç Çakmak

Project Coordinators Aysel Balta Duygu Yildırm Gamze Aksoy Gülay Akın Hatice Sever Melike Eren Meltem Acar Özlem Çelik Çekil Pınar Akpınar Rabia Palazoğlu

Research&Development Nihan Karamanlı Melisa Yiğitoğlu

Digital Marketing Specialist Seher Altundemir

#### Publisher Contact

Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 (212) 621 99 25 Fax: +90 (212) 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr Publisher Certificate Number: 14521

Printing Date: September 2021 ISSN: 1305–9319 E-ISSN: 1305–9327 International scientific journal published quarterly.



#### • Prof. MD. Gökhan Tolga Adaş

University of Health Sciences Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Division of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Halil Alış

İstanbul Aydın University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gastrointestinal Surgery Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Fatih Altunren

Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Yüksel Altuntaş

Şişli Hamidiye Pediatric Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Endocrinology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Süheyla Apaydın

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Nephrology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Oktar Asoğlu

Academia of Clinical Science of Boğaziçi, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Ali Atan

Gazi University, Faculty of Medicine Department of Urology, Ankara, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ali Fuat Atmaca

Memorial Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Ankara, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ali Orhan Bilge

Koç University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Murat Bozlu

Mersin University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Mersin, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Erdal Birol Bostancı

T.C. The Ministry of Health Ankara Hospital Division of Gastroenterology Surgery, Ankara, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Güralp Onur Ceyhan

Mehmet Ali Aydınlar Acıbadem University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Hepato –Pancreato-Biliary Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Erdoğan Çetinkaya

İstanbul Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Chest Diseases, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. I. Öner Doğan

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Yeşim Erbil

Private Office, Endocrine Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Mert Murat Erkan

Koç University Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Bülent Erol

Florence Nightingale Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Adem Fazlıoğlu

Istinye University Medical Park Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Numan Görgülü

Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Nephrology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Cenk Gürbüz

University of Beykoz, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Abdul Cem İbiş

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine, Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery and Liver Transplantation Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Yusuf Özlem İlbey

İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Izmir, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Abdurrahim İmamoğlu

Dışkapı Yıldırım Beyazit Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Ercan İnci

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Kadriye Kart Yaşar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Disease, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Abdulbaki Kumbasar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Genel Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Cemal Kural

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Eyüp Veli Küçük

Ümraniye Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ahmet Yaser Müslümoğlu

Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Fatma Oğuz Sarvan

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine Department of Medical Biology, Division of Medical Biology and Genetics, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Mehmet Soy

Altınbaş University Medical Park, Department of Rheumatology, Istanbul, Turkey



#### • Prof. MD. Ali İhsan Taşçı

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Fatih Tunca

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Endocrine Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ahmet Rahmi Onur

Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Elazig, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. İsa Özbey

Atatürk University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Erzurum, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ali Özdemir

İstanbul Fatih Sultan Training and Research Hospital, Division of General Internal Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Enver Özdemir

Eyüp Taksim Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. İlgin Özden

İstanbul University, Faculty of Medicine, Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery and Liver Transplantation Unit, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Zeynel Abidin Öztürk

Şahinbey Research Hospital, Clinic of Geriatrics, Gaziantep, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. İlker Seçkiner

Gaziantep University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Gaziantep, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Atilla Semerciöz

Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Prof. MD. Altan Sencer

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurosurgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Aliye Soylu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Gastroenterology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Esra Şevketoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Intensive Care, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Volkan Tuğcu

Memorial Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. Saygın Türkyılmaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Cardiac Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Ayhan Verit

Fatih Sultan Mehmet Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Vildan Ayşe Yayla

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Asıf Yıldırım

Medeniyet University Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Prof. MD. Mehmet Yılmaz

Sani Konukoğlu Application and Research Hospital, Clinic of Hematology, Gaziantep, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. Zafer Çukurova

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anestesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. Asuman Gedikbaşı

İstanbul University, İstanbul Medical Faculty, Department of Genetics and Biochemistry, İstanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Cevher Akarsu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of eneral Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. İbrahim Faruk Aktürk

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mehmet Bedir Akyol

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Cardiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Serdar Altınay

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Yavuz Altunkaynak

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Özlem Altuntaş Aydın

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Disease, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Feyzi Arda Atar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey



#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Esra Ataoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Internal Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Gökhan Atış

Medeniyet University Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Serdar Hakan Başaran

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Cemal Bes

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mualla Biçer Gençbay

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mustafa Gökhan Bilgili

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mehmet Abdussamet Bozkurt

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General and Gastrointestinal Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Murat Çabalar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Sibel Çağlar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. İlkay Çakır

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Department General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Selda Çelik

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Necati Çitak

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Thorax Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Zeynep Çizmeci

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Microbiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Zafer Çukurova

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Halil Doğan

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Emergency Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Sema Çiftçi Doğanşen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Exp. Dr. Yavuz Onur Danacıoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Nihat Demirhan Demirkıran

Kütahya Health Sciences, Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Kütahya, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Göksel Dikmen

Acıbadem University, Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Ahmet Cem Dural

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Altuğ Duramaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Keziban Doğan

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetric and Gynecology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Turgut Dönmez

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Mustafa Suphi Elbistanlı

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Istanbul, Turkey



#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Murat Ekin

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetric and Gynecology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Oğuzhan Ekizoğlu

The University Of Geneva Centre Universitaire Romand De Médecine Légale, Lousanne-Geneve, Switzerland

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Gökmen Umut Erdem

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Ersin Erçin

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Hülya Ertaşoğlu Toydemir

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Habip Gedik

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Disease, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Asuman Gedikbaşı

İstanbul University Institute of Child Health, Department of Pediatric Basic Science, Medical Genetics, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Murat Gönenç

Acıbadem Mehmet Ali Aydınlar University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of General Surgery, Gastrointestinal Surgery Unit, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Günay Gül

Bakırköy Prof. MD. Mazhar Osman Mental Health and Neurological Diseases Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Hakan Güraslan

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetric and Gynecology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Zafer Gökhan Gürbüz

Adana City Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Adana, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Nevin Hatipoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Infection Disease, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Sadık Sami Hatipoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatrics, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Fehmi Hindilerden

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Elif Hocaoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mehmet Hurşitoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Rahim Horuz

Medipol University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Nilgün Işıksaçan

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Biochemistry, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Serkan İpek

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Batuhan Kara

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mehmet Karabulut

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Didem Karaçetin

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiation Oncology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Ali Aycan Kavala

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Hearth Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Cihan Kaya

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetric and Gynecology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Kamil Hakan Kaya

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Istanbul, Turkey



#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Çiğdem Kekik

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine Department of Medical Biology, Division of Medical Biology and Genetics, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Sinan Levent Kireçci

Şişli Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Osman Köneş

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Hayat Kumbasar Karaosmanoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Disease, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Alev Kural

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Biochemistry, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Burçe Can Kuru

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Dermatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Meral Mert

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Department General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Tayfun Oktar

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Alper Ötünçtemur

Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Ramadan Özmanevra

Girne Universty, Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Kyrenia, TRNC

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Metin Öztürk

Haydarpaşa Numune Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Figen Palabıyık

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Radiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Berkan Reşörlü

Memorial Ankara Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Ankara, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Damlanur Sakız

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Özgül Salihoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neonatology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. İbrahim Sayın

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Gökmen Sevindik

Mega Bağcılar Medipol University Hospital, Clinic of Oncology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Hatem Hakan Selçuk

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Mesrur Selçuk Sılay

Memorial Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Nuri Alper Şahbaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Selçuk Şahin

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Aysu Şen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Ebru Şen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Assoc. Prof. MD. Timuçin Taner

Mayo Clinic, Surgical Director, Liver Transplantation, and Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery Minnesota, USA

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Tzevat Tevfik

İstanbul University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Deniz Tural

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Fatma Nihan Turhan Çağlar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, Istanbul, Turkey



#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Sebahat Tülpar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Nephrology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Saygın Türkyılmaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Hearth Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Meltem Vural

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Levent Yaşar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Obstetric and Gynecology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Fatih Yanaral

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Zahide Mine Yazıcı

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Emre Yıldırım

Şahinbey Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Gastroenterology, Gaziantep, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mürvet Yılmaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Fadime Ulviye Yiğit

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophtalmology, Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Emrah Yürük

Bağcılar Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Urology Istanbul, Turkey

#### • Assoc. Prof. MD. Mehmet Yürüyen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey



# Contents

### Research

 167 Evaluation of Protective Effects of Folinic Acid and Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone Agonist and Antagonist Against Methotrexate Toxicity in Rats Folinik Asit, GnRH Agonist veya Antagonist Tedavilerinin Sıçanlarda Metotreksat Toksisitesi Üzerine Koruyucu Etkilerinin Değerlendirilmesi Tolga Atakul, Gökalp Öner, Özgür Deniz Turan, Serkan Yaşar Çelik, Mustafa Yılmaz, Hasan Yüksel, Buket Demirci
 173 Effect of Comorbidities and Choice of Fixation on the Onset of Bone Healing Time on Surgically Treated Intertrochanteric Femoral Fractures Cerrahi Olarak Tedavi Edilen İntertrokanterik Femur Kırıklarında Eşlik Eden Durumların ve Fiksasyon Seçiminin Kemik İyileşme Süresinin Başlangıcına Etkisi

Alkan Bayrak, Altuğ Duramaz

179 Comparing Surgical Results of Lower Eyelid Retractor Advancement and Retractor Advancement with Lateral Tarsal Strip for Involutional Entropion İnvolusyonel Entropionların Cerrahi Tedavisinde Lateral Kantal Askılama ile Kombine Edilen Alt Kapak Retraktör İlerletilmesi Yapılan Olguların Sadece Retraktör İlerletilmesi Yapılan Olgularla Karşılaştırılması

Ayşe Burcu Dirim, İbrahim Çağrı Türker, Ceylan Uslu Doğan, Sümeyra Keleş Yeşiltaş

- 184 Diagnostic Value of Fine-Needle Aspiration Biopsy in Major Salivary Gland Masses Majör Tükrük Bezi Kitlelerinde İnce İğne Aspirasyon Biyopsisinin Tanısal Değeri Filiz Gülüstan, Mehmet Akif Abakay, Ercan Atasoy, Zahide Mine Yazıcı, İbrahim Sayın
- 190 Cognitive Dysfunction in Older Patients Undergoing Orthopedic Surgery: Analysis of Demographic, Clinical, and Intraoperative Risk Factors Ortopedik Cerrahi Geçiren Yaşlı Hastalarda Bilişsel İşlev Bozukluğu: Demografik, Klinik ve Intraoperatif Risk Faktörlerinin Analizi Yasemin Tekdöş Şeker, Yaser Pektaş, Deniz Özel Bilgi, Gökhan Sertçakacılar
- 197 Spinal Anesthesia in Vaginal Natural Orifice Transluminal Endoscopic Surgery: Experience of 12 Patients

Vajinal Destekli Doğal Orifis Transluminal Endoskopik Cerrahide Spinal Anestezi: 12 Hasta Deneyimi Güneş Özlem Yıldız, Gülsüm Oya Hergünsel, Gökhan Sertçakacılar, Aysun Fendal Tunca, Cihan Kaya, Zafer Çukurova

- 203 Management of Phyllodes Tumors of the Breast: Our Clinical Experience Memenin Filloid Tümörlerinin Yönetimi ve Klinik Deneyimlerimiz Osman Erdoğan, Alper Parlakgümüş, Uğur Topal, Zeynel Abidin Taş, Oktay İrkorucu
- **209 The Relationship Between Warfarin Resistance and CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 Variations** Varfarin Direnci CYP2C9\*2 ve CYP2C9\*3 Varyasyonlarıyla İlişkili Olabilir Deniz Kıraç, Aysun Erdem Yaman, Tansu Doran, Elif Çiğdem Altunok
- 214 Does High-Density Lipoprotein Have a Role in Dysregulated Host Response in Sepsis? Sepsisteki Disregüle Konak Yanıtında HDL'nin Rolü Var Mı? Sinan Aşar, Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Evrim Kucur Tülübaş, Özlem Acicbe, Zafer Çukurova



- 221 The Roles of Thwaites' and Marais' Diagnostic Scoring Indexes and a Clinical Prediction Model in the Diagnosis of Tuberculous Meningitis Tüberküloz Menenjit Tanısında Thwaites ve Marais'in Tanı Skor İndeksleri ve Klinik Bir Tahmin Modelinin Rolü Şemsi Nur Karabela, Gülten Ünlü, Sevtap Şenoğlu, Esra Canbolat Ünlü, Ramazan Korkusuz, Kadriye Kart Yasar 227 Pulmonary to Systemic Flow Ratio in Precapillary Pulmonary Hypertension Without Left-to-Right Shunts: A Prognostic Implication of the Fick Method Soldan Sağa Şantı Olmayan Prekapiller Pulmoner Hipertansiyonda Pulmoner/Sistemik Akım Oranı: Fick Yönteminin Prognostik Bir Sonucu Bihter Şentürk, Bahri Akdeniz, Mehmet Birhan Yılmaz, Ebru Özpelit, Dilek Sezgin, Buse Özcan Kahraman, Burak Acar, Kemal Can Tertemiz, Merih Birlik, Can Sevinc 233 Identification of Factors Associated with Prolonged Stay in the Intensive Care Unit Yoğun Bakım Ünitesinde Uzun Süre Kalış ile İlişkili Faktörlerin Belirlenmesi Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Sinan Aşar 243 Do Histopathological Findings of Kidney Biopsies Performed in Patients with Acute Kidney Injury Differ with Age? Akut Böbrek Hasarı Nedeniyle Yapılan Böbrek Biyopsilerinin Histopatolojik Bulguları Yaşla Değişir Mi? Arzu Özdemir, Fatma Sibel Kocak Yücel, Kamile Gülcin Eken, Mürvet Yılmaz 248 **Evaluation of Serum Amyloid A Levels in Celiac Disease** Çölyak Hastalığında Serum Amiloid A Düzeylerinin Değerlendirilmesi Refika Yorulmaz Çakmak, Nergiz Ekmen, Mustafa Kavutcu, Özlem Gülbahar, Mehmet Arhan 254 Intensive Care Unit Admission Parameters for Patients with COVID-19 COVID-19 Hastalarında Yoğun Bakım Kabulünü Belirleyen Parametreler Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Fatma Özdemir, Oğuz Özakin, Ülkü Aygen Türkmen, Veysel Dinç 262 The Effect of PEEP Adjusted by Automatic Recruitment Maneuver on Total and Dynamic Mechanical Power in Bariatric Surgery Bariyatrik Cerrahide Otomatik Rekruitment Manevrası ile Ayarlanan PEEP Düzeyinin Total ve Dinamik Güç Üzerine Etkisi Sinan Aşar, Evrim Kucur Tülübaş, Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Özlem Acicbe 268 Clinical Profile and Predictors of Severe Malaria: A Study from Two Tertiary Care Centers in İstanbul Şiddetli Sıtmanın Klinik Profili ve Göstergeleri: İstanbul'da İki Üçüncü Basamak Hastaneden Çalışma Ramazan Korkusuz, Şemsi Nur Karabela, Nagehan Didem Sarı, Sevtap Şenoğlu, Esra Canbolat Ünlü, Kadriye Kart Yaşar
- 274 Low-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Levels and Disease Severity in COVID-19 Pneumonia COVID-19 Pnömonisinde Düşük Yoğunluklu Lipoprotein Kolesterol Düzeyleri ve Hastalık Şiddeti İlişkisi Müge Bilge, Işıl Kibar Akıllı





### Research

## Evaluation of Protective Effects of Folinic Acid and Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone Agonist and Antagonist Against Methotrexate Toxicity in Rats

Folinik Asit, GnRH Agonist veya Antagonist Tedavilerinin Sıçanlarda Metotreksat Toksisitesi Üzerine Koruyucu Etkilerinin Değerlendirilmesi

Tolga Atakul<sup>1</sup>, 
Gökalp Öner<sup>2</sup>, 
Özgür Deniz Turan<sup>1</sup>, 
Serkan Yaşar Çelik<sup>3</sup>, 
Mustafa Yılmaz<sup>4</sup>, 
Hasan Yüksel<sup>1</sup>, 
Buket Demirci<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Aydın Adnan Menderes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Aydın, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>Memorial Kayseri Hospital, Clinic of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Kayseri, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, Muğla, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Aydın Adnan Menderes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biochemistry, Aydın, Turkey

<sup>5</sup>Aydın Adnan Menderes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacohology, Aydın, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** A single dose of the folic acid antagonist methotrexate (MTX) is commonly used in ectopic pregnancy. However, the safety of MTX therapy on the ovarian reserve is still controversial. This study aimed to evaluate the use of folinic acid, a gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) antagonist, and a GnRH agonist on single-dose MTX-induced rat ovarian toxicity.

**Methods:** A total of 40 Wistar albino rats were randomly divided into five equal groups. Then, all rats were administered MTX intramuscularly. While only physiological saline solution was administered to the control group, only MTX was administered to the MTX group. After 24 h of MTX administration, the MTX + leucovorin group received leucovorin. The MTX + GnRHa group received triptorelin acetate and MTX simultaneously. The MTX + GnRHant group received cetrorelix acetate with MTX.

**Results:** The anti-mullerian hormone (AMH) level was similar in the control, MTX, MTX + GnRHa, MTX + GnRHant, and MTX + folinic acid groups. The number of primordial follicles was lower in the MTX group than in the control group (p=0.004), whereas this number in the other groups was similar to that in the control group. AMH levels in the MTX + folinic acid (p=0.001) and MTX + GnRHa (p=0.002) groups were higher than those in the MTX group. The number of primordial, primary, secondary and tertiary follicles was significantly higher in the MTX + folinic acid, MTX + GnRHa, and MTX + GnRHant groups than that in the MTX group.

Conclusions: To the best of our knowledge, this is the first experimental study that can be benefited to minimize the damaging impacts of singledose MTX administration on ovarian reserve and AMH levels. Although the negative impact of single-dose MTX on ovarian reserve is known, our results show that this effect can be minimized by the concurrent administration of GnRHa, GnRHant, or folinic acid. The findings of the present study need to be confirmed with more extensive laboratory studies as well as with randomized controlled clinical studies

Keywords: Methotrexate, ovarian reserve, anti-mullerian hormone, gonadotropin-releasing hormone, folinic acid

#### ÖZ

Amaç: Ektopik gebeliğin tedavisinde sıklıkla tek bir doz folik asit antagonisti olan metotreksat (MTX) kullanılır. Bununla birlikte, over rezervi üzerinde MTX tedavisinin güvenliği tartışmalıdır. Bu çalışmanın amacı, tek doz MTX kaynaklı sıçan over toksisitesi üzerinde folinik asit, gonadotropin salgılatıcı hormon (GnRH) agonisti ve GnRH antagonisti etkilerini değerlendirmektir.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Toplam 40 Wistar albino sıçan, rastgele beş eşit gruba ayrıldı. Kontrol grubu dışındaki tüm hayvanlara kas içine MTX enjeksiyonu uygulandı. Kontrol grubuna sadece fizyolojik salin çözeltisi verilirken, MTX grubuna MTX dışında bir tedavi uygulanmadı. MTX +

Adnan Menderes University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Aydın, Turkey

Phone: +90 536 475 96 99 E-mail: tolgaatakul@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0219-000X

Cite as: Atakul T, Öner G, Turan ÖD, Çelik SY, Yılmaz M, Yüksel H, Demirci B. Evaluation of Protective Effects of Folinic Acid and Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone Agonist and Antagonist against Methotrexate Toxicity in Rats. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:167-172

**Received:** 15.05.2020 **Accepted:** 05.08.2021

Address for Correspondence: Tolga Atakul,

lökovorin grubuna MTX uygulamasının ardından, 24 saat sonra lökovorin tedavisi uygulandı. MTX + GnRHa grubuna MTX ile eşzamanlı olarak triptorelin asetat ve MTX tedavisi uygulandı. MTX + GnRHant grubuna MTX ile setrorelix asetat tedavisi verildi.

**Bulgular:** Anti-müllerian hormon (AMH) düzeyi açısından kontrol grubu ile MTX, MTX + GnRHa, MTX + GnRHant ve MTX + folinik asit grupları benzer bulundu. Primordiyal folikül sayısı açısından ise sadece MTX grubunun folikül sayısının kontrol grubuna göre daha düşük olduğu (p=0,004), diğer grupların ise kontrol grubu ile benzer olduğu bulundu. MTX + folinik asit (p=0,001) ve MTX + GnRHa'nın (p=0,002) AMH düzeyinin sadece MTX ile tedavi edilen gruba göre daha yüksek olduğu bulundu. Primordiyal, primer, sekonder ve tersiyer folikül sayıları MTX'in yanına folinik asit veya GnRHa veya GnRHant ilave edilen gruplarda, sadece MTX ile tedavi edilen gruba göre anlamlı ölçüde daha yüksekti.

**Sonuç:** Bildiğimiz kadarıyla, bu çalışma, tek doz MTX uygulamasının over rezervi ve AMH seviyeleri üzerindeki zararlı etkilerini azaltmak için kullanılabilecek ilk deneysel araştırmadır. Tek doz MTX uygulamasının yumurtalık rezervi üzerindeki olumsuz etkisi bilinmesine rağmen, bu çalışmanın sonuçları bu etkinin eşzamanlı GnRHa, GnRHant veya folinik asit uygulamasıyla azaltılabileceğini göstermektedir. Bu sonuçları doğrulamak için, daha kapsamlı laboratuvar çalışmalarına ve randomize kontrollü klinik araştırmalara ihtiyaç vardır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Metotreksat, yumurtalık rezervi, anti-müllerian hormon, gonadotropin salgılayan hormon, folinik asit

#### INTRODUCTION

Along with the early diagnosis, various chemotherapy options have been developed to treat ectopic pregnancies without surgical intervention. The most widely used agent in ectopic pregnancies is methotrexate (MTX) (1). With increasing experience in medical treatment, single-dose regimens of MTX have emerged to simplify treatment, improve compliance, and reduce side effects and costs. (2,3).

Serum anti-mullerian hormone (AMH) correlates best with the number of overleaf follicles. AMH, a member of the TGF- $\beta$  family, is secreted during the development of the primary follicle and can be measured at any time. Its level does not alter much during the menstrual cycle and is almost similar to FSH level. AMH also plays a significant role in maintaining the ovarian reserve by inhibiting the development of primordial follicles (4). In recent years, it has been used clinically for predicting fertility and is frequently used as an adjunct to assisted-reproduction methods (5,6).

Several studies assessing the safety of single-dose MTX have reported controversial results (7,8). Notably, single-dose MTX has a harmful effect on ovaries (9-11). In a study using cisplatin, another drug widely used in cancer treatment, gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) agonists and antagonists were used to protect against cisplatin-induced ovarian toxicity (12). GnRH is a short-acting decapeptide secreted by the hypothalamus that can cause the pituitary gland to secrete luteinizing hormone and FSH (13). GnRHa is formed by a modification of amino acids 6 and 10 of GnRH, and it has higher biological activity than natural GnRH. It has been reported that the suppression of the female gonadal axis by GnRHa can minimize the impairment to primordial follicles induced by chemotherapeutic drugs (14). In a prospective experimental study conducted on animals, GnRHa preserved the ovarian reserve by reducing the number of primordial follicles lost during chemotherapy (15). Studies have also reported that GnRH agonists cause

a hypogonadotropic condition, which lowers the amount of primitive follicles entering the differentiation stage, which are more vulnerable to chemotherapy (16). As per a hypothesis, the predicted rise in FSH concentration can be inhibited by GnRHa, and thus saving follicles from accelerated atresia (17). However, the use of GnRHa is limited owing to the initial aggravation impact of its therapy, which occurs in the first week (17). The protective impact of GnRHant on the ovarian function is manifested through a stronger and faster inhibition of the female gonadal axis (14,18).

The current study aimed to evaluate the histopathological and biochemical effects of a single dose of folinic acid, GnRH agonist, or GnRH antagonist in reducing the harmful effects of MTX on rat ovaries.

#### **METHODS**

This experimental study was approved by the Aydın Adnan Menderes University Animal Ethics Committee and followed the principles of good clinical practice and other international guidelines during the entire study period (approval number: HADYEK 64583101/2015/135).

#### Animals

In total, 40 female rats (220-270 g) were housed in a room controlled at  $24\pm2$  °C under a 12-h dark-light cycle and sufficient ventilation. Food and water were freely available to the animals. All rats had regular menstrual cycles and similar features.

#### Drugs

The 40 rats were randomly grouped into five groups (n=8 each). The control group was only administered 0.1 mL saline intramuscularly. In previous studies assessing single-dose MTX, a dose of 50 mg/m<sup>2</sup> was preferred; accordingly, we used 50 mg/m<sup>2</sup> of MTX in our study (Methotrexate®, Koçak Farma, İstanbul, Turkey) (19-21). The MTX group received no additional therapy; however, the MTX + leucovorin group received 0.1 mg/kg folinic acid (leucovorin) intramuscularly

24 h after MTX administration. The MTX + GnRHa group was administered the GnRH agonist triptorelin acetate (Decapeptyl® Depot 3.75 mg, Ferring Ilac San. ve Tic. Ltd. Sti, İstanbul, Turkey) subcutaneously at a dose of 1 mg/ kg simultaneously with MTX. The MTX + GnRHant group was subcutaneously administered the GnRH antagonist cetrorelix (Cetrotide® 0.25 mg, Merck Serono, İstanbul, Turkey) at a dose of 1 mg/kg concurrent with MTX (9).

To eliminate any direct toxic and sclerosing effects on the ovaries, drugs were not administered intraperitoneally. As a result, treatment effect was assessed using the parenteral route. Following drug administration, a regular cycle schedule for MTX half-life and anti-metabolic effect was devised. Intracardiac blood samples were collected after a 1-month follow-up, and cervical dislocation and oophorectomy were conducted for rats.

#### AMH Measurement

The serum AMH level was determined using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) kits (rat ELISA kit, 201-11-1246, Baoshan District, Shanghai, Chinese). These kits had a sensitivity of 0.101 ng/mL with a coefficient variation of <5%. The processes were conducted in accordance with the manufacturer's guideline.

#### Histopathology

Rat ovaries were extracted bilaterally and placed in a buffered 10% formaldehyde solution overnight and then fixed in paraffin blocks. Subsequently, sections of 5  $\mu$ m thickness were cut and were then deparaffinized and rehydrated before staining with hematoxylin and eosin. Two expert histopathologists categorized oocyte-containing follicles according to developmental phases, and antral follicles in 12 regions of each slice were counted. Follicles were counted and classified in line with the criteria developed by Oktay et al. (22).

Follicles were classified as follows: primordial, primary, secondary, and tertiary (mature) follicles. A primordial follicle is characterized by the presence of a flattened granulosa layer surrounding some or all of the oocyte. A primary follicle is characterized by a single layer of cuboidal granulosa cells covering the oocyte periphery. The secondary follicle has a layer of multiple cuboidal granulosa with a few or nonselectable antral gaps. The oocyte is contiguous with a single large antral area in the tertiary follicle.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

All statistical analyses were performed using SPSS v22.0. Normality check was conducted using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Continuous variables were expressed as means ± standard deviations, whereas categorical variables were expressed as frequencies and percentages. The ANOVA test was performed to compare the means of groups. Fischer and Games-Howell tests were used in pairwise comparisons. Results with two-tailed p<0.05 were considered significant.

#### RESULTS

#### Assessment of Plasma AMH Levels

AMH levels did not differ among the groups. The AMH level in MTX + leucovorin group (p=0.001) and MTX + triptorelin group (p=0.002) was higher than that in the MTX group. However, this level in the MTX + cetrorelix group was lower than that in the MTX + leucovorin (p=0.018) and MTX + triptorelin (p=0.026) groups. In terms of AMH levels, no statistically significant difference was found in the comparisons of other groups (Table 1, Figure 1).

#### **Evaluation of Ovarian Follicle Count**

The number of primordial (p=0.004), primary (p<0.001), secondary (p<0.001), and tertiary follicle (p<0.001) in the MTX group was lower than that in the control group. The number of primary (p=0.033) and tertiary follicles (p=0.025) in the MTX + leucovorin group was lower than that in the control group. The number of primary (p=0.009), secondary (p=0.005), and tertiary (p<0.001) follicles in the MTX + cetrorelix group was lower than that in the control group. Primary (p=0.004), secondary (p<0.001), and tertiary (p<0.001) follicle counts in the MTX + triptorelin group were lower than those in the control group. Primordial (p=0.011), primary (p<0.001), secondary (p<0.001), and tertiary (p<0.001) follicle counts were lower in the MTX group than in the MTX + leucovorin group. Primordial (p=0.001), primary (p=0.002), secondary (p=0.001), and tertiary (p=0.001) follicle counts in the MTX group were lower than those in the MTX + cetrorelix group. In the MTX + triptorelin group, the number of primordial (p=0.032), primary (p=0.009), secondary (p=0.009), and tertiary (p=0.002) follicles was lower than that in the MTX group. The tertiary follicle count was higher in the MTX + leucovorin group than in the MTX + cetrorelix group (p=0.019). Secondary (p=0.007) and tertiary (p=0.011) follicle counts were higher in the MTX + leucovorin group than in the MTX + triptorelin group (Table 1, Figure 1).

#### DISCUSSION

MTX reverses and blocks the dihydrofolate reductase enzyme, which prevents the conversion of folic acid to tetrahydrofolic acid. Inhibiting the formation of tetrafolate preventing the synthesis of purine bases (adenine and

Table 1. Evaluation results of all rat groups							
Groups			Anti-mullerian hormone	Primordial follicle	Primary follicle	Secondary follicle	Tertiary follicle
			Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)
Control	(n=8)	=1	4.39 (1.34)	65.63 (10.13)	57.63 (8.50)	49.38 (7.07)	17.63 (2.50)
MTX	(n=8)	=11	3.53 (1.18)	45.50 (3.51)	34.50 (3.55)	33.63 (4.03)	8.75 (1.49)
MTX-leucovorin	(n=8)	=111	5.45 (1.38)	55.38 (5.78)	45.75 (4.17)	46.88 (4.19)	15.13 (2.53)
MTX-cetrorelix	(n=8)	=IV	4.10 (0.67)	54.00 (3.16)	42.88 (3.14)	42.38 (4.27)	12.50 (2.51)
MTX-triptorelin	(n=8)	=V	5.36 (0.54)	54.13 (6.06)	40.75 (2.25)	40.13 (2.70)	12.25 (1.28)
р			0.004	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
	III		>0.05	0.004	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
	-		>0.05	>0.05	0.033	>0.05	0.025
	I-IV		>0.05	>0.05	0.009	0.005	<0.001
	I-V		>0.05	>0.05	0.004	<0.001	<0.001
	-		0.001	0.011	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001
Pairwise comparison	II-IV		>0.05	0.001	0.002	0.001	0.001
	II-V		0.002	0.032	0.009	0.009	0.002
	III-IV		0.018	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	0.019
	III-V		>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	0.007	0.011
	IV-V		0.026	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05	>0.05

MTX: Methotrexate, SD: Standard deviation, Statistically significant are indicated in bold

guanine) that are necessary for DNA, RNA, and ATP synthesis and protein synthesis disruption. This consequently limits the conversion to deoxyuridylatedimidilate, which is necessary for DNA synthesis and cell regeneration (23). Single-dose MTX is the gold standard treatment for unruptured ectopic pregnancy. The success rate of single-dose MTX in ectopic pregnancy varies between 64% and 94% (24). Although this treatment option significantly reduces the need for surgical intervention, especially in patients with early onset and without obvious clinical symptoms, it has recently been reported to have adverse effects on the ovaries and to reduce ovarian reserve (10,11). In this study, we aimed to assess the protective effects of folinic acid, GnRHa, and GnRHant against the harmful effects of MTX on the ovarian reserve

In this study, AMH levels were measured and follicles were enumerated to accurately identify the ovarian reserve and to histopathologically distribute and count the follicular series. There was no significant difference between the control group and other groups in terms of AMH levels. The number of primordial follicles of the MTX group was lower than that of the control group, whereas this number in the other groups was similar to that in the control group.



Figure 1. In the control group, there is a significant increase in the number of all follicles compared with in the other groups. The MTX group has a significantly decreased number of all follicular series and AMH levels compared with the other groups. All follicle groups and AMH levels were normal in the MTX + leucovorin group compared to other groups MTX: Methotrexate

In addition, we found that the AMH level was higher in the folinic acid and GnRHa groups treated with MTX than that in the MTX group. In addition, the number of primordial, primary, secondary, and tertiary follicles were significantly higher in the groups treated with MTX and folinic acid, GnRHa, or GnRHant than the group treated with only MTX.

Recent studies on the use of MTX for ectopic pregnancy have shown that MTX treatment does not change the oocyte count in women undergoing ovarian stimulation for assisted-reproductive technology. However, it is interesting that very few of these studies evaluated antral follicle count (7,25). In a study evaluating 7 ectopic pregnancy cases of 329 cases who received assisted-reproductive technology treatment, MTX used for ectopic pregnancy did not affect the number of follicles and fertility (26). In the study by Uyar et al. (9) single-dose MTX treatment in ectopic pregnancy cases did not have a negative effect on the ovarian reserve, as assessed by basal FSH, E2, basal antral follicle number, and ovarian volume. Shirazi et al. (27) reported no adverse effect of MTX on the ovarian reserve as assessed by AMH level. Oriol et al. (28) reported that single dose-MTX did not have a negative effect on the ovarian reserve, since AMH levels did not differ in patients with ectopic pregnancy. A meta-analysis evaluating ectopic pregnancy cases reported no significant difference in oocyte counts before and after MTX treatment (29). In another study conducted on rats, MTX significantly reduced the AMH level and the total number of follicles (30). In our study, AMH level, one of the ovarian reserve markers, was found to be similar in the MTX group and the control group; however, the follicle counts in the MTX group were lower than those in the control group. It should be noted that single-dose MTX, which is used in ectopic pregnancy and is a part of routine practice, is not as safe as previously thought.

Yuan et al. (31) evaluated the effects of cyclophosphamide on the ovaries of rats treated with GnRHa and found that FSH, estradiol, and follicle numbers were significantly higher in the GnRHa group. Moreover, GnRHa reduced ovarian damage after cyclophosphamide treatment (31). In the study conducted by Peng et al. (32) in rats, GnRHa was effective in preventing ovarian function damage caused by cyclophosphamide, but GnRHant was not effective. In another study conducted by Parlakgumus et al. (33) in rats, neither GnRHa nor GnRHant provided protection against cyclophosphamide-induced damage and GnRHant reduced the number of primordial follicles. In our study, GnRHa and GnRHant had a protective effect on the ovarian reserve affected by MTX in terms of follicle numbers; however, only GnRHa was protective in terms of AMH. The AMH level in the GnRHa group was higher than that in the GnRHant group. Therefore, it can be said that GnRHa is a slightly better than MTX in protecting against the harmful effects on the ovary.

Li et al. (12) reported that the combined use of GnRH agonists and antagonists helped reduce cisplatin-induced ovarian toxicity in rats. In our study, the effect of GnRHa in combination with GnRHant was not assessed. This is one of the limitations of the research. As a result of not assessing the combining the effects of GnRHa and GnRHant, the expected protective effect may have been reduced owing to the exacerbation effect.

#### **Study Limitations**

Another important limitation of this study is that the longterm effects of single-dose MTX on ovarian reserve were not evaluated. Despite these limitations, this work is, to our knowledge, the pioneer study of agents that can be used to reduce the detrimental effects MTX on follicle number and AMH levels.

Based on our analyzes on the negative effects on ovarian reserve following MTX treatment, it can be said that folinic acid, GnRHa, and GnRHant provide protection against altered follicle numbers. Folinic acid and GnRHa are better as they significant increase the AMH level.

#### CONCLUSION

Our results may help guide treatment with single dose-MTX. The results found can be confirmed by more extensive laboratory studies and randomized controlled trials.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This experimental study was approved by the Aydın Adnan Menderes University Ethics Committee and followed the principles of good clinical practice and other international guidelines during the entire study period (approval number: HADYEK 64583101/2015/135).

Informed Consent: Not applicable.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: T.A., G.Ö., Ö.D.T., Concept: T.A., S.Y.Ç., M.Y., Design: T.A., B.D., Data Collection or Processing: G.Ö., Ö.D.T., S.Y.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: T.A., M.Y., H.Y., Literature Search: T.A., G.Ö., S.Y.Ç., Writing: T.A., G.Ö., Ö.D.T., S.Y.Ç., M.Y., H.S.Y., B.D.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

 van Mello NM, Mol F, Adriaanse AH, Boss EA, Dijkman AB, Doornbos JP, et al. The METEX study: methotrexate versus expectant management in women with ectopic pregnancy: a randomised controlled trial. BMC Womens Health 2008;8:10.

- Lecuru F, Robin F, Bernard JP, Maizan de Malartic C, Mac-Cordick C, et al. Single-dose methotrexate for unruptured ectopic pregnancy. Int J Gynaecol Obstet 1998;61:253-9.
- Alsammani MA, Moona NA. Predictors of Success of a Single-Dose Methotrexate in the Treatment of Ectopic Pregnancy. J Obstet Gynaecol India 2016;66:233-8.
- Visser JA, de Jong FH, Laven JS, Themmen AP. Anti-Müllerian hormone: a new marker for ovarian function. Reproduction 2006;131:1-9.
- Weenen C, Laven JS, Von Bergh AR, Cranfield M, Groome NP, Visser JA, et al. Anti-Müllerian hormone expression pattern in the human ovary: potential implications for initial and cyclic follicle recruitment. Mol Hum Reprod 2004;10:77-83.
- Broer SL, Eijkemans MJ, Scheffer GJ, van Rooij IA, de Vet A, Themmen AP, et al. Anti-mullerian hormone predicts menopause: a long-term follow-up study in normoovulatory women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011;96:2532-9.
- Boots CE, Gustofson RL, Feinberg EC. Does methotrexate administration for ectopic pregnancy after in vitro fertilization impact ovarian reserve or ovarian responsiveness? Fertil Steril 2013;100:1590-3.
- Sukhotnik I, Nativ O, Roitburt A, Bejar D, Coran AG, Mogilner JG, et al. Methotrexate induces germ cell apoptosis and impairs spermatogenesis in a rat. Pediatr Surg Int 2013;29:179-84.
- Uyar I, Yucel OU, Gezer C, Gulhan I, Karis B, Hanhan HM, et al. Effect of single-dose methotrexate on ovarian reserve in women with ectopic pregnancy. Fertil Steril 2013;100:1310-3.
- Benian A, Guralp O, Uzun DD, Okyar A, Sahmay S. The effect of repeated administration of methotrexate (MTX) on rat ovary: measurement of serum antimullerian hormone (AMH) levels. Gynecol Endocrinol 2013;29:226-9.
- 11. Ulug P, Oner G. Evaluation of the effects of single or multiple dose methotrexate administration, salpingectomy on ovarian reserve of rat with the measurement of anti-Müllerian hormone (AMH) levels and histological analysis. European Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology and Reproductive Biology 2014;181:205-9.
- 12. Li X, Kang X, Deng Q, Cai J, Wang Z. Combination of a GnRH agonist with an antagonist prevents flare-up effects and protects primordial ovarian follicles in the rat ovary from cisplatin-induced toxicity: a controlled experimental animal study. Reprod Biol Endocrinol 2013;11:16.
- Blumenfeld Z, Eckman A. Preservation of fertility and ovarian function and minimization of chemotherapy-induced gonadotoxicity in young women by GnRH-a. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2005;(34):40-3.
- Huang YH, Zhao XJ, Zhang QH, Xin XY. The GnRH antagonist reduces chemotherapy-induced ovarian damage in rats by suppressing the apoptosis. Gynecol Oncol 2009;112:409-14.
- Ataya K, Rao LV, Lawrence E, Kimmel R. Luteinizing hormonereleasing hormone agonist inhibits cyclophosphamide-induced ovarian follicular depletion in rhesus monkeys. Biol Reprod 1995;52:365-72.
- Lobo RA. Potential options for preservation of fertility in women. N Engl J Med 2005;353:64-73.
- Blumenfeld Z. How to preserve fertility in young women exposed to chemotherapy? The role of GnRH agonist cotreatment in addition to cryopreservation of embrya, oocytes, or ovaries. Oncologist 2007;12:1044-54.
- Parborell F, Irusta G, Vitale A, Gonzalez O, Pecci A, Tesone M. Gonadotropin-releasing hormone antagonist antide inhibits apoptosis of preovulatory follicle cells in rat ovary. Biol Reprod 2005;72:659-66.

- Saleh H, Mowafy H, Abd El Hameid A, Abdelsalam W, Sherif H. Double versus single dose methotrexate regimens in management of undisturbed ectopic pregnancy. Obstet Gynecol Int J 2016;5:00184.
- Song T, Kim MK, Kim ML, Jung YW, Yun BS, Seong SJ. Single-dose versus two-dose administration of methotrexate for the treatment of ectopic pregnancy: a randomized controlled trial. Hum Reprod 2016;31:332-8.
- Golmohammadlou S, Hajishafiha M, Yekta D, Hasankhani D. Comparision of single and two dose of methotrexate in treatment of ectopic pregnancy. Stud Med Sci 2012;23:417-21.
- 22. Oktay K, Schenken RS, Nelson JF. Proliferating cell nuclear antigen marks the initiation of follicular growth in the rat. Biol Reprod 1995;53:295-301.
- Gol M, Saygili U, Koyuncuoglu M, Uslu T. Influence of high-dose methotrexate therapy on the primordial follicles of the mouse ovary. J Obstet Gynaecol Res 2009;35:429-33.
- Barnhart KT, Gosman G, Ashby R, Sammel M. The medical management of ectopic pregnancy: a meta-analysis comparing "single dose" and "multidose" regimens. Obstet Gynecol 2003;101:778-84.
- Wiser A, Gilbert A, Nahum R, Orvieto R, Haas J, Hourvitz A, et al. Effects of treatment of ectopic pregnancy with methotrexate or salpingectomy in the subsequent IVF cycle. Reprod Biomed Online 2013;26:449-53.
- Desroque D, Capmas P, Legendre G, Bouyer J, Fernandez H. Fertilité après grossesse extra-utérine [Fertility after ectopic pregnancy]. J Gynecol Obstet Biol Reprod (Paris) 2010;39:395-400.
- Shirazi M, Pooransari P, Hajiha N, Shaker Z, Ghazi M, Davari Tanha F, et al. Effect of Single-Dose Methotrexate Treatment on Ovarian Reserve in Women with Ectopic Pregnancy Undergoing Infertility Treatment: A Single-Center Experience. Int J Fertil Steril 2020;14:23-6.
- Oriol B, Barrio A, Pacheco A, Serna J, Zuzuarregui JL, Garcia-Velasco JA. Systemic methotrexate to treat ectopic pregnancy does not affect ovarian reserve. Fertil Steril 2008;90:1579-82.
- Ohannessian A, Loundou A, Courbière B, Cravello L, Agostini A. Ovarian responsiveness in women receiving fertility treatment after methotrexate for ectopic pregnancy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Hum Reprod 2014;29:1949-56.
- Soylu Karapinar O, Pinar N, Özcan O, Özgür T, Dolapçıoğlu K. Protective effect of alpha-lipoic acid in methotrexate-induced ovarian oxidative injury and decreased ovarian reserve in rats. Gynecol Endocrinol 2017;33:653-9.
- Yuan GW, Shen K, Yang JX. [Study of the prevention of chemotherapy-induced ovarian damage by gonadotropinreleasing hormone agonist in rat model]. Zhonghua Fu Chan Ke Za Zhi 2005;40:666-9.
- Peng P, Yang DZ, Zheng CY, Mo YQ, He YM, Zhang QX. [Effects of gonadotropin releasing hormone analogues on chemotherapyinduced ovarian function damage in rats]. Zhonghua Fu Chan Ke Za Zhi 2007;42:546-50.
- Parlakgumus HA, Kilicdag EB, Bolat FA, Haydardedeoglu B, Parlakgumus A. GNRH agonists and antagonists in rescue for cyclophosphamide-induced ovarian damage: friend or foe? Arch Gynecol Obstet 2015;291:1403-10.





### Research

### Effect of Comorbidities and Choice of Fixation on the Onset of Bone Healing Time on Surgically Treated Intertrochanteric Femoral Fractures

Cerrahi Olarak Tedavi Edilen İntertrokanterik Femur Kırıklarında Eşlik Eden Durumların ve Fiksasyon Seçiminin Kemik İyileşme Süresinin Başlangıcına Etkisi

#### 厄 Alkan Bayrak, 厄 Altuğ Duramaz

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study aimed to evaluate whether comorbidities affect the onset of bone healing time (BHT) in surgically treated intertrochanteric femoral fractures (IFFs).

**Methods:** The study comprised 55 patients (12 male and 43 female) who underwent surgical treatment of IFFs. The mean age of patients was 79.29±81.13 years. The fractures were classified according to the AO Classification. Twenty-one patients were treated with dynamic hip screw, 15 with an external fixator, and 19 with proximal femoral nail. Thirty-one patients had comorbidities such as diabetes and hypertension.

**Results:** Patients were divided into three groups according to the BHT. Group 1 had BHT<30 days (G1), group 2 had BHT 30-60 days (G2), and group 3 had BHT >60 days (G3). There were no statistically significant differences among the groups in terms of age, sex, additional disease, and the fixation method. There were statistically significant differences among the groups in terms of receiving intensive care unit (ICU) treatment. The rates of ICU referral in G3 were significantly higher than those in G1, statistically close to being meaningfully higher than those in G2. Discharge duration was close to being meaningful in patients with more than one comorbidity.

**Conclusion:** Fixation type, age, and comorbidities did not affect BHT. Patients with more than one comorbidities had long hospitalization time owing to their prolonged preoperative surgical preparation time and postoperative evaluation of comorbidities.

Keywords: Intertrochanteric femoral fractures, fracture healing, fixation method, proximal femoral nail, dynamic hip screw

#### ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışmanın amacı intertrokanterik femur kırıkları (IFK) olan hastaların cerrahi tedavisinde komorbiditelerin ve fiksasyon yöntemlerinin, kaynamaya başlama süresini (KBS) etkileyip etkilemediğini değerlendirmektir.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Çalışmaya IFK nedeniyle cerrahi tedavi uygulanan 55 hasta (12 erkek ve 43 kadın) alındı. Hastaların yaş ortalaması 79,29±81,13 yıl (61,6 ile 91,5 yıl arasında değişmekteydi). Kırıklar AO sınıflamasına göre sınıflandırıldı. Yirmi bir hasta dinamik kalça vidası (DHS) ile tedavi edildi, 15 hasta eksternal fiksatör (EF) ile tedavi edildi, 19 hasta proksimal femoral çivi (PFN) ile tedavi edildi. Otuz bir hastanın diyabet, hipertansiyon vb. gibi ek hastalıkları vardı.

**Bulgular:** Hastalar kaynamaya başlama süresine göre üç gruba ayrıldı. KBS'si <30 gün grup 1 (G1), 30-60 gün grup 2 (G2),>60 gün grup 3 (G3) olarak değerlendirildi. Gruplar arasında (G1, G2, G3) yaş, cinsiyet, ek hastalık ve fiksasyon yöntemi açısından istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir fark saptanmadı. Gruplar arasında postoperatif dönemde yoğun bakım ünitesine (YBÜ) refere edilme oranı açısından istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir fark farklar vardı. G3'te YBÜ refere edilme oranları G1'den anlamlı olarak yüksekti, istatistiksel olarak G2'den anlamlılığa yakın yüksekti. Birden fazla komorbiditesi olan hastaların hastanede yatış süresi diğer hastalardan anlamlılığa yakın derecede yüksekti.

**Sonuç:** Fiksasyon tipi, yaş ve komorbiditelerin KBS'sini etkilemediği gözlenmiştir. Birden fazla komorbiditesi olan hastaların, uzun preoperatif cerrahi hazırlık süresi ve ek hastalıkların postoperatif dönemde kontrol edilmesi nedeniyle hastanede yatma sürelerinin daha uzun olduğu gözlendi.

Anahtar Kelimeler: İntertrokanterik femur kırıkları, kırık iyileşmesi, fiksasyon tekniği, proksimal femoral çivi, kayan kalça vidası

Address for Correspondence: Alkan Bayrak,

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 507 948 91 90 E-mail: drqueum@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-0189-1645

Cite as: Bayrak A, Duramaz A. Effect of Comorbidities and Choice of Fixation on the Onset of Bone Healing Time on Surgically Treated Intertrochanteric Femoral Fractures. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:173-178

Received: 29.09.2020 Accepted: 05.08.2021

#### INTRODUCTION

Intertrochanteric femur fractures (IFFs) are common in elderly patients, especially in post-menopausal women, usually due to low-energy trauma such as simple falls (1). However, these can also occur in young patients following high-energy trauma, such as vehicle injuries (2). In the near future, the geriatric population will probably increase, and the incidence of osteoporotic bone fractures will be seen in orthopedic practice. In 1990, 26% of all hip fractures occurring in Asia were IFFs; however, this incidence is expected to reach 37% in 2025 and 45% in 2050 (3). The goal of treating IFFs is to ensure stable fixation for early mobilization and return to pre-fracture activity levels. Early mobilization is important for preventing complications, such as deep vein thromboembolism and decubitus ulcers, as well as for improving patient functions (4).

Patients with IFFs are at a risk of significant morbidity and high mortality (5,6). In elderly patients, IFFs are usually associated with comorbidities such as diabetes; hypertension; pulmonary, renal, and cardiac conditions (7). Early reduction and stable surgical fixation of these fractures prevent complications such as avascular necrosis and nonunion as well as allows early mobilization (8). Comorbidities increase the risk of surgery in these patients.

Previous studies on IFFs usually examined the effect of fixation techniques on aspects such as union, stabilization, and weight-bearing time (7,8). This retrospective study aimed to evaluate whether comorbidities have an effect on the onset of bone healing time after the surgical treatment of IFFs. In addition, we hypothesized that patients with comorbidities have a delayed onset of healing time.

#### **METHODS**

All patients who underwent surgical correction for IFFs between January 2014 and January 2015 were retrospectively investigated after the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Approval of the Local Ethics Committee (IRB approval no: 2015/16/10). Data were collected both from patient files and electronic medical records. Age, sex, length of hospital stay, concomitant disease, discharge disposition, intensive care requirement, and fixation type were evaluated based on patient medical records (Table 1). Inclusion criteria were as follows: age >60 years; closed fractures; closed reduced fractures; anatomic or near anatomic reduction; and no accompanying lower limp fracture. Exclusion criteria were as follows: age <60 years; undergone hemiarthroplasty;

pathological fractures; AO-31-A3, B1-2 type fractures; open fractures; accompanying lower limp fracture; nonanatomic reduction; and reoperated patients. Standard preoperative planning was conducted. Radiographs of the pelvis with both hips anteroposterior and the lateral view were obtained to confirm the diagnosis. Dynamic hip screw (DHS), proximal femoral nail (PFN), or external fixation (EF) were the commonly used methods for IFF fixation. Materials for use during surgery were selected according to the surgeons' preference. All three fixation materials are frequently used in our clinic and daily orthopedic practice. No specific selection criteria were used. All IFFs were performed by closed reduction using traction table and C-arm fluoroscopy. The reduction criteria were based on the study by Fogagnolo et al. (9). Patients were mobilized on the postoperative day 2. The PFN group was subjected to full weight-bearing during the early postoperative period. The DHS and EF groups were subjected to only partial weight-bearing. Sutures were removed on the 14<sup>th</sup> or 15<sup>th</sup> day. X-rays were obtained in the 2<sup>nd</sup> week and 1<sup>st</sup>, 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup>, and 12<sup>th</sup> month postoperatively. Three

		Min-Max	Mean ± SD
Age (years)		61.6-91.5	79.29±81.13
Hospitalization	(days)	2-28	15±6.74
		n	%
	Female	43	78.2
Sex	Male	12	21.8
	31.A1.2	30	54.5
	31.A1.3	9	16.3
40	31.A2.2	10	18.2
classification	31.B3	6	11
	Hypertension	16	29.1
	Diabetes	7	12.7
	Chronic renal failure	4	7.2
	Cardiac disease	4	7.2
	Cancer	3	5.5
	COPD	2	3.6
Comorbidities	Alzheimer's disease	3	5.5
	1	4	7.2
	2	45	82
	3	5	9
AJA SCORE	4	1	1.8

ASA: American society of anesthesiology, COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, SD: Standard deviation, Min-Max: Minumum-maximum orthopedic surgeons (with at least 10 years' experience in trauma surgery) reviewed preoperative and postoperative anteroposterior and lateral X-ray reports of each patient. The surgeons consensually decided the onset of healing time, according to callus formation on anteroposterior and frog-leg hip X-rays. The union times of IFFs were evaluated radiologically and clinically. The surgeons noted the healing time. The callus formation on three cortices was used for determining healing time. Clinical findings such as joint motion and pain with weight-bearing were collected from patient medical records.

Patients were divided into three groups according to the onset of union time. The postoperative radiographs of patients were evaluated, and the onset of union time was recorded. Radiographic evaluations included callus formation on the fracture side, shortening of the femoral neck length, lateral migration of the helical screw, and cortical thickening of the fracture site. The radiological finding of fracture healing was first observed at <30 days in the first group (G1), 30-60 days in the second group (G2), and >60 days in the third group (G3).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was performed using the NCSS (Number Cruncher Statistical System) 2007 (Kaysville, Utah, USA). Many-Whitney U test was performed for descriptive statistical method evaluation (average, standard deviation, median, frequency, ratio, minimum, and maximum) and for comparing non-normally distributed data. Kruskal-Wallis test was used for comparing non-normally distributed quantitative data of three and upper groups. Bonferroni correction Dunn's test for conducted for determining the diversity group. Pearson ki-square test, Fisher-Freeman-Halton test, Fisher's Exact test, and Yates were used for qualitative data comparison. P-values were considered statistically significant when p<0.01 and p<0.05.

#### RESULTS

The demographic features of study patients are presented in Table 1. Thirteen patients had one comorbidity and 18 had more than one comorbidity. Twenty-one patients were operated with DHS, 15 with EF, and 19 with PFN. Four patients were referred to the critical care unit. There were no statistically significant differences among the groups (G1, G2, G3) in terms of age, sex, additional disease, and the fixation method (p=0.377, p=0.373, and p=0.792, respectively). Interobserver There were statistically significant differences among the groups in terms of receiving intensive care (p=0.021). According to post-hoc binary comparisons made to identify the group that was

responsible for the difference, the rates of intensive care referral in G3 were significantly higher than those in G1 (p=0.026), statistically close to being meaningfully higher than those in G2 (p=0.055; p>0.05), and no difference in G1 and G2 (p=1.000) (Table 2). According to the type of fixation and additional disease, there were no statistically significant differences in the rate of referral to the intensive care unit (ICU) (p=0.183 and p=0.123, respectively) (Table 3). The time interval between the operation to discharge day and ICU referral showed a statistically significant difference in terms of the onset of bone healing (p=0.0021 and p=0.041, respectively) (Table 4). There was no statistically significant relationship of the number of comorbid diseases with the onset of healing and ICU referral. The duration of discharge had close to statistically significant difference between patients who have only one and more than one comorbidities (p=0.053) (Table 5).

### Table 2. Post-hoc binary comparisons in terms of intensive care referral and discharge day

	<30 days 30-60 days	<30 days >60 days	30-60 days >60 days
ªªDischarge day (day)	1.000	0.084	0.048*
<sup>bb</sup> Intensive care referral	1.000	0.026*	0.055

 $^{\rm aa}Bonferroni$  corrected dunn's test,  $^{\rm bb}Fisher's$  Exact test, \*p<0.05, statistically significant p values were marked bold

Table 3. The relationship between referral to intensive care
unit and comorbidities and types of fixation

		Intensive care		_	
		Not referred n (%)	Referred n (%)	р	
Comorbidities	No	24 (100)	0 (0)	d <b>0 1 2 2</b>	
	Yes	27 (87.1)	4 (12.9)	°0.123	
	DHS	21 (100)	0 (0)		
Type of fixation	EF	13 (86.7)	2 (13.3)	<sup>6</sup> 0.185	
	PFN	17 (89.5)	2 (10.5)		

<sup>b</sup>Fisher-Freeman-Halton test, <sup>d</sup>Fisher's Exact test, DHS: Dynamic hip screw, EF: External fixation, PFN: Proximal femoral nail

#### DISCUSSION

The key question we raised in the introduction of this study was whether there were any effects of comorbidities on the healing IFFs. We hypothesized that a delayed onset of callus formation occurs in patients with comorbidities. In the three groups, there were no statistical differences at the beginning of the callus formation. We did not observe

(20 Jan (r. 22)		Onset of bone healing				
<30 days (n=33)		30-60 days (n=13) >60 days (n=9)			P	
	DHS	13 (39.4)	7 (53.8)	1 (11.1)	<sup>b</sup> 0.332	
Type of fixation	EF	8 (24.2)	3 (23.1)	4 (44.4)		
	PFN	12 (36.4)	3 (23.1)	4 (44.4)		
	Not referred	32 (97.0)	13 (100)	6 (66.7)	<sup>b</sup> 0.021*	
Intensive care unit	Referred	1 (3.0)	0 (0)	3 (33.3)		
Time interval between operation to	Min-Max (median)	1-25 (4)	1-10 (5)	0-9 (2)	-0.044	
discharge day	Mean ± SD	6.00±6.28	5.23±2.98	2.44±2.79		
Time interval between admission and	Min-Max (median)	0-28 (12)	2-27 (11)	10-26 (17)	20.400	
discharge day	Mean ± SD	12.73±6.48	13.69±8.76	17.67±4.64	— ª0.102	

 Table 4. The relationship between the onset of bone healing and the type of fixation duration of intensive care referral and discharge day

<sup>a</sup>Kruskal-Wallis H test, <sup>b</sup>Fisher-Freeman-Halton test, \*p<0.05, statistically significant p values were marked bold, DHS: Dynamic hip screw, EF: External fixation, PFN: Proximal femoral nail, SD: Standard deviation, Min-max: Minumum-maximum

 
 Table 5. Comparison of time of bone healing. duration of intensive care, and discharge period according to the count of the comorbid disease

	Count of the comorbid disease				
		1 disease (n=13)	>1 disease (n=18)	р	
	<30 days	7 (53.8)	11 (61.1)		
Beginning of healing (day)	30-60 days	2 (15.4)	5 (27.8)	<sup>6</sup> 0.423	
	>60 days	4 (30.8)	2 (11.1)		
Intensive	Not referred	10 (76.9)	17 (94.4)	d0 004	
care	Referred	3 (23.1)	1 (5.6)	°0.284	
Duration of	Min-max (median)	0-9 (3)	2-25 (4)	°0.053	
(day)	$Mean \pm SD$	3.31±2.81	7.11±6.60		
bEishan Ensamen	u h i dett	/ E	4 \A/L:		

<sup>b</sup>Fisher-Freeman-Halton test, <sup>d</sup>Fisher's Exact test, <sup>e</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, SD: Standard deviation, Min-max: Minumum-maximum

any effects of additional diseases such as diabetes mellitus, coronary artery disease, and chronic renal failure. These comorbidities affect the duration of hospitalization. There was no statistical relationship between comorbidities and ICU referral, but all patients referred to ICU had comorbidities. Patients who had more than one additional disease had a longer hospital duration than the others. Bennett et al. (10) emphasized that hospitalization time was delayed in older patients who had an additional disease and proximal femoral fracture. The duration of admission time to surgical time is delayed in these patients because they require additional disease management such glucose regulation and waiting for lack of bed in the ICU (2).

DHS has been used for a long time for ensuring stable extra-capsular intertrochanteric femoral fractures (11). Reportedly, DHS has increased the failure rate of unstable fractures and reverse obliquity fractures (12,13). PFN is also used for treating proximal femoral fractures. PFN was developed by AO/ASIF for proximal femoral fractures for preventing gamma nail complications (14). A 6.5 mm antirotation hip screw decreases the incidence of implant cutout, and a smaller diameter and fluting of the tip of the nail reduces the distal forces, which can prevent distal femoral fractures (15). EF is a fast and minimally invasive method for IFF stabilization (16). EF is used for reducing surgery duration and intraoperative bleeding. Edipoğlu et al. (17) reported that EF reduces surgery time and intraoperative bleeding compared to PFN and DHS. DHS, PFN, and EF are minimally invasive methods for fixation of proximal femur fractures, and these methods do not dramatically increase surgical damage (18). In our study, there was no statistical relationship between the onset of callus formation and fixation type. We believe that there was no difference between the onset of union time because the three fixation types provide similar and essential stability for bone healing. In addition, ICU referral was not related to the type of fixation. Patients in the three groups did not differ in terms of age, sex, and mean duration of hospitalization stay. As the three fixation types used are minimally invasive surgical procedures, their effect on the medical status of the patients and the referral of ICU was similar.

Reportedly, comorbidities decreased soft tissue nutrition (19). In our study of older patients with comorbidities, we observed that this decreased soft tissue nutrition did not affect the onset of healing because the hip joint was covered with sufficiently thick soft tissue and because the fixation types were stable. We noted delayed union in patients who were admitted to the ICU. Patients who were referred to ICU have limitations for mobility, and we believe this causes delayed union. However, we could not observe any relationship between the admission of patients with multiple comorbidities to the ICU. Multiple comorbid diseases result in higher ASA classifications. ASA 3 and 4 patients require longer hospitalization time from admission to surgery (20).

In the current study, patients with comorbidities had longer hospitalization stays. Additional diseases and older age result in long-term preparation of patients, especially before surgery (21,22). In patients with comorbidities, the risk of referral to ICU is increased; similarly, massive blood loss is noted in the postoperative period (22-24). The present study also showed that patients with comorbidities were hospitalized for longer periods due to preoperative preparation and postoperative care period. We consider that a multidisciplinary evaluation is necessary for such patients, which ultimately prolongs hospitalization.

#### **Study Limitations**

The limitations of the study were its retrospective design, a relatively small number of patients, and no randomization. In contrast, the strength of the study is in its contribution to the limited number of studies investigating the effect of comorbid diseases on fracture healing with different fixation techniques.

#### CONCLUSION

There is no relationship between the onset time of union and comorbidities. However, we detected a delay of the onset of union time in patients who were referred to the ICU and noted a longer hospital stay in patients with more than one comorbidities.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the Local Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (IRB approval no: 2015/16/06).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from all individual participants included in the study.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.B., A.D., Concept: A.B., A.D., Design: A.B., A.D., Data Collection or Processing: A.B., A.D., Analysis or Interpretation: A.B., A.D., Literature Search: A.B., A.D., Writing: A.B., A.D. **Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- Ju JB, Zhang PX, Jiang BG. Hip Replacement as Alternative to Intramedullary Nail in Elderly Patients with Unstable Intertrochanteric Fracture: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Orthop Surg 2019;11:745-54.
- Gomes LP, do Nascimento LD, Campos TV, Paiva EB, de Andrade MA, Guimarães HC. Influence of age on delayed surgical treatment of proximal femoral fractures. Acta Ortop Bras 2015;23:315-18.
- Melton LJ 3rd, Kearns AE, Atkinson EJ, Bolander ME, Achenbach SJ, Huddleston JM, et al. Secular trends in hip fracture incidence and recurrence. Osteoporos Int 2009;20:687-94.
- Hu F, Jiang C, Shen J, Tang P, Wang Y. Preoperative predictors for mortality following hip fracture surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Injury 2012;43:676-85.
- Camurcu Y, Cobden A, Sofu H, Saklavci N, Kis M. What Are the Determinants of Mortality After Cemented Bipolar Hemiarthroplasty for Unstable Intertrochanteric Fractures in Elderly Patients? J Arthroplasty 2017;32:3038-43.
- Cengiz Ö, Demir N, Dirvar F, Ceylan HH. Mortality and the Factors Affecting Patients Over 65 Age with Unstable Intertrochanteric Fractures Treated with Proximal Femoral Nail. Med J Bakirkoy 2018;14:403-7.
- Jonnes C, Sm S, Najimudeen S. Type II Intertrochanteric Fractures: Proximal Femoral Nailing (PFN) Versus Dynamic Hip Screw (DHS). Arch Bone Jt Surg 2016;4:23-8.
- Saul D, Riekenberg J, Ammon JC, Hoffmann DB, Sehmisch S. Hip Fractures: Therapy, Timing, and Complication Spectrum. Orthop Surg 2019;11:994-1002.
- Fogagnolo F, Kfuri M Jr, Paccola CA. Intramedullary fixation of pertrochanteric hip fractures with the short AO-ASIF proximal femoral nail. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 2004;124:31-7.
- Bennett KM, Scarborough JE, Vaslef S. Outcomes and health care resource utilization in super-elderly trauma patients. J Surg Res 2010;163:127-31.
- Mallya S, Kamath SU, Annappa R, Nazareth NE, Kamath K, Tyagi P. The Results of Unstable Intertrochanteric Femur Fracture Treated with Proximal Femoral Nail Antirotation-2 with respect to Different Greater Trochanteric Entry Points. Adv Orthop 2020;2020:2834816.
- Cun Y, Dou C, Tian S, Li M, Zhu Y, Cheng X, et al. Traditional and bionic dynamic hip screw fixation for the treatment of intertrochanteric fracture: a finite element analysis. Int Orthop 2020;44:551-9.
- Taheriazam A, Saeidinia A. Salvage of failed dynamic hip screw fixation of intertrochanteric fractures. Orthop Res Rev 2019;11:93-8.
- Hoffmann MF, Khoriaty JD, Sietsema DL, Jones CB. Outcome of intramedullary nailing treatment for intertrochanteric femoral fractures. J Orthop Surg Res 2019;14:360.
- Korkmaz MF, Erdem MN, Disli Z, Selcuk EB, Karakaplan M, Gogus A. Outcomes of trochanteric femoral fractures treated with proximal femoral nail: an analysis of 100 consecutive cases. Clin Interv Aging 2014;9:569-74.
- Zheng N, Tang N, Qin L. Atypical femoral fractures and current management. J Orthop Translat 2016;7:7-22.

- Edipoğlu E, Bilgili MG, Sarı C, Başaran SH, Kural C, Avkan MC. The Treatment Of Intertrochanteric Femur Fractures In Geriatric Patients With External Fixator. Med J Bakirkoy 2013;9:28-32
- Arirachakaran A, Amphansap T, Thanindratarn P, Piyapittayanun P, Srisawat P, Kongtharvonskul J. Comparative outcome of PFNA, Gamma nails, PCCP, Medoff plate, LISS and dynamic hip screws for fixation in elderly trochanteric fractures: a systematic review and network meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Eur J Orthop Surg Traumatol 2017;27:937-52.
- Bernaus M, Anglès F, Escudero B, Veloso M, Matamala A, Font-Vizcarra L. Subcutaneous Radiographic Measurement: A Marker to Evaluate Surgical Site Infection Risk in Elderly Hip Fracture Patients. J Bone Jt Infect 2019;4:27-32.
- Ricci WM, Brandt A, McAndrew C, Gardner MJ. Factors affecting delay to surgery and length of stay for patients with hip fracture. J Orthop Trauma 2015;29:e109-14.

- Bayrak A, Bayrak SK, Duramaz A, Kızılkaya C, Seller A, Aslantaş FÇ. Demographic and clinical results of proximal femoral fractures. Acta Medica Alanya. 2017;1:145-8.
- Kır G, Buget M, Koltka K, Kir MÇ, Pembeci K. The Impact of Timing of Surgery and the Anesthesia Technique in Hip Fracture Surgery on In-hospital Mortality and Length of Hospital Stay. J Acad Res Med 2020;10:82-7.
- 23. Ghaffar S, Pearse RM, Gillies MA. ICU admission after surgery: who benefits? Curr Opin Crit Care 2017;23:424-9.
- 24. Kelly-Pettersson P, Samuelsson B, Muren O, Unbeck M, Gordon M, Stark A, et al. Waiting time to surgery is correlated with an increased risk of serious adverse events during hospital stay in patients with hip-fracture: A cohort study. Int J Nurs Stud 2017;69:91-7.





### Research

### Comparing Surgical Results of Lower Eyelid Retractor Advancement and Retractor Advancement with Lateral Tarsal Strip for Involutional Entropion

İnvolusyonel Entropionların Cerrahi Tedavisinde Lateral Kantal Askılama ile Kombine Edilen Alt Kapak Retraktör İlerletilmesi Yapılan Olguların Sadece Retraktör İlerletilmesi Yapılan Olgularla Karşılaştırılması

🔟 Ayşe Burcu Dirim, 🔟 İbrahim Çağrı Türker, 🗅 Ceylan Uslu Doğan, 🕩 Sümeyra Keleş Yeşiltaş

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study aimed to examine the efficiency of lower eyelid retractor (LER) advancement alone and LER advancement with a lateral tarsal strip (LTS) procedure for involutional lower eyelid entropion treatment.

**Methods:** In this study, 26 eyelids of 14 patients who underwent LER advancement + LTS (group 1) and 26 eyelids of 24 patients who underwent LER advancement alone (group 2) were retrospectively examined. Patients with or without horizontal laxity were included. The surgery was considered successful with a completely corrected normal eyelid position.

**Results:** A total of 52 eyelids of 38 patients were included. No relapse was noted in group 1, whereas seven eyelids (26.9%) in group 2 had a relapse, as noted in the 12-month postoperative follow-up examinations (p=0.004). One patient in group 2 had ectropion after 2 months. A significant difference was found between the surgical failure rates of the LER advancement + LTS and LER advancement alone.

**Conclusion:** LER advancement + LTS was entirely successful. The study emphasized the significance of assessing the horizontal eyelid laxity before surgery to avoid recurrence. Those who underwent LER advancement + LTS, rather than LER advancement alone, had higher rates of successful outcomes.

Keywords: Lower eyelid, involutional entropion, horizontal eyelid laxity, lower eyelid retractor advancement, tarsal strip surgery

#### ÖZ

Amaç: İnvolusyonel entropion cerrahisinde lateral kantal askılama (LKA) ile birlikte alt kapak retraktör ilerletilmesi yapılan olgularla sadece alt kapak retraktör (AKR) ilerletilmesi yapılan olguların karşılaştırılması amaçlandı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Bu retrospektif çalışmaya Temmuz 2018-Ağustos 2019 tarihleri arasında alt kapak involusyonel entropionu olan 38 hastanın 52 gözü dahil edildi. On dört hastanın 26 gözüne LKA ile birlikte AKR ilerletilmesi (1. grup); 24 hastanın 26 gözüne ise sadece AKR ilerletilmesi yapıldı (2. grup). Yatay kapak gevşekliği olan veya olmayan involusyonel entropiyonlu hastalar çalışmaya dahil edildi. Ameliyat sonrası normal kapak pozisyonunun elde edilmesi klinik başarı olarak kabul edildi. Fonksiyonel başarı kapak malpozisyonuna bağlı epifora, oküler irritasyon gibi şikayetlerin azalması olarak değerlendirildi.

**Bulgular:** Hastaların 23'ü erkek, 15'i kadın olup yaş ortalaması 74,4±7,6 idi. Birinci grupta nüks görülmezken, ikinci gruptaki 24 hastanın 7'sinde (%26,9) ameliyat sonrası 12 aylık takiplerde nüks görüldü. İkinci grupta 1 hastada ameliyattan 2 ay sonra ektropion gelişti. İki grup arasında istatistiksel olarak anlamlı fark saptandı.

**Sonuç:** İkinci gruptaki hastaların hepsinde cerrahi başarı sağlandı. LKA ile kombine edilen retraktör güçlendirmelerinde başarı oranı sadece retraktör cerrahisi yapılanlara göre daha yüksek bulundu. Çalışmamız nüksü önlemek için ameliyattan önce yatay göz kapağı gevşekliğini değerlendirmenin önemini vurguladı.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Alt göz kapağı, involusyonel entropiyon, horizontal göz kapağı gevşekliği, alt göz kapağı retraktörlerinin ilerletilmesi, tarsal şerit cerrahisi

Address for Correspondence: Ayşe Burcu Dirim, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 505 750 95 59 E-mail: burcu\_dirim@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-1041-021X

Cite as: Dirim AB, Türker İÇ, Uslu Doğan C, Keleş Yeşiltaş S. Comparing Surgical Results of Lower Eyelid Retractor Advancement and Retractor Advancement with Lateral Tarsal Strip for Involutional Entropion. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:179-183

**Received:** 07.12.2020 **Accepted:** 03.09.2021

#### INTRODUCTION

Involutional entropion is an eyelid malposition frequently seen in older people. Epiphora, corneal irritation, and keratitis are also seen due to ocular surface distress resulting from the contact of eyelashes to the ocular surface (1,2). Horizontal and vertical eyelid laxity, tarsal atrophy, senile orbital fat tissue atrophy, preseptal orbicular muscle laxity, and lower eyelid retractor (LER) weakness lead to this condition. The involutional form of this pathology commonly occurs in the lower eyelid; however, the cicatricial form is commonly seen in the upper eyelid (3-5).

Quickert everting sutures are useful to decrease patient distress until the operation, and primary treatments include Jones retractor advancement, Wies repair with or without eyelid shortening, lateral tarsal strip (LTS), and variations of these procedures (6-12). Patients frequently experience recurrence when an accurate technique or an appropriate combination of operations is not performed. Accurate repositioning of LER and sufficient rectification of horizontal eyelid laxity are required during operation to decrease the recurrence possibility (13-20).

This study assessed the efficiency of LER advancement + LTS compared to LER advancement alone for involutional entropion treatment.

#### **METHODS**

This retrospective and comparative study included 52 eyelids of 38 patients with involutional entropion, and it was carried out between July 2018 and August 2019. The study was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey. Horizontal lower eyelid laxity before surgery was assessed using a snap backtest (21). Patients with a follow-up duration of <12 months or with a history of any involutional surgery were excluded from the study. The surgery was considered successful with a completely corrected normal eyelid position.

Patients, with or without horizontal lid laxity, were randomly divided into two groups according to the surgical technique. A total of 26 eyelids of 14 patients undergoing LER advancement + LTS (group 1) and 26 eyelids of 24 patients undergoing LER advancement alone (group 2) were analyzed.

#### Surgical Technique

All surgeries were carried out under local anesthesia using 2 mL of 1% lidocaine with 1:100.000 volume of epinephrine. LER advancement application (Jones procedure): An incision was made on the skin (length 15 mm) 3 mm under the cilia. The layer below the orbicularis oculi muscle was cut through the inferior border of the tarsus of the lower eyelid and dissected toward the cilia to reveal the lower tarsus. The posterior layer of the LER was separated from the conjunctiva. The orbital septum was transversely incised to reveal the sheet-like anterior layer of the LER. Following this, the edge of the posterior layer LER was fixated to the inferior border of the tarsus using three 6.0 doublearmed polyglactin sutures. In addition, a strip of preseptal orbicularis was excised to decrease the inward rotation of the lower eyelid. Later on, the pretarsal orbicularis and the lower edge of the tarsus were affixed at three points. Lastly, the skin was closed using a 6.0 polyglactin suture.

LER advancement + LTS: Following the LER advancement procedure, a lateral canthotomy and inferior cantholisis were carried out first. The tarsal strip preparation was performed by detaching the anterior and posterior lamellae of the lateral lower eyelid and the removal of the anterior lamellae and tarsal conjunctiva through an incision along the inferior tarsal border. The level of horizontal shortening was identified by pulling the strip superolaterally. The tarsal strip was connected to the internal orbital portion of the lateral orbital rim periosteum using 5-0 polypropylene sutures. The orbicularis and skin were then closed up using the 6-0 polyglactin and polypropylene sutures, respectively.

Patients were evaluated on postoperative days 1 and 15. Follow-up visits were planned on the first, third, sixth, and twelfth months. The operation was considered successful if the normal eyelid position was completely corrected and entropion-related symptoms were absent.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Mean, standard deviation, median, minimum and maximum value frequency, and percentage were used for descriptive statistics. The distribution of variables was analyzed with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Quantitative data were compared using the Mann-Whitney U test. Data were analyzed using the SPSS software package program version 26.0.

#### RESULTS

A total of 38 patients underwent involutional entropion repair during the one-year study period, wherein 23 were males and 15 were females. Group 1 included 26 eyelids of 14 patients, whereas group 2 included 26 eyelids of 24 patients. Both groups were similar in age and sex distribution (Table 1). The mean age was  $75.3\pm8.2$  years (median 76.5) in group 1 and  $74.0\pm7.4$  in group 2 (Table 2). All operations were carried out by a single surgeon. In group 2, seven treated eyelids had a lower eyelid entropion recurrence after 12 months (Table 2), whereas group 1 had no recurrence till the end of the 12-month follow-up period (Figure 1). A statistically significant difference was found between the surgical failure rates in groups 1 and 2 (p=0.004). No serious complications were observed in either group. Postoperative secondary ectropion was observed in a patient, two months after undergoing LER advancement.

#### DISCUSSION

Involutional entropion is usually considered to occur with a combination of horizontal laxity, LER dehiscence, and orbicularis override (22,23).

Entropion is corrected using several surgical techniques. Anatomical and functional success can be enhanced with the use of the correct surgical technique or surgical combinations (24). Entropion is frequently caused by multifactorial reasons, thus the primary aim of the operation is to handle the right pathological mechanism. As revealed by previous studies, if at least two pathological mechanisms are corrected, the surgical success increases. At least two of these pathological mechanisms should be corrected to have a higher rate of long-term success (25-27). The recurrence rate ranges from 0% to 17%, with variable lengths of follow-up. Techniques addressing all three factors responsible for involutional entropion have a lower recurrence rate (0%-5%) (28).

 Table 1. Demographic characteristics and recurrence rates of patients

		Min-Max	Median Mean ± SD/n		SD/n-%
Age		54.0-89.0	75.5	74.4	4±7.6
	Famale	-		15	39.5%
Gender	Male			23	60.5%
<b>D</b>	(-)			45	86.5%
Recurrence	(+)			7	13.5%
SD: Standart deviation, Min-Max: Minimum-maximum					

In recent years, loosening the LERs is one of the most important causes of involutional entropion, thus retractor repairs became the most effective approach (Jones procedure). This procedure does not address the issue of orbicularis override; however, the skin incision into the anterior lamellae creates a cicatricial barrier between the lamellae that minimizes the vertical overriding of the preseptal orbicularis (29). Horizontal eyelid laxity is a crucial problem that leads to entropion. LTS is one of the most significant procedures for amending a loose horizontal eyelid (30). A case series of 15 patients who underwent LTS did not show entropion recurrence after an average 13 months of follow-up (31). In another series of 42 eyelids with involutional entropion without horizontal eyelid laxity, 8% recurrence was reported within 14 months after pentagonal excision (32).

The Wies procedure, with a full-thickness horizontal lid split with everting sutures, is used to turn the lid border outward, with a relatively high rate of recurrence (17%) (33). Wies reported a recurrence rate of 10% and a high rate of overcorrection, which is one of the most notable complications of this surgery (34,35).

Everting (Quickert) sutures temporarily solve the problem of entropion. In this surgical technique, scar tissue is created



Figure 1. Recurrence rates in the compared groups.

Table 2. Demographic characteristics and recurrence rates of the groups									
		Group I	Group II						
		Mean ± SD/n-%	Median	Mean ± SD/n-%	Median	р			
Age		75.3± 8.2	76.5	74.0±7.4	75.5	0.544 <sup>m</sup>			
Carlas	Famale	5	35.7%	10	41.7%	0 717×2			
Gender	Male	9	64.3%	14	58.3%	0.717*2			
<b>D</b>	(-)	26	100.0%	19	73.1%	0.004×2			
Recurrence	(+)	0	0.0%	7	26.9%	0.004*2			
<sup>m</sup> Mann-Whitney U test <sup>x2</sup> Chi-squa	are test SD: Star	adart deviation							

between the LERs, skin, and orbicularis (36). Jand et al. (37) reported a recurrence rate of >1% in six months, which increased to nearly 50% in two years.

All studies emphasized the significance of eyelid retractor tightening, orbicularis muscle resection, and horizontal eyelid shortening. In studies conducted by Lee et al. (38) and Erb et al. (39) combining tarsal strip with retractor advancement was more successful than retractor advancement alone, with a 96.7% success rate. Combined surgery is much more effective than LER advancement alone in cases of involutional entropion with horizontal eyelid laxity (38,39). Recently, Scheepers et al. (13) conducted a comparative study that demonstrated the superiority of the combined approach over simple lid retractor tightening with respect to the recurrence rates (38). In addition, Ranno et al. (40) showed that the combination of the Jones procedure and LTS resulted in lower recurrence rates (40).

Our study results were similar to those in the study by Lee et al. (38) Scheepers et al. (13) and Ranno et al. (40) which revealed that LER advancement + LTS was more effective than LER advancement alone for involutional entropion correction, with a lower recurrence rate. The recurrence rate was 0% in group 1 of our study. The most common complication of transcutaneous LER advancement is ectropion (41,42). One case of ectropion in group 2 was also observed.

#### **Study Limitations**

The limitation of this study is that LTS alone results were not investigated. Future studies comparing LTS alone as an effective method similar to LER advancement are necessary.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, combination surgery had higher surgical success and a lower recurrence rate compared to LER advancement alone. Both techniques were safe without serious complications. A combination surgery is recommended to prevent recurrence of involutional lower eyelid entropion regardless of horizontal eyelid laxity.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (no: 2909, date: 11.08.2020).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from the patient.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.B.D., İ.Ç.T., Concept: A.B.D., İ.Ç.T., Design: C.U.D., S.K.Y., Data Collection or Processing: A.B.D., C.U.D., Analysis or Interpretation: C.U.D., S.K.Y., Literature Search: C.U.D., S.K.Y., Writing: A.B.D., İ.Ç.T.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Bergstrom R, Czyz CN. Eyelid reconstruction, entropion. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls; 2018.
- Benger RS, Musch DC. A comparative study of eyelid parameters in involutional entropion. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 1989;5:281-7.
- 3. Jones LT. The anatomy of the lower eyelid and its relation to the cause and cure of entropion. Am J Ophthalmol 1960;49:29-36.
- Jones LT, Reeh MJ, Tsujimura JK. Senile entropion. Am J Ophthalmol 1963;55:463-9.
- 5. Collin JR, Rathbun JE. Involutional entropion. A review with evaluation of a procedure. Arch Ophthalmol 1978;96:1058-64.
- 6. Danks JJ, Rose GE. Involutional lower lid entropion: to shorten or not to shorten? Ophthalmology 1998;105:2065-7.
- Bashour M, Harvey J. Causes of involutional ectropion and entropion--age-related tarsal changes are the key. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 2000;16:131-41.
- Steel DH, Hoh HB, Harrad RA, Collins CR. Botulinum toxin for the temporary treatment of involutional lower lid entropion: a clinical and morphological study. Eye (Lond) 1997;11:472-5.
- 9. Quickert MH, Rathbun E. Suture repair of entropion. Arch Ophthalmol 1971;85:304-5.
- 10. WIES FA. Surgical treatment of entropion. J Int Coll Surg 1954;21:758-60.
- 11. Jones LT, Reeh MJ, Wobig JL. Senile entropion. A new concept for correction. Am J Ophthalmol 1972;74:327-9.
- 12. Collin JRO. A Manual of Systematic Eyelid Surgery. 2nd. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone; 1989: p. 7-26.
- Scheepers MA, Singh R, Ng J, Zuercher D, Gibson A, Bunce C, et al. A randomized controlled trial comparing everting sutures with everting sutures and a lateral tarsal strip for involutional entropion. Ophthalmology 2010;117:352-5.
- Cook T, Lucarelli MJ, Lemke BN, Dortzbach RK. Primary and secondary transconjunctival involutional entropion repair. Ophthalmology 2001;108:989-93.
- Barnes JA, Bunce C, Olver JM. Simple effective surgery for involutional entropion suitable for the general ophthalmologist. Ophthalmology 2006;113:92-6.
- Ho SF, Pherwani A, Elsherbiny SM, Reuser T. Lateral tarsal strip and quickert sutures for lower eyelid entropion. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 2005;21:345-8.
- Quist LH. Tarsal strip combined with modified Quickert-Rathbun sutures for involutional entropion. Can J Ophthalmol 2002;37:238-44.
- Rougraff PM, Tse DT, Johnson TE, Feuer W. Involutional entropion repair with fornix sutures and lateral tarsal strip procedure. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 2001;17:281-7.
- Kakizaki H, Zako M, Kinoshita S, Iwaki M. Posterior layer advancement of the lower eyelid retractor in involutional entropion repair. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 2007;23:292-5.

- Boboridis KG, Bunce C. Interventions for involutional lower lid entropion. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011;(12):CD002221.
- Olver J. Lacrimal assessment. In: Olver J, ed. Colour Atlas of lacrimal surgery. Oxford: Butterworth-Heinemann; 2001: p. 44-7.
- 22. Vallabhanath P, Carter SR. Ectropion and entropion. Curr Opin Ophthalmol 2000;11:345-51.
- 23. Hintschich C. Correction of entropion and ectropion. Dev Ophthalmol 2008;41:85-102.
- Shaeffer A. Involutional entropion. In: Smith BC, Della Rocca RC, Nesi FA, Lisman RD, eds. Ophthalmic Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery, vol 1. St. Louis: Mosby; 1987; p.546-55.
- Carroll RP, Allen SE. Combined procedure for repair of involutional entropion. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 1991;7:123-7.
- 26. Wesley RE, Collins JW. Combined procedure for senile entropion. Ophthalmic Surg 1983;14:401-5.
- Hedin A. Senile entropion cure rate by retractor tightening and horizontal shortening. Acta Ophthalmol Scand 1997;75:443-6.
- Nowinski TS. Orbicularis oculi muscle extirpation in a combined procedure for involutional entropion. Ophthalmology 1991;98:1250-6.
- Rougraff PM, Tse DT, Johnson TE, Feuer W. Involutional entropion repair with fornix sutures and lateral tarsal strip procedure. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 2001;17:281-7.
- Beigi B, Kashkouli MB, Shaw A, Murthy R. Fornix fat prolapse as a sign for involutional entropion. Ophthalmology 2008;115:1608-12.
- Balaji K, Balaji V, Kummararaj G. The correction of involutional entropion of eyelid by lateral strip procedure. J Surg Tech Case Rep 2010;2:64-6.
- Tsang S, Yau GS, Lee JW, Chu AT, Yuen CY. Surgical outcome of involutional lower eyelid entropion correction using transcutaneous everting sutures in Chinese patients. Int Ophthalmol 2014;34:865-8.

- Lance SE, Wilkins RB. Involutional entropion: a retrospective analysis of the Wies procedure alone or combined with a horizontal shortening procedure. Ophthalmic Plast Reconstr Surg 1991;7:273-7.
- WIES FA. Surgical treatment of entropion. J Int Coll Surg 1954;21:758-60.
- Baylis HI, Cies WA, Kamin DF. Overcorrections of the Wies procedure. Trans Ophthalmol Soc U K 1976;96:458-61.
- Nowinski TS. Entropion. In: Tse DT, editor. Color Atlas of Oculoplastic Surgery. 2nded. Philadelphia (PA): Lippincott Williams &Wilkins; 2011. p. 44-53.
- Jang SY, Choi SR, Jang JW, Kim SJ, Choi HS. Long-term surgical outcomes of Quickert sutures for involutional lower eyelid entropion. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2014;42:1629-31.
- Lee H, Takahashi Y, Ichinose A, Kakizaki H. Comparison of surgical outcomes between simple posterior layer advancement of lower eyelid retractors and combination with a lateral tarsal strip procedure for involutional entropion in a Japanese population. Br J Ophthalmol 2014;98:1579-82.
- Erb MH, Uzcategui N, Dresner SC. Efficacy and complications of the transconjunctival entropion repair for lower eyelid involutional entropion. Ophthalmology 2006;113:2351-6.
- Ranno S, Sacchi M, Gilardi D, Lembo A, Nucci P. Retractor plication versus retractor plication and lateral tarsal strip for eyelid entropion correction. Eur J Ophthalmol 2014;24:141-6.
- Chu YC, Yang JW, Tsai YJ, Wu SY, Liao YL, Chu HY. Correction of involutional entropion with retractor redirection. Orbit 2016;35:207-11.
- Nakauchi K, Mimura O. Combination of a modified Hotz procedure with the Jones procedure decreases the recurrence of involutional entropion. Clin Ophthalmol 2012;6:1819-22.





### Research

### Diagnostic Value of Fine-Needle Aspiration Biopsy in Major Salivary Gland Masses

Majör Tükrük Bezi Kitlelerinde İnce İğne Aspirasyon Biyopsisinin Tanısal Değeri

🔟 Filiz Gülüstan, 🔟 Mehmet Akif Abakay, ២ Ercan Atasoy, ២ Zahide Mine Yazıcı, ២ İbrahim Sayın

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology Head and Neck Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** To investigate the diagnostic efficacy and accuracy of fine-needle aspiration biopsy (FNAB) in solid and cystic tumors of the major salivary glands, examine the histopathologic distribution and malignancy rates of non-diagnostic cases, and investigate any significant difference between benign and malignant salivary gland tumors according to age and tumor size

**Methods:** Age, sex, tumor location, side, tumor size, preoperative diagnosis of FNAB, and final histopathological diagnosis of 182 patients with major salivary gland mass were retrospectively evaluated. Each lesion is categorized as solid and cystic. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), and FNAB accuracy were separately calculated for parotid gland tumors, submandibular gland tumors, solid, and cystic tumors.

**Results:** Among the 182 performed FNABs, 153 were benign, 9 were malignant, and 20 were non-diagnostic. Malignancy was detected in 12.2% of the parotid gland, 25.9% of the submandibular gland, and 14.2% overall. Unlike the parotid gland, when the FNAB of the submandibular gland was non-diagnostic, the final histopathology was most likely to be malignant than benign. No difference was found in the risk of malignancy between the solid and cystic tumors (p=0.192). The sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of the major salivary gland FNAB in this study were 42.1%, 99.3%, 88.8%, 92.8%, and 92.5%, respectively.

**Conclusion:** In the context of a non-diagnostic FNAB, high suspicion especially for the submandibular gland tumors is warranted for otorhinolaryngologists. Based on low sensitivity values, FNAB of the major salivary glands is limited as the only diagnostic tool.

Keywords: Fine-needle aspiration biopsy, malignancy, salivary gland, sensitivity, specificity

#### ÖZ

Amaç: Majör tükrük bezlerinin solid ve kistik tümörlerinde ince iğne aspirasyon biyopsisinin (İİAB) tanısal etkinliğinin ve doğruluğunun araştırılması, non-diagnostik olguların histopatolojik dağılımının ve malignite oranlarının incelenmesi, yaş ve tümör boyutuna göre benign ve malign tükrük bezi tümörleri arasındaki farkın araştırılması amaçlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Majör tükrük bezi kitlesi olan 182 hastanın yaşı, cinsiyeti, kitle lokalizasyonu, tarafı, kitlenin boyutu, preoperatif İİAB tanısı ve son histopatolojik tanısı retrospektif olarak değerlendirildi. Her bir lezyon solid ve kistik olarak kategorize edildi. Parotis bezi tümörleri, submandibuler bez tümörleri, solid ve kistik tümörler için duyarlılık, özgüllük, pozitif predediktif değeri (PPV), negatif prediktif değeri (NPV) ve doğruluğu ayrı ayrı hesaplandı.

**Bulgular:** Gerçekleştirilen 182 İİAB'den 153'ü benign, 9'u malign ve 20'si non-diagnostik idi. Parotis bezi kitlelerinin %12,2'si, submandibuler bez kitlelerinin %25,9'u ve tüm majör tükrük bezi kitlelerinin ise %14,2'si maligndi. Parotis bezinden farklı olarak, submandibuler bezin İİAB'si non-diagnostik olduğunda, histopatolojik tanı büyük oranda (%80) maligndi. Solid ve kistik tümörler arasında malignite riski açısından fark yoktu (p=0,192). Bu çalışmada majör tükrük bezi İİAB'nin duyarlılığı, özgüllüğü, PPV, NPV ve doğruluğu sırasıyla %42,1, 99,3, 88,8, 92,8 ve %92,5 olarak bulundu.

Sonuç: Özellikle submandibuler bez tümörleri için non-diagnostik bir İİAB varlığı, yüksek malignite şüphesi açısından kulak burun boğaz uzmanları için uyarıcı olabilir. Majör tükrük bezi tümörlerinde İİAB'nin düşük duyarlılık değerleri nedeniyle tek başına bir tanı aracı olarak kullanımı sınırlıdır. Anahtar Kelimeler: İnce iğne aspirasyon biyopsisi, malignite, tükrük bezi, duyarlılık, özgüllük

Address for Correspondence: Filiz Gülüstan, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology Head and Neck Surgery, Istanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 212 414 71 71 E-mail: filizyirci@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4857-214X

Cite as: Gülüstan F, Abakay MA, Atasoy E, Yazıcı ZM, Sayın İ. Diagnostic Value of Fine-Needle Aspiration Biopsy in Major Salivary Gland Masses. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:184-189

Received: 21.12.2020 Accepted: 19.08.2021

#### INTRODUCTION

Major salivary gland tumors account for 3-10% of the head and neck cancers and represent a various and heterogeneous group of neoplasms with complex clinicopathologic characteristics and different biological behavior. Their diversity makes the diagnosis challenging (1,2). Treatment of choice for salivary gland tumors is based on clinical evaluation and diagnostic tests: ultrasonography, fineneedle aspiration biopsy (FNAB), endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration, biopsy, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging (3). FNAB is a safe and reliable tool for salivary gland lesion diagnosis. It is simple, relatively painless, and easily repeated if another sample is needed. However, its diagnostic accuracy is still controversial despite being used for many years (4).

Several non-neoplastic lesions, benign neoplasms, and malignancies of the salivary gland present with a predominant or minor cystic component (5). Distinguishing these lesions from one another is important since patient management often differs among these groups. FNAB is often used to guide management decisions; however, it is frequently nondiagnostic in assessing cysts, as the aspirate may only capture cystic fluid. Despite non-diagnostic FNAB results, at least one-third of cystic salivary gland lesions are neoplastic (6,7).

This study aimed to investigate the diagnostic efficacy and accuracy of FNAB in solid and cystic tumors of the major salivary glands, examine the histopathologic distribution and malignancy rates of non-diagnostic cases, and investigate any significant difference between benign and malignant salivary gland tumors according to age and tumor size.

#### **METHODS**

Between February 2010 and February 2020, 267 cases that undergone parotidectomy or submandibular gland resection due to major salivary gland tumors in the otorhinolaryngology department of our tertiary referral center were retrospectively examined. Patients who underwent open biopsy before surgery, patients with unavailable FNAB, patients with non-diagnostic cytology depend on insufficient cellularity, and patients with preoperative FNAB done at an outside hospital, except in the situation where the original slides were transferred to our center for review by our institution pathologists, were excluded. Age, sex, tumor location, side, tumor size as measured by ultrasound/ computed tomography/magnetic resonance imaging (by measuring the largest diameter of tumor), preoperative FNAB diagnosis, and final histopathological diagnosis were noted. Major salivary gland lesions were categorized as solid and cystic (pure cystic or has a cystic component in radiologic imaging studies) based on radiology reports and from available ultrasound, computed tomography, and/or magnetic resonance imaging studies. In addition, patients without any imaging studies or those with insufficient imaging report details were excluded. The study protocol was approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (date: 17.02.2020, no: 2020/77). The study was conducted by the principles of the Helsinki declaration.

All of the FNAB was performed under ultrasound guidance using a 25 gauge needle and standard aspiration technique without local anesthesia in the radiology department of our hospital. The needle is inserted from a single point and moved in 3-4 directions through the tumor. After obtaining enough samples, the needle is withdrawn and detached from the syringe. The aspirate is sprayed on at least 4 glass slides, smeared, fixed in alcohol for hematoxylin-eosin stain, and sent to the pathology laboratory. All specimens were examined in the Pathology Department of our hospital. Preoperative cytological findings of the FNAB were classified as benign, non-diagnostic, and malignant. The subtypes were noted if possible. Final histopathological diagnosis was grouped as benign and malignant, and typing was noted. When the FNAB is non-diagnostic, our usual practice in such cases is to perform a second FNAB, if the cytological diagnosis is still not obtained with the second FNAB, then it is accepted as non-diagnostic.

FNAB results were compared to the final surgical pathology. Sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), and FNAB diagnostic accuracy was calculated, and patients with non-diagnostic cytology were excluded from this analysis. Sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and FNAB accuracy were separately calculated for parotid gland tumors, submandibular gland tumors, solid, and cystic tumors, and also patients with nondiagnostic cytology were excluded from this analysis. The Mann-Whitney U test was used to examine the relationship of age and tumor size with the final histopathological diagnosis. The risk of malignancy between solid and cystic tumors was examined with the chi-square test. The confidence interval was 95% and p-values of <0.05 were considered to be significant.

#### RESULTS

Of the 267 retrospectively investigated patients, 85 were excluded due to unavailable FNAB results and/or insufficient

details of imaging reports. A total of 182 patients were retrospectively examined, wherein 95 (52.2%) were male and 87 (47.8%) were female, with an average age of 49.07 $\pm$ 16.43 years (range: 10-82 years). The mean age of patients with benign final histopathology was 48.79 $\pm$ 15.96 years (range: 10-80 years, median: 52 years), whereas 50.77 $\pm$ 19.23 years (range: 14-82 years, median: 56 years) in malignant tumors, without any statistically significant difference (p=0.7). The mean size of the salivary gland tumors with benign final histopathology was 27.41 $\pm$ 14.37 mm (range: 5-65 mm, median: 25 mm), whereas 30.61 $\pm$ 16.33 mm (range: 16-120 mm, median: 27 mm) in malignant ones. No statistically significant difference was found between the benign and malignant tumors (p=0.348).

Samples were obtained from the parotid in 155 (85.2%, 76 right parotids, 79 left parotids) cases and submandibular in 27 (14.8%, 13 right submandibular, 14 left submandibular) cases. Among the 182 performed FNABs, 153 (84%) were benign, 9 (4.9%) were malignant, and 20 (10.9%) were nondiagnostic. FNAB distribution and final histopathologic results among the parotid and submandibular gland tumors are shown in Table 1. Malignancy was detected in 12.2% (n=19) of the parotid gland tumors, 25.9% (n=7) of the submandibular gland tumors, and 14.2% (n=26) overall based on final histopathology. The most common benign diagnosis among the parotid gland tumors were pleomorphic adenoma (n=69, 50.7%) and Warthin's tumor (n=50, 36.7%), whereas the most common malignant diagnoses were mucoepidermoid carcinoma (n=5, 26.3%) and acinic cell carcinoma (n=4, 21%; Table 2). The most common benign diagnosis among the submandibular gland tumors was pleomorphic adenoma (n=19, 95%) and the most common malignant diagnosis was adenoid cystic

 Table 1. Distribution of FNAB results and final histopathologic

 diagnosis among parotid and submandibular gland tumors

	Final histopathologic diagno n (%)		
FNAB diagnosis	Benign	Malignant	
Parotid gland			
Benign (n=132)	123 (93.1)	9 (6.8)	
Malignant (n=8)	1 (12.5)	7 (87.5)	
Non-diagnostic (n=15)	12 (80)	3 (20)	
Submandibular gland			
Benign (n=21)	19 (90.4)	2 (9.5)	
Malignant (n=1)	0 (0)	1 (100)	
Non-diagnostic (n=5)	1 (20)	4 (80)	
FNAB: Fine-needle aspiration biop	sy		

carcinoma (n=2, 28.5%; Table 3). When the FNAB of the parotid gland is non-diagnostic, the final histopathology was most likely to be benign (80%) than malignant (20%). In contrast, when the FNAB of the submandibular gland was non-diagnostic, the final histopathology was most likely to be malignant (80%) than benign (20%). The distribution of final histopathology in non-diagnostic FNAB cases was presented in Table 4. A total of 125 solid (68.6%) and 57 cystic tumors (31.3%) (19 pure cystic, 38 have cystic component) were found among the major salivary gland tumor cases. FNAB of solid tumors accounting for 14 (11.2 %) were non-diagnostic, whereas 6 (10.5%) FNAB of cystic tumors were non-diagnostic (Table 5). Malignancy was detected in 12% (n=15) of solid tumors and 19.2% (n=11) in cystic tumors based on final histopathology. A higher malignancy rate was

Table 2. Final histopathologic diagnosis           lesions	of parotio	d gland
	n	%
Benign (n=136)		
Pleomorphic adenoma	69	50.7
Warthin tumor	50	36.7
Granulomatous sialadenitis	2	1.4
Lymphoepithelial sialadenitis	2	1.4
Lymphoepithelial cyst	2	1.4
Lipoma	2	1.4
Oncocytoma	2	1.4
Basal cell adenoma	1	0.7
Castleman disease	1	0.7
Epidermoid cyst	1	0.7
İnt alymphoid epidermoid cyst	1	0.7
Cavernous hemangioma	1	0.7
Non-specific chronic sialadenitis	1	0.7
Parotid duct cyst	1	0.7
Malignant (n=19)		
Mucoepidermoid carcinoma	5	26.3
Acinic cell carcinoma	4	21
Ductal carcinoma	2	10.5
Myoepithelial carcinoma	2	10.5
Squamous cell carcinoma	2	10.5
Adenoid cystic carcinoma	1	5.2
B-cell non-hodgkin lymphoma	1	5.2
Carcinoma ex-pleomorphic adenoma	1	5.2
Cystadenocarcinoma	1	5.2

Table 3. Final	histopathologic	diagnosis of	f submandibular
gland lesions			

	n	%
Benign (n=20)		
Pleomorphic adenoma	19	95
Non-specific chronic sialadenitis	1	5
Malign (n=7)		
Adenoid cystic carcinoma	2	28.5
Hodgkin lymphoma	1	14.2
Myoepithelial carcinoma	1	14.2
Malign epithelial tumor	1	14.2
Solitary fibrous tumor	1	14.2
Low-grade mesenchymal tumor	1	14.2

 Table 4. Distribution of final histopathology in non-diagnostic

 FNAB cases

Final Histopathology	n, (%)
Parotid gland (n=15)	
Benign	
Pleomorphic adenoma	3, (20)
Whatin tumor	3, (20)
Lymphoepithelial cyst	2, (13.3)
Epidermoid cyst	1, (6.6)
Granulomatous sialadenitis	1, (6.6)
Castleman disease	1, (6.6)
Cavernous hemangioma	1, (6.6)
Malignant	
B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma	1, (6.6)
Mucoepidermoid carcinoma	1, (6.6)
Myoepithelial carcinoma	1, (6.6)
Submandibular gland (n=5)	
Benign	
Pleomorphic adenoma	1, (20)
Malignant	
Low-grade mesenchymal tumor	1, (20)
Hodgkin lymphoma	1, (20)
Adenoid cystic carcinoma	1, (20)
Solitary fibrous tumor	1, (20)
FNAB: Fine-needle aspiration biopsy	

found in cystic tumors; however, no difference was found in the risk of malignancy between solid and cystic tumors (p=0.192).

Table 5. FNAB of solid and cystic tumors				
	FNAB			
	Benign n %	Malignant n %	Non-diagnostic n %	Total n %
Solid tumors	105, 84	6, 4.8	14, 11.2	125, 100
Cystic tumors	48, 84.2	3, 5.2	6, 10.5	57, 100
Total	153, 84	9, 4.9	20, 10.9	182, 100
FNAB: Fine	-needle aspira	tion biopsy		

A total of 142 true-negatives, 8 true-positives, 11 falsenegatives, and 1 false-positive case was found among the major salivary gland tumors, and the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, NPV, and accuracy of the major salivary gland FNAB in this study were 42.1%, 99.3%, 88.8%, 92.8%, and 92.5 %, respectively. The final histopathology of the only falsepositive case was the Warthin's tumor, which was located in the parotid gland. Diagnostic accuracy measures among solid/cystic tumors, parotid/submandibular gland, and overall were shown in Table 6.

#### DISCUSSION

Salivary gland tumors are rare, mostly benign, with an annual estimated global incidence is 0.4-13.5 per 100,000 people. More than 50% of all primary salivary gland tumors occur in the major salivary glands, which are mainly present in the parotid gland, with 80%-85% being benign. Overall, tumors are more common in the parotid gland; however, the incidence of malignancy is higher in the submandibular and minor salivary glands. Histologically, the most common type of benign salivary gland neoplasms is a pleomorphic adenoma, and the most common malignant salivary gland tumors are mucoepidermoid and adenoid cystic carcinomas (3,8-10). Consistent with the literature, 85.2% of major salivary gland tumors were located in the parotid gland and 14.8% in the submandibular gland in our study. Based on final histopathology, 85.1% of 182 tumors were benign. The most common benign neoplasm is a pleomorphic adenoma and the malignant neoplasm is mucoepidermoid carcinoma.

FNAB is a safe, easy-to-apply, and inexpensive diagnostic procedure that is widely applied since the 1980s in the preoperative diagnosis of the salivary gland masses, while presenting low rates of complication and patient morbidity. However, the value of FNAB in preoperative diagnosis of salivary gland lesions is still being debated (11-13). In our study, 84% (n=153) of FNABs were benign, 4.9% (n=9) were malignant, and 10.9% (n=20) were non-diagnostic. Feinstein et al. (14) reported that when FNAB of the parotid gland was

Table 6. Measures of diagnostic accuracy among parotio giano, submandibular giano, solid tumors, cystic tumors, and overall					
	Parotid gland	Submandibular gland	Solid tumors	Cystic tumors	Overall
Sensitivity %	43.7	33.3	45.4	37.5	42.1
Specificity %	99.1	100	99	100	99.3
PPV %	87.5	100	83.3	100	88.8
NPV %	93.1	90.4	94.2	89.5	92.8
Accuracy %	92.8	90.9	95.4	90	92.5
PPV: Positive predictive value NPV: Neg	ative predictive value				

\_ . . . . . .... 1.1

non-diagnostic, the final pathology was more likely benign than malignant and, when FNAB of the submandibular gland was non-diagnostic the final pathology was equally likely benign versus malignant. Similarly, when the FNAB of the parotid gland is non-diagnostic, the final histopathology was found to be most likely benign than malignant. In contrast with their findings, when the FNAB of the submandibular gland was non-diagnostic, the final histopathology was found to be most likely malignant than benign. Boursiguot et al. (7) stated that FNAB is frequently non-diagnostic in assessing cysts, as the aspirate only captures cystic fluid. In our study, similar non-diagnostic FNAB rates were found in solid (11.2%) and cystic (10.5%) tumors. This was related to our exclusion criteria of non-diagnostic cytology cases that depend on insufficient cellularity. In addition, they reported that, in line with our findings, no difference was found in the risk of malignancy between the cystic and solid tumors (7).

In the management of salivary gland tumors, distinguishing malignant tumors from benign ones is very important to determine the therapeutic approach. Olsen et al. (15) stated in their study that FNAB was found with a high false-negative rate, up to 20%, that limits its usefulness and, therefore they reported that they strictly rely on frozen section results for surgical decision making. False-negative rate was relatively small in our study, (6.7%, n=11) accounting for 20 (10.9%) non-diagnostic cases, wherein 35% (n=7) were malignant based on final histopathology.

The diagnostic value of FNAB in salivary gland tumors was assessed in several studies, and a wide range of results on accuracy for detecting malignancy was reported, with sensitivities ranging from 33% to 100% and specificities ranging from 67% to 100% (16). In the study by Kechagias et al. (4) they reported that the sensitivity and specificity of FNAB for salivary gland masses were 90% and 98%, respectively. In the study of Stow et al. (17) they reported that the sensitivity and specificity in their series were 86.9% and 96.3%, respectively. In our study, despite high specificity values, the sensitivity values for submandibular gland tumors, parotid gland tumors, cystic masses, solid masses, and overall were 33.3%, 43.7%, 37.5%, 45.4%, and 42.1%,

respectively. Therefore, despite the relatively high sensitivity values of some other studies in the literature, approximately 58% of malignant tumors of the major salivary glands were undiagnosed by FNAB in our study (4,7,12,14,17). Based on our findings, benign FNAB cytology should not be trusted and FNAB should not overcome the clinical experience and intraoperative findings. An otorhinolaryngologist should be aware of the other signs of a malignant tumor, such as anamnesis of persistent pain in the area and a rapidly growing tumor of a salivary gland.

The major limitation of this study is its retrospective nature, which included only those patients who proceeded to surgery. FNAB results could not be evaluated in terms of determining the usefulness of FNAB for patients who did not elect surgery or who pursued surgery elsewhere. In addition, the impact of different pathologists on FNAB cytology was not assessed.

#### CONCLUSION

Study results revealed that when the FNAB of the submandibular gland was non-diagnostic, unlike the parotid gland, the final histopathology was most likely malignant than benign. In the context of a non-diagnostic FNAB, a high suspicion for salivary gland tumors especially for the submandibular gland tumors may be warranted otorhinolaryngologists. Similar for non-diagnostic FNAB rates in solid and cystic tumors were found. Our findings demonstrated that FNAB of the parotid gland, submandibular gland, cystic, and solid masses has limitations as an only diagnostic tool. FNAB has not had a reliable sensitivity in terms of screening malignancy. For a surgeon to complement FNAB diagnosis with a patient's medical history, physical examination, own clinical experience, and radiological imaging are more appropriate.

#### ETHICS

Ethics Committee Approval: The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (protocol number: 2020/77, date:17.02.2020).

**Informed Consent:** Consent form was filled out by all participants.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: F.G., M.A.A., Z.M.Y., İ.S., Concept: F.G., M.A.A., E.A., Design: F.G., E.A., Z.M.Y., Data Collection or Processing: F.G., M.A.A., E.A., Analysis or Interpretation: F.G., M.A.A., E.A., Z.M.Y., İ.B., Literature Search: F.G., E.A., İ.S., Writing: F.G., Z.M.Y., İ.S.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- Carlson ER, Schlieve T. Salivary Gland Malignancies. Oral Maxillofac Surg Clin North Am 2019;31:125-44.
- Yariv O, Popovtzer A, Wasserzug O, Neiderman NC, Halperin D, Lahav Y, et al. Usefulness of ultrasound and fine needle aspiration cytology of major salivary gland lesions. Am J Otolaryngol 2020;41:102293.
- Israel Y, Rachmiel A, Ziv G, Nagler R. Diagnostic and therapeutic modalities for 287 malignant and benign salivary tumors: A cohort study. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2017;45:585-8.
- Kechagias N, Ntomouchtsis A, Valeri R, Patrikidou A, Kitikidou K, Xirou P, et al. Fine-needle aspiration cytology of salivary gland tumours: a 10-year retrospective analysis. Oral Maxillofac Surg 2012;16:35-40.
- Takita H, Takeshita T, Shimono T, Tanaka H, Iguchi H, Hashimoto S, et al. Cystic lesions of the parotid gland: radiologic-pathologic correlation according to the latest World Health Organization 2017 Classification of Head and Neck Tumours. Jpn J Radiol 2017;35:629-47.
- Faquin WC, Rossi ED, Baloch Z, Barkan GA, Foschini M, Kurtycz DFI, et al. Atypia of undetermined significance. In: Faquin WC,

Rossi ED, editors. The Milan system for reporting salivary gland cytopathology. Cham: Springer; 2018. p. 43-54.

- Boursiquot BC, Fischbein NJ, Sirjani D, Megwalu UC. Risks of Neoplasia and Malignancy in Surgically Resected Cystic Parotid Lesions. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2020;162:79-86.
- Tian Z, Li L, Wang L, Hu Y, Li J. Salivary gland neoplasms in oral and maxillofacial regions: a 23-year retrospective study of 6982 cases in an eastern Chinese population. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2010;39:235-42.
- Sood S, McGurk M, Vaz F. Management of Salivary Gland Tumours: United Kingdom National Multidisciplinary Guidelines. J Laryngol Otol 2016;130:S142-9.
- Comoglu S, Ozturk E, Celik M, Avci H, Sonmez S, Basaran B, et al. Comprehensive analysis of parotid mass: A retrospective study of 369 cases. Auris Nasus Larynx 2018;45:320-7.
- Ramírez-Pérez F, González-García R, Hernández-Vila C, Monje-Gil F, Ruiz-Laza L. Is fine-needle aspiration a reliable tool in the diagnosis of malignant salivary gland tumors? J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2017;45:1074-7.
- Altin F, Alimoglu Y, Acikalin RM, Yasar H. Is fine needle aspiration biopsy reliable in the diagnosis of parotid tumors? Comparison of preoperative and postoperative results and the factors affecting accuracy. Braz J Otorhinolaryngol 2019;85:275-81.
- Colella G, Cannavale R, Flamminio F, Foschini MP. Fine-needle aspiration cytology of salivary gland lesions: a systematic review. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2010;68:2146-53.
- Feinstein AJ, Alonso J, Yang SE, St John M. Diagnostic Accuracy of Fine-Needle Aspiration for Parotid and Submandibular Gland Lesions. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2016;155:431-6.
- Olsen KD, Moore EJ, Lewis JE. Frozen section pathology for decision making in parotid surgery. JAMA Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2013;139:1275-8.
- Schmidt RL, Hall BJ, Wilson AR, Layfield LJ. A systematic review and meta-analysis of the diagnostic accuracy of fine-needle aspiration cytology for parotid gland lesions. Am J Clin Pathol 2011;136:45-59.
- Stow N, Veivers D, Poole A. Fine-needle aspiration cytology in the management of salivary gland tumors: an Australian experience. Ear Nose Throat J 2004;83:128-31.





### Research

## Cognitive Dysfunction in Older Patients Undergoing Orthopedic Surgery: Analysis of Demographic, Clinical, and Intraoperative Risk Factors

Ortopedik Cerrahi Geçiren Yaşlı Hastalarda Bilişsel İşlev Bozukluğu: Demografik, Klinik ve İntraoperatif Risk Faktörlerinin Analizi

🔟 Yasemin Tekdöş Şeker, 🔟 Yaser Pektaş, 🔟 Deniz Özel Bilgi, 🔟 Gökhan Sertçakacılar

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** We evaluated cognitive dysfunction in older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery regarding demographic, clinical, and intraoperative risk factors.

**Methods:** A total of 56 older patients (aged >65 years, mean ± SD age: 75.1±6.8 years, 75% were females) hospitalized for elective orthopedic surgery were included. Data on patient demographics (age, gender), comorbid diseases, planned surgery indications, American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) Classification category, intraoperative time (min), intraoperative blood loss (mL), and length of hospital stay (LOS; days) were recorded for each patient. Vital signs were recorded thrice, preoperatively, intraoperatively (every 15 min), and postoperatively (first hour), whereas pain was assessed based on visual analog scale (VAS) scores in the postoperative period (1<sup>st</sup> h, 12<sup>th</sup> h, 36<sup>th</sup> h). The Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) was administered preoperatively and in the postoperative 72<sup>nd</sup> h to assess cognitive status.

**Results:** Overall, a significant decrease was noted in MMSE scores from the preoperative to postoperative ( $72^{nd}$  h) period [median (minimummaximum) 26 (12-30) vs. 23.5 (12-30), p<0.001]. The significant decline in MMSE scores after the operation was evident in each subgroup, regardless of the gender, ASA category, presence of comorbidity, or acute renal failure (average SD change from baseline ranged from -1.5 to -1.0; p-values ranged from 0.024 to <0.001). Preoperative and postoperative MMSE scores were negatively correlated with age (r=0.415, p=0.002 and r=-0.406, p=0.003, respectively) and intraoperative time (r=-0.511, p<0.001 and r=-0.428, p=0.002, respectively).

**Conclusion:** Our findings revealed the likelihood of postoperative cognitive dysfunction in older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery, regardless of gender, comorbidities, or ASA category. However, there was an increased risk of postoperative cognitive decline with increased patient age and longer intraoperative time.

Keywords: Postoperative cognitive dysfunction, orthopedics, older patients, age, comorbidity, intraoperative characteristics

#### ÖZ

Amaç: Ortopedik cerrahi geçiren yaşlı hastalarda kognitif disfonksiyonu demografik, klinik ve intraoperatif risk faktörleri açısından değerlendirmeyi amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Elektif ortopedik cerrahi için hastaneye yatırılan toplam 56 yaşlı hasta (>65 yaş, ortalama ± SS yaş: 75,1±6.8 yıl, %75 kadın) dahil edildi. Hastaların demografik özellikleri (yaş, cinsiyet), komorbid hastalıkları, planlanan cerrahi endikasyonları, Amerikan Anesteziyologlar Derneği (ASA) Sınıflandırma kategorisi, intraoperatif süre (dakika), intraoperatif kan kaybı (mL), hastanede kalış süresi her hastada kaydedildi. Hayati bulgular ardışık şekilde üç kez kaydedildi; preoperatif, intraoperatif (15. dakika) ve postoperatif (1. saat), ağrı postoperatif dönemde (1. saat, 12. saat, 36. saat) görsel analog skala (VAS) skorlarına göre değerlendirildi. Bilişsel durumu değerlendirmek için ameliyat öncesi ve ameliyat sonrası 72. saatte mini mental durum testi (MMSE) yapıldı.

**Bulgular:** Genel olarak, MMSE skorlarında preoperatif dönemden postoperatif (72. saat) döneme [medyan (minimum-maksimum) 26 (12-30) ve 23,5 (12-30), p<0,001] arasında anlamlı bir düşüş kaydedildi. Cinsiyet, ASA kategorisi, komorbidite varlığı veya akut böbrek yetmezliği varlığından bağımsız olarak her alt grupta operasyondan sonra MMSE puanlarında önemli düşüş belirgindi (başlangıca göre ortalama SS değişikliği -1,5 ile

Address for Correspondence: Yasemin Tekdöş Şeker, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 532 475 51 54 E-mail: dr.tekdosyasemin@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6924-9814

Cite as: Tekdöş Şeker Y, Pektaş Y, Özel Bilgi D, Sertçakacılar G. Cognitive Dysfunction in Older Patients Undergoing Orthopedic Surgery: Analysis of Demographic, Clinical, and Intraoperative Risk Factors. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:190-196

Received: 20.02.2021 Accepted: 08.09.2021 -1,0 arasında değişmekteydi; p değerleri 0,024 ve <0,001). Preoperatif ve postoperatif MMSE skorları yaş (sırasıyla; r=-0,415, p=0,002 ve r=-0,406, p=0,003) ve intraoperatif süre (sırasıyla; r=-0,511, p<0,001 ve r=-0,428, p=0,002).

**Sonuç:** Bulgularımız ortopedik cerrahi geçiren yaşlı hastalarda cinsiyet, komorbidite veya ASA kategorisine bakılmaksızın postoperatif kognitif disfonksiyon olasılığının, hasta yaşının artması ve intraoperatif sürenin uzaması ile postoperatif bilişsel gerileme riskinin arttığını ortaya koymuştur. **Anahtar Kelimeler:** Postoperatif kognitif disfonksiyon, ortopedi, yaşlılık, yaş, komorbidite, intraoperative bulgular

#### INTRODUCTION

Postoperative cognitive dysfunction (POCD) refers to cognitive impairment affecting orientation, perception, attention, consciousness, and judgment that develop after anesthesia and surgery (1,2). It is a commonly recognized clinical phenomenon, particularly among older people with 40% and 10% rates in those over 60 years of age at discharge and the third-month post-discharge, respectively (2-4).

Alongside the risk of permanent cognitive dysfunction, the development of POCD in older patients has also been associated with prolonged hospital recovery, increased morbidity, and delays in functional recovery (1,5,6).

Given the aging of the population, an increasingly higher number of older patients are undergoing complex surgical procedures with advances in medicine, surgical techniques, and anesthetic care. Therefore, addressing the etiology, pathogenesis, and risk factors of POCD in older surgical patients has become clinically significant in developing appropriate preventive measures (2,4,6).

Orthopedic surgery is considered to have a particular role concerning the risk of postoperative cognitive impairment given the high prevalence of cerebral microemboli during procedures such as total knee replacements (1,7,8). This study was designed to evaluate cognitive dysfunction in older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery regarding demographic, clinical, and intraoperative risk factors.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Study Population**

A total of 56 older patients (aged >65 years, mean  $\pm$  SD age: 75.1 $\pm$ 6.8 years, 75% were females) hospitalized for elective orthopedic surgery were included in this prospective crosssectional study conducted between April 2018 and October 2018. Patients with known cognitive dysfunction and foreign patients who did not speak Turkish were excluded from the study. Written informed consent was obtained from each subject following a detailed explanation of the objectives and protocol of the study conducted in accordance with the ethical principles stated in the "Declaration of Helsinki" and approved by the institutional ethics committee.

#### Assessments

Data on patient demographics (age, gender), comorbid diseases, planned surgery indications, American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) Classification category, intraoperative time (min), intraoperative blood loss (mL), and length of hospital stay (LOS; days) were recorded for each patient. Heart rate (bpm), systolic, diastolic and mean arterial blood pressure (mmHg) were recorded thrice; preoperatively, intraoperatively (every 15 min), and postoperatively (first hour), while hemoglobin (g/dL) and hematocrit (%) levels were also measured preoperatively and postoperatively. Pain was assessed based on visual analog scale (VAS) scores in the postoperative period (1<sup>st</sup> h, 12<sup>th</sup> h, 36<sup>th</sup> h). The mini-mental state examination (MMSE) was administered preoperatively and in the postoperative 72<sup>nd</sup> h to assess cognitive status.

#### **Mini-Mental State Examination**

MMSE, one of the most widely used screening instruments for estimating the severity of cognitive impairment, is an 11-item measure comprising five domains (orientation, registration, attention and calculation, recall, and language) of cognitive function. The MMSE total score ranges from 0 to 30, with a lower score indicating a higher degree of cognitive impairment (9-11).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The statistical analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, version 25.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY) and PAST (Paleontological Statistics) Software Package (12). The Mann-Whitney U test and Kruskal-Wallis test with the Monte Carlo simulation technique analyzed numerical variables. The change over time was evaluated by the Wilcoxon test for two repeated measurements and by Friedman's Two-Way test with the Monte Carlo simulation and post hoc Dunn's test for more than two repeated measurements. A correlation analysis was performed via partial correlation analysis. Data were expressed as "mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD)," median (minimum-maximum), and percent (%) where appropriate. A p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

# Baseline Characteristics, Intraoperative Data, and Hospital Stay

Overall, the median age was 75 years (range, 65-92 years) and females comprised 75% of the study population. Comorbidities were evident in 50% of patients (hypertension in 25.0%), whereas acute renal failure was noted in 12.5% of patients. The ASA category was II in 42.9% of patients, and total hip replacement (39.3%) was the most common indication for surgery (Table 1).

The median intraoperative time, intraoperative blood loss, and LOS were 100 min (range, 60-180 min), 150 mL (range, 50-600 mL), and eight days (range, 4-27 days), respectively (Table 1).

# Pre- vs. Postoperative Assessment for Hemogram Findings, Vital Signs, and Pain Scores

When compared with median (min-max) preoperative values, a significant decrease was noted in both hemoglobin [from 12.05 (8.9-15.9) g/dL to 9.5 (8.1-15.2) g/dL, p<0.001] and hematocrit [from 37.6% (28.4%-46.7%) to 30.05% (24.2%-43.9%), p<0.001) levels in the postoperative period. The median (min-max) systolic blood pressure [135 (65-175) vs. 140 (94-178] mmHg, p<0.001] and diastolic blood pressure [78.5 (55-148) vs. 71 (60-98) mmHg, p<0.05] levels were significantly lower in the intraoperative 15<sup>th</sup> min compared with preoperative values, with no significant change between pre- and postoperative records in vital signs.

VAS pain scores were significantly higher in the postoperative  $36^{th}$  hour compared with postoperative first and  $12^{th}$  hour values [median (min-max) 5 (3-8) vs. 3 (2-4) and 4.5 (2-7); p<0.001 and p<0.05, respectively]. VAS scores in the postoperative  $12^{th}$  hour were also significantly higher than in the postoperative first hour (p<0.001) (Table 2).

#### **MMSE Scores According to Baseline Characteristics**

Overall, a significant decrease was noted in MMSE scores from preoperative to postoperative ( $72^{nd}$  h) period [median (min-max) 26 (12-30) vs. 23.5 (12-30), p<0.001]. The significant decline in MMSE scores after the operation was evident in each subgroup, regardless of gender, ASA category, presence of comorbidity, or acute renal failure (average SD change from baseline ranged from -1.5 to -1.0; p-values ranged from 0.024 to <0.001) (Table 3).

No significant difference was noted in preoperative MMSE scores, postoperative MMSE scores, and change from baseline according to gender, ASA category, and presence of comorbidity or acute renal failure (Table 3).

#### **Correlation of MMSE Scores with Study Variables**

Correlation analysis as adjusted for gender, ASA category, comorbidity and acute renal failure revealed that preoperative and postoperative MMSE scores were negatively correlated with age (r=-0.415, p=0.002 and r=-

	Mean ± SD	75.1±6.8
Age (year)	Median (min-max)	75 (65-92)
	Female	42 (75.0)
Gender, n (%)	Male	14 (25.0)
	II	24 (42.9)
ASA category, n (%)		21 (37.5)
	IV	11 (19.6)
	None	28 (50.0)
	>3	2 (3.6)
	HT	14 (25.0)
• I.I.I. (0/)	HT+DM	5 (8.9)
Comorbidity, n (%)	CHF	3 (5.4)
	Stroke	2 (3.6)
	DM	1 (1.8)
	Hypothyroidism	1 (1.8)
	THR	22 (39.3)
	РНА	1 (1.8)
	ТКР	19 (33.9)
Indication for surgery, n (%)	ORIF	7 (12.5)
	Upper	1 (1.8)
	MMR	3 (5.4)
	Other	3 (5.4)
Postoperative infection, n (%)		2 (3.6)
LFT, n (%)		1 (1.8)
Acute renal failure, n (%)		7 (12.5)
Intraoperative time	Mean ± SD	108.0±34.8
(min)	Median (min-max)	100 (60-180)
Intraoperative blood	Mean ± SD	183.9±108.3
loss (mL)	Median (min-max)	150 (50-600)
Length of hospital stay	Mean ± SD	9.3±4.3
(day)	Median (min-max)	8 (4-27)

ASA: American society of anesthesiologists, DM: Diabetes mellitus, HT: Hypertension, CHF: Congestive heart failure, THR: Total hip replacement, PHA: Partial hip replacement, TKP: Total knee prosthesis, ORIF: Open reduction internal fixation, Upper: Upper extremity surgeon, MMR: Medial meniscus repair, LFT: Liver function tests, SD: Standard deviation, Min: Minimum, Max: Maximum
0.406, p=0.003, respectively) and intraoperative time (r=-0.511, p<0.001 and r=-0.428, p=0.002, respectively) (Table 4). No significant correlation of MMSE scores was noted with intraoperative blood loss or LOS (Table 4).

# DISCUSSION

Our findings in a cohort of older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery revealed a significant decrease in MMSE scores 72 h after surgery, regardless of gender, ASA category, or presence of comorbidity, or ARF.

Table 2. Pre- vs. postoperative	e assessment for hemogram	findings, vital s	ings and pain sco	ores	
	Preoperative	Postoperat	ive		р
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	12.05 (8.9-15.9)	9.5 (8.1-15.2)			< 0.0011
Hematocrit (%)	37.6 (28.4-46.7)	30.05 (24.2-	43.9)		< 0.0011
	Preoperative	Intraoperati	ve (15 <sup>th</sup> min)	Postoperative (1 <sup>st</sup> h)	
Heart rate (bpm)	74 (62-126)	80.5 (60-100)		80 (64-95)	0.099 <sup>2</sup>
Systolic BPP	140 (94-178)	135 (65-175)	**	138 (100-168)	0.004 <sup>2</sup>
Diastolic BP	78.5 (55-148)	71 (60-98)*		72 (45-106)	0.026 <sup>2</sup>
	Postoperative				
	12 <sup>th</sup> h	24 <sup>th</sup> h	36 <sup>th</sup> h		
VAS Pain scores	3 (2-4) <sup>qq,w</sup>	4.5 (2-7) <sup>q</sup>	5 (3-8)		< 0.001 <sup>2</sup>

Data are shown as median (min-max). VAS: Visual analog scale; BP: Blood pressure

<sup>1</sup>Wilcoxon-Signed Ranks test (Monte Carlo), <sup>2</sup> Friedman test (Monte Carlo), Post Hoc test: Dunn's test

\*p<0.05 and \*\*p<0.01; compared to preoperative values

<sup>q</sup>p<0.05 and <sup>qq</sup>p<0.001; compared to 36<sup>th</sup> hour values

<sup>w</sup>p<0.001; compared to 12<sup>th</sup> hour values

Table 3. MMSE scores according to baseline characteristics						
		MMSE scores				
Preoperative median (min-max)		Postoperative (72 <sup>nd</sup> h)	Change from baseline	p		
		median (min-max) median (min-max)		pre vs. postop		
Total		26 (12-30)	23.5 (12-30)	-1 (-10-6)	<0.001 <sup>3</sup>	
	Female	26 (12-30)	26 (12-30)	-1 (-10-6)	<0.001 <sup>3</sup>	
Gender	Male	23 (13-30)	21.5 (12-29)	-1.5 (-6-1)	0.001 <sup>3</sup>	
	р	0.136 <sup>1</sup>	0.136 <sup>1</sup>	0.237 <sup>1</sup>		
	II	25.5 (13-30)	23.5 (12-30)	-1 (-6-1)	<0.001 <sup>3</sup>	
ASA category	Ш	28 (12-30)	26 (16-30)	-1 (-6-6)	0.004 <sup>3</sup>	
	IV	25 (14-30)	20 (12-30)	-1 (-10-0)	0.004 <sup>3</sup>	
	р	0.295 <sup>2</sup>	0.106 <sup>2</sup>	0.459 <sup>2</sup>		
	Absent	25.5 (12-30)	23 (12-30)	-1 (-6-6)	<0.001 <sup>3</sup>	
Comorbidity	Present	26 (14-30)	24.5 (12-30)	-1 (-10-1)	<0.0013	
	р	0.3071	0.669 <sup>1</sup>	0.582 <sup>1</sup>		
	Absent	26 (12-30)	23 (12-30)	-1 (-10-6)	<0.0013	
Acute renal failure	Present	28 (21-30)	27 (16-30)	-1 (-6-0)	0.024 <sup>3</sup>	
	р	0.314 <sup>1</sup>	0.294 <sup>1</sup>	0.945 <sup>1</sup>		

ASA: American society of anesthesiologists, MMSE: Mini-Mental state examination

<sup>1</sup>Mann-Whitney U test (Monte Carlo), <sup>2</sup>Kruskal-Wallis test (Monte Carlo), <sup>3</sup>Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test (Monte Carlo)

Table 4. Correlation of MMSE scores with study variables						
	MMSE scores					
	Preoperativ	/e	Postoperative		Change from baseline	
	r	р	r	р	r	р
Age	-0.415	0.002	-0.406	0.003	-0.019	0.895
Intraoperative time (min)	-0.511	<0.001	-0.428	0.002	0.133	0.346
Intraoperative blood loss (mL)	-0.182	0.195	-0.097	0.494	0.169	0.230
Length of hospital stay (day)	-0.193	0.169	-0.179	0.204	0.013	0.925

Adjusted for gender, ASA category, comorbidity, and acute renal failure. Partial Correlation test, r: correlation coefficient, MMSE: Mini-Mental state examination

When adjusted for gender, ASA category, or presence of comorbidity and ARF, MMSE scores were negatively correlated with age and intraoperative time. In contrast, no correlation of MMSE scores was noted with intraoperative blood loss or LOS. MMSE scores did not differ concerning gender, ASA category, or presence of comorbidity in the pre or postoperative period.

A postoperative decline of  $\geq 1$  SD from baseline MMSE scores in our patients indicated the likelihood of cognitive impairment in older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery. However, an increase in age and longer intraoperative time were determined as the two risk factors for the postoperative decline in MMSE scores. Hence, our findings emphasize that advanced age and complexity of the surgical procedure, rather than gender and comorbidities, were associated with a higher risk of new cognitive impairment arising after a surgical procedure in older orthopedic patients. This seems consistent with consideration of advanced age and extensive surgery with a higher risk of postoperative POCD in apparently previously cognitively well patients undergoing surgery with the most marked increase of risk among those over 65 years of age (2,13). In a systematic review of studies in surgery patients, increasing age was the most common risk factor for POCD. In contrast, the duration and type of surgery (cardiac, orthopedic, and vascular) were also reported among risk factors (13).

Indeed, a systematic review of 19 studies in 6477 patients concluded that the prevalence of POCD was 11.7% for non-cardiac surgery at three months of follow-up (14). However, older patients undergoing higher risk surgery are considered to have a higher risk. The POCD prevalence in patients undergoing elective hip surgery is estimated to be 22% (15).

Notably, in the older population undergoing hip fracture surgery, POCD, along with postoperative delirium, have been reported to be the two frequent complications leading to increased risk of morbidity, mortality, and prolonged hospital stays (16-18). While potentially anesthetic-dependent modifiable factors (i.e., hypoxia, hypotension, and altered cerebral perfusion) have been postulated as contributing to POCD, there is no conclusive evidence (13,19,20). Indeed, hypotension as a common cause of cerebral hypoperfusion has been investigated regarding its relation to POCD, but the potential impact of prolonged hypotension was not confirmed in these studies (19,21-23). Accordingly, while there was a significant but transient decline in systolic and diastolic blood pressure intraoperatively, blood pressure was maintained at preoperative levels postoperatively in our patients. In addition, while a significant decline was noted in hemoglobin and hematocrit levels after the operation, there was no significant impact of intraoperative blood loss on MMSE findings.

Given the association of vascular risk factors (i.e., hypertension, obesity, diabetes mellitus) with cognitive decline in the general population, their optimization may have a role in lowering the risk of POCD (13,19,24). Our findings revealed comorbidities (i.e., diabetes, hypertension, congestive heart failure, stroke) in 50% of patients, whereas no significant impact of the presence of comorbidity on the postoperative decline in MMSE scores and on preoperative MMSE scores. These seem notable given that diabetes mellitus, hypertension, obesity, smoking, depression, cognitive inactivity, and physical inactivity are considered critical modifiable risk factors for cognitive dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease with the potential impact of related lifestyle interventions on cognitive improvement (25-27). Our findings revealed no such impact of comorbidities on the likelihood or severity of POCD among older orthopedic surgery patients.

Our findings based on assessing cognitive status 72 h after surgery seem consistent with considering POCD to be most prevalent in the immediate postoperative period and highly prevalent up to three months postoperatively, and mostly resolving within days to weeks (6,13,28,29). Notably, while POCD may also persist 1-2 years after surgery, it has been considered to be reversible and rarely persists in the longer (10 years) term (6,13,28,29).

Notably, while the variance in the 7-day, 3-month, or 12-month cognitive assessment in the same patient has been considered likely, the longitudinal assessment has revealed that a single diagnosis of cognitive decline is associated with a higher incidence even with this fluctuating pattern of long-term dementia (25,30,31). Besides, while POCD is generally transient, it lasts longer and affects everyday life more severely in patients over age 60 (32). Also, the presence of POCD on discharge has been associated with diminished quality of life and increased risk of mortality within one year after surgery (2,3).

This also seems notable given the increasingly recognized role of perioperative consultation with older specialists among older patients undergoing major surgery to prevent POCD and improve quality of life (13). In orthopedic surgery, they are associated with good outcomes in hip fracture patients (33).

Although the MMSE was essentially developed as a cognitive screening tool, it performs well as a screening tool for dementia. Therefore, it was suggested that the MMSE has a limited role in assessing cognitive decline after anesthesia and surgery (13,25). It has been widely used as a tool to detect POCD, given the ease of administration (6-8 minutes) (25,34) and the consideration of the purpose of postoperative neuropsychological testing to detect the presence of general, rather than specific, changes in cognitive functioning (35).

Use of single-point testing for cognitive status before orthopedic surgery has been considered to give an incorrect opinion about patients' cognitive trajectory, given the likelihood of preoperative pain (i.e., for a patient about to undergo total hip replacement) to have a considerable impact on cognition and thus the impact of the postoperative reduction in pain and improved mobility on cognitive measures (13,24). This seems notable given the significant increase in VAS pain scores from the postoperative first h to 36<sup>th</sup> h in our patients.

Nonetheless, the heterogeneity of study populations, definition of cognitive impairment, instruments used to measure cognitive performance, and follow-up periods have been the major challenges limiting the likelihood of generalizing from the study findings available on POCD (2,13).

# CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, our findings revealed the likelihood of POCD in older patients undergoing orthopedic surgery, regardless of gender, comorbidities, or ASA category. However, there was an increased risk of postoperative cognitive decline with increased patient age and longer intraoperative time. This emphasizes the critical role of improved perioperative geriatric care in providing guidance and early recognition of risk factors among older patients prone to POCD. Largerscale longitudinal clinical studies employing standardized test instruments are necessary to determine the risk for further cognitive deterioration in the longer term and develop strategies to minimize the cognitive impact for a better guality of life in older surgical patients.

## ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (protocol number: 2018/126-17.05.2018).

**Informed Consent:** Consent form was filled out by all participants.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: G.S., Y.P., Concept: Y.T.Ş., Design: Y.T.Ş., Data Collection or Processing: D.Ö.B., G.S., Y.P., Analysis or Interpretation: Y.T.Ş., Literature Search: Y.T.Ş., Writing: Y.T.Ş.,

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Kotekar N, Shenkar A, Nagaraj R. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction - current preventive strategies. Clin Interv Aging 2018;13:2267-73.
- Rundshagen I. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2014;111:119-25.
- Monk TG, Weldon BC, Garvan CW, Dede DE, van der Aa MT, Heilman KM, et al. Predictors of cognitive dysfunction after major noncardiac surgery. Anesthesiology 2008;108:18-30.
- Chi YL, Li ZS, Lin CS, Wang Q, Zhou YK. Evaluation of the postoperative cognitive dysfunction in elderly patients with general anesthesia. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 2017;21:1346-54.
- Newman MF, Kirchner JL, Phillips-Bute B, Gaver V, Grocott H, Jones RH, et al. Longitudinal assessment of neurocognitive function after coronary-artery bypass surgery. N Engl J Med 2001;344:395-402.
- Grape S, Ravussin P, Rossi A, Kern C, Steiner LA. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Trends Anaesth Crit Care 2012;2:98-103.

- Sulek CA, Davies LK, Enneking FK, Gearen PA, Lobato EB. Cerebral microembolism diagnosed by transcranial Doppler during total knee arthroplasty: correlation with transesophageal echocardiography. Anesthesiology 1999;91:672-6.
- Ogino Y, Tatsuoka Y, Matsuoka R, Nakamura K, Nakamura H, Tanaka C, et al. Cerebral infarction after deflation of a pneumatic tourniquet during total knee replacement. Anesthesiology 1999;90:297-8.
- Rovner BW, Folstein MF. Mini-mental state exam in clinical practice. Hosp Pract (Off Ed) 1987;22:99-110.
- Tombaugh TN, McIntyre NJ. The mini-mental state examination: a comprehensive review. J Am Geriatr Soc 1992;40:922-35.
- 11. Güngen C, Ertan T, Eker E, Yaşar R, Engin F. Standardize Mini Mental test'in türk toplumunda hafif demans tanisinda geçerlik ve güvenilirliği [Reliability and validity of the standardized Mini Mental State Examination in the diagnosis of mild dementia in Turkish population]. Turk Psikiyatri Derg 2002;13:273-81.
- Hammer Q, Harper D, Ryan PD, 2001. Past: Paleontological Statistics Software Package for Education and Data Analysis. Palaeontologia Electronica 2011;4:1-9. http://palaeo-electronica. org/2001\_1/past/issue1\_01.htm.
- Needham MJ, Webb CE, Bryden DC. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction and dementia: what we need to know and do. Br J Anaesth 2017;119 (Suppl 1):i115-25.
- Paredes S, Cortínez L, Contreras V, Silbert B. Post-operative cognitive dysfunction at 3 months in adults after non-cardiac surgery: a qualitative systematic review. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2016;60:1043-58.
- 15. Chow WB, Rosenthal RA, Merkow RP, Ko CY, Esnaola NF; American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program; American Geriatrics Society. Optimal preoperative assessment of the geriatric surgical patient: a best practices guideline from the American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program and the American Geriatrics Society. J Am Coll Surg 2012;215:453-66.
- Edlund A, Lundström M, Lundström G, Hedqvist B, Gustafson Y. Clinical profile of delirium in patients treated for femoral neck fractures. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 1999;10:325-9.
- Sanguineti VA, Wild JR, Fain MJ. Management of postoperative complications: general approach. Clin Geriatr Med 2014;30:261-70.
- Kratz T, Heinrich M, Schlauß E, Diefenbacher A. Preventing postoperative delirium. Dtsch Arztebl Int 2015;112:289-96.
- Moller JT, Cluitmans P, Rasmussen LS, Houx P, Rasmussen H, Canet J, et al. Long-term postoperative cognitive dysfunction in the elderly ISPOCD1 study. ISPOCD investigators. International Study of Post-Operative Cognitive Dysfunction. Lancet 1998;351:857-61.
- van Harten AE, Scheeren TW, Absalom AR. A review of postoperative cognitive dysfunction and neuroinflammation associated with cardiac surgery and anaesthesia. Anaesthesia 2012;67:280-93.
- Pappa M, Theodosiadis N, Tsounis A, Sarafis P. Pathogenesis and treatment of post-operative cognitive dysfunction. Electron Physician 2017;9:3768-75.

- Rollason WN, Robertson GS, Cordiner CM, Hall DJ. A comparison of mental function in relation to hypotensive and normotensive anaesthesia in the elderly. Br J Anaesth 1971;43:561-6.
- Thompson GE, Miller RD, Stevens WC, Murray WR. Hypotensive anesthesia for total hip arthroplasty: a study of blood loss and organ function (brain, heart, liver, and kidney). Anesthesiology 1978;48:91-6.
- 24. Nadelson MR, Sanders RD, Avidan MS. Perioperative cognitive trajectory in adults. Br J Anaesth 2014;112:440-51.
- Evered LA, Silbert BS. Postoperative Cognitive Dysfunction and Noncardiac Surgery. Anesth Analg 2018;127:496-505.
- Deckers K, van Boxtel MP, Schiepers OJ, de Vugt M, Muñoz Sánchez JL, Anstey KJ, et al, Köhler S. Target risk factors for dementia prevention: a systematic review and Delphi consensus study on the evidence from observational studies. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2015;30:234-46.
- 27. Ngandu T, Lehtisalo J, Solomon A, Levälahti E, Ahtiluoto S, Antikainen R, et al. A 2 year multidomain intervention of diet, exercise, cognitive training, and vascular risk monitoring versus control to prevent cognitive decline in at-risk elderly people (FINGER): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2015;385:2255-63.
- Abildstrom H, Rasmussen LS, Rentowl P, Hanning CD, Rasmussen H, Kristensen PA, et al. Cognitive dysfunction 1-2 years after noncardiac surgery in the elderly. ISPOCD group. International Study of Post-Operative Cognitive Dysfunction. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2000;44:1246-51.
- Steinmetz J, Siersma V, Kessing LV, Rasmussen LS; ISPOCD Group. Is postoperative cognitive dysfunction a risk factor for dementia? A cohort follow-up study. Br J Anaesth 2013;110 (Suppl 1):i92-7.
- Roberts RO, Knopman DS, Mielke MM, Cha RH, Pankratz VS, Christianson TJ, et al. Higher risk of progression to dementia in mild cognitive impairment cases who revert to normal. Neurology. 2014;82:317-25.
- Lopez OL, Becker JT, Chang YF, Sweet RA, DeKosky ST, Gach MH, et al. Incidence of mild cognitive impairment in the Pittsburgh Cardiovascular Health Study-Cognition Study. Neurology 2012;79:1599-606.
- Krenk L, Rasmussen LS, Kehlet H. New insights into the pathophysiology of postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2010;54:951-6.
- Grigoryan KV, Javedan H, Rudolph JL. Orthogeriatric care models and outcomes in hip fracture patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Orthop Trauma 2014;28:e49-55.
- Tsai TL, Sands LP, Leung JM. An Update on Postoperative Cognitive Dysfunction. Adv Anesth 2010;28:269-84.
- Rasmussen LS, Larsen K, Houx P, Skovgaard LT, Hanning CD, Moller JT; ISPOCD group. The International Study of Postoperative Cognitive Dysfunction. The assessment of postoperative cognitive function. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand 2001;45:275-89.





# Research

# Spinal Anesthesia in Vaginal Natural Orifice Transluminal Endoscopic Surgery: Experience of 12 Patients

Vajinal Destekli Doğal Orifis Transluminal Endoskopik Cerrahide Spinal Anestezi: 12 Hasta Deneyimi

Güneş Özlem Yıldız<sup>1</sup>,
 Gülsüm Oya Hergünsel<sup>1</sup>,
 Gökhan Sertçakacılar<sup>1</sup>,
 Aysun Fendal Tunca<sup>2</sup>,
 Cihan Kaya<sup>2</sup>,
 Zafer Çukurova<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Gynecology and Obstetrics, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Vaginal natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (vNOTES) is an alternative to conventional laparoscopy with less postoperative pain and shorter hospital stay. Limited data on the vNOTES under spinal anesthesia (SA) was reported. Thus, this study aimed to evaluate the feasibility, effectiveness, and side effects of SA in patients with gynecologic problems who underwent vNOTES.

**Methods:** SA was administered to the L1-L2 interspinous space in 12 patients with gynecologic problems who underwent vNOTES. Intrathecal 10 µg of fentanyl (0.2 mL) and 0.5% of isobaric bupivacaine were administered. Patient demographic data, peroperative hemodynamic data, postoperative pain scores, and complications were retrospectively recorded.

**Results:** Between January 2019 and December 2019, gynecological surgery was successfully performed on 12 patients under SA via vNOTES. Right shoulder pain was observed in 3 patients (25%) and anxiety in 1 patient (8%), perioperatively. In the first 24 hours postoperatively, 1 patient (8%) had a headache, whereas postoperative nausea and vomiting were not observed. None had pain requiring analgesia in the first 6 hours postoperatively.

Conclusion: SA is applicable for vNOTES.

Keywords: Analgesia, anesthesia, spinal, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, pain, postoperative, postoperative nausea and vomiting

## ÖZ

Amaç: Vajinal destekli doğal açıklık transluminal endoskopik cerrahi (vNOTES) tekniği, daha az postoperatif ağrı ve daha kısa hastanede kalış süresi ile geleneksel laparoskopik tekniğe bir alternatiftir. vNOTES tekniğinin spinal anestezi (SA) altında kullanımına ilişkin sınırlı veri vardır. Amacımız vNOTES tekniği ile ameliyat edilen jinekolojik hastalarda SA uygulanabilirliği etkinliğini ve yan etkilerini değerlendirmektir.

Gereç ve Yöntem: vNOTES tekniği ile ameliyat edilen 12 jinekolojik hastaya L1-L2 interspinöz aralıktan SA uygulandı. İntratekal 10 µg fentanil (0,2 mL) ve %0,5 izobarik bupivakain uygulandı. Hastaların demografik verileri, peroperatif hemodinamik verileri, postoperatif ağrı skorları ve komplikasyonlar geriye dönük olarak kaydedildi.

**Bulgular:** Ocak 2019-Aralık 2019 tarihleri arasında 12 hastaya SA altında vNOTES tekniği ile jinekolojik cerrahi başarıyla uygulandı. Ameliyat sırasında 3 hastada (%25) sağ omuz ağrısı ve 1 hastada (%8) anksiyete görüldü. Postoperatif ilk 24 saatte 1 hastada (%8) baş ağrısı olurken postoperatif bulantı ve kusma izlenmedi. Postoperatif ilk 6 saatte hiçbir hastada analjezi gerektiren ağrı olmadı.

Sonuç: SA, vNOTES tekniği için uygulanabilineceğini düşünmekteyiz.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Analjezi, anestezi, spinal, doğal ağızlı endoskopik cerrahi, ağrı, postoperatif, postoperatif bulantı ve kusma

Address for Correspondence: Güneş Özlem Yıldız, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey E-mail: drgunesim@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-4557-9517

Cite as: Yıldız GÖ, Hergünsel GO, Sertçakacılar G, Fendal Tunca A, Kaya C, Çukurova Z. Spinal Anesthesia in Vaginally Assisted Natural Orifice Transluminal Endoscopic Surgery: An Experience of 12 Patients. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:197-202

Received: 01.03.2021 Accepted: 22.09.2021

# INTRODUCTION

The development of surgical techniques and technology allowed surgeons to perform an increased number of minimally invasive surgeries. In addition, it affected and improved anesthesia management. Conventional laparoscopy (CL) was reported to reduce postoperative morbidity, pain, and complications shorten the hospital stay and reduce the total cost compared to laparotomy (1,2).

However, hemodynamic and physiological effects of CL due to pneumoperitoneum with carbon dioxide insufflation pose difficulties for anesthetists in terms of hypercarbia and venous gas embolism (3,4).

In recent years, vaginal natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (vNOTES) is a new developing alternative to CL. vNOTES is a minimally invasive surgery that allows transgastric or transvaginal access using endoscopes without skin incision (5,6). To date, minimal surgical trauma, early mobilization, less pain, and cosmetic benefits were reported in cholecystectomy, appendectomy, hysterectomy, and bilateral salpingoophorectomy cases performed via vNOTES (6,7).

Today, general anesthesia (GA) is the preferred route of anesthesia induction in minimally invasive surgeries (8,9) to reduce the risk of aspiration and abdominal discomfort, provide better bowel relaxation, and prevent hypercapnia due to carbon dioxide (CO2) during pneumoperitoneum (5,10). However, spinal anesthesia (SA) is an alternative, considering GA-related complications, in patients with respiratory distress and comorbidities. SA offers the advantages of less postoperative pain, nausea, and vomiting and early ambulation compared to GA (11,12). Previous studies reported that SA is utilized safely with less postoperative pain, fewer respiratory complications, and affordable cost in CL cases (13,14).

CO2 insufflation and Trendelenburg position are used to adequately display the abdominal cavity, as in the CL, in vNOTES. However, vNOTES was reported to provide better respiratory functions in the perioperative period due to lower intraabdominal pressure, shorter operative time, less perioperative opioid requirement, and less Trendelenburg position compared to CL (5,7).

Currently, limited literature is reported regarding the feasibility of vNOTES in gynecologic practice conducted with SA. Thus, this study aimed to evaluate the feasibility, effectiveness, and restrictions of SA for women who underwent the vNOTES technique.

# **METHODS**

The ethical approval was obtained from University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (protocal no: 2020/91), and the study was conducted with 12 patients having the American Anesthesiology Association (ASA) scores of 1-2, who were scheduled for benign gynecological pathology between January 2019 and December 2019. Investigate whether it complies with the 1964 Helsinki Declaration and the ethical standards of the national research committee.

The exclusion criteria were as follows: refusal to SA, any SA contraindications, coagulation disorder, cardiovascular diseases, history of local anesthetic allergies, and spinal deformities.

Information and written informed consent were obtained from patients regarding the SA and vNOTES procedures and conversion risk of GA in the presence of perioperative pain, severe anxiety, and abdominal discomfort.

The primary outcome was to evaluate the successful and safe applicability of SA in vNOTES cases. The secondary outcome was the visual analog scale (VAS) scores (VAS; 0, no pain; 10, severe pain), mean heart rate, and mean arterial pressures during the surgery, presence of postoperative pain, and nausea or vomiting, and postoperative headache.

#### Anesthesia Procedure

All patients were monitored for vital parameters with electrocardiography, pulse oximetry, and non-invasive pressure monitoring in a supine position. An 18-gage intravenous (IV) vascular access was established, and crystalloid fluid was given at a rate of 8-10 mL/kg/h and sufficient hydration was provided for volume loading before SA (approximately 20-25 min). A 0.03 mg/kg IV midazolam was administered before the procedure to eliminate anxiety.

SA was administered in the sitting position, paying attention to adequate antiseptic rules. A midline approach through the L1-L2 spinous space was preferred. A 25-gage Quincke spinal needle was advanced to the dura mater, and a 0.5% isobaric bupivacaine + 10  $\mu$ g fentanyl was injected at 0.1 mL/s after confirming a free and clear cerebrospinal fluid flow. The amount of bupivacaine was determined by the anesthetist, considering the patient's height, weight, age, and the intended target sensory anesthetic level (approximately 12.5-15 mg of bupivacaine). Additional midazolam was given IV when a patient complains of increased anxiety during the operation.

All patients were placed in a supine position after the procedure. Anesthesia levels were evaluated with upper

and lower sensory pinprick test and motor block with the modified bromage scale (0: full flexion of the foot and knee; 1: knees and feet movements only; 2: no knee motion, just foot movement; and 3: full paralysis). When the sensory block reached the T4-5 level, the surgeon was allowed to start. All patients were noninvasively monitored for end tidal CO measurement (The ISA OR + sidestream multigaz analyzer Masimo Monitor Radikal 7; Masimo Corp., Irvine, CA, USA).

Adverse events during SA were treated as follows: 250 mL of isotonic saline infused over a 5-min period to treat hypotension [mean arterial pressure (MAP) <60 mmHg], 5 milligrams of IV ephedrine if inadequate with a systolic blood pressure of  $\leq$  90 mmHq, 0.5 mg of atropine IV for bradycardia (50 beats/min), 1-2 µg/kg of fentanyl for shoulder pain or abdominal pain/discomfort, and 0.03 mg/kg of midazolam for anxiety. The intraabdominal CO<sub>2</sub> pressure was set at ≤10 mmHq. Peak heart rate, non-invasive blood pressure, and peripheral oxygen saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>) values were recorded during the operation. Patient demographic data, perioperative anesthesia time, operative time, perioperative intraabdominal CO, pressure, and complications were obtained from the anesthesia files. Postoperative pain was evaluated at 1, 6, 12, and 24 hours postoperatively as VAS1, VAS6, VAS12, and VAS24, respectively. Additional analgesic drug requirements, length of hospital stay, and presence of postoperative headache, nausea, and vomiting were obtained from the patients' medical records.

#### **NOTES Procedure**

A posterior colpotomy was performed in the dorsolithotomy position under SA. After revealing the cervix, the posterior lip was moved upwards using tenaculum forceps. A 2-3 cm posterior incision was performed. The vaginal mucosa was pushed with blunt and sharp dissections along with the cervical fascia. A self-constructed glove port with an X-Small Alexis Wound Retractor (Applied Medical, Rancho Santa Margarita, CA, USA) was inserted through the posterior colpotomy opening.

After achieving pneumoperitoneum, a 10 mm, 30-degree telescope was inserted (Karl Storz visualization system; Karl Storz Tuttlingen, Germany). Disposable conventional laparoscopic grasping forceps, scissors, bipolar forceps, and tissue sealing devices were used. A suction-irrigation device was used as necessary.

#### Statistical Analysis

The analyses were performed using the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) 20 for Windows (IBM SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). The normal distribution of data was evaluated with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Normally distributed numerical variables were shown as mean ± standard deviation and minimum and maximum. Categorical variables were expressed as numbers and percentages.

## RESULTS

The study group consisted of 12 patients who had ASA I (25%) and ASA II (75%). The mean age of the study population was  $40.6\pm11.6$  years (r=29-74) and the mean body mass index (BMI) was 25.9±5.5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (r=21-39). Of these 12 patients, 50% (n=6) had bilateral salpingoophorectomy, 25% (n=3) had bilateral tubal ligation, 16% (n=2) had salpingectomy due to ectopic pregnancy, and 8.3% (n=1) had unilateral salpingoophorectomy due to unilateral adnexial mass. No laparotomy or CL conversion was performed in any patients and no surgical complication was observed. The mean operative time was  $37.2\pm12.7$  min (r=24-60). IV 1  $\mu$ g/ kg of fentanyl was administered to 3 patients (25%) due to perioperative shoulder pain complaints. None of the study participants developed respiratory depression and dyspnea. Hypotension (MAP ≤60mmHg) and bradycardia (peak heart rate  $\leq$  50/min) were not observed in any patient. No neurological deficits were observed on the neurological examinations performed postoperatively at 24 hours. The intraoperative data are presented in Table 1 and

#### Table 1. Perioperative findings

	Mean ± SD or n (%)	Min-max
HR 1 <sup>st</sup> minute	83.8±9.3	69-98
HR 10 <sup>th</sup> minute	77.1±5.3	65-83
HR 20 <sup>th</sup> minute	81.6±12.5	65-101
MAP 1 <sup>st</sup> minute	90.1±15.4	66-110
MAP 10 <sup>th</sup> minute	81.7±14.1	60-105
MAP 20 <sup>th</sup> minute	77.9±9.7	68-100
SPO <sub>2</sub> 1 <sup>st</sup> minute	100±0	100-100
SPO <sub>2</sub> 10 <sup>th</sup> minute	100±0	100-100
SPO <sub>2</sub> 20 <sup>th</sup> minute	100±0	100-100
Intraabdominal pressure	9.2±0.4	9-10
Operative time (min)	37.3±12.7	24-60
Additional fentanyl requirement	3 (25%)	-
Hypotension	-	-
Bradycardia	-	-
Nausea/Vomiting	-	-
Respiratory depression	-	-

HR: Heart rate, MAP: Mean arterial pressure, SPO<sub>2</sub>: Saturation of peripheral oxygen, Min-max: minimum-maximum, SD: Standart deviation

Table 2. Postoperative findings		
	Mean ± SD	Min-max
VAS1	0	0
VAS6	3.5±0.8	2-5
VAS12	4.4±0.9	3-6
VAS24	3.0±0.9	2-4
Analgesia requirement	1 (8.0%)	
Hospital stay (day)	1	1
Nausea/vomiting	-	-
Headache	1 (8.0%)	-
VAS: Visual analog scale, min-max: minimum-	maximum, SD: Sta	ndart

VAS: Visual analog scale, min-max: minimum-maximum, SD: Standart deviation

postoperative findings are demonstrated in Table 2.

# DISCUSSION

Our study revealed that SA is a feasible and effective alternative to GA in benign gynecologic cases operated via vNOTES. SA has become a preferred technique for patient comfort due to its advantages, such as ease of application, absence of hypertensive attacks due to sympathetic stimulation, less postoperative respiratory complications, low cost, early ambulation, and less postoperative pain compared to GA (11,14,15). However, shoulder pain due to diaphragm irritation after  $CO_2$  insufflation and anxiety limit the applicability of SA in CL (13,16). The incidence of shoulder pain for postoperative spinal and epidural anesthesia was reported to be 5.3%-16.6% (17,18). A CL cholecystectomy study under thoracic SA revealed that 25% of patients had shoulder pain and were treated with fentanyl, as in our study (15).

Both SA and pneumoperitoneum have hemodynamic effects. SA causes hypotension due to sympathetic efferent blockade resulting in peripheral vasodilation (19). Using low pneumoperitoneum pressure in patients with adequate hydration decreases splanchnic blood volume and increases venous return, cardiac output, and arterial pressure (14,20). In our study, patients were hydrated before SA was performed with 8-10 mL/kg crystalloid fluid infusion, and low (8-10 mmHg) pneumoperitoneum pressure was used. Therefore, decreased first measured MAP values of patients were observed; however, it was prevented from decreasing to values that require intervention (MAP <60 mmHg). In addition, the SA level was controlled with isobaric bupivacaine, which prevents hypotension that occurs due to a sudden SA level rise.

Hyperbaric SA agent is not recommended for CL cases since

the Trendelenburg position causes cephalad spread of the regional anesthesia, causing a greater sympathetic block, bradycardia, and hypotension (4). In our study, isobaric bupivacaine was used and the operation was performed in around 15-degree Trendelenburg position. Thus, no drugrelated respiratory distress, respiratory depression, and cardiac problems were observed in our patients.

Nausea and vomiting appear after GA due to the effect of opioids, nitrogen protoxide, tramadol, and other used anesthetics, and postoperative antiemetic requirement increase, which delays the discharge. One of the advantages of SA is the low incidence of postoperative nausea and vomiting (21). A study conducted by Cooper et al. (22) on patients who underwent cesarean with SA reported a statistically significant decreased intraoperative nausea by adding intrathecal fentanyl administration to the local anesthetic agent. None of our patients had nausea and vomiting during the perioperative period.

Under SA, the respiratory mechanism is preserved without significant change in the patient's ventilation parameters and  $CO_2$  levels. The study by Ciofolo et al. (23) investigated the effects of regional anesthesia on ventilation in patients who underwent CL. Arterial blood gases were examined during epidural anesthesia performed at different levels, Trendelenburg position, and  $CO_2$  insufflation. They reported no significant changes in ventilation parameters in the Trendelenburg position and respiratory rates. The ventilation in a minute increased during  $CO_2$  insufflation, without an increased  $PCO_2$  level during operation. According to their study, epidural anesthesia did not affect the ventilation values in CL cases and was a safe alternative to GA (23). Our study reported no problems with respiratory parameters and no increase in the end Tidal  $CO_2$  levels.

Postoperative pain management plays a key role in terms of hospital stay and risk of morbidity. Kalaivani et al. (24) prospectively compared SA and GA techniques in patients with cholecystectomy, which stated no pain in the first postoperative hours and within 8 hours in SA. However, 8% of patients had a VAS score of 4 and rescue analgesia was needed (24). The study by Symeonidis et al. (25) reported significantly lower pain scores at 4, 8, 12, and 24 hours postoperatively and postoperative opioid use was found to be statistically lower in the SA group compared to the GA group in patients who had a cholecystectomy.

To compare the results of low and normal pneumoperitoneum pressure, Gurusamy et al. (26) reported that postoperative pain score, shoulder pain, and opioid use were lower in the group with low pressure (<12 mmHg) compared to normal pneumoperitoneum pressure. Our study reported a low

mean VAS score of patients and postoperative opioids were not used. We postulate that these low VAS scores are achieved due to SA and perioperative low abdominal pneumoperitoneum pressure as in the study by Gurusamy et al. (26).

#### **Study Limitations**

Our study had several limitations. Our study was conducted on patients with ASA1-2 and normal BMI to reveal the feasibility of the technique. SA is more appropriate than GA in patients with ASA3-4 and with obesity since these patients have more comorbidity to reduce the risk of postoperative respiratory distress. To generalize our findings, prospective studies with an increased number of patients are needed. In addition, the optimum sensory block level was not determined for vNOTES. The T4-T5 levels, which were determined for CL cases based on previous studies, are appropriate (15,27). One of the most important side effects of SA is urinary retention. Moreover, the postoperative urinary retention data of patients were not analyzed. SA and GA should be compared in the same patient group to reach a more objective conclusion.

# CONCLUSION

SA is used without any major complications as a feasible anesthesia technique in vNOTES gynecologic cases with tolerable postoperative pain and a more comfortable postoperative period.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (protocal no: 2020/91).

**Informed Consent:** All patients were informed and written informed consent was obtained.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: G.Ö.Y., Concept: G.Ö.Y., C.K., Design: G.Ö.Y., C.K., Data Collection or Processing: G.S., Analysis or Interpretation: C.K., Literature Search: G.Ö.Y., A.F.T., G.S., Writing: G.Ö.Y., G.O.H., Z.Ç.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

 Harrell AG, Lincourt AE, Novitsky YW, Rosen MJ, Kuwada TS, Kercher KW, et al. Advantages of laparoscopic appendectomy in the elderly. Am Surg 2006;72:474-80.

- Zacks SL, Sandler RS, Rutledge R, Brown RS Jr. A population-based cohort study comparing laparoscopic cholecystectomy and open cholecystectomy. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:334-40.
- Chui PT, Gin T, Oh TE. Anaesthesia for laparoscopic general surgery. Anaesth Intensive Care 1993;21:163-71.
- 4. Gerges FJ, Kanazi GE, Jabbour-Khoury SI. Anesthesia for laparoscopy: a review. J Clin Anesth 2006;18:67-78.
- McGee MF, Rosen MJ, Marks J, Onders RP, Chak A, Faulx A, et al. A primer on natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery: building a new paradigm. Surg Innov 2006;13:86-93.
- Clark MP, Qayed ES, Kooby DA, Maithel SK, Willingham FF. Natural orifice translumenal endoscopic surgery in humans: a review. Minim Invasive Surg 2012;2012:189296.
- Schaefer M. Natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (NOTES): implications for anesthesia. F1000 Med Rep 2009;1:80.
- Kaya C, Alay İ, Ekin M, Yaşar L. Hysterectomy by vaginal-assisted natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery: Initial experience with twelve cases. J Turk Ger Gynecol Assoc 2018;19:34-38.
- Lee CL, Wu KY, Su H, Wu PJ, Han CM, Yen CF. Hysterectomy by transvaginal natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (NOTES): a series of 137 patients. J Minim Invasive Gynecol 2014;21:818-24.
- Mehta N, Gupta S, Sharma A, Dar MR. Thoracic combined spinal epidural anesthesia for laparoscopic cholecystectomy in a geriatric patient with ischemic heart disease and renal insufficiency. Local Reg Anesth 2015;8:101-4.
- Bessa SS, Katri KM, Abdel-Salam WN, El-Kayal el-SA, Tawfik TA. Spinal versus general anesthesia for day-case laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a prospective randomized study. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2012;22:550-5.
- Yuksek YN, Akat AZ, Gozalan U, Daglar G, Pala Y, Canturk M, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy under spinal anesthesia. Am J Surg 2008;195:533-6.
- Sinha R, Gurwara AK, Gupta SC. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy under spinal anesthesia: a study of 3492 patients. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2009;19:323-7.
- Kar M, Kar JK, Debnath B. Experience of laparoscopic cholecystectomy under spinal anesthesia with low-pressure pneumoperitoneum--prospective study of 300 cases. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2011;17:203-7.
- van Zundert AA, Stultiens G, Jakimowicz JJ, Peek D, van der Ham WG, Korsten HH, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy under segmental thoracic spinal anaesthesia: a feasibility study. Br J Anaesth 2007;98:682-6.
- Yeh CC, Ko SC, Huh BK, Kuo CP, Wu CT, Cherng CH, et al. Shoulder tip pain after laparoscopic surgery analgesia by collateral meridian acupressure (shiatsu) therapy: a report of 2 cases. J Manipulative Physiol Ther 2008;31:484-8.
- Imbelloni LE, Sant'anna R, Fornasari M, Fialho JC. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy under spinal anesthesia: comparative study between conventional-dose and low-dose hyperbaric bupivacaine. Local Reg Anesthm 2011;4:41-6.
- Das W, Bhattacharya S, Ghosh S, Saha S, Mallik S, Pal S. Comparison between general anesthesia and spinal anesthesia in attenuation of stress response in laparoscopic cholecystectomy: A randomized prospective trial. Saudi J Anaesth 2015;9:184-8.
- Toptaş M, Uzman S, İşitemiz İ, Uludağ Yanaral T, Akkoç İ, Bican G. A comparison of the effects of hyperbaric and isobaric bupivacaine spinal anesthesia on hemodynamics and heart rate variability. Turk J Med Sci 2014;44:224-31.
- Donmez T, Erdem VM, Uzman S, Yildirim D, Avaroglu H, Ferahman S, et al. Laparoscopic cholecystectomy under spinal-epidural

anesthesia vs. general anaesthesia: a prospective randomised study. Ann Surg Treat Res 2017;92:136-42.

- 21. Sinclair DR, Chung F, Mezei G. Can postoperative nausea and vomiting be predicted? Anesthesiology 1999;91:109-18.
- Cooper DW, Lindsay SL, Ryall DM, Kokri MS, Eldabe SS, Lear GA. Does intrathecal fentanyl produce acute cross-tolerance to i.v. morphine? Br J Anaesth 1997;78:311-3.
- Ciofolo MJ, Clergue F, Seebacher J, Lefebvre G, Viars P. Ventilatory effects of laparoscopy under epidural anesthesia. Anesth Analg 1990;70:357-61.
- Kalaivani V, Pujari VS, R SM, Hiremath BV, Bevinaguddaiah Y. Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy Under Spinal Anaesthesia vs.

General Anaesthesia: A Prospective Randomised Study. J Clin Diagn Res 2014;8:NC01-4.

- Symeonidis D, Baloyiannis I, Georgopoulou S, Koukoulis G, Athanasiou E, Tzovaras G. Laparoscopic ventral hernia repair in obese patients under spinal anesthesia. Int J Surg 2013;11:926-9.
- Gurusamy KS, Samraj K, Davidson BR. Low pressure versus standard pressure pneumoperitoneum in laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2009;(2):CD006930.
- Jun GW, Kim MS, Yang HJ, Sung TY, Park DH, Cho CK, et al. Laparoscopic appendectomy under spinal anesthesia with dexmedetomidine infusion. Korean J Anesthesiol 2014;67:246-51.





# Research

# Management of Phyllodes Tumors of the Breast: Our Clinical Experience

Memenin Filloid Tümörlerinin Yönetimi ve Klinik Deneyimlerimiz

🔟 Osman Erdoğan<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Alper Parlakgümüş<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Uğur Topal<sup>2</sup>, 🕩 Zeynel Abidin Taş<sup>3</sup>, 🕩 Oktay İrkorucu<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Surgical Oncology, Adana, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Surgical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, Adana, Turkey

 $^4$ Universty of Sharjah, College of Medicine, Department of Clinical Sciences, Sharjah, United Arab Emirates

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study aimed to examine the demographic features, clinicopathological findings, follow-up results, and treatment methods of patients treated for phyllodes tumors of the breast in light of the literature.

Methods: All patients with benign, borderline, or malignant phyllodes tumors admitted to our hospital between 2013 and 2020 were retrospectively analyzed.

**Results:** The study included a total of 14 patients with phyllodes tumors of the breast on histopathological examinations, wherein 6 were benign (42.9%), 3 were borderline (21.4%), and 5 were malignant (35.7%). The mean age was similar in the groups (p=0.654). Tumors were more frequently located in the right breast; however, no difference was found between the groups in terms of laterality (p=0.514). The tumor diameter was significantly smaller in benign phyllodes (benign: 32 mm, borderline: 72 mm, and malignant: 80 mm, p=0.036). Benign phyllodes were more frequently breast imaging-reporting and data system (BI-RADS) 3 and malignant phyllodes were BI-RADS 5; however, the difference was not significant. A core needle biopsy was performed in eight patients as the most common biopsy method (57.1%). The most common surgical procedure was segmental mastectomy (71.4%). Re-excision was performed in three patients due to the surgical margin positivity or closeness. One patient received chemotherapy and radiotherapy (RT) and 4 patients only received RT. The mean follow-up time was 53.8±25.4 months (13-96 months). Local recurrences occurred in two patients during the follow-up. Distant metastases or deaths were not observed.

**Conclusion:** Phyllodes tumors are rare, mixed-type breast tumors. Histopathological features and classification guide the management plan. Extensive analysis of phyllodes tumors is still lacking, and more studies are necessary to understand the behavior of this rare breast tumor. **Keywords:** Breast, phyllodes tumor, fibroadenoma, surgery

# ÖZ

Amaç: Filloid meme tümörü tedavisi gören hastalarımızın demografik özelliklerini, klinikopatolojik bulgularını, takip sonuçlarını ve tedavi yöntemlerini literatür ışığında incelemeyi amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Kurumumuza 2013-2020 yılları arasında başvuran benign, borderline veya malign filloid tümörlü tüm hastalar retrospektif olarak incelendi.

**Bulgular:** Histopatolojik olarak 6 benign (%42,9), 3 borderline (%21,4) ve 5 malign filloid tümör (%35,7) olmak üzere toplam 14 hasta dahil edilebildi. Ortalama yaş gruplarda benzerdi (p=0,654). Sağ meme daha sık lokalize olmasına rağmen lokalizasyon açısından gruplar arasında farklılık yoktu (p=0,514). Benign grupta tümör çapı düşüktü (benign: 32 mm, borderline: 72 mm, malign: 80 mm, p=0,036). Benign grupta BIRADS 3 ve malign grupta BIRADS 5 ağırlık olmasına rağmen, istatistiksel olarak fark yoktu. En yaygın biyopsi yöntemi olarak 8 (%57,1) hastaya tru-cut biyopsi yapıldı. En yaygın cerrahi prosedür segmental mastektomiydi (%71,4). Üç hastaya cerrahi sınırın pozitifliği veya yakınlığı nedeniyle yeniden eksizyon yapıldı. Bir hasta kemoterapi ve radyoterapi aldı ve 4 hasta radyoterapi aldı. Ortalama takip süresi 53,8±25,4 aydı (13-96). Takip sırasında 2 hastada lokal nüks meydana geldi. Uzak metastaz veya ölüm yoktu.

Address for Correspondence: Osman Erdoğan, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Surgical Oncology, Adana, Turkey

Phone: +90 507 763 01 21 E-mail: osman\_erdogan85@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9941-2704

Cite as: Erdoğan O, Parlakgümüş A, Topal U, Taş ZA, İrkorucu O. Management of Phyllodes Tumors of the Breast: Our Clinical Experience. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:203-208

**Received:** 10.04.2021 **Accepted:** 19.08.2021 **Sonuç:** Phyllodes tümörler nadir görülen, mikst tip meme tümörleridir. Yönetim planına histopatolojik özellikler ve sınıflandırma rehberlik eder. Filloid tümörlerin kapsamlı analizi hala eksiktir ve bu nadir meme tümörünün davranışını anlamak için daha fazla çalışmaya ihtiyaç vardır. **Anahtar Kelimeler:** Meme, filloid tümör, fibroadenom, cerrahi

# INTRODUCTION

Phyllodes tumors are rare fibroepithelial lesions consisting of 2%-3% of all fibroepithelial tumors and 0.3%-0.5% of all breast tumors in women, which are clinically confused with fibroadenomas. A large, rapidly growing mass and detection of stromal hyperplasia and atypia on histopathological examination should suggest a phyllodes tumor. Due to their rarity, literature data are limited. The World Health Organization (WHO) classifies phyllodes tumors into three histological subtypes based on the number of histopathological parameters, i.e., benign, borderline, and malignant (1,2).

Surgery forms the basis for phyllodes tumor treatment. Preoperative diagnosis is very important for correct surgical planning. Difficulties in diagnosis during the preoperative period cause mistakes in treatment planning. Traditionally, considering the risk of local recurrences, wide local excision with a tumor-free border of 1 cm or more is recommended regardless of the subtype. Lumpectomy or partial mastectomy is the preferred surgical treatment. Total mastectomy is only necessary when negative margins are not achieved with breast-conserving surgery. Considering that a phyllodes tumor rarely metastasizes to the axillary lymph nodes (10%-15%), surgical axillary staging is not required unless lymph nodes are palpated upon clinical examination (3,4).

The borderline and malignant phyllodes tumor metastasis rate is approximately 25%-31%, whereas the overall rate of all phyllodes tumor metastases is 4%. In addition, WHO reported a local recurrence rate of 21% (17%, 25%, and 27% for benign, borderline, and malignant phyllodes tumors, respectively) (5,6). Surgical margin positivity was reported in the literature to be associated with tumor size, surgical treatment technique, and tumor-related histopathological features (7,8).

Evidence from randomized controlled trials and available data in the literature is insufficient to determine the treatment approach for phyllodes tumors. Therefore, this study aimed to examine the demographic characteristics, clinicopathological findings, follow-up results, and treatment methods of patients treated for phyllodes tumors of the breast in light of the literature.

# **METHODS**

After obtaining approval from the Ethical Committee of Adana City Training and Research Hospital on January 27, 2021 (approval number: 75/1269), data about patients with phyllodes tumors treated in our hospital between 2013 and 2020 were retrospectively analyzed. Data were gathered from the results of pathological examinations and soft and hard copies of the patient files. Missing information about the patients was obtained by phoning them. Patients were divided into three groups based on the histopathological examination results, benign, borderline, and malignant. Age, complaints on admission, tumor location, surgery, breast imaging-reporting and data system (BIRADS) score, pathological features, tumor size, postoperative recurrence, and metastasis were compared in these groups.

Ultrasonography (USG) and mammography (MMG) were used as primary imaging methods. Histopathological diagnosis was made through core needle, excisional, and incisional biopsy methods. Pathologically, phyllodes tumors were classified into benign, borderline, and malignant based on the criteria reported by the WHO (1).

In the present study, the presence of 0-4 mitoses in each field examined under 10 X magnification, minimal stromal cellularity, and minimal and moderate stromal development was considered benign phyllodes tumor. The presence of 5-9 mitoses in each field examined under 10 X magnification, moderate stromal cellularity, and atypia was regarded as a borderline phyllodes tumor. The presence of >10 mitoses in each field examined under 10 X magnification, moderate stromal cellularity, atypia, and overgrowth and infiltrates to the surrounding tissues indicated a malignant phyllodes tumor.

A wide local excision, breast-conserving surgery, mastectomy, or mastectomy, and axillary lymph node dissection [modified radical mastectomy (MRM)], which are the treatment methods to be performed, were selected to leave a clean surgical margin of at least 1 cm according to the location, size, and histopathological diagnosis of the tumor. The close surgical margin was considered a clean surgical margin of <1 cm in all types.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was made using the Statistical Package Program for Social Sciences 24.0 (IBM Corporation, Armonk, NY, USA). Descriptive data were expressed in mean and standard deviation for quantitative variables and in frequency and percentage for qualitative variables. Data with a normal distribution were evaluated using the Student's t-test, whereas data without a normal distribution were evaluated using the Fisher's Exact or Pearson's chisquare test. A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

# RESULTS

A total of 14 patients were included in the study, wherein 6, 3, and 5 were assigned into the benign, borderline, and malignant groups, respectively. The mean age was similar in the groups (p=0.654). Tumors were more frequently located in the right breast accounting for 78.6% of the cases; however, no significant difference was found in terms of laterality (p=0.514). All patients presented with a palpable mass. The tumor diameter was significantly smaller in the benign group (benign group: 32 mm, borderline group: 72 mm, and malignant group: 80 mm, p=0.036). A higher rate of tumors in the benign and malignant groups was BI-RADS 3 and BI-RADS 5; however, the difference was not statistically significant (p=0.141).

Regarding the biopsy method, a core-needle biopsy was performed in eight patients (57.1%), excisional biopsy in five patients (35.7%), and incisional biopsy in one patient (7.1%). No significant difference was found in the biopsy methods between groups (p=0.178)

Breast-conserving surgery was performed with a wide local excision in all six patients with benign phyllodes tumors. Two patients had close resection margins. These patients did not undergo re-excision surgery. No local recurrence was observed in the benign phyllodes group during the follow-up.

Three patients had borderline phyllodes tumors (5%). One of these patients immediately underwent a simple mastectomy after the core needle biopsy due to advanced tumor size. Another patient had a positive resection margin after breastconserving surgery and underwent a mastectomy. She also had a submuscular prosthesis for cosmetic reasons. The last patient underwent re-excision due to the proximity of the surgical margin after wide local excision.

Five patients had malignant phyllodes tumors (35.7%). Three of them underwent breast-conserving treatment, one underwent a mastectomy, and one underwent MRM. One of the patients who underwent breast-conserving surgery was found with malignant phyllodes tumor and low nuclear grade intraductal carcinoma foci within the tumor on the permanent pathology sections after wide local excision. No tumor was left in the surgical resection margins. Sentinel lymph node biopsy was not performed. The tumor diameter was 12 cm in the patient who underwent a mastectomy, which was performed immediately after incisional biopsy. The patient who underwent MRM had a malignant phyllodes tumor accompanied by invasive ductal carcinoma detected on segmental resection. Positivity was found in some parts of the surgical margins and axillary lymph node involvement on USG. Therefore, MRM was subsequently performed.

None of the patients with benign and borderline phyllodes tumors received chemotherapy or radiotherapy (RT). All patients with malignant phyllodes tumors received RT, and the patient with invasive cancer and malignant phyllodes tumors received chemotherapy and hormone therapy.

The mean follow-up period was 53.8±25.4 months (13-96 months). Local recurrences occurred in two patients during the follow-up. One of them had a malignant phyllodes tumor and underwent re-excision surgery due to tumor-positive resection margins. However, she had a malignant relapse in the tenth month, thus a mastectomy was performed. The other patient developed a borderline phyllodes tumor recurrence locally 14 months after the primary breast-conserving surgery despite the excision surgery for borderline phyllodes tumor. This patient was also treated with mastectomy. No distant metastases or deaths were observed Table 1.

# DISCUSSION

The uncertain and heterogeneous biological behavior of phyllodes tumors makes the diagnosis and management more difficult. Therefore, clinicians relied heavily on reports from retrospective studies of this tumor's behavior to improve early diagnosis and use correct treatment strategies. In the present study, data of 14 female patients diagnosed with phyllodes tumor in our tertiary hospital over an 8-year-period were reviewed, and obtained results will contribute to the reported data.

Phyllodes tumors are more common in women aged 35-55 years and the frequency of malignant phyllodes tumors increases in the older age group (9,10). The mean age in our series was 34.5 years; however, no relationship was found between the histological subtype and age. In a large case series in the literature, benign, borderline, and malignant tumors were found in 72.7%, 18.4%, and 8.9% of 605 patients, respectively. In another study, benign, borderline, and malignant phyllodes tumors were reported in 60%, 20%, and 20% of patients, respectively (11,12). In our series, benign, borderline, and malignant phyllodes tumors were

Table 1. The distribution of clinicopathological features by histopathological subtypes						
	Total	Benign phyllodes	Borderline phyllodes	Malignant phyllodes	р	
Number of patients	14	6 (42.9%)	3 (21.4%)	5 (35.7%)	-	
Age (years) ± SD (min-max)	39.6±15 (22-70)	35.1±10.6 (25-55)	41.6±25.1 (22-70)	43.8±14.9 (26-63)	0.654	
Laterality						
Right	11 (78.6%)	4 (28.6%)	3 (21.4%)	44 (28.6%)	- 0 514	
Left	3 (21.4%)	2 (14.3%)	0	11 (7.1%)	0.514	
Size (mm) ± SD (min-max)	54.9±31 (22-120)	31.5±7 (22-40)	67.3±34 (32-100)	75±33.1 (40-120)	0.036	
BI-RADS						
III	-	4 (28.6%)	1 (7.1%)	0		
IV	-	2 (14.3%)	1 (7.1%)	2 (14.3%)	0.141	
V	-	0	1 (7.1%)	3 (21.4%)		
Biopsy method						
Core needle	8 (57.1%)	2 (14.3%)	2 (14.3%)	4 (28.6%)		
Excisional	5 (35.7%)	4 (28.6%)	1 (7.1%)	0	— 0.178	
Incisional	1 (7.1%)	0	0	1 (7.1%)		
Surgical method						
Breast conserving	10 (71.5%)	6 (42.9%)	1 (7.1%)	3 (21.4%)		
Mastectomy	3 (21.4%)	0	2 (14.3%)	1 (7.1%)	— 0.129	
MRM	1 (7.1%)	0	0	1 (7.1%)		
Re-excision for positive or close margin	3 (21.4%)	0	1 (7.1%)	2 (14.3%)	0.233	
Margin status						
Negative	12 (85.7%)	4 (28.6%)	3 (21.4%)	5 (35.7%)		
Close	2 (14.3%)	2 (14.3%)	0	0		
Positive	0	0	0	0	0.211	
Local recurrence	2 (14.3%)	0	1 (7.1%)	1 (7.1%)	0.364	

BI-RAD: Breast imaging reporting and data system, MRM: Modified radical mastectomy, SD: Standard deviation, min-max: minimum-maximum

detected in 42.9%, 21.4%, and 35.9% of cases, respectively. The rate of malignant phyllodes tumors in this series was higher than that reported in the literature.

Phyllodes tumors widely vary in size. This variation in tumor size is due to the late diagnosis of the tumor caused by diagnostic difficulties and the benign or malignant nature of the tumor. In general, tumor size varies with benign and borderline or malignant phyllodes tumors (9). In a study by Wang et al. (9), the mean primary tumor diameter of the histological subtypes benign, borderline, and malignant phyllodes tumors was found to be 3.7 cm, 4.8 cm, and 7.5 cm (p<0.000), respectively. Based on multivariate analysis, larger masses were reported to be more likely malignant (p=0.052, odds ratio: 1.127) (9). In our series, the mean tumor diameter was 5.4 cm, and borderline and malignant tumors had a larger tumor diameter.

Phyllodes tumor diagnosis is difficult in daily clinical practice. Failure to preoperatively diagnose malignant phyllodes tumors causes short-term recurrences and even distant metastases due to insufficient excision. Contrarily, radiological and histopathological examinations of phyllodes tumors often yield similar findings to the examinations of fibroadenomas, thus clinical suspicion is essential for diagnosis (13). MMG and USG used in the diagnosis of breast masses are not very reliable methods in making the differential diagnosis of phyllodes tumors from fibroadenomas (14). Fine needle aspiration biopsies are generally inadequate due to their high false-negative rates. Core needle biopsies play an important role in the diagnosis of phyllodes tumors; however, false-negative results at the rates of 25%-30% were reported (15,16). In our series, the BIRADS 4-5 was more common in patients with the malignant subtype.

The treatment of phyllodes tumors is surgical excision with sufficient margins. Recurrences and the need for reoperation increase after inadequate surgery (17). In a multivariate analysis performed with 172 patients, insufficient margins were found to play a role in the emergence of local recurrences and metastases (18). Different opinions were presented on the surgical method to be chosen in the literature. Sotheran et al. (19) recommended a wide local excision in phyllodes tumors, whereas Sotheran et al. (19) recommended mastectomy (20). Kapiris et al. (21) could not find a difference between wide local excision and mastectomy in the presence of negative margins. In the current study, segmental mastectomy was performed in patients for whom clean surgical margins are achieved, and mastectomy or subcutaneous mastectomy was performed in the patients in whom clean surgical margins were not achieved or poor cosmetic results were likely to appear after excision.

The benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy for phyllodes tumors is controversial. No prospective or randomized studies were reported about the effect of adjuvant chemotherapy on this type of tumor. Using adjuvant RT is also controversial in the literature. The National Comprehensive Cancer Network and other studies recommend the use of RT in cases of recurrent malignant phyllodes. Other studies recommend adjuvant RT to reduce the likelihood of local recurrences in patients with borderline and malignant phyllodes tumors treated with breast-conserving surgery. Contrarily, RT did not increase the overall survival (OS) and disease-free survival rates (22,23). In our series, five patients received RT who had malignant phyllodes tumors. The patient receiving chemotherapy are those with invasive carcinoma.

In the series of the MD Anderson cancer center, 5-year OS rates in patients with benign and malignant phyllodes tumors were 91% and 82%, respectively (24). According to data from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results Program of the National Cancer Institute, the 5-year OS rate was 91% for malignant cases (25). In another study, the 3-year survival rate for benign/borderline tumors was 100%, whereas 53.4% in patients with malignant phyllodes tumors (26). Acar et al. (14) reported that the 5-year OS rate was 89% for borderline and malignant cases. Kündeş et al. (27) found that the 5-year survival was 93.8% and 70% in borderline and malignant tumors, respectively. In our series, none of the patients died during the 53-month follow-up.

Local recurrence rates in the follow-up of patients with phyllodes tumors were reported to range from 10% to 40% in different studies. Local recurrences are often detected in the breast tissue, but rarely, local-regional recurrences including the chest wall can be detected. Especially in borderline and malignant phyllodes tumors, the probability of local recurrence was reported to be 21% even if the surgical margins are negative (28,29). Metastasis rates for phyllodes tumors vary between 13% and 40%. The most common site of metastasis is in the lungs. The current approach to the treatment of metastatic lesions is surgical excision (28). In our series, during the 53-month follow-up period, local recurrences developed in two patients with borderline and malignant phyllodes tumors. Three patients underwent re-excision due to positive surgical margins and one of them had a local recurrence. In the present study, the total local recurrence rate was 14% and none of the patients developed distant organ metastasis.

# CONCLUSIONS

Phyllodes tumors are rare breast tumors with variable biological behavior and heterogeneous radiological and clinical manifestations. Histopathological features and classification guide the management plan. Extensive analysis of phyllodes tumors is still lacking, and more studies are necessary to understand the behavior of this rare breast tumor.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the Adana City Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (protocol number: 27.01.2021/75/1269).

**Informed Consent:** Consent form was filled out by all participants.

#### **Authorship Contributions**

Surgical and Medical Practices: O.İ., O.E., Concept: O.E., A.P., Design: O.E., O.İ., Data Collection or Processing: Z.A.T., U.T., Analysis or Interpretation: U.T., O.E., Literature Search: U.T., O.E., O.İ., Writing: O.E., U.T.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Lakhani SR, Ellis IO, Schnitt SJ, Tan PH, van de Vijver MJ. WHO classification of tumours of the breast. IARC: Lyon; 2019.
- Yılmaz S, Aykota MR, Arman Karakaya Y, Özgen U, Erdem E. Phyllodes Tumors of the Breast: A Single-Center Experience. Eur J Breast Health 2020;17:36-41.
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Breast cancer, Version 6.2020. https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/ breast.pdf. [Accessed 22 November 2020]

- Genco IS, Purohit V, Hackman K, Ferreira L, Tugertimur B, Hajiyeva S. Benign and borderline phyllodes tumors of the breast: Clinicopathologic analysis of 205 cases with emphasis on the surgical margin status and local recurrence rate. Ann Diagn Pathol 2021;51:151708.
- Lakhani SR, Ellis IO, Schnitt SJ, Tan PH, van de Vijver MJ. World Health Organization classification of tumors of the breast. In: World Health Organization classification of tumors; 2012.
- Alkushi A, Arabi H, Al-Riyees L, Aldakheel AM, Al Zarah R, Alhussein F, et al. Phyllodes tumor of the breast clinical experience and outcomes: A retrospective cohort tertiary hospital experience. Ann Diagn Pathol 2021;51:151702.
- Li J, Tsang JY, Chen C, Chan SK, Cheung SY, Wu C, et al. Predicting Outcome in Mammary Phyllodes Tumors: Relevance of Clinicopathological Features. Ann Surg Oncol 2019;26:2747-58.
- Zhou ZR, Wang CC, Yang ZZ, Yu XL, Guo XM. Phyllodes tumors of the breast: diagnosis, treatment and prognostic factors related to recurrence. J Thorac Dis 2016;8:3361-8.
- Wang H, Wang X, Wang CF. Comparison of clinical characteristics between benign borderline and malignant phyllodes tumors of the breast. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2014;15:10791-5.
- Bernstein L, Deapen D, Ross RK. The descriptive epidemiology of malignant cystosarcoma phyllodes tumors of the breast. Cancer 1993;71:3020-4.
- Suzuki-Uematsu S, Shiraishi K, Ito T, Adachi N, Inage Y, Taeda Y, et al. Malignant phyllodes tumor composed almost exclusively of a fibrosarcomatous component: a case report and review of malignant phyllodes tumors with metastases. Breast Cancer 2010;17:218-24.
- Ogunbiyi S, Perry A, Jakate K, Simpson J, George R. Phyllodes tumour of the breast and margins: How much is enough. Can J Surg 2019;62:E19-E21.
- Atalay C, Kınas V, Celebioglu S. Analysis of patients with phyllodes tumor of the breast. Ulus Cerrahi Derg 2014;30:129-32.
- Acar T, Tarcan E, Hacıyanlı M, Kamer E, Peşkersoy M, Yiğit S, et al. How to approach phyllodes tumors of the breast? Ulus Cerrahi Derg 2015;31:197-201.
- Jacklin RK, Ridgway PF, Ziprin P, Healy V, Hadjiminas D, Darzi A. Optimising preoperative diagnosis in phyllodes tumour of the breast. J Clin Pathol 2006;59:454-9.
- Dillon MF, Quinn CM, McDermott EW, O'Doherty A, O'Higgins N, Hill AD. Needle core biopsy in the diagnosis of phyllodes neoplasm. Surgery 2006;140:779-84.
- Dalcı K, Gul MO, Sarıtas AG, Gümüş S, Sakman G, Ergin M. Clinical features and course of Phyllodes tumors of breast. Cukurova Med J 2020;45:1217-24.

- Spitaleri G, Toesca A, Botteri E, Bottiglieri L, Rotmensz N, Boselli S, et al. Breast phyllodes tumor: a review of literature and a single center retrospective series analysis. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol 2013;88:427-36.
- Sotheran W, Domjan J, Jeffrey M, Wise MH, Perry PM. Phyllodes tumours of the breast--a retrospective study from 1982-2000 of 50 cases in Portsmouth. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2005;87:339-44.
- Ben Hassouna J, Damak T, Gamoudi A, Chargui R, Khomsi F, Mahjoub S, et al. Phyllodes tumors of the breast: a case series of 106 patients. Am J Surg 2006;192:141-7.
- Kapiris I, Nasiri N, A'Hern R, Healy V, Gui GP. Outcome and predictive factors of local recurrence and distant metastases following primary surgical treatment of high-grade malignant phyllodes tumours of the breast. Eur J Surg Oncol 2001;27:723-30.
- Carlson RW, Allred DC, Anderson BO, Burstein HJ, Edge SB, Farrar WB, et al. Metastatic breast cancer, version 1.2012: featured updates to the NCCN guidelines. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2012;10:821-9.
- Zeng S, Zhang X, Yang D, Wang X, Ren G. Effects of adjuvant radiotherapy on borderline and malignant phyllodes tumors: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Mol Clin Oncol 2015;3:663-71.
- Chen AM, Meric-Bernstam F, Hunt KK, Thames HD, Oswald MJ, Outlaw ED, et al. Breast conservation after neoadjuvant chemotherapy: the MD Anderson cancer center experience. J Clin Oncol 2004;22:2303-12.
- Macdonald OK, Lee CM, Tward JD, Chappel CD, Gaffney DK. Malignant phyllodes tumor of the female breast: association of primary therapy with cause-specific survival from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program. Cancer 2006;107:2127-33.
- Chaney AW, Pollack A, McNeese MD, Zagars GK. Adjuvant radiotherapy for phyllodes tumor of breast. Radiat Oncol Investig 1998;6:264-7.
- Kündeş MF, Çetin K, Kaya S, Küçük HF. Is the Surgical Approach Very Important to Treatment for Phyllodes Tumors?. South. Clin. Ist. Euras 2019;30:130-4.
- Mishra SP, Tiwary SK, Mishra M, Khanna AK. Phyllodes tumor of breast: a review article. ISRN Surg 2013;2013:361469.
- Barth RJ Jr, Wells WA, Mitchell SE, Cole BF. A prospective, multiinstitutional study of adjuvant radiotherapy after resection of malignant phyllodes tumors. Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16:2288-94.



# Research

# The Relationship Between Warfarin Resistance and CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 Variations

Varfarin Direnci CYP2C9\*2 ve CYP2C9\*3 Varyasyonlarıyla İlişkili Olabilir

🔟 Deniz Kıraç<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Aysun Erdem Yaman<sup>2</sup>, 🔟 Tansu Doran<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Elif Çiğdem Altunok<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Yeditepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Biology, İstanbul, Turkey

 $^2$ Dr. Siyami Ersek Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Yeditepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biostatistics and Medical Informatics, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Warfarin is one of the most widely used anticoagulants worldwide. Some patients need >15 mg/day of warfarin to get their therapeutic international normalized ratio (INR). This condition is known as warfarin resistance (WR). WR is related to enzyme deficiencies, which play a role in warfarin metabolism. One of the most important enzyme-related drug metabolism is the cytochrome P450, family 2, subfamily C, member 9 (*CYP2C9*). Therefore, this study aimed to investigate the relationship between *CYP2C9* variations and WR.

**Methods:** To find patients with WR, 650 patients who used warfarin for at least 6 months were screened. Then, patients were grouped into two according to the INR values, wherein 30 patients with INR levels not reaching the therapeutic range (<2) despite using 15 mg of warfarin per day were included in the non-responder group and 30 randomly selected patients who received low-dose warfarin, whose INR levels were within the therapeutic range (2-3), were included in the responder group. After the genomic deoxyribonucleic acid isolation from the peripheral blood, *CYP2C9\*2* and *CYP2C9\*3* variations were investigated using the real-time polymerase chain reaction. Results were statistically evaluated.

**Results:** Heterozygous genotype of CYP2C9\*3 was statistically high in responders (33.3%), whereas the wild-type genotype was statistically high in nonresponders (90%) (p<0.05). In addition, the T allele of CYP2C9\*2 (18.3%) and the C allele of CYP2C9\*3 (16.7%) were statistically high in responders (p<0.05).

**Conclusion:** Patients with gene variations that reduced the *CYP2C9* activity are termed poor metabolizers. These individuals metabolize warfarin more slowly and require smaller doses of the drug to reach the therapeutic INR values. Therefore, adjusting the warfarin dose is possible depending on the genotype of patients.

Keywords: Warfarin resistance, CYP2C9, RT-PCR

# ÖZ

Amaç: Varfarin, dünyada en yaygın kullanılan antikoagülanlardan biridir. Bazı hastalar, uluslararası normalize oranlarını (INR) terapötik aralığa getirmek için günde 15 mg'dan fazla varfarine ihtiyaç duyar. Bu durum, varfarin direnci (VD) olarak bilinir. VD, varfarin metabolizmasında rol oynayan enzim eksiklikleri ile ilişkili olabilir. İlaç metabolizması ile ilgili en önemli enzimlerden biri sitokrom P450, aile 2, alt aile C, üye 9'dur (*CYP2C9*). Bu nedenle bu çalışmada, VD il*e CYP2C9* varyasyonları arasındaki ilişkinin araştırılması amaçlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: VD olan hastaları bulabilmek için en az 6 ay varfarin kullanan 650 hasta tarandı. Daha sonra hastalar içerisinden INR değerlerine göre 2 grup oluşturmak için hasta seçimi yapıldı. Günde 15 mg varfarin kullanmasına rağmen INR düzeyi terapötik aralığa gelmeyen (<2) 30 kişi ilaca yanıt vermeyen gruba, düşük doz varfarin kullanarak INR düzeyleri terapötik aralığa (2-3) gelen ve tüm hastalar arasından rastgele seçilen 30 hasta ise tedaviye yanıt veren gruba dahil edildi. Periferik kandan genomik DNA izole edildikten sonra, *CYP2C9\*2* ve *CYP2C9\*3* varyasyonları gerçek zamanlı polimeraz zincir reaksiyonu (GZ-PZR) kullanılarak araştırıldı. Sonuçlar istatistiksel olarak değerlendirildi.

**Bulgular:** Tedaviye yanıt veren grupta *CYP2C9\*3* heterozigot genotipinin (%33.3), tedaviye yanıt vermeyen grupta ise yabani tip genotipin istatistiksel olarak yüksek olduğu (%90) belirlendi (p<0,05). Ek olarak, tedaviye yanıt veren grupta *CYP2C9\*2* T alleli (%18.3) ve *CYP2C9\*3* C alleli (%16,7) istatistiksel olarak yüksek bulundu (p<0,05).

Address for Correspondence: Deniz Kıraç, Yeditepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Biology, İstanbul, Turkev

Phone: +90 542 485 52 92 E-mail: denizyat@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3599-7344

Cite as: Kıraç D, Erdem Yaman A, Doran T, Altunok EÇ. The Relationship Between Warfarin Resistance and CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 Variations. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:209-213

Received: 20.04.2021 Accepted: 20.09.2021 **Sonuç:** Hastalarda *CYP2C9* aktivitesinde azalmaya neden olan gen varyasyonları varsa, bunlar zayıf metabolize ediciler olarak adlandırılır. Bu kişiler, varfarini daha yavaş metabolize ederler ve terapötik INR değerlerine ulaşmak için daha küçük dozlarda ilaca ihtiyaç duyarlar. Bu nedenle hastaların genotipine bağlı olarak varfarin dozunun ayarlanması mümkündür.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Varfarin direnci, CYP2C9, GZ-PZR

# INTRODUCTION

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is one of the most known abnormal heart rhythm disorders that affects >30 million people worldwide. Patients with a high risk of AF usually take anticoagulants, such as warfarin (1). The risk of embolism, especially the risk of ischemic stroke, increases in AF associated with thrombus formation in the left atrium (2). Pulmonary embolism (PE) is a life-threatening condition and is one of the most common causes of cardiovascular death, which is a known complication of deep venous thromboembolism (DVT) (3,4). Mechanical heart valves are implanted in patients with long life expectancy, which are more durable than bioprostheses. However, the disadvantage is the lifelong requirement of anticoagulants, such as warfarin, due to their higher thrombogenicity (5).

Warfarin is one of the most used anticoagulants worldwide, which reduces vitamin K formation by inhibiting vitamin K epoxide reductase, a multiprotein enzyme complex that activates vitamin K. Prothrombin and clotting factors VII, IX, and X have reduced coagulation ability without adequate active vitamin K. Anticoagulant protein S and C are also inhibited in this process. Thus, blood clotting decreases (6). Age, gender, body mass index, smoking, drug therapy, concurrent hepatic or renal disease, and dietary vitamin K intake also play a role in warfarin metabolism (7-9).

The international normalized ratio (INR), developed by the World Health Organization in the early 1980s, is widely used to monitor oral anticoagulation and evaluate patients with coagulation disorders, which was designed to eliminate problems in oral anticoagulants (10). It is the test of choice for patients taking vitamin K antagonists (VKA). INR is also used to assess patients' risk of coagulation or bleeding. Patients receiving oral anticoagulants need to monitor the INR values to adjust their VKA dose, as this value differs between patients (11). INR value is around 1 in healthy individuals. INR ratio differs according to each disease. INR value should be between 2-3 in patients with cerebro-cardiovascular occlusion or with DVT/PE and 2.5-3.5 in patients with heart rhythm disorders, such as heart valve disease or AF (12). Patients usually receive 5 mg of warfarin daily; however, some patients require >15 mg of warfarin daily to get the INR value into the therapeutic range. This condition is defined as warfarin resistance (WR)

(13). WR is associated with enzyme deficiencies involved in warfarin metabolism (14). cytochrome P450, family 2, subfamily C, member (CYP2C9) is one of the cytochrome p450 enzymes involved in the metabolism of many drugs, which is also involved in warfarin metabolism (15). CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 variations are frequently encountered in the CYP2C9 gene encoding the CYP2C9 enzyme. CYP2C9\*2 (rs1799853) variation causes Arg144Cys amino acid change due to a C430T nucleotide change in exon 3. CYP2C9\*3 (rs1057910) variation causes Ile359Leu amino acid change due to the A1075C nucleotide change in exon 7. Both variations decrease enzymatic activities (16). The variations in the CYP2C9 gene are associated with WR, thus this study aimed to investigate the relationship between the CYP2C9 gene variations and WR.

# **METHODS**

#### **Study Population**

WR is a rare condition. Therefore, 650 patients who applied to the cardiology clinic of Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital and used warfarin for at least 6 months and had AF, mechanical aortic prosthetic valve, and DVT or PE were screened to find those with WR. Then, patients were grouped into two according to the INR values, wherein 30 patients, whose INR level did not reach the therapeutic range (<2) despite using 15 mg of warfarin per day, were included in the non-responder group and 30 randomly selected patients who received low-dose warfarin, with INR levels within the therapeutic range (2-3) were included in the responder group. Patients who have liver disease, heart failure, or hematologic disorders were excluded from the study. Patients who used aspirin, non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs, antifungals (fluconazole), antibiotics, statin group drugs, tricyclic antidepressants, and thyroid drugs within the last week were excluded from the study, together with those alcoholic and pregnant. The study, which is compatible with the Helsinki Declaration, was approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital (approval date: december 30, 2019; approval number: 2019/166-1096). Each individual was informed about the study and written informed consent was obtained from each participant.

#### **Blood Sampling and Genotyping**

Whole blood samples were obtained from all patients. Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) was extracted from 200  $\mu$ L of peripheral blood using commercially available kits (Qiagen, Foster City, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. DNA purity and concentrations were determined by NanoDrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, USA). Real-time polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) reactions for *CYP2C9\*2* and *CYP2C9\*3* were carried out on 7500 fast RT-PCR System (Applied Biosystems). The reaction was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical Package for the Social Science 25.0 was performed for statistical analysis (IBM Corp. released 2017, IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.). Continuous variables are expressed as mean ± standard deviation and discrete variables are expressed as counts or percentages. Normal distribution assumption was checked with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Two independent samples t-test was used to compare continuous variable means between two groups, which were normally distributed. The Kruskal-Wallis tests were performed to investigate the difference between genotypes and risk factors (which are not normally distributed). The Mann-Whitney U test was performed for pairwise comparison in statistically significant differences, and Bonferroni correction was applied to the p-values. The p-values of <0.05 (p<0.05) were considered statistically significant.

# RESULTS

#### **Study Population**

The demographic characteristics of patients are shown in Table 1. Demographic characteristics comparison between groups revealed a statistically significant relationship between age and INR values.

#### CYP2C9 Genotyping

Table 2 shows the nucleotide distributions among the groups. The genotype distribution comparison between the groups revealed a statistically high heterozygous genotype of *CYP2C9\*3* (33.3%) in responders, whereas a statistically high wild-type genotype was found in nonresponders (90%) (p<0.05).

#### Allele Frequencies of CYP2C9 Variations

Table 3 shows the allele frequencies of groups. The group comparison in terms of allele frequencies revealed a statistically high T allele of CYP2C9\*2 (18.3%) and C allele of CYP2C9\*3 (16.7%) in responders (p<0.05).

			patiente		
		Groups		_	
Demographic characteristics		Non- responders (n=30)	Responders (n=30)	р	
Age (year)		53.17±13.48	66.4±12.46	<0.001**	
Average INI	R value	1.96±0.39	2.59±0.24	<0.001**	
	Atrial fibrillation	11	18	_	
Warfarin indication	Deep vein thrombosis or pulmonary embolism	6	6	0.118	
	Mechanical aortic prosthetic valve	13	6		
	Female	21	17		
Gender	Male	9	13	0.284	

Table 1 Demographic characteristics of patients

\*\*p<0.001, INR: International normalized ratio

 Table 2. Distribution of nucleotide variations between groups

Genes,	Groups	_	
genotypes, nucleotide variations	Non-responders (n=30)	Responders (n=30)	р
CYP2C9*2			
СС	27(90%)	22 (73.3%)	
СТ	3 (10%)	5 (16.7%)	0.135
ТТ	0 (2.8%)	3 (10%)	
CYP2C9*3			
AA	*27 (90%)	20 (66.7%)	
AC	3 (10%)	*10 (33.3)	0.029*
СС	0 (0%)	0 (0)	
*p<0.05			

#### Table 3. Allele frequencies of groups

	Groups		
Alleles	Non-responders (n=30)	Responders (n=30)	р
CYP2C9*2			
С	57 (95%)	49 (81.7%)	0.04.0+
Т	3 (5%)	*11 (18.3%)	0.012^
CYP2C9*3			
А	57 (95%)	50 (83.3%)	0.007+
C 3 (5%)		*10 (16.7%)	0.037^
*p<0.05			

# DISCUSSION

Warfarin is frequently used for venous thromboembolism treatment after mechanical heart valve implantation and thromboembolic complication prevention in AF (15). It is metabolized by CYP2C9, one of the cytochrome P450 enzymes, to the 7-hydroxylated form. Many variants were identified in the CYP2C9 gene which encodes the CYP2C9 enzyme. CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 are best-characterized variations of CYP2C9 (13). Individuals with CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 genotypes have 12% and 5% lower enzyme activity than the wild type, respectively, and are prone to bleeding after warfarin treatment (17). CYP2C9\*2 reduced warfarin metabolism by 30% and CYP2C9\*3 by 80% compared with CYP2C9\*1, which is a wild-type variant of CYP2C9 (18). Individuals carrying the CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 variants reach the targeted INR level with lower amounts of warfarin (13). Ozer et al. (19) found that individuals with the CYP2C9\*1\*1 genotype had a higher daily warfarin dose than those with the \*1\*3/\*2\*3 genotype. The same study revealed a similar result of undetected \*1\*2 genotype. Another study revealed no significance between the WR and CYP2C9 variations (13). Dilge Taşkın et al. (18) showed that CYP2C9 variants were detected at the rates of \*1/\*1 (54.6%), \*1/\*2 (16.4%), \*1/\*3 (24.2%), \*2/\*3 (2.9%), and \*3/\*3 (1.9%). The same study concluded that patients with variations needed lower warfarin doses (18). Another study found that CYP2C9\*2 and CYP2C9\*3 variations of CYP2C9 decrease the rates of warfarin clearance. Another study found a significant association between CYP2C9\*3 with warfarin therapy (20). The allele frequency comparison between the groups in our study revealed a statistically high T allele in CYP2C9\*2 (18.3%) and C allele in CYP2C9\*3 (16.7%) in responders (p<0.05). In addition, the genotype distribution comparison between the groups revealed a statistically high CYP2C9\*3 (33.3%) variation in responders (p<0.05). The wild-type genotype of CYP2C9\*3 was significantly high in nonresponders (p < 0.05).

The limitation of our study is the small number of patients (n=60). However, considering that WR is an extremely rare condition, it is acceptable to screen approximately 650 patients and include 30 patients with WR in the study.

#### CONCLUSION

In conclusion, individuals with *CYP2C9* homozygous wild-type genotype required higher daily warfarin dose compared to the \*2 and \*3 variants. Particularly, patients with gene variations reduced *CYP2C9* activity, which is termed as poor metabolizers. These individuals metabolize warfarin more slowly and require smaller doses of the drug

to reach the therapeutic INR values. Therefore, adjusting the warfarin dose is possible depending on the genotype of patients.

## ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study, which is compatible with the Helsinki Declaration, was approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital (approval date: december 30, 2019; approval number: 2019/166-1096).

**Informed Consent:** All patients and/or legal guardians included in the study provided their written informed consent.

#### **Authorship Contributions**

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.E.Y., Concept: D.K., A.E.Y., Design: D.K., A.E.Y., E.Ç.A., Data Collection or Processing: D.K., A.E.Y., T.D., E.Ç.A., Analysis or Interpretation: D.K., A.E.Y., T.D., E.Ç.A., Literature Search: D.K., T.D., Writing: D.K., T.D., E.Ç.A.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Deng Y, Tong Y, Deng Y, Zou L, Li S, Chen H. Non-Vitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants Versus Warfarin in Patients With Cancer and Atrial Fibrillation: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Am Heart Assoc 2019;8:e012540.
- Enga KF, Rye-Holmboe I, Hald EM, Løchen ML, Mathiesen EB, Njølstad I, et al. Atrial fibrillation and future risk of venous thromboembolism:the Tromsø study. J Thromb Haemost 2015;13:10-6.
- Waleed KB, Guan X, Li X, YangY, WangZ, Yin X et al. Atrial fibrillation is related to lower incidence of deep venous thrombosis in patients with pulmonary embolism. J Thorac Dis 2018;10:1476-82.
- Ptaszynska-Kopczynska K, Kiluk I, Sobkowicz B. Atrial Fibrillation in Patients with Acute Pulmonary Embolism: Clinical Significance and Impact on Prognosis. Biomed Res Int 2019;2019:7846291.
- Aimo A, Giugliano RP, De Caterina R. Non-Vitamin K Antagonist Oral Anticoagulants for Mechanical Heart Valves: Is the Door Still Open? Circulation 2018;138:1356-65.
- Cain D, Hutson SM, Wallin R. Assembly of the warfarin-sensitive vitamin K 2,3-epoxide reductase enzyme complex in the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. J Biol Chem 1997;272:29068-75.
- Streif W, Andrew M, Marzinotto V, Massicotte P, Chan AK, Julian JA, et al. Analysis of warfarin therapy in pediatric patients: A prospective cohort study of 319 patients. Blood 1999;94:3007-14.
- Hirsh J, Dalen J, Anderson DR, Poller L, Bussey H, Ansell J, et al. Oral anticoagulants: mechanism of action, clinical effectiveness, and optimal therapeutic range. Chest 2001;119(1 Suppl):8S-21S.
- Gage BF, Lesko LJ. Pharmacogenetics of warfarin: regulatory, scientific, and clinical issues. J Thromb Thrombolysis 2008;25:45-51.

- 10. Riley R, Rowe D, Fisher LM. Clinical utilization of the international normalized ratio (INR). J Clin Lab Anal 2000;14:101-14.
- Shikdar S, Vashisht R, Bhattacharya PT. International Normalized Ratio (INR). 2021 May 10. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2021 Jan.
- Türk Hematoloji Derneği, Available at: http://www.thd.org.tr/THD\_ Halk/?sayfa=kkr. Accessed: February 20,2021
- Azzam H, Elwakeel H, Awad I, El-Farahaty R, El-Gilany AH, El-Sharawy S. VKORC1 and CYP2C9 genotypes in Egyptian patients with warfarin resistance. Blood Coagul Fibrinolysis 2016;27:121-6.
- Lewis BC, Nair PC, Heran SS, Somogyi AA, Bowden JJ, Doogue MP, et al. Warfarin resistance associated with genetic polymorphism of VKORC1: linking clinical response to molecular mechanism using computational modeling. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2016;26:44-50.
- Misasi S, Martini G, Paoletti O, Calza S, Scovoli D, Marengoni A, et al. VKORC1andCYP2C9 polymorphismsrelatedtoadverseevents in case-controlcohort of anticoagulatedpatients. Medicine 2016;95:e5451.

- Kirac D, Erdem A, Avcilar T, Yesilcimen K, Guney AI, Emre A, et al. Effects of genetic factors to stent thrombosis due to clopidogrel resistance after coronary stent placement. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-legrand) 2016;62:51-5.
- Hosseinkhani Z, Sadeghalvad M, Norooznezhad F, Khodarahmi R, Fazilati M, Mahnam A, et al. The effect of CYP2C9\*2, CYP2C9\*3, and VKORC1-1639 G>A polymorphism in patients under warfarin therapy in city of Kermanshah. Res Pharm Sci 2018;13:377-84.
- Dilge Taşkın B, Kula S, Ergün MA, Altun D, Olguntürk R, Tunaoğlu FS, et al. The effect of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 genetic polymorphisms on warfarin dose requirements in a pediatric population. Anatol J Cardiol 2016;16:791-6.
- Ozer N, Cam N, Tangurek B, Ozer S, Uyarel H, Oz D, et al. The impact of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 genetic polymorphism and patient characteristics upon warfarin dose requirements in an adult Turkish population. Heart Vessels 2010;25:155-62.
- Al-Eitan LN, Almasri AY, Khasawneh RH. Impact of CYP2C9 and VKORC1 Polymorphisms on Warfarin Sensitivity and Responsiveness in Jordanian Cardiovascular Patients during the Initiation Therapy. Genes (Basel) 2018;9:578.





# Research

# Does High-Density Lipoprotein Have a Role in Dysregulated Host Response in Sepsis?

Sepsisteki Disregüle Konak Yanıtında HDL'nin Rolü Var Mı?

🔟 Sinan Aşar<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz<sup>2</sup>, 🔟 Evrim Kucur Tülübaş<sup>1</sup>, ២ Özlem Acicbe<sup>3</sup>, ២ Zafer Çukurova<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Serum lipoprotein levels [high-density lipoprotein (HDL), low-density lipoprotein (LDL)], total cholesterol, and triglyceride) have protective functions against sepsis. Reduced levels are associated with organ dysfunction and mortality. This retrospective cohort study aimed to investigate the relationship between the serum lipoprotein levels and sepsis in a large population of patients admitted in the intensive care unit.

**Methods:** Serum lipoprotein levels of 151 patients diagnosed with sepsis and 450 without sepsis were analyzed retrospectively. The level of lipoprotein decreased in the sepsis and non-sepsis groups, and appropriate statistical methods were used.

**Results:** Lipoprotein levels were significantly lower in the sepsis group (p<0.05). No significant difference was found between the survivor group and non-survivor group in terms of lipoprotein levels (p>0.05). Among patients with intra-abdominal sepsis and pneumosepsis, a significant difference was found in the levels of HDL, LDL, and total cholesterol between patients admitted in the medical and surgical intensive care units (p<0.05). HDL levels were lower in patients with gram-negative bacterial infection than those with gram-positive bacterial infection.

**Conclusion:** This study provides evidence of the role of serum lipoproteins, particularly HDL, in the pathogenesis of sepsis, suggesting that lipoproteins may offer new avenue in the treatment of sepsis.

Keywords: Sepsis, lipoprotein, albumin effect, HDL

## ÖZ

Amaç: Serum lipoprotein düzeylerinin [yüksek yoğunluklu lipoprotein (HDL) ve düşük yoğunluklu lipoprotein (LDL)] total kolesterol ve trigliserid sepsise karşı koruyucu fonksiyonu vardır. Azalmış düzeyler, organ disfonksiyonu ve mortalite ile ilişkilidir. Bu retrospektif kohort çalışmasının amacı, geniş bir yoğun bakım hasta popülasyonunda sepsis ve serum lipoprotein düzeyleri arasındaki ilişkiyi araştırmaktır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Sepsis tanısı konan 151 hasta ve 450 sepsis olmayan hastanın serum lipoprotein düzeyleri retrospektif olarak analiz edildi. Sepsis ve sepsis olmayan hastalarda lipoprotein düzeyleri karşılaştırıldı.

**Bulgular:** Lipoprotein düzeylerinin sepsis hastalarında daha düşük olduğu belirlendi (p<0,05). Hayatta kalan ve mortalite gelişen hastalar arasında lipoprotein düzeyleri açısından anlamlı fark yoktu (p>0,05). İntraabdominal sepsis ve pnömosepsis nedeniyle takip edilen medikal ve cerrahi yoğun bakım hastalarında HDL, LDL ve total kolesterol düzeyleri anlamlı farklılık gösterdi (p<0,05). Gram-negatif bakteriyel enfeksiyonu olan hastalarda, gram-pozitif enfeksiyonu olanlara göre HDL düzeyleri daha düşük bulundu.

**Sonuç:** Bu çalışmanın bulguları serum lipoproteinlerinin ve özellikle HDL'nin sepsis patogenezindeki rolü hakkında yeni kanıtlar sunmakta, sepsis tedavisinde lipoproteinlerin yeni bir yol açabileceğini göstermektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Sepsis, lipoprotein, albümin efekt, HDL

Cite as: Aşar S, Sabaz MS, Kuçur Tülübaş E, Acicbe Ö, Çukurova Z. Does High-Density Lipoprotein Have a Role in Dysregulated Host Response in Sepsis? Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:214-220

Received: 04.09.2021 Accepted: 17.09.2021

Address for Correspondence: Sinan Aşar, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 544 265 98 44 E-mail: sinan.asaras@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5787-5885

# INTRODUCTION

Sepsis is a life-threatening organ dysfunction-associated syndrome that results from a dysregulated host response to infection. Sepsis is a global problem with high morbidity and mortality rates. The mortality rate of sepsis range from 17% to 26%, and this may increase in middle- and lowincome countries (1).

Lipopolysaccharide (LPS, gram-negative) and lipoteichoic acid (gram-positive) are known endotoxins, lipophilic, and bacterial cell wall components responsible for bacterial virulence. LPS initiates the release of cytokines. It results in intravascular coagulopathy, hypotension, multiple organ failure, and ultimately death if these progress to uncontrolled inflammatory response. These are the clinical signs and symptoms of sepsis and septic shock (2).

Numerous studies have shown that lipoproteins can bind and neutralize gram-negative and gram-positive bacterial toxins, which serves as the so-called pathogen lipid sink (3).

High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) neutralizes LPS and gram-positive lipoteichoic acid and mediates toxin clearance (4-6). Changes in HDL-C function occur during sepsis. This dysfunctional and pro-inflammatory form of HDL was shown to predict organ failure (7). Decreased levels of HDL-C were associated with mortality in sepsis (8,9). Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) can also bind LPS and lipoteichoic acid and facilitate bacterial toxin clearance (4,5). Decreased levels of LDL-C can predict organ failure and mortality in patients with sepsis (10).

In a long-term observational study investigating the association of lipid and lipoprotein levels with clinical benefit, low cholesterol levels were found to be associated with increased mortality, while the Kaiser Permanente study of 15,000 healthy individuals revealed that it was associated with the development of infectious diseases (11,12). Hypolipidemia was associated with an increased risk of infection and poor clinical outcomes in patients with critical conditions (13,14).

This study aimed to investigate the relationship between serum lipoprotein levels and sepsis in a large population of patients admitted in the intensive care unit (ICU).

## **METHODS**

#### Patients (Obtaining Patient Data)

This study was approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of the public Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital where the study was conducted (dated: 14.10.2019 and no: 2019/459). Data of 8.738 patients in the registry of "ImdSoft-Metavision/QlinICU Clinical Decision Support Software (Canada)," who were hospitalized between January 01, 2013, and August 19, 2019, in the general ICU of the anesthesia and reanimation clinic of this hospital were obtained using Structured Query Language queries. The levels of HDL-C, LDL-C, total cholesterol, and triglyceride were available in 1.372 of these patients on the first admission to the ICU. A total of 151 patients with sepsis and calculated serum lipoprotein levels, as well as procalcitonin, white blood cell, C-reactive protein (CRP), lactate, blood gas, and biochemical parameters (sepsis group) and 450 patients without sepsis (non-sepsis group) who met the same conditions, were included in the study. Blood gas samples were checked with the ABL800 (Radiometer, Denmark, Copenhagen) device. Biochemical tests were performed with the AU5800 biochemistry autoanalyzer (Beckman Coulter, Inc., Brea, CA, USA). The mean systolic, diastolic, and mean arterial pressures measured noninvasively at 5-min intervals during the ICU stay as well as the total balance, which is the total input-total output difference during the ICU stay, were calculated using appropriate software.

Urine, sputum, endotracheal aspirate, wound site, and intracatheter and peripheral blood culture data collected from patients with infection foci were recorded. Blood cultures were maintained in the BACTEC 9000 MB automation system (Becton Dickinson, USA) for 7 days if there was no bacterial reproduction. Necessary pretreatments were performed in the reproductive cultures, and identification and antibiotic susceptibility of microorganisms were determined in the VITEC 2® system (bioMerieux, France).

Patients with liver cirrhosis, renal failure receiving dialysis treatment, and end-stage chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and who did not stay in the ICU for more than 24 h were not included in the study. Moreover, patients whose initial and final age, Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE II-IV) score, Simplified Acute Physiology score 3 (SAPS3) score, and Sequential Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA) score were not calculated in the software were not included in the study.

#### **Diagnosis of Sepsis**

Patients who previously had sepsis-2 and sepsis-3 septic shock events defined according to the sepsis 2012 (15) and sepsis 2016 guidelines (16) were included in the analysis (supplementary data) based on the following criteria:

1) Patients with bacterial growth in one of the two blood cultures because of suspected infection or bacterial growth

in two of the four blood cultures in the presence of a central catheter (two vials) according to the medical histories, clinical examinations, and laboratory and radiological findings.

2) Patients with bacterial growth more than 100,000 cfu/ ml'in one of the urine, tracheal, body fluid, wound swab samples, and catheter cultures.

3) Patients without bacterial growth in the blood culture, who met the sepsis and septic shock diagnosis criteria according to the sepsis 2016 guideline (2):

a) Fever >38.0 °C, b) CRP >0.02 mcg/L, c) 10,000< leukocytosis <4,000 10e3/UL, d) neutrophil >%80, e) ICU admission SOFA >2 or patients with high SOFA score calculated after the admission value indicated sepsis (supplementary data).

#### Septic Shock Diagnosis

Despite adequate fluid rescucitation, MAP< 65 mmHg and lactate > 2.5 mmol, requiring at least one intravenous vasopressor medication to maintain MAP> 65 mmHg.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The GraphPad Prism (v 5.01) program was used for the statistical analysis of data obtained in the study. Frequency distribution and percentages of qualitative variables such as gender were calculated, and the chi-square test was used to determine significant differences. After determining the homogeneity of the variables by using the Shapiro-Wilk normality test, Student's t-test was used to compare independent and homogeneous binary variables, and the Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare non-homogeneous



**Figure 1.** In the Mann-Whitney U test analyses of different blood serum lipoproteins of patients with and without sepsis. (A) Highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol. (B) Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. (C) Total cholesterol. (D) Triglycerides \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001

binary variables. The Spearman correlation test was used to analyze the correlation of data. Chi-square test was used to compare variables according to gender. The log-rank (Mantel-Cox) test and Gehan-Breslow-Wilcoxon test were used to determine significant differences in the intergroup survival analyses in terms of survival percentages, median survival, median ratio, and 95% confidence interval (CI). The median interquartile range (IQR) values were taken as the reference. Values of p<0.05 were considered significant. For the graphical representation, p-values are summarized as follows: \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001,  $p \ge 0.05 =$  not significant (ns).

# RESULTS

In this study, serum lipoprotein levels (HDL-C, LDL-C, total cholesterol, and triglyceride) on ICU admission of patients with sepsis (n=151) and without sepsis (n=450) were compared retrospectively (Figure 1).

When the ICU admission HDL-C, LDL-C, total cholesterol, and triglyceride values of the sepsis group (n=151) and non-sepsis group (n=451) were compared using the Mann-Whitney U test, the median and IQR values were 26 (13-36) and 38 (30-46) mg/dL, respectively, for the HDL-C. The median and IQR values were 56 (36-76) and 93 (68-120) mg/dL, respectively, for the LDL-C, and those for total cholesterol were 112 (82-140) and 156 (125-189) mg/dL, respectively. Differences among HDL-C, LDL-C, and total cholesterol values were significant (Figure 1A,B,C, p<0.0001). The median and IQR values for triglycerides were 119 (85-193) and 105 (71-148) mg/dL, and the difference was significant (Figure 1D, p=0.002).

The age values of the sepsis and non-sepsis groups were compared using Student's t-test. The initial and final values of the height, body weight, body mass index, length of ICU stay, invasive mechanical ventilation time, APACHE II score, APACHE IV score, SOFA score, and biochemical parameters were compared with the Mann-Whitney U test, and the median, IQR values, and p values are shown in Table 1. Categorical variables such as gender were compared with the chi-square test, and the frequency, percentage, and p values are shown in Table 1. Patients with sepsis were divided into the surgical and medical subgroups of intraabdominal sepsis and pneumosepsis. However, the grampositive and gram-negative subgroups were established as having culture-positive and culture-negative results, and the parameters were compared in binary using the Mann-Whitney U test. The sepsis and non-sepsis groups were analyzed in terms of survival according to their duration of ICU stay (day) (Table 1).

In the comparison of patients with intra-abdominal sepsis (33%, n=49) and pneumosepsis (46%, n=69), the median and

Table 1. Characteristics of patients with and without sepsis

Patient characteristics	Sepsis (n=151)	Non-sepsis (n=450)	p
Gender, female, no (%)	54 (35%)	215 (48%)	0.018*
Age (year)	59.6±19.6	60.8±19.5	0.4976
Height, median (IOR 25-75) (m)	1.65 (1.6-1.735)	1.67 (1.6-1.75)	0.2909
Tracheostomy time, median (IQR) (hour)	290.2 (69.11-604.8)	265.4 (137.7- 411)	0.1657
Body weight, median (IQR) (kg)	75 (60-85)	75 (65-85)	0.628
Body mass index, median (IQR) (kg/m²)	25.39 (22.49-27.85)	26.12 (24.22-29.14)	0.0537
Length of stay in the ICU, median (IQR) (day)	5 (3-15)	2 (1-4)	<0.0001***
Invasive MV time, median (IQR) (hour)	138.2 (79.73- 396.6)	94.33 (38.74- 211.7)	0.0019**
SOFA score first, median (IQR)	8 (4-11)	4 (2-6)	<0.0001***
SOFA score last, median (IQR)	8 (4-12.25)	3 (1-5)	<0.0001***
APACHE II score first, median (IQR)	20.5 (14-24)	14 (9-20)	<0.0001***
APACHE II score last, median (IQR)	18 (12-23)	13 (9-19)	<0.0001***
APACHE IV score first, median (IQR)	84 (64-107)	59 (45-81)	<0.0001***
APACHE IV score last, median (IQR)	74 (54-106)	55 (41-81)	<0.0001***
SAPS 3 score first, median (IQR)	48.50 (40-57.75)	40 (31-49)	<0.0001***
SAPS 3 score last. median (IQR)	45 (37-56)	38 (29-47)	<0.0001***
Vital parameters			
HR mean, median (IQR) (1/min)	96 (84-109)	83 (72-96)	<0.0001***
NIBP systole mean, median (IQR) (mmHg)	113 (103-126)	118 (106-132)	0.0059**
NIBP diastole mean, median (IQR) (mmHg)	62 (55-72)	65 (58- 72)	0.1043
NIBP mean, median (IQR) (mmHg)	79 (70-87)	82 (74- 92)	0.0023**
Urine amount, median (IQR) (mL/day)	500 (200-1115)	692 (350-1264)	0.0047**
Body temperature max, median (IQR) (C)	37 (36.2-37.6)	36.6 (36.2-37.1)	0.0006***
Laboratory parameters			
Procalcitonin, median (IQR) (ng/mL)	3.75 (0.96-13.82)	0.32 (0.16-0.51)	<0.0001***
WBC, median (IQR) (10e³/UI)	11.95 (7.16-18.03)	11.8 (8.3-15.60)	0.9399
CRP, median (IQR) (mg/L)	0.019 (0.008-0.032)	0.003 (0.0007-0.010)	<0.0001***
CKMB, median (IQR) (IU/L)	33.5 (21.75-55.25)	29 (20-39)	0.0592
PT, median (IQR) (second)	33.5 (21.75-55.25)	29 (20-39)	<0.0001***
APTT, median (IQR) (second)	35.5 (30.15-46.7)	26.75 (24.1-32.03)	<0.0001***
Urea, median (IQR) (mg/dL)	60 (36-103)	37(25 - 57)	<0.0001***
Creatinine, median (IQR) (mg/dL)	1.12 (0.68-2.17)	0.79 (0.59-1.04)	<0.0001***
Bilirubin, median (IQR) (mg/dL)	0.66 (0.42-1.33)	0.58 (0.39-0.89)	0.0146*
AST, median (IQR) (IU/L)	39 (22-77)	26 (18-44)	<0.0001***
ALT, median (IQR) (IU/L)	21 (12-44)	19 (13-33)	0.159
INR, median (IQR)	1.26 (1.11-1.52)	1.08 (1.01- 1.21)	<0.0001***
Albumin, median (IQR) (g/dL)	2.6 (2.1-3.03)	3.4 (2.9-3.8)	<0.0001***
Total protein, median (IQR) (g/dL)	5.6 (4.8-6.2)	6.2 (5.6-6.79)	<0.0001***

Student's t-test, Mann-Whitney U, chi-square tests were used. Summary of p values: \*p<0.05, \*\*p<0.01, \*\*\*p<0.001, not significant (ns); p≥0.05

SOFA score: Sequential organ failure assessment score, APACHE II-IV score: Acute physiology and chronic health evaluation, SAPS: Simplified acute physiology score, ICU: Intensive care unit, MV: Mechanical ventilation, WBC: White blood cell, CRP: C-reactive protein, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase, ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, INR: International normalized ratio, NIBP: Non-invasive blood pressure, HR: Heart rate IQR values for HDL-C were 20 (10-31) and 29 (15-40) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.01). The median and IQR values for LDL-C were 48 (31-65) and 62 (39-89) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.014), while those for total cholesterol were 103 (77-123) and 121 (95-159) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.002), and their difference was significant. The median and IQR values for triglyceride were 100 (71-200) and 140 (88-190) mg/dL, respectively, and the difference in values was not significant (p=0.4).

In the comparison of surgical (33%, n=50) and medical (67%, n=101) subgroups of patients with sepsis, the median and IQR values for HDL-C were 18 (8-30) and 29 (14-39) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.003), those for LDL-C were 44 (31-61) and 62 (41-84) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.0008), and those for total cholesterol were 98 (73-130) and 120 (96-150) mg/dL, respectively (p>0.0007), and their differences were significant. The median and IQR values for triglyceride were 110 (71-200) and 130 (86-190) mg/dL, respectively, but the difference was not significant (p=0.3).

In the comparison of gram-negative (25%, n=39) and grampositive (23%, n=35), subgroups, the median and IQR values for HDL-C were 23 (14-36) and 35 (28-44) mg/dL, respectively, and the difference was significant (p=0.025). The median and IQR values were 65 (36-87) and 69 (42-91) mg/dL (p=0.5) for LDL-C, 120 (66-150) and 130 (100-160) mg/dL (p=0.8) for total cholesterol, and 90 (63-169) and 127 (86-185) mg/dL (p=0.19), for triglyceride, respectively, and their differences were not significant.

In the similar analysis for culture-positive (48%, n=73) and culture-negative (44%, n=67) subgroups, the median and IQR values for HDL-C were 30 (17-40) and 19 (9-32) mg/dL, respectively (p=0.006), and the difference was significant. The median and IQR values were 65 (41-90) and 53 (33-72) mg/dL (p=0.037) for LDL-C, 120 (87-150) and 110 (82-140) mg/dL (p=0.14) for total cholesterol, and 100 (68-185) and 138 (88-203) mg/dL (p=0.051) for triglyceride, respectively, and the differences were not significant.

When the ICU admission procalcitonin values of sepsis subgroups were analyzed with the Mann-Whitney U test, the median and IQR values of the intra-abdominal sepsis and pneumosepsis subgroups were 6.1 (1.2-33.8) and 2.4 (0.4-8.8) mg/dL, respectively (p=0.045). The median and IQR values of the surgical and medical subgroups were 7.5 (1.4-27.4) and 2.3 (0.5-8.2) mg/dL, respectively (p=0.02). The median and IQR values of the gram-negative and grampositive subgroups were 3.4 (0.6-13) and 1.5 (0.4-6.5) mg/ dL, respectively (p=0.18); the values for culture-positive and culture-negative subgroups were 2.2 (0.5-7.9) and 3.5 (1.0-14.3) mg/dL, respectively, and a significant difference was determined only in the comparison of the surgical and medical subgroups (p=0.18). In the survival non-survival analysis made according to the duration of ICU stay of patients with sepsis (n=151) and without sepsis (n=451), the median survival values were 9 and 2 days, and the medial ratio was 4.5 with 95% CI of 3.697-5.303. The hazard ratio was 0.9284, with 95% CI of 0.6108-1.411, and the values were considered significant (p<0.0001)

In the sepsis group, when the survivor (n=61) and nonsurvivor (n=51) subgroups were compared, the median and IQR values for HDL-C were 28 (15-35) and 26 (9-38) mg/dL, respectively, and the difference was not significant (p=0.9). The values obtained from the survivor-non-survivor analyses for LDL-C, total cholesterol, and triglyceride were not significant.

# DISCUSSION

Adequate levels of HDL-C and LDL-C are thought to be protective against sepsis. LDL-C facilitates bacterial toxin clearance via hepatic LDL receptors or HDL-C. Bacterial toxin binding, inhibition of inflammatory cytokine release, inhibition of vascular and intercellular adhesion molecule expression, and stimulation of endogenous corticosteroid secretion have been reported as prevention mechanisms of HDL-C-associated sepsis (17).

HDL particles have been shown to protect endothelial cells by reducing leukocyte extravasation in inflammation (18,19). HDL is a protective factor in sepsis because of its antioxidant effects. HDL-C can increase nitric oxide production of endothelial cells, and HDLs can bind to enzymes such as paraoxonase-1 or platelet-activating factor acetylhydrosis, which exhibits antioxidant and endothelial protective properties. The positive effects of HDLs on cleansing liposaccharides of microorganisms from tissues and organs were shown in a previous study (20).

*In vivo* studies have shown that LPS interacts very early with HDL within 3 min of intravenous administration and remains associated with HDL until clearance. However, a new study on human lipoprotein fractions showed the absence of LPS detoxification activity in the serum. In addition, some HDL apoproteins may function as coenzymes of LPS-inactivating enzymes different from arylesterase. A coenzyme function of apoprotein A-I and C-II was described in lipid metabolism (21). Further, only binding of LPS to HDL can determine the biological effect and *in vivo* distribution of LPS and facilitate or delay the internalization into phagocytic system cells. More work is ongoing on the biological significance of HDL-LPS interaction.

In this study, the initial lipoprotein values (HDL-C, LDL-C, and total cholesterol) of patients who were taken to the ICU

in the last 6 years because of sepsis and serum lipoprotein values of patients without sepsis were compared. The lipoprotein levels of patients with sepsis were significantly lower than those of patients without sepsis (Figure 1A, B, C). In a previous study, HDL-C levels were found to decrease rapidly in the early stage of sepsis development (17). Tanaka et al. (22) compared patients with sepsis and those with trauma and found that HDL-C levels were lower in those with sepsis. Another study of patients who underwent cardiac surgery reported lower preoperative cholesterol levels in the sepsis group (23,24).

In the subgroup analyses of patients with sepsis, the HDL-C values were significantly lower and the procalcitonin values were higher in the intra-abdominal, surgical, and gram-negative subgroups. This was thought to be due to the source control of patients with intra-abdominal sepsis required surgery, which was brought under control lately. Interestingly, although no significant difference was found between the procalcitonin values of the culturepositive and culture-negative groups, their HDL-C levels were significantly low. The suspicion of anaerobic infection should also be taken into consideration because 45% of patients with negative cultures were those with intraabdominal sepsis and a routine anaerobic culture test was not performed in the center where the study was conducted (Table 2). Barlage et al. (25) suggested that the beneficial effects of HDLs on gram-positive infections may result from other anti-inflammatory properties, including modulation of neutrophil activation.

Several studies have reported a relationship between HDL-C and morbidity/mortality. The total cholesterol, HDL-C, and LDL-C values were significantly lower in the non-survivor group than in the survivor group (8). However, in the present study, no significant difference was found in the serum HDL-C, LDL-C, total cholesterol, and triglyceride levels of patients with sepsis who were discharged from the ICU and deceased patients. These findings suggest

that serum lipoprotein levels may affect the development of infection-induced sepsis. Similarly, although the findings of the present study support the pathological mechanism that serum lipoproteins may play a role in endotoxin neutralization, it does not support the "abnormal host response" to infection highlighted in the definition of sepsis, or, in other words, the role of serum HDL-C levels in host immune dysregulation emphasized in the "current sepsis guideline," which is the current consensus (2).

Chien et al. (8) observed significant increases in the sepsisassociated 30-day mortality, overall mortality, risk of prolonged ICU stay, and hospital-acquired infection rate in patients with sepsis with HDL-C<20 mg/dL.

In the light of these publications showing the protective effect of cholesterol on sepsis, studies are ongoing to determine the effect of lipid emulsions on the clinical outcome by stabilizing cholesterol levels early in sepsis. Although sepsis is not included in the treatment guideline, many researchers recommend that HDL be given to patients with severe sepsis and septic shock based on the results of studies supporting the suggestion that the restoration of the physiological immunomodulatory activity of HDL may provide a new therapeutic opportunity for sepsis (23).

In a Mendelian randomization study, the authors found significant reductions in HDL-C concentrations during sepsis in individuals with cholesteryl ester transfer protein-rs1800777 missense variant and associated the reductions with increased mortality and morbidity (26).

## CONCLUSION

This study highlights the important role of serum lipoproteins in the neutralization of endotoxins at the onset of sepsis. The subgroup analysis revealed a significant decrease in the HDL-C level in patients with sepsis, which suggests that serum HDL-C level has immunomodulatory properties as well as endotoxin-neutralizing function.

 Table 2. Characteristics and numerical distribution of microorganisms in the culture-positive and culture-negative subgroups among patients with sepsis

	Abdomina n=49	l sepsis	Pneumose n=69	epsis	Urosepsis n=10		Other sep (fasit, mer n=20	sis ningitis, etc.)
Microorganisms cultured, n=148	Medical	Surgical	Medical	Surgical	Medical	Surgical	Medical	Surgical
Gram-negative, n=36	3	8	18	0	2	0	5	0
Gram-positive, n=35	2	2	22	1	2	1	4	1
Fungus, n=10	0	4	2	1	1	1	1	0
Culture-negative, n=67	7	23	25	0	2	1	7	2

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The present study was approved by the Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinical Research Ethics Committee of the public hospital where the study was conducted, with the decision dated 14.10.2019 and no: 2019/459.

#### Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

**Acknowledgment:** We would like to thank Okan Gürler and Fuat Tuna for their help in data collection.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Concept: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Design: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Data Collection or Processing: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Analysis or Interpretation: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Literature Search: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç., Writing: S.A., M.S.S., E.K.T., Ö.A., Z.Ç.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Fleischmann C, Scherag A, Adhikari NK, Hartog CS, Tsaganos T, Schlattmann P, et al. Assessment of Global Incidence and Mortality of Hospital-treated Sepsis. Current Estimates and Limitations. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2016;193:259-72.
- Angus DC, van der Poll T. Severe sepsis and septic shock. N Engl J Med 2013;369:840-51.
- Jones TK, Wong HR, Meyer NJ. HDL Cholesterol: A "Pathogen Lipid Sink" for Sepsis? Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019;199:812-4.
- Khovidhunkit W, Kim MS, Memon RA, Shigenaga JK, Moser AH, Feingold KR, et al. Effects of infection and inflammation on lipid and lipoprotein metabolism: mechanisms and consequences to the host. J Lipid Res 2004;45:1169-96.
- Eckardstein AV. HDL in infectious disease and sepsis. In: Eckardstein AV, Kardassis D, eds. Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology. 224 th ed. Springer; 2015:483-508.
- Boyd JH, Fjell CD, Russell JA, Sirounis D, Cirstea MS, Walley KR. Increased Plasma PCSK9 Levels Are Associated with Reduced Endotoxin Clearance and the Development of Acute Organ Failures during Sepsis. J Innate Immun 2016;8:211-20.
- Guirgis FW, Dodani S, Moldawer L, Leeuwenburgh C, Bowman J, Kalynych C, et al. Exploring the Predictive Ability of Dysfunctional High-Density Lipoprotein for Adverse Outcomes in Emergency Department Patients with Sepsis: A Preliminary Investigation. Shock 2017;48:539-44.
- Chien JY, Jerng JS, Yu CJ, Yang PC. Low serum level of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol is a poor prognostic factor for severe sepsis. Crit Care Med 2005;33:1688-93.
- Grion CM, Cardoso LT, Perazolo TF, Garcia AS, Barbosa DS, Morimoto HK, et al. Lipoproteins and CETP levels as risk factors for severe sepsis in hospitalized patients. Eur J Clin Invest 2010;40:330-8.

- Chien YF, Chen CY, Hsu CL, Chen KY, Yu CJ. Decreased serum level of lipoprotein cholesterol is a poor prognostic factor for patients with severe community-acquired pneumonia that required intensive care unit admission. J Crit Care 2015;30:506-10.
- Iribarren C, Jacobs DR Jr, Sidney S, Claxton AJ, Feingold KR. Cohort study of serum total cholesterol and in-hospital incidence of infectious diseases. Epidemiol Infect 1998;121:335-47.
- Schatz IJ, Masaki K, Yano K, Chen R, Rodriguez BL, Curb JD. Cholesterol and all-cause mortality in elderly people from the Honolulu Heart Program: a cohort study. Lancet 2001;358:351-5.
- Gordon BR, Parker TS, Levine DM, Saal SD, Wang JC, Sloan BJ, et al. Low lipid concentrations in critical illness: implications for preventing and treating endotoxemia. Crit Care Med 1996;24:584-9.
- Gordon BR, Parker TS, Levine DM, Saal SD, Wang JC, Sloan BJ, et al. Relationship of hypolipidemia to cytokine concentrations and outcomes in critically ill surgical patients. Crit Care Med 2001;29:1563-8.
- Dellinger RP, Levy MM, Rhodes A, Annane D, Gerlach H, Opal SM, et al. Surviving Sepsis Campaign: international guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock, 2012. Intensive Care Med 2013;39:165-228.
- Story DA, Morimatsu H, Bellomo R. Strong ions, weak acids and base excess: a simplified Fencl-Stewart approach to clinical acidbase disorders. Br J Anaesth 2004;92:54-60.
- van Leeuwen HJ, Heezius EC, Dallinga GM, van Strijp JA, Verhoef J, van Kessel KP. Lipoprotein metabolism in patients with severe sepsis. Crit Care Med 200;31:1359-66.
- McDonald MC, Dhadly P, Cockerill GW, Cuzzocrea S, Mota-Filipe H, Hinds CJ, et al. Reconstituted high-density lipoprotein attenuates organ injury and adhesion molecule expression in a rodent model of endotoxic shock. Shock 2003;20:551-7.
- Murch O, Collin M, Hinds CJ, Thiemermann C. Lipoproteins in inflammation and sepsis. I. Basic science. Intensive Care Med 2007;33:13-24.
- Pajkrt D, Doran JE, Koster F, Lerch PG, Arnet B, van der Poll T, et al. Antiinflammatory effects of reconstituted high-density lipoprotein during human endotoxemia. J Exp Med 1996;184:1601-8.
- Freudenberg MA, Bøg-Hansen TC, Back U, Galanos C. Interaction of lipopolysaccharides with plasma high-density lipoprotein in rats. Infect Immun 1980;28:373-80.
- Tanaka S, Labreuche J, Drumez E, Harrois A, Hamada S, Vigué B, et al. Low HDL levels in sepsis versus trauma patients in intensive care unit. Ann Intensive Care 2017;7:60.
- Guirgis FW, Black LP, Rosenthal MD, Henson M, Ferreira J, Leeuwenburgh C, et al. LIPid Intensive Drug therapy for Sepsis Pilot (LIPIDS-P): Phase I/II clinical trial protocol of lipid emulsion therapy for stabilising cholesterol levels in sepsis and septic shock. BMJ Open 2019;9:029348.
- Lagrost L, Girard C, Grosjean S, Masson D, Deckert V, Gautier T, et al. Low preoperative cholesterol level is a risk factor of sepsis and poor clinical outcome in patients undergoing cardiac surgery with cardiopulmonary bypass. Crit Care Med 2014;42:1065-73.
- Barlage S, Gnewuch C, Liebisch G, Wolf Z, Audebert FX, Glück T, et al. Changes in HDL-associated apolipoproteins relate to mortality in human sepsis and correlate to monocyte and platelet activation. Intensive Care Med 2009;35:1877-85.
- Trinder M, Genga KR, Kong HJ, Blauw LL, Lo C, Li X, et al. Cholesteryl Ester Transfer Protein Influences High-Density Lipoprotein Levels and Survival in Sepsis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2019;199:854-62.





# Research

# The Roles of Thwaites' and Marais' Diagnostic Scoring Indexes and a Clinical Prediction Model in the Diagnosis of Tuberculous Meningitis

Tüberküloz Menenjit Tanısında Thwaites ve Marais'in Tanı Skor İndeksleri ve Klinik Bir Tahmin Modelinin Rolü

§emsi Nur Karabela<sup>1</sup>, Gülten Ünlü<sup>2</sup>, Sevtap Şenoğlu<sup>1</sup>, Esra Canbolat Ünlü<sup>1</sup>, Ramazan Korkusuz<sup>1</sup>, Kadriye Kart Yaşar<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Derince Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Kocaeli, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Tuberculous meningitis (TBM) is the most severe form of extra pulmonary tuberculosis. Bacteriological confirmative tests based on mycobacterial cultures or polymerase chain reaction tests are time-consuming process may not help diagnose every TBM patient. Therefore, practical and easily applicable scoring systems may be helpful in the early diagnosis of TBM and should be applied in the clinical follow-up process.

**Methods:** The features of 20 patients with TBM were retrospectively evaluated according to the Thwaites' diagnostic scoring indexes (TDSI) and Marais' diagnostic scoring indexes (MDSI) beside a clinical prediction model (CPM) in this study. MDSI, CPM, viral, brucellar, and fungal etiologies were excluded by microscopic, serological, and molecular examinations of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and blood in all patients.

**Results:** All patients were assessed for TBM according to TDSI (100%). Of these, 5 (25%) were considered probable TBM, and 15 (75%) were possible TBM, according to MDSI. The scores were greater than or equal to 6 in all the cases with TBM by CPM, 13 of which were scored as 9 points (65%).

Conclusion: According to the outcomes of our study, the TDSI, MDSI, and CPM assessment methods are easily applicable and helpful techniques for rapid and accurate TBM diagnosis.

Keywords: Tuberculosis, tuberculous meningitis, Thwaites, Marais, clinical prediction model

## ÖZ

Amaç: Tüberküloz menenjit (TBM), ekstrapulmoner tüberkülozun en ciddi formudur. Mikobakteriyel kültür ve polimeraz zincir reaksiyonu testlerine dayanan bakteriyolojik doğrulama testleri hem zaman alıcı testlerdir hem de TBM'li her hastanın tanısında yardımcı olmayabilir. Bu yüzden, pratik ve uygulaması kolay diagnostik skorlama indeksleri TBM'nin erken tanısında faydalı olabilir ve klinik takipte kullanılmalıdır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Bu çalışmada 20 TBM hastasının özellikleri, klinik tahmin modelinin yanı sıra Thwaites ve Marais'in diagnostik skorlama indekslerine (TDSI ve MDSI) göre retrospektif olarak değerlendirildi. Tüm hastalarda BOS ve kanın mikroskobik, serolojik ve moleküler incelemeleri ile viral, brusellar ve fungal etiyolojiler dışlandı.

Tartışma: Tüm hastalar TDSI'ya göre (%100) TBM olarak değerlendirilirken, sırasıyla 5'i (%25) ve kalan 15'i (%75) MDSI'ye göre olası TBM ve olası TBM olarak değerlendirildi. CPM ile TBM olan tüm olgularda puanlar 6'dan büyük veya eşit olup, 13'ü 9 puan (%65) olarak puanlanmıştır.

**Sonuç:** Çalışmamızın sonuçlarına göre TDSI, MDSI ve CPM değerlendirme yöntemleri TBM'nin hızlı ve doğru teşhisi için uygulanması kolay ve kullanışlı tekniklerdir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Tüberküloz, tüberküloz menenjit, Thwaites, Marais, klinik tahmin modeli

Address for Correspondence: Kadriye Kart Yaşar, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 532 466 36 09 E-mail: hkkyasar@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-2963-4894

Cite as: Karabela ŞN, Ünlü G, Şenoğlu S, Canbolat Ünlü E, Korkusuz R, Kart Yaşar K. The Roles of Thwaites' and Marais' Diagnostic Scoring Indexes and a Clinical Prediction Model in the Diagnosis of Tuberculous Meningitis. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:221-226

Received: 06.07.2021 Accepted: 02.08.2021

# INTRODUCTION

Tuberculous meningitis (TBM) is the most severe form of tuberculosis (TB), as its exact incidence and prevalence rates are unknown. However, its incidence is expected to be relatively high, especially in children, human immunodeficiency viruses-infected individuals, and people living in countries with a high burden of pulmonary TB (1). According to the 2019 World Health Organization (WHO) Global TB report, approximately 10 million people were diagnosed with TB in 2018. They lived mainly in Southeast Asia (44%) and Africa (24%). Extra pulmonary TB (EPTB) constitutes 15% of all cases. Nevertheless, the patients from high-incidence countries may manifest a higher prevalence rate. Turkey is among the countries with a prevalence rate of EPTB higher than 30% (2). In Turkey, the total case rate is 15.6 per hundred thousand in 2016, according to the 2018 report of TB (3). Globally, about 1.5 million TB-related deaths occurred worldwide. Without the prompt diagnosis and early treatment of TBM, mortality and morbidity rates are exceptionally high. Also, delayed diagnosis and subsequent therapy significantly contribute to the current high mortality rate (1,4-6).

The gold standard of TBM diagnosis is the identification of Mycobacterium tuberculosis bacilli in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF). Novel culture methods based on liquid media, such as mycobacteria growth indicator tube, have higher positivity rates than the classical Löwenstein-Jensen method. However, the sensitivity and positivity rates of the current laboratory confirmation methods based on mycobacterial culture or polymerase chain reaction (PCR) tests do not exceed 60% (7). These methods require a long-lasting process and a well-trained authorized staff capable of using specific equipment for a positive result (8). Therefore, scoring indexes or clinical prediction models based on clinical, laboratory, radiological, and CSF findings have been developed by researchers (9-11). This study aims to evaluate 20 patients with TBM according to the Thwaites' scoring indexes (TDSI) and Marais' scoring indexes (MDSI) and a clinical prediction model (CPM) and to assess these practical diagnostic approaches to diagnose TBM.

## **METHODS**

This retrospective study included patients with TBM over 18 years of age followed in our hospital between 2015 and 2019. TBM was diagnosed based on clinical, CSF, radiological, and laboratory findings in the cases that presented the clinical picture of meningitis (12) (Table 1). Viral, brucellar, and fungal etiologies were excluded by microscopic, serological, and molecular examinations of 
 Table 1. Diagnostic criteria for TBM and ABM (12)

ТВМ	ABM
Mycobacterium tuberculosis isolation from CSF or clinical signs of meningitis	Isolation of bacterial agent from CSF or clinical signs of meningitis
With negative Gram or Indian ink stain and negative culture for bacterial or fungal agents, in the presence of at least one of the following features:	In the presence of all of the following features:
Cranial imaging findings compatible with TB	Pleocytosis in CSF
The signs of accompanying pulmonary TB	CSF/plasma glucose ratio <50%
Positive family history for TB	Negative CSF and blood cultures
Close contact with an active TB case	-
Clinical response to antituberculous therapy	Clinical response to non-specific therapy
TBM: Tuberculous meningitis, ABM: Acute bact Cerebrospinal fluid, TB: Tuberculosis	terial meningitis, CSF:

CSF and blood. Ethics Committee approval was obtained from University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (2018/470; 2018-23-18). Since the study was retrospective, patient consent forms were not obtained.

The TDSI, MDSI, and a clinical prediction method supported the diagnosis (Tables 2,3). TDSI included five clinical and laboratory variables. The cases with scores  $\leq 4$  were considered as having TBM, whereas patients with scores >4 were classified as bacterial meningitis, according to TDSI. MDSI included criteria for clinical and biochemical analysis of CSF, cerebral imaging, and evidence of extra-neural tuberculosis. Patients with scores of ≥12 were considered probable, whereas those with scores of 6-11 were evaluated as possible TBM, according to MDSI criteria. The cases with culture or PCR positivity were assessed as "definite TBM." The following four rules were accepted in the CPM for TBM (11): 1) Duration of symptoms before admission  $\geq 5$ days; 2) neurological stage II and III; 3) CSF/blood glucose ratio ≤0.5; 4) CSF protein level ≥100 mg/dL. This model accurately predicts 89.1% of cases with TBM, according to Hristea et al. (11). TBM staging was performed according to the British Medical Research Council criteria: Patients with mild and non-specific symptoms were considered as stage I, those with mild alteration of consciousness or with cranial nerve palsies were considered as stage II, and those with major neurological deficits or coma were considered as Stage III (13). All cases were treated with classical four-drug antituberculous therapy for 12 months and with additional

Table 2. Thwaites' diagnostic scoring index (9)							
Parameters	DI						
Age ≥36	2						
Age <36	0						
Blood WBC ≥15000	4						
Blood WBC <15000	0						
History of illness ≥6 days	(-5)						
History of illness <6 days	0						
CSF WBC ≥900 ise	3						
CSF WBC <900 ise	0						
CSF % neutrophils ≥75	4						
CSF % neutrophils <75	0						
Total score ≤4	ТВМ						

CSF: Cerebrospinal fluid, DI: Diagnostic index, TBM: Tuberculous meningitis, WBC: White blood cell

dexamethasone therapy for 8 weeks in the presence of severe neurological deficits.

# RESULTS

Patients over 18 years of age who presented the clinical picture of meningitis between 2015 and 2019 were assessed. TBM diagnosis was established based on clinical, CSF, radiological, and laboratory features. Viral, brucellar, and fungal etiologies were excluded by microscopic, serological, and molecular examinations of CSF and blood in all patients. Of the patients with TBM, 16 (80%) were male, whereas the ages of patients ranged between 18 and 72 years (range, 39.05±15.52 years). The most common symptoms were headache (90%), altered consciousness (75%), and neck rigidity (70%). Convulsion (25%), paresis/ plegia (25%), and cranial nerve palsy (20%) were the other neurological findings detected in the TBM cases. Twelve (60%), five (25%), and three (15%) patients were assessed as stage II, stage III, and stage I, respectively. According to CSF analysis, 76% of patients had a CSF/blood glucose ratio below 0.3 and had a protein concentration above 100 mg/dL, whereas pleocytosis (>20/mm<sup>3</sup>) was detected in 90% of patients. PCR and culture positivity rates were 45% separately, whereas five patients showed both culture and PCR positivity, four patients had only PCR, and four patients had only culture positivity. The rate of concomitant pulmonary TB was 25%. Four (20%) patients died despite antituberculous therapy. All patients were assessed as TBM according to TDSI (100%), whereas five (25%) and the remaining 15 (75%) were considered as probable TBM and possible TBM according to MDSI. The scores were greater

Table 3. Marais' diagnostic scoring index (10)						
Parameters						
Clinical criteria	Max score =6					
Symptom duration more than 5 days	4					
Systemic symptoms suggestive of TB (one or more of the following):	- 2					
Weight loss, night sweats, persistent cough >2 weeks	<u> </u>					
History of recent close contact with an individual with pulmonary TB or positive TST or IGRA	2					
Focal neurological deficit (excluding cranial nerve palsies)	1					
Cranial nerve palsy	1					
Altered consciousness	1					
CSF criteria	Max score =4					
Clear appearance	1					
Cells: 10-500 per µL	1					
Lymphocytic predominance	1					
CSF to plasma glucose ratio less than 50% or absolute CSF glucose less than 2.2 mmol/L	1					
Cranial imaging criteria	Max score =6					
Hydrocephalus	1					
Basal meningeal enhancement	2					
Tuberculoma	2					
Infarction	1					
Pre-contrast basal hyperdensity	2					
Evidence of TB elsewhere	Max score =4					
Chest radiograph suggestive of active TB: Signs of TB = 2; miliary TB = $4$	2/4					
CT/MRI/USG evidence for TB outside of CNS	2					
AFB identified or Mycobacterium tuberculosis cultured from another source-	- 1					
i.e., sputum, lymph node, gastric washing, urine, blood culture	4					
Positive commercial <i>M. tuberculosis</i> NAAT from extra-neural specimen	4					
Patients with no cranial imaging						
Total score 6-9	Possible					
Total score ≥ 10	Probable					
Patients with cranial CT/MRI						
Total score 6-11	Possible					
Total score ≥12	Probable					
TB: Tuberculosis, CSF: Cerebrospinal fluid, CT/MRI/USG: ( tomography/Magnetic resonance imaging/Ultrasonografi	Computed					

than or equal to 6 in all the cases with TBM by CPM, 13 of which were scored as 9 points (65%).

Table 4 summarizes the cases with TBM and their outcomes according to TDSI, MDSI, and CPM criteria with additional findings supporting TBM.

## DISCUSSION

Despite its decreased incidence in recent years, TB, particularly TBM, remains a leading cause of infection-related deaths worldwide. TBM is a severe and fatal disease that presents diagnostic and treatment difficulties. Antituberculous therapy prevents mortality and disability in less than half of the cases (14). A significant rate of morbidity and mortality related to TM results from the dysregulated immune response and delayed diagnosis and treatment (15,16). Therefore, early and accurate TBM

diagnosis remains of critical importance regarding disease eradication. Definitive diagnosis of TBM is based on isolation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis from CSF by staining and/ or culture or PCR techniques. However, the identification of the agent by culture or PCR techniques is not possible in every patient.

In this study, PCR or culture positivity was determined in only 45% of patients with TBM. Heemskerk et al. (17) have compared sensitivity levels of MDSI and other laboratory methods, including conventional Ziehl-Neelsen (ZN) staining, modified ZN staining, culture test, and Xpert PCR analysis for TBM diagnosis. Compared with MDSI, the sensitivity levels of the techniques mentioned above were 33.9%, 34.5%, 31.8%, and 25.1%, respectively. In another study conducted by Feng et al. (18), the sensitivity levels of the conventional and modified ZN procedures were compared with TB culture. They were determined to be 3.3%

Table 4. The features of TBM	cases	s accordi	ing to t	hree di	agnostic	inde	xes										
	TDSI						MDSI					СРМ					
Patients	Age ≥ 36	WBC ≥ 15.000	DSBA ≥ 6 days	Pleocytosis ≥900	CSF PNL ≥ 75%	Score	Clinical criteria	CSF criteria	lmaging criteria	EMTB	Score	DSBA ≥5 days	Stage II/III	CSF Glucose < 0.5	CSF protein >100 mg/dL	Score	
1	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	5	4	0	0	9	3	0	3	1	7	
2	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	5	4	0	0	9	3	2	3	0	8	
3	0	0	-5	3	0	-2	5	4	0	0	9	3	2	3	1	9	
-4	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	4	4	1	0	9	3	0	3	1	7	
5	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	5	3	0	0	8	3	2	0	1	6	
6	0	4	-5	0	0	-1	1	3	0	2	6	3	2	3	1	9	
7	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	5	4	2	2	13	3	2	3	1	9	
8	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	5	4	1	0	10	3	2	3	1	9	
9	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	6	3	0	4	13	3	2	3	1	9	
10	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	6	4	2	0	12	3	2	3	1	9	
11	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	5	4	3	2	14	3	2	3	1	9	
12	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	5	3	1	0	9	3	2	3	1	9	
13	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	4	4	1	2	11	3	0	3	0	6	
14	0	4	0	0	0	4	1	4	1	1	7	0	2	3	1	6	
15	0	0	-5	0	0	-5	6	3	2	0	11	3	2	3	1	9	
16	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	4	2	1	0	7	3	2	0	1	6	
17	2	4	-5	0	0	1	5	4	2	0	11	3	2	3	1	9	
18	0		-5	0	0	-5	6	4	2	2	14	3	2	3	1	9	
19	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	5	4	1	0	10	3	2	3	1	9	
20	2	0	-5	0	0	-3	2	4	0	0	6	3	2	3	1	9	
TDSI: Thwaites' diagnostic scoring in	ndexe	s, TBM: Tu	uberculo	us menir	ngitis, WBC	C: Whit	te blood c	ell									

and 82.9% versus 15.4%, respectively. Hooker et al. (19) have determined that the rates of culture positivity assessed by the Löwenstein-Jensen and BACTEC methods were 20.7% and 35.7% in patients with TBM, respectively. Hence, ZN staining and culture methods are known as the cornerstone and gold standards for diagnosing TBM. However, their positivity rates do not exceed 60%, even in the best-trained hands or best-equipped laboratories (18). According to a review by WHO in 2014, the nucleic acid test sensitivity rate was higher than that of culture methods for diagnosing TBM (80.5% versus 62.8%, respectively) (20). As a consequence, highly sensitive diagnostic tests for TBM remain elusive and impractical. Therefore, we need to improve affordable diagnostic methods or develop novel practical diagnostic approaches to achieve better TBM outcomes (21).

Clinical-based diagnostic approaches, such as TDSI, MDSI, and CPM, have been developed to eliminate these disadvantages, proven efficacy (11,22-26). Sunbul et al. (23) have applied this method in 126 patients with TBM and reported it as practical, sensitive, and specific. In contrast, Sulaiman et al. (25) evaluated the TDSI method in 391 patients with TBM and detected it in 99% of cases. They reported that the TDSI method showed weak positivity in differentiating TBM from subacute meningitis and chronic meningitis. They also reported high specificity (99.1%) despite having low sensitivity (1.2%), whereas 50% of the 162 cases diagnosed with TBM were evaluated as either possible TBM or probable TBM, according to the MDSI method. The same study determined that MDSI was statistically significant in discriminating TBM from fungal and viral meningitis leading to chronic meningitis, except in undiagnosed subacute meningitis cases. A study conducted in our country found that all the TBM cases were scored according to TDSI, and 70% of patients had maximum scores (26). Likewise, in another study from our country, Erdem et al. (24) have analyzed both TDSI and MDSI methods and demonstrated that the TDSI method was effective in the cases with brucellar and tuberculous meningitis. The cases with TBM had statistically higher scores than those with brucellar meningitis assessed by MDSI. They found that the number of the cases classified as "probable" among the cases with TBM and "possible" among the cases with brucellar meningitis were higher when assessed by MDSI. Considering these results, they have noted that some cases with brucellar meningitis may be incorrectly diagnosed as TBM, according to both scoring indexes. Therefore, it is recommended to consider neurobrucellosis regarding etiology, particularly in chronic meningitis cases diagnosed with TBM in endemic regions, according to TDSI and MDSI. In addition, all the cases in our study had scores of  $\leq 4$  by TDSI, whereas 75% and 25% of the 20 cases were classified

in the possible and probable TBM categories by MDSI, respectively. However, in all our study patients categorized as possible TBM by MDSI, neurobrucellosis was excluded by serological and cultural methods.

A CPM developed by another study conducted in Romania presented a rapid clinical diagnostic model with good sensitivity and specificity to differentiate TBM from viral meningitis (11). This CPM model was evaluated in another study. This is a rapid clinical scoring method with a sensitivity of 96.7% and specificity of 81.1% in differentiating cases with TBM from those with viral meningitis by scores of  $\geq$ 6 (27). Similarly, the scores were greater than or equal to 6 in all TBM cases in our study by CPM, 13 of which scored 9 points (65%). According to the outcomes of our study, the TDSI, MDSI, and CPM assessment methods are easily applicable and useful techniques for rapid and accurate TBM diagnosis.

# CONCLUSION

Considering that available microbiological diagnostic methods used for TBM are impractical, time-consuming, and have low sensitivity, clinicians should use rapid diagnostic methods, such as TDSI, MDSI, or CPM to avoid complications due to delayed TBM diagnosis. An evaluation of the role of these valuable methods in the rapid and accurate TBM diagnosis by comprehensive studies involving larger sample sizes is needed.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics Committee approval was obtained from University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (2018/470; 2018-23-18).

**Informed Consent:** Patient consent forms were not obtained.

#### **Authorship Contributions**

Concept: K.K.Y., Design: Ş.N.K., Data Collection or Processing: Ş.N.K., G.Ü., S.Ş., E.C.Ü., R.K., Analysis or Interpretation: Ş.N.K., Literature Search: Ş.N.K., Writing: Ş.N.K., G.Ü., S.Ş.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

 Garg RK. Tuberculous meningitis. Acta Neurol Scand 2010;122:75-90.

- Global tuberculosis report 2019.Geneva: World Health Organization, 2019. Available from: https://apps.who.int/iris/ bitstream/handle/10665/329368/9789241565714-eng.pdf?ua=1.
- 2018 Report of Tuberculosis. Ankara, Turkey: Turkey Ministry of Health, Public Health Directorate, 2019.
- Peto HM, Pratt RH, Harrington TA, LoBue PA, Armstrong LR. Epidemiology of extrapulmonary tuberculosis in the United States, 1993-2006. Clin Infect Dis 2009;49:1350-7.
- Kalita J, Misra UK, Ranjan P. Predictors of long-term neurological sequelae of tuberculous meningitis: a multivariate analysis. Eur J Neurol 2007;14:33-7.
- Yasar KK, Pehlivanoglu F, Sengoz G. Predictors of mortality in tuberculous meningitis: a multivariate analysis of 160 cases. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2010;14:1330-5.
- 7. Garg RK. Microbiological diagnosis of tuberculous meningitis: Phenotype to genotype. Indian J Med Res 2019;150:448-57.
- Thwaites G, Chau TT, Mai NT, Drobniewski F, McAdam K, Farrar J. Tuberculous meningitis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2000;68:289-99.
- Thwaites GE, Chau TT, Stepniewska K, Phu NH, Chuong LV, Sinh DX, et al. Diagnosis of adult tuberculous meningitis by use of clinical and laboratory features. Lancet 2002;360:1287-92.
- Marais S, Thwaites G, Schoeman JF, Török ME, Misra UK, Prasad K, et al. Tuberculous meningitis: a uniform case definition for use in clinical research. Lancet Infect Dis 2010;10:803-12.
- Hristea A, Olaru ID, Baicus C, Moroti R, Arama V, Ion M. Clinical prediction rule for differentiating tuberculous from viral meningitis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2012;16:793-8.
- 12. Yasar KK, Pehlivanoğlu F, Kehribar A, Şengöz G, Bakar M. Value of Thwaites' diagnostic scoring in the differentiation of tuberculous meningitis and acute bacterial meningitis. Flora 2011;16:32-7. Available from: https://www.acarindex.com/flora-i-nfeksiyonhastaliklari-ve-klinik-mikrobiyoloji-dergisi/thwaites-in-diagnostikskorlamasinin-akut-bakteriyel-ve-tuberkuloz-menenjitli-hastalarinayirici-tanisindaki-degeri-240576
- STREPTOMYCIN treatment of tuberculous meningitis. Lancet. 1948;1:582-96.
- Be NA, Kim KS, Bishai WR, Jain SK. Pathogenesis of central nervous system tuberculosis. Curr Mol Med 2009;9:94-9.
- Davis AG, Rohlwink UK, Proust A, Figaji AA, Wilkinson RJ. The pathogenesis of tuberculous meningitis. J Leukoc Biol 2019;105:267-80.

- Hosoglu S, Geyik MF, Balik I, Aygen B, Erol S, Aygencel TG, et al. Predictors of outcome in patients with tuberculous meningitis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2002;6:64-70.
- Heemskerk AD, Donovan J, Thu DDA, Marais S, Chaidir L, Dung VTM, et al. Improving the microbiological diagnosis of tuberculous meningitis: A prospective, international, multicentre comparison of conventional and modified Ziehl-Neelsen stain, GeneXpert, and culture of cerebrospinal fluid. J Infect 2018;77:509-15.
- Feng GD, Shi M, Ma L, Chen P, Wang BJ, Zhang M, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of intracellular mycobacterium tuberculosis detection for tuberculous meningitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2014;189:475-81.
- Hooker JA, Muhindi DW, Amayo EO, Mc'ligeyo SO, Bhatt KM, Odhiambo JA. Diagnostic utility of cerebrospinal fluid studies in patients with clinically suspected tuberculous meningitis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2003;7:787-96.
- Foppiano Palacios C, Saleeb PG. Challenges in the diagnosis of tuberculous meningitis. J Clin Tuberc Other Mycobact Dis 2020;20:100164.
- 21. Donovan J, Thwaites GE, Huynh J. Tuberculous meningitis: where to from here? Curr Opin Infect Dis 2020;33:259-66.
- Török ME, Nghia HD, Chau TT, Mai NT, Thwaites GE, Stepniewska K, et al. Validation of a diagnostic algorithm for adult tuberculous meningitis. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2007;77:555-9.
- Sunbul M, Atilla A, Esen S, Eroglu C, Leblebicioglu H. Thwaites' diagnostic scoring and the prediction of tuberculous meningitis. Med Princ Pract 2005;14:151-4.
- Erdem H, Senbayrak S, Gencer S, Hasbun R, Karahocagil MK, Sengoz G, et al. Tuberculous and brucellosis meningitis differential diagnosis. Travel Med Infect Dis 2015;13:185-91.
- 25. Sulaiman T, Medi S, Erdem H, Senbayrak S, Ozturk-Engin D, Inan A, et al. The diagnostic utility of the "Thwaites' system" and "lancet consensus scoring system" in tuberculous vs. non-tuberculous subacute and chronic meningitis: multicenter analysis of 395 adult patients. BMC Infect Dis 2020;20:788.
- Pehlivanoglu F, Yasar KK, Sengoz G. Tuberculous meningitis in adults: a review of 160 cases. ScientificWorldJournal 2012;2012:169028.
- Jipa R, Olaru ID, Manea E, Merisor S, Hristea A. Rapid Clinical Score for the Diagnosis of Tuberculous Meningitis: A Retrospective Cohort Study. Ann Indian Acad Neurol 2017;20:363-6.





# Research

# Pulmonary to Systemic Flow Ratio in Precapillary Pulmonary Hypertension Without Left-to-Right Shunts: A Prognostic Implication of the Fick Method

Soldan Sağa Şantı Olmayan Prekapiller Pulmoner Hipertansiyonda Pulmoner/ Sistemik Akım Oranı: Fick Yönteminin Prognostik Bir Sonucu

🔟 Bihter Şentürk<sup>1</sup>, ២ Bahri Akdeniz<sup>1</sup>, ២ Mehmet Birhan Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>, ២ Ebru Özpelit<sup>1</sup>, ២ Dilek Sezgin<sup>2</sup>,

🔟 Buse Özcan Kahraman<sup>3</sup>, 🔟 Burak Acar<sup>4</sup>, 🕩 Kemal Can Tertemiz<sup>5</sup>, 🕩 Merih Birlik<sup>6</sup>, ២ Can Sevinç<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiology, İzmir, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Nursing, Department of Internal Medicine Nursing, İzmir, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Dokuz Eylül University, School of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, İzmir, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Kocaeli University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiology, Kocaeli, Turkey

<sup>5</sup>Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Chest Disease, İzmir, Turkey

<sup>6</sup>Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Immunology and Rheumatology, İzmir, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** We routinely calculate the pulmonary to systemic  $(\Omega p/\Omega s)$  ratio to avoid missing any left-to-right shunts in patients with precapillary pulmonary hypertension (PH). However, the pulmonary artery oxygen saturation  $(SpaO_2)$  was lower than the mixed venous oxygen saturation  $(SmvO_2)$  calculated using the formula; hence, the  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio was calculated as less than "1" in some patients despite the absence of any detectable shunt. We hypothesized that this observation might have prognostic significance; however, to the best of our knowledge, it has not been investigated yet. Therefore, we aimed to examine the prognostic value of the  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio in precapillary PH without left-to-right shunts.

**Methods:** In this retrospective cohort study of 173 consecutive patients, hospital files were scanned for clinical, echocardiographic, and hemodynamic data including the Qp/Qs ratio calculated using the Fick method.

**Results:** During a median follow-up of 25 months, 74 patients died. Nonsurvivors had lower  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio than survivors (0.76±0.19 vs. 1.02±0.07 p<0.001). The multivariate logistic regression analysis showed that a decreased  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio and poor functional capacity (World Health Organization class III-IV) were independent predictors of mortality. The receiver operating characteristic curve analysis revealed that the optimal cutoff value of the  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio for predicting mortality was 0.90 with a sensitivity of 76% and specificity of 98%.

**Conclusion:** The Qp/Qs ratio calculated using the Fick method was an independent predictor of mortality. This prognostic implication was based on the difference between  $SpaO_2$  and  $SmvO_2$  calculated using the formula. Nevertheless, this result might be a reflection of a potential intrinsic methodological flaw of the Fick method.

Keywords: Pulmonary hypertension, prognosis, fick method, oxygen, mortality

# ÖZ

**Amaç:** Prekapiller pulmoner hipertansiyonlu (PH) hastalarda soldan sağa şantları kaçırmamak için pulmoner/sistemik oranı (Qp/Qs) rutin olarak hesaplamaktayız. Şaşırtıcı bir şekilde pulmoner arter oksijen satürasyonunun (SpaO<sub>2</sub>) formülle hesaplanan mikst venöz oksijen satürasyonundan (SmvO<sub>2</sub>) daha düşük olduğunu gözlemledik. Bu nedenle, saptanabilir herhangi bir şant olmamasına rağmen bazı hastalarda Qp/Qs değeri "1"den küçük olarak hesaplandı. Bu gözlemin prognostik öneme sahip olabileceğini varsaydık ve bildiğimiz kadarıyla bu henüz çalışılmadı. Bu nedenle soldan sağa şantı olmayan prekapiller PH'de Qp/Qs'in prognostik değerini araştırmayı amaçladık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Ardışık 173 hastayı içeren bu retrospektif kohort çalışmada, hastane dosyaları, Fick yöntemiyle hesaplanan Qp/Qs'i de içeren klinik, ekokardiyografik ve hemodinamik veriler için tarandı.

Address for Correspondence: Bihter Şentürk, Dokuz Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiology, İzmir, Turkev

Phone: +90 532 516 49 26 E-mail: drbihter@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-3568-4476

Cite as: Şentürk B, Akdeniz B, Yılmaz MB, Özpelit E, Sezgin D, Özcan Kahraman B, Acar B, Tertemiz KC, Birlik M, Sevinç Can. Pulmonary to Systemic Flow Ratio in Precapillary Pulmonary Hypertension Without Left-to-Right Shunts: A Prognostic Implication of the Fick Method. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:227-232

Received: 06.07.2021 Accepted: 08.09.2021 **Bulgular:** Ortanca 25 ay takipte 74 hasta öldü. Ölenler, hayatta kalanlardan daha düşük Qp/Qs'e sahiplerdi (0,76±0,19'a karşılık 1,02±0,07; p<0,001). Çok değişkenli lojistik regresyon analizi, düşük Qp/Qs ve kötü fonksiyonel kapasitesinin (Dünya Sağlık Örgütü sınıf III-IV) mortalitenin bağımsız öngörücüleri olduğunu gösterdi. ROC eğrisi analizi, mortaliteyi tahmin etmek için Qp/Qs'in optimal kestirim değerinin %76 duyarlılık ve %98 özgüllük ile 0,90 olduğunu ortaya koydu.

**Sonuç:** Fick yöntemiyle hesaplanan Qp/Qs'in mortalitenin bağımsız bir öngördürücüsü olduğu gösterildi. Bu prognostik çıkarım, SpaO<sub>2</sub> ile formül aracılığıyla hesaplanan SmvO<sub>2</sub> arasındaki farka dayanmaktadır. Bununla birlikte, bu sonuç, Fick yönteminin potansiyel bir içsel metodolojik kusurunun bir yansıması olabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Pulmoner hipertansiyon, prognoz, fick yöntemi, oksijen, mortalite

# INTRODUCTION

Pulmonary hypertension (PH) is characterized by elevated mean pulmonary artery pressure (mPAP) of  $\geq$ 25 mmHg at rest during right-sided cardiac catheterization (RSCC) (1). PH is a life-threatening condition that ultimately causes right ventricular failure and death. Since the prognostic evaluation is critical for PH, several risk assessment tools were developed to predict its prognosis and optimize treatment (2-7).

RSCC is accepted as the gold standard diagnostic tool for the definitive diagnosis of PH and used for prognostic purposes (1). The pulmonary to systemic flow (Qp/Qs) ratio is a calculation for estimating the direction and severity of shunting, especially in congenital heart diseases. This ratio is typically calculated using the Fick method (8), and it is essential in the differential diagnosis and management of PH in patients with left-to-right shunts (9). We routinely calculate the Qp/Qs ratio to avoid missing any left-toright shunts in patients with precapillary PH. However, the pulmonary artery oxygen saturation (SpaO<sub>2</sub>) was lower than the mixed venous oxygen saturation (SmvO<sub>2</sub>) calculated using the formula; hence, the Qp/Qs ratio was calculated as less than "1" in some patients despite the absence of any detectable shunt. We hypothesized that this observation might have prognostic significance; however, to the best of our knowledge, it has not been investigated yet. Therefore, we aimed to investigate the prognostic value of the Qp/ Os ratio in patients with precapillary PH without any left-toright shunt.

#### **METHODS**

#### **Study Population**

This retrospective cohort study was conducted in the Department of Cardiology of Dokuz Eylül University Hospital. This study was approved by the Local Ethics Committee. Informed consent was obtained for the RSCC procedure from all patients.

The medical records of 225 consecutive patients who underwent RSCC combined with oximetric study through the Fick method (8) for differential diagnosis of PH were screened from the hospital database. All patients were diagnosed with precapillary PH by an algorithm recommended in the guideline (1). After excluding 52 patients with confirmed left-to-right shunt not only through the oximetric analysis but also with other diagnostic modalities, the remaining 173 patients with precapillary PH were considered for the final analysis. Precapillary PH was defined as mPAP  $\geq$ 25 mmHg along with pulmonary artery wedge pressure (PAWP)  $\leq$ 15 mmHg (1).

#### Transthoracic Doppler Echocardiography

Thorough transthoracic echocardiography that specifically focused on investigating the function and pressure within the right side of the heart was performed by using a Philips HD11 XE Ultrasound system with 3.2 MHz transducer (Philips Healthcare, Best, Netherlands).

#### Data Collection and Patient Follow-up

All patients were routinely evaluated every 3 months in the PH outpatient clinic. The functional capacity (FC) of the patients was recorded according to the World Health Organization (WHO) functional classification (10). Results of the 6-min walking distance (6MWD) test, echocardiographic values, and laboratory parameters were obtained. All-cause mortality was noted during follow-up, and patients were compared as survivors versus nonsurvivors for analysis.

#### **Right-Sided Cardiac Catheterization**

All patients underwent RSCC at rest that was performed by experienced cardiologists. Neither sedation nor supplemental oxygen was administered during the study. Pressure records and the oximetric study were performed with multipurpose angled catheters (end hole only). The right atrial pressure and PAP, along with the PAWP, were recorded. Blood samples from the pulmonary artery, right atrium, right ventricle, superior vena cava (SVC), inferior vena cava (IVC), and systemic artery were obtained routinely, and the Qp/Qs ratio was calculated using the following formula: systemic artery oxygen saturation - SmvO<sub>2</sub>/pulmonary artery wedge oxygen saturation - SpaO<sub>2</sub> (8). To calculate SmvO<sub>2</sub>, this formula was used:  $[(3\times$ SVC oxygen saturation (SsvcO<sub>2</sub>) + IVC oxygen saturation (SivcO<sub>2</sub>))/4] (11). In cases with no record of the pulmonary artery wedge saturation,
it was assumed to be similar to the systemic artery oxygen saturation. The cardiac index was calculated by dividing Qs values by the measure of the total surface area of the body. Transpulmonary gradient determined by subtracting PAWP from mPAP was divided by Qp to calculate the pulmonary vascular resistance (PVR).

# **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 25.0 (institutionally registered software). Normality was assessed with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Data were reported as percentages for categorical variables and mean ± standard deviation or median (interquartile range) for continuous variables. Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare continuous variables, and the appropriate chi-squared test was performed to compare categorical variables. To predict mortality, the optimal cutoff threshold for the Qp/Qs ratio was obtained by analyzing the receiver operating characteristics (ROC) curve. The Kaplan-Meier analysis with a cutoff value of 0.90 for the Qp/Qs ratio was used to designate the survival curves. Logistic regression analyses were performed to define predictors of mortality. Variables with p-value <0.1 in the univariate regression analysis were included in the multivariate logistic regression analysis. For all statistical analyses, p-value of ≤0.05 was accepted as significant.

# RESULTS

This study included 45 men and 128 women, with a mean age of 60.2±15.5 years. The follow-up duration ranged from 25 months to 128 months. A total of 74 (42.7%) deaths were noted during the follow-up. Baseline demographics and clinical and echocardiographic comparisons of survivors versus nonsurvivors are presented in Table 1. According to functional class, 91.8% of the nonsurvivors and 54.5% of the survivors had WHO FC III-IV. Nonsurvivors had significantly lower 6MWD, tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion, and right ventricular outflow tract maximum systolic velocity values. Pericardial effusion more frequently occurred in nonsurvivors, and they had significantly higher brain natriuretic peptide and lactate dehydrogenase levels (Table 1).

Baseline hemodynamic data obtained from RSCC are shown in Table 2. Nonsurvivors had significantly lower Qp and Qp/ Qs ratio ( $3.52\pm1.48$  vs.  $4.53\pm1.43$ , p<0.001; 0.76±0.19 vs.  $1.02\pm0.07$ , p<0.001) than survivors, respectively. The mPAP and PVR levels were significantly higher in nonsurvivors.

The multivariate logistic regression analysis showed that the Qp/Qs ratio and poor FC (WHO FC III-IV) (p=0.002,

 Table 1. Baseline clinical and echocardiographic characteristics

 of the study population

Variables	Survivors (n=99)	Non-survivors (n=74)	р
Female n (%)	72 (72.7)	56 (75.7)	0.662
Age (year)	58.97±15.3	61.0±16.3	0.384
WHO/FC III-IV n (%)	48 (54.5)	67 (91.8)	<0.001
6-min walking distance (m)	330 (221-380)	264 (120-320)	0.043
BNP (pg/mL)	206 (100-442)	614 (253-1186)	<0.001
Hemoglobin (mg/ dL)	12.43±2.23	12.29±2.32	0.714
Uric acid (mg/dL)	6.89±2.44	7.02±2.38	0.751
Serum LDH (mg/ dL)	223 (183-263)	265 (188-344)	0.027
sPAP (mmHg)	79.38±20.19	82.76±16.92	0.255
TAPSE (mm)	18.1±5.3	16.1±4.8	0.020
RVOT maximum systolic velocity (m/sec)	0.87±0.20	0.75±0.18	0.002
Pericardial effusion, n (%)	14 (15.7)	27 (43.5)	<0.001

WHO/FC: World Health Organization/functional capacity, BNP: Brain natriuretic peptide, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, sPAP: Systolic pulmonary arterial pressure, TAPSE: Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion, RVOT: Right ventricular outflow tract

 Table 2. Baseline hemodynamic data obtained from right-sided cardiac catheterization

Variables	Survivors (n=99)	Non- survivors (n=74)	р
Qp (L/min)	4.53±1.43	3.52±1.48	<0.001
Qs (L/min)	4.5±1.5	4.7±1.7	0.431
Qp/Qs ratio	1.02±0.07	0.76±0.19	<0.001
Systolic PAP at catheterization (mmHg)	73.4±23.3	77.7±18.0	0.207
Mean PAP at catheterization (mmHg)	43.0±12.5	47.1±12.1	0.038
Diastolic PAP at catheterization (mmHg)	25.57±10.10	28.23±9.42	0.093
Pulmonary vascular resistance (wood unit)	6.5 (4.1-9.5)	8.6 (5.0-12.8)	0.006
Right atrial pressure (mmHg)	10.7±5.3	10.2±6.0	0.598
Cardiac index (L/min/ m²)	2.5±0.8	2.7±0.9	0.147

Qp: Pulmonary blood flow, Qs: Systemic blood flow, Qp/Qs: pulmonary to systemic blood flow ratio, PAP: Pulmonary arterial pressure p<0.001 respectively) were independent predictors of mortality (Table 3). The optimal Qp/Qs cutoff for predicting mortality was 0.90 with 76% sensitivity and 98% specificity (area under the curve=0.845, 95% CI: 0.778-0.913, p<0.001) based on the ROC curve analysis (Figure 1). The Kaplan-Meier analysis of Qp/Qs >0.90 and Qp/Qs <0.90 yielded diverging survival curves (p<0.001) (Figure 2). Qp/Qs <0.90 was noted in 34.7% of the patients, and Qp/Qs ratio <0.90 was significantly more common in nonsurvivors than in survivors (75.7% vs. 4%; p<0.001).

# DISCUSSION

Hemodynamic parameters obtained from RSCC are valuable for predicting the prognosis of PH (1). The Fick method relies on measuring oxygen concentrations in blood samples obtained by a catheter positioned at several points and serves as a reference procedure for the evaluation of blood flow (Qp/Qs) (8) and shunts (9). Qp, Qs, and Qp/Qs ratio are routinely calculated in patients

Table 3. Multivariate logistic regression analysis to predict mortality					
Variables	Univariate OR, 95% CI	р	Multivariate OR, 95% CI	р	
WHO/FC III-IV	6.306 (3.654-8.696)	<0.001	7.297 (2.410-9.257)	<0.001	
6MWD	0.997 (0.995-1.0)	0.046	0.993 (0.984-1.002)	0.149	
BNP	1.001 (1.000-1.001)	0.001	0.999 (0.998-1.001)	0.561	
Serum LDH	1.005 (1.001-1.008)	0.010	1.009 (0.996-1.022)	0.164	
TAPSE	0.925 (0.865-0.989)	0.023	1.124 (0.851-1.486)	0.410	
RVOT maximum systolic velocity	0.162 (0.023-1.165)	0.071	0.205 (0.027-0.826)	0.504	
Pericardial effusion,	0.443 (0.267-0.737)	<0.001	0.729 (0.371-1.432)	0.246	
Qp/Qs	0.599 (0.467-0.770)	<0.001	0.117 (0.030-0.450)	0.002	
Mean PAP at catheterization	1.027 (1.027-1.054)	0.040	0.995 (0.893-1.108)	0.206	

Variables entered into the univariate logistic regression analysis: sex, age, WHO/FC III-IV, 6MWD, BNP, hemogram, uric acid, serum LDH, systolic pulmonary arterial pressure, TAPSE, RVOT maximum systolic velocity, pericardial effusion, Qp/Qs ratio, systolic PAP at catheterization (mmHg), mean PAP at catheterization (mmHg), pulmonary vascular resistance, right atrial pressure, cardiac index. WHO/FC: World Health Organization/functional capacity, 6MWD: 6-min walking distance, BNP: Brain natriuretic peptide, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, TAPSE: Tricuspid annular plane systolic excursion, RVOT: Right ventricular outflow tract, Qp/Qs: pulmonary to systemic blood flow ratio, PAP: Pulmonary arterial pressure



**Figure 1.** Receiver operating characteristic curves of the Qp/Qs ratio for predicting mortality

Qp/Qs: pulmonary to systemic blood flow ratio, ROC: Receiver operating characteristics, CI: Confidence interval, AUC: Area under curve



**Figure 2.** Kaplan-Meier survival estimates for mortality in all patients with precapillary pulmonary hypertension based on the  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio of  $\leq 0.90$  vs. >0.90

Qp/Qs: pulmonary to systemic blood flow ratio

with PH, except in settings with technical obstacles in our clinic. In real-life practice, without any shunting, the  $\Omega p/\Omega s$  ratio should be equal to 1. However, during routine RSCC

procedures in patients with high-risk status and precapillary PH, the Qp/Qs ratio calculated using the Fick method was <1. SpaO<sub>2</sub> was lower than SmvO<sub>2</sub> calculated using the formula; therefore, the Qp/Qs ratio was calculated as <1. In the absence of shunting, the downward deviation of the Qp/Qs value from the expected normal value of 1 might initially appear to be strange in a closed-loop system and might be ignored as test result variability. However, the Qp/Qs ratio calculated using the Fick method is based on oxygen consumption, and the main determinant of this ratio is a difference between SpaO<sub>2</sub> and SmvO<sub>2</sub>. Moreover, SmvO<sub>2</sub> is measured directly from the pulmonary artery (12) or calculated using a formula (11). However, various potential flow sources such as the coronary sinus (CS) can be neglected by calculating SmvO<sub>2</sub> from SsvcO<sub>2</sub> and SivcO2. This may not matter in patients with normal cardiac function. However, this phenomenon becomes important in patients with heart failure (13). CS oxygen saturation (ScsO<sub>2</sub>) was a strong predictor of the severity of heart failure due to deranged metabolic demands (14). Similarly, we thought that in the presence of right ventricular dysfunction caused by a chronic pressure overload in PH, the metabolic demand of the right ventricle increases, and it may result in reduced ScsO<sub>2</sub>. This causes a difference between SpaO<sub>2</sub> and SmvO<sub>2</sub> calculated using the formula. A study that supported our hypothesis showed that the major reason for the calculation between average venous oxygen saturation and SpaO<sub>2</sub> was the deoxygenated blood of the CS in patients who underwent cardiac surgery (15). While the contribution of deoxygenated blood derived from the myocardium via the CS to venous SO<sub>2</sub> can be taken into account in the measurement of SmvO<sub>2</sub> from the pulmonary artery, the effect of the myocardium can be ignored in the measurement of SO<sub>2</sub> from the central veins. Therefore, direct measurement of SmvO<sub>2</sub> through pulmonary artery catheterization is more accurate in patients with critical illness (16), including patients undergoing cardiac surgery and/or patients with impaired cardiac function (17,18). The contribution of CS drainage to venous SO<sub>2</sub> could have significant effects in the late stages of PH that might also serve as a basis for the Qp/Qs deviation in the Fick method (19). In the present study, we think that the SpaO<sub>2</sub> value is lower than that of SmvO2 because of right ventricular dysfunction in patients with precapillary PH. The low SpaO<sub>2</sub> indicates that the heart cannot meet the tissue oxygen demand. The Qp/Qs ratio was calculated as <1 because a low SpaO<sub>2</sub> and, not surprisingly, decreased Qp/Qs ratio was an independent predictor of mortality. Similarly, SpaO<sub>2</sub> was shown to be a more valuable prognostic factor than the cardiac index in patients with PH (20).

#### **Study Limitations**

This retrospective cohort analysis had several limitations. First, our study was conducted on a limited number of patients from a single center without any data about treatment-related issues, which can potentially influence outcomes. Second, blood samples from the CS were not obtained. Analyses of ScsO<sub>2</sub> that can reflect an intrinsic error in the calculation of SmvO<sub>2</sub> should be ideally incorporated in the final evaluation of patients with PH and right ventricular dysfunction. However, the potential value of this issue in calculating the Qp/Qs ratio through the Fick method remains to be established. Third, we could not compare SmvO<sub>2</sub> with SpaO<sub>2</sub> because of the absence of oxygen saturation values in our hospital records. Fourth, thermodilution, which is the preferred method for determining cardiac output in patients with PH (19), was not utilized in this cohort because it was not available during the study period. Therefore, we could not compare the cardiac output obtained by thermodilution with Qp and Os calculated using the Fick method. Essentially, further prospective randomized controlled studies with larger sample sizes are strongly recommended for the validation of the results of this study.

# CONCLUSION

In this study, decreased Qp/Qs ratio calculated using the Fick method was an independent predictor of mortality in patients with precapillary PH without left-to-right shunts. This prognostic implication was based on the difference between  $\text{SpaO}_2$  and  $\text{SmvO}_2$  calculated using the formula. Nevertheless, it remains to be elucidated whether this is a reflection of an intrinsic methodological flaw in the Fick method.

# ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This retrospective cohort study was conducted in the Department of Cardiology of Dokuz Eylül University Hospital. This study was approved by the Local Ethics Committee (no: 2018/07-32, date: 15.03.2018).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained for the RSCC procedure from all patients.

#### **Authorship Contributions**

Surgical and Medical Practices: B.Ş., Concept: B.Ş., B.A., E.Ö., Design: B.Ş., B.A., M.B.Y., M.B., C.S., Data Collection or Processing: B.Ş., B.A., E.Ö., D.S., B.Ö.K., K.C.T., Analysis or Interpretation: B.Ş., B.A., M.B.Y., E.Ö., D.S., B.Ö.K., B.Ac., M.B., C.S., Literature Search: B.Ş., Writing: B.Ş., B.A., M.B.Y., E.Ö., D.S., B.Ö.K., B.Ac., K.C.T., M.B., C.S. **Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Galiè N, Humbert M, Vachiery JL, Gibbs S, Lang I, Torbicki A, et al. 2015 ESC/ERS Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of pulmonary hypertension: The Joint Task Force for the Diagnosis and Treatment of Pulmonary Hypertension of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) and the European Respiratory Society (ERS): Endorsed by: Association for European Paediatric and Congenital Cardiology (AEPC), International Society for Heart and Lung Transplantation (ISHLT). Eur Heart J 2016;37:67-119.
- Stępnowska E, Lewicka E, Dąbrowska-Kugacka A, Miękus P, Raczak G. Prognostic factors in pulmonary arterial hypertension: Literature review. Adv Clin Exp Med 2017;26:549-53.
- Benza RL, Miller DP, Barst RJ, Badesch DB, Frost AE, McGoon MD. An evaluation of long-term survival from time of diagnosis in pulmonary arterial hypertension from the REVEAL Registry. Chest 2012;142:448-56.
- Wang LY, Lee KT, Lin CP, Hsu LA, Wang CL, Hsu TS, et al. Long-Term Survival of Patients with Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension at a Single Center in Taiwan. Acta Cardiol Sin 2017;33:498-509.
- Weatherald J, Boucly A, Sitbon O. Risk stratification in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2018;24:407-15.
- Kylhammar D, Kjellström B, Hjalmarsson C, Jansson K, Nisell M, Söderberg S, et al. A comprehensive risk stratification at early follow-up determines prognosis in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Eur Heart J 2018;39:4175-81.
- Uznańska-Loch B, Wikło K, Trzos E, Wierzbowska-Drabik K, Chrzanowski Ł, Kasprzak JD, et al. Advanced and traditional electrocardiographic risk factors in pulmonary arterial hypertension: the significance of ventricular late potentials. Kardiol Pol 2018;76:586-93.
- Zeidifard E, Silverman M, Godfrey S. Reproducibility of indirect (CO 2) Fick method for calculation of cardiac output. J Appl Physiol 1972;33:141-3.
- Debl K, Djavidani B, Buchner S, Heinicke N, Poschenrieder F, Feuerbach S, et al. Quantification of left-to-right shunting in adult congenital heart disease: phase-contrast cine MRI compared with invasive oximetry. Br J Radiol 2009;82:386-91.

- Barst RJ, McGoon M, Torbicki A, Sitbon O, Krowka MJ, Olschewski H, et al. Diagnosis and differential assessment of pulmonary arterial hypertension. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004;43(12 Suppl S):40S-7S.
- 11. Weber H, Grimm T, Albert J. Die Sauerstoffsättigung des Blutes in den Hohlvenen, im rechten Herzen und in der Pulmonalarterie und Vergleich der Formeln zur Bestimmung des gemischt venösen Blutes bei gesunden Säuglingen und Kindern [The oxygen saturation of blood in the venae cavae, right-heart chambers, and pulmonary artery, comparison of formulae to estimate mixed venous blood in healthy infants and children (author's transl)]. Z Kardiol 1980;69:504-7.
- Kandel G, Aberman A. Mixed venous oxygen saturation. Its role in the assessment of the critically ill patient. Arch Intern Med 1983;143:1400-2.
- Zhang J, Shan C, Zhang YU, Zhou X, Li J, Li Y, et al. Blood gas analysis of the coronary sinus in patients with heart failure. Biomed Rep 2015;3:379-82.
- White M, Rouleau JL, Ruddy TD, De Marco T, Moher D, Chatterjee K. Decreased coronary sinus oxygen content: a predictor of adverse prognosis in patients with severe congestive heart failure. J Am Coll Cardiol 1991;18:1631-7.
- Bouchacourt JP, Kohn E, Riva J, Hurtado FJ. Contribution of the coronary sinus blood to the pulmonary artery oxygen saturation gradient in cardiac surgery patients. Minerva Anestesiol 2011;77:579-84.
- 16. Gutierrez G. Central and Mixed Venous O2 Saturation. Turk J Anaesthesiol Reanim 2020;48:2-10.
- Lorentzen AG, Lindskov C, Sloth E, Jakobsen CJ. Central venous oxygen saturation cannot replace mixed venous saturation in patients undergoing cardiac surgery. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth 2008;22:853-7.
- Scheinman MM, Brown MA, Rapaport E. Critical assessment of use of central venous oxygen saturation as a mirror of mixed venous oxygen in severely ill cardiac patients. Circulation 1969;40:165-72.
- Hoeper MM, Maier R, Tongers J, Niedermeyer J, Hohlfeld JM, Hamm M, et al. Determination of cardiac output by the Fick method, thermodilution, and acetylene rebreathing in pulmonary hypertension. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;160:535-41.
- Khirfan G, Almoushref A, Naal T, Abuhalimeh B, Dweik RA, Heresi GA, et al. Mixed Venous Oxygen Saturation Is a Better Prognosticator Than Cardiac Index in Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. Chest 2020;158:2546-55.





# Research

# Identification of Factors Associated with Prolonged Stay in the Intensive Care Unit

# Yoğun Bakım Ünitesinde Uzun Süre Kalış ile İlişkili Faktörlerin Belirlenmesi

# Dehmet Süleyman Sabaz<sup>1</sup>, Disinan Aşar<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Cyinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Cyinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

#### ABSTRACT

**Objective:** This study aimed to determine the factors associated with prolonged intensive care unit length of stay (ICU-LOS), which is increasingly common in ICU, and to evaluate its effect on patient outcomes.

**Methods:** This retrospective study was evaluated by obtaining data of 5,022 patients who were followed in the ICU of a tertiary education and research hospital between January 2014 and January 2021 and met the research criteria in electronic environment.

**Results:** Patients were divided into two groups as patients with ICU-LOS <14 days (n=4,083, 81.3%) and patients with ICU-LOS  $\geq$ 14 days (n=939, 18.7%). Sepsis and pulmonary diseases were more common in the prolonged ICU-LOS group than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.05). While 61.8% (2,525) in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group needed mechanical ventilator support, this rate increased to 97.4% (915) in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.001). The duration of MV was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group [20.3 (14.9-29.2)] than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group [3.4 (1.7-6.2)] (p>0.001). Although 18.7% of the patients had prolonged ICU-LOS, they consumed 66.3% and 59.7% of all mechanical ventilator days and ICU hospitalization days, respectively. ICU mortality was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (n=376; 40%) than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (n=1219; 29.9%). The development of acute kidney injury (odds ratio (OR): 1,807; 95% confidence interval (CI) 1,434-2,277), development of pressure sores (OR: 3,572; 95% CI: 2,663-4,792), total parenteral nutrition use (OR: 2,014; 95% CI: 1,639-2,475), increase in body mass index (OR: 1,015; 95% CI: 1.001-1.031), and mechanical power increase (OR: 1.041; 95% CI: 1.002-1.082) were associated with prolonged ICU-LOS (OR: 1.015; 95% CI: 1.001-1.031).

Conclusion: Prolonged ICU-LOS is associated with increased costs, use of resources, and morbidity and mortality.

Keywords: Intensive care units, length of stay, mechanical ventilation, mortality

# ÖZ

Amaç: Bu araştırma yoğun bakım ünitesinde (YBÜ) gittikçe daha sık rastlanan uzamış YBÜ kalış süresi (YBÜ-LOS) ile ilişkili faktörleri belirlemek ve hasta sonuçlarına etkisini değerlendirmek amacı ile planlandı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Bu retrospektif araştırma Ocak 2014- Ocak 2021 döneminde üçüncü düzey bir eğitim ve araştırma hastanesinin YBÜ'de takip edilen ve araştırma kriterlerini karşılayan 5.022 hastanın verileri elektronik ortamda elde edilerek değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Araştırmaya dahil edilen hastalar YBÜ-LOS <14 gün olan 4.083 (81,3) hasta ve YBÜ-LOS ≥14 gün olan 939 (18,7) hasta olacak şekilde iki gruba ayrıldı. Uzamış YBÜ-LOS grubunda sepsis ve pulmoner hastalıklar uzamamış YBÜ-LOS grubundan daha sık görüldü (p<0,05). Uzamamış YBÜ-LOS hastalarının %61,8'i (2.525) mekanik ventilatör desteğine ihtiyaç duyarken bu oran uzamış YBÜ-LOS hastalarında %97,4'e (915) yükseldi (p<0,001). Mekanik ventilasyon süresi uzamış YBÜ-LOS hastalarında [20,3(14,9-29,2)], uzamamış YBÜ-LOS hastalarına [3,4(1,7-6,2)] göre daha yüksekti (p>0,001). Uzamış YBÜ-LOS hastalarının oranının %18,7 olmasına rağmen tüm mekanik ventilatör günlerinin %66,3'ünü ve tüm YBÜ yatış günlerinin %59,7'sini işgal ettikleri saptandı. YBÜ mortalitesi uzamış YBÜ-LOS grubunda (376; %40), uzamamış YBÜ-LOS grubuna göre (1.219; %29,9) daha yüksek bulundu. YBÜ'de akut böbrek hasarı gelişmesinin [risk ornaı (OR): 1.807; güven aralığı (CI): %95 1.434-2.277],

Address for Correspondence: Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 506 441 57 10 E-mail: udmss\_47@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7034-0391

Cite as: Sabaz MS, Aşar S. Identification of Factors Associated with Prolonged Stay in the Intensive Care Unit. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:233-242

Received: 03.09.2021 Accepted: 15.09.2021 University of Health Sciences Turkey, bası yarası gelişmesinin (OR: 3.572; CI: %95 2.663-4.792), TPN kullanımının (OR: 2.014; CI: %95: 1.639-2.475) vucüt kitle indeksi artışın (OR: 1.015; CI: %95: 1.001-1.031) ve mechanical power artışının (OR: 1.041; CI: %95: 1.002-1.082) uzamış YBÜ-LOS ile ilişkili olduğu belirlendi (OR: 1.015; CI: %95: 1.001-1.031).

Sonuç: YBÜ uzun süre kalma, artan maliyet ve kaynak kullanımı ile ilişkilidir. Ek olarak hastaların morbidite ve mortalitesinin de artmasına neden olmaktadır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Yoğun bakım üniteleri, kalış süresi, mekanik ventilasyon, mortalite

# INTRODUCTION

# METHODS

The science of intensive care has developed significantly in the last decade, and emerging technological developments and new treatments have reduced the mortality rates in intensive care units (ICUs) (1). Increasing survival and aging population as a result of advances in the early management of critical illnesses have led to the formation of a patient profile that is increasingly encountered in the ICUs and requires prolonged ICU follow-up. The number of patients with this profile, who are dependent on a particular type of technology or medical care, is expected to increase in the coming years (2,3).

There is no consensus on the definition of long-term intensive care. Different criteria have been used for its definition, and it has been variously defined as staying in the ICU for >10 days or >21 days (4-7). In a more recent study, ICU stay of at least 14 days was defined as a prolonged ICU length of stay (ICU-LOS) (6). Depending on the definition used, 4%-11% of patients admitted to the ICU have been determined to have a prolonged ICU-LOS (8-10). Patients with ICU-LOS >14 days use approximately half of all ICU hospitalization days and mechanical ventilation (MV) use days, although they constitute a small proportion of patients admitted in the ICU (10,11). Prolonged ICU-LOS is associated with increased cost and resource use and may affect morbidity and mortality. Long-term ICU-LOS can adversely affect health by increasing the risk of infection, complications, and possibly mortality (9,12). Operationally, it affects ICU bed availability and results in the cancellation of elective surgeries, leading to long waiting times (9). Bed waiting time is prolonged before admission to the ICU, a factor known to affect patient outcomes (13). Identifying patients at risk of long-term stay can assist ICU management and prevent ICU bed shortage.

In patients followed up in the ICU, prolonged LOS causes increased costs and resource use, as well as prolonged ICU waiting time. Therefore, early identification of patients at risk of prolonged ICU-LOS is important. This study aimed to determine the factors associated with prolonged ICU-LOS and to evaluate its effect on patient outcomes.

# Data Center

This study was performed retrospectively in the ICU of a third-level training and research hospital in Istanbul, the most populous city in Turkey. Consisting of 27 tertiary hospital beds, the ICU accepts an average of 1340 patients per year. The nurse-patient ratio in these ICUs, which is controlled by the clinical decision support system (CDSS) and where extracorporeal treatments (ECMO, hemodialysis, and plasmapheresis) can be applied, is 1:2.

When a patient is admitted to the ICU, the patient's identity information, anamnesis, and examination findings are recorded in the patient file created in CDSS. Information that requires dynamic measurement, such as urine output and glasgow coma scale (GCS), is recorded in the CDSS patient file at regular intervals by the patient's physician. Intensive care scores are calculated and recorded with the algorithms defined in CDSS, taking into account the worst values in the last 24 h. In addition, all bedside monitor parameters, MV data, extracorporeal applications, laboratory test results, and dose information of all infusions administered for treatment are transmitted to the CDSS from the applied devices, thanks to the electronic ecosystem created during the patient's ICU follow-up. Thus, all patient data are collected in the patient file in CDSS.

# **Data Collection**

Data of patients admitted to the ICU between January 2014 and January 2021 from the EMRall-QlinICUImd Soft Metavision CDSS database used in the ICU were obtained by using Structured Query Language queries. In addition to the patients' LOS in the ICU, demographic data, admission diagnoses, comorbid diseases, scores calculated in the ICU, blood gas and biochemical values, MV data, treatments, and interventions, developed complications, and mortality results were evaluated.

#### Sample

A total of 9,380 patients were admitted to the ICU during the research period, of which 4,358 did not meet the research and exclusion criteria. The remaining 5,022 patients constituted the study population (Figure 1).

In the present study, similar to the study by Zampieri et al. (6), a 14-day or longer stay in the ICU was considered



**Figure 1.** Flow diagram of patient selection ICU: Intensive care unit

a prolonged ICU-LOS. Patients included in the study were divided into two groups: 4,083 (81.3) patients hospitalized for <14 days and 939 (18.7) patients with a hospitalization period of  $\geq$ 14 days.

# Admission Criteria

The study planned to include the entire patient population aged ≥18 years who stayed in the ICU for >24 h.

# **Exclusion Criteria**

Patients aged <18 years (n=326), admitted to the service within 24 h of ICU admission (n=1,098), died within the first 24 h in the ICU (n=872), referred to another ICU (n=914), and had missing data (n=1,148) were excluded from the study.

# **Primary Outcome**

The primary outcomes were factors associated with prolonged hospital stay in the ICU and their effects on patient outcomes.

#### **Secondary Outcomes**

The secondary outcomes were comorbid diseases, admission diagnoses, scores, treatment, and interventions.

# **Ethical Issues**

Before the study, ethical committee approval and institutional permission were obtained from the Clinical Research Ethics Committee (protocol code: 2021/405; decision no. 2021-16) of the public hospital where the study was conducted.

# **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS 22.00 program was used in the analysis of the research data. The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to determine the normal distribution of numerical data. Normally distributed numerical data were expressed as mean ± standard deviation, and non-normally distributed numerical data were expressed as median and interguartile ranges. The independent samples t-test was used to compare the numerical data between groups, and the Mann-Whitney U test was used when the conditions of this test were not met. Categorical variables were expressed as frequency and percentage. The chi-square test was used to compare categorical variables between groups, and Fisher's Exact test was used when the conditions of the chi-square test were not met. Logistic regression analysis was used to determine parameters associated with the risk of prolonged ICU hospitalization; p<0.05 was accepted for the significance level.

# RESULTS

In this study, 56.9% of the 5022 patients constituting the study population were male, and the mean age was  $60.49\pm19.24$  years. The mean body mass index (BMI) was  $27.11\pm5.58$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>. Moreover, 74.6% of the patients had at least one comorbid disease. The most common comorbid disease was hypertension (n=1,835; 36.5%). Sepsis (n=1,116; 22.2%) was the most common admission diagnosis in the ICU, and 68.5% (n=3,440) of the patients with a calculated acute physiology and chronic health evaluation (APA-CHE) II score of 20 (n=1327) needed MV support. Acute kidney injury (AKI) was detected in 3,309 (65.8) patients. The median ICU-LOS of the patients was 4.54 (1.91-10.45) days. The ICU mortality rate was 31.7% (n=1595).

#### **Comparison of Groups in Terms of Clinical Characteristics**

Patients were divided into two groups as non-prolonged ICU-LOS group with <14 days and prolonged ICU-LOS group with  $\geq$ 14 days. While ICU-LOS was <14 days in 4,083 (81.3%) of 5,022 patients, ICU-LOS was  $\geq$ 14 days in 939 patients (18.7). The general characteristics of the groups are given in Table 1. No significant difference was found in age and gender between the groups. The frequency of the male gender was higher in both groups. The frequency of comorbid disease was lower in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (671; 71.5) than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (3,075; 75.3) (p<0.05). Hypertension was the most common comorbid disease in both groups. Considering other comorbidities, the frequency of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), malignancies, and hepatic diseases was higher in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group,

Parameters	ICU-LOS of ≥ 14 n=939 (18.7%)	ICU-LOS<14 n=4083 (81.3%)	р
Age (year)	59.78±19.55	60.66±19.16	0.210
18-65	502 (53.5)	2145 (52.6)	0.608
65-74	174 (18.5)	821 (20.1)	0.274
75-84	174 (18.5)	732 (17.9)	0.665
≥85	89 (9.5)	385 (9.4)	0.963
Gender			0.298
Female	390 (41.5)	1772 (43.4)	
Male	549 (58.5)	2311 (56.6)	
Body mass index (kg/m²)	26.12 (24.22- 29.38)	25.95 (23.87- 29.29)	0.003
Comorbidity	671 (71.5)	3075 (75.3)	0.014
Hypertension	327 (34.8)	1508 (36.9)	0.226
Diabetes	189 (20.1)	925 (22.7)	0.093
Cerebrovascular disease	69 (7.3)	288 (7.1)	0.751
CAD	106 (11.3)	424 (10.4)	0.416
COPD	106 (11.3)	574 (14.1)	0.025
CRF	81 (8.6)	381 (9.3)	0.500
Malignancy	78 (8.3)	536 (13.1)	<0.001
Hepatic disease	9 (1.0)	79 (1.9)	0.040
Psychiatric disorder	20 (2.1)	84 (2.1)	0.888
Dementia	35 (3.7)	173 (4.2)	0.480
Obesity	214 (22.8)	790 (19.3)	0.017
Other	95 (10.1)	390 (9.6)	0.597
Admission diagnosis			
Cerebrovascular disease	141 (15.0)	587 (14.4)	0.616
Cardiac	56 (6)	227 (5.6)	0.628
Pulmonary	159 (16.9)	454 (11.1)	<0.001
Pneumonia	96 (10.2)	252 (6.2)	<0.001
COPD	48 (5.1)	134 (3.3)	0.007
Pulmonary, others	15 (1.6)	68 (1.7)	0.883
Renal-metabolic	44 (4.7)	234 (5.7)	0.207
Hepatic cirrhosis	1 (0.1)	54 (1.3)	< 0.001
Trauma	153 (16.3)	399 (9.8)	<0.001
Sepsis	245 (26.1)	871 (21.3)	0.002
Pneumosepsis	46 (4.9)	180 (4.4)	0.513
Intra-abdominal sepsis	116 (12.4)	405 (9.9)	0.027
Urosepsis	22 (2.3)	79 (1.9)	0.422
Sepsis, other	61 (6.5)	207 (5.1)	0.080
Malignancy	44 (4.7)	325 (8.0)	<0.001
Postoperative	31 (3.3)	471 (11.5)	<0.001
Intoxication	13 (1.4)	162 (4.0)	<0.001
GIB-hemorrhage	19 (2.0)	123 (3.0)	0.099
GIB-hemorrhage Others	19 (2.0) 33 (3.5)	123 (3.0) 176 (4.3)	0.099

CAD: Coronary artery disease, COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, CRF: Chronic renal failure, GIB: Gastrointestinal bleeding, \*Fisher's Exact test

and the prevalence of obesity was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.05). The BMI values were 26.12 (24.22-29.38) in the prolonged ICU-LOS group and 25.95 (23.87-29.29) in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.05). The frequency of any other comorbid diseases was not significantly different between the groups. In both groups, the most common diagnosis on ICU admission was sepsis. Furthermore, a diagnosis of sepsis (n=245; 26.1%) was more common in the prolonged ICU-LOS group than in the nonprolonged ICU-LOS group (n=871; 21.3%) (p<0.05). Although the most common sepsis source was intra-abdominal sepsis in both groups, intra-abdominal sepsis was more common in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.05). While pulmonary diseases (n=96; 10.2%) and trauma (n=153; 16.3%) were more common in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (due to COPD, pneumonia, and other causes), malignancy (n=325;8.0%), intoxication (n=162, 4.0%), hepatic diseases (n=54; 1.3%), and postoperative follow-up (n=471; 11.5%) were more common in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p < 0.05) (Table 1).

The scores of the patients calculated during ICU admission, interventions, and treatments are shown in Table 2. APACHE II, APACHE IV, simplified acute physiology (SAPS) III, sequential organ failure assessment, and therapeutic intervention scoring system 28 scores were higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group, whereas GCS and richmond agitation and sedation scale scores were lower (p<0.001). Arterial and central venous catheterization was performed more frequently in the prolonged ICU-LOS group. MV and dialysis were more needed and the rate of tracheostomy was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.001). The rates of using antibiotics, total parenteral nutrition (TPN), and vasoactive drugs were higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.001). The average daily energy amounts given in the ICU of both groups were comparable (p>0.05). The frequency of pressure sores and AKI was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.001).

# MV and Blood Gas Parameters

Patients with prolonged ICU-LOS needed mechanical ventilator support more frequently. While 61.8% (2525) of the patients in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group needed mechanical ventilator support, this rate increased to 97.4% (915) in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.001). The duration of MV was longer in the prolonged ICU-LOS group [20.3 (14.9-29.2)] than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group [3.4 (1.7-6.2)] (p>0.001). Although the proportion of patients with prolonged ICU-LOS was 18.7%, they consumed 66.3%

Table 2. Scores, interventions, and treatments during ICU-LOS				
Parameters	ICU-LOS of ≥ 14 n=939 (18.7%)	ICU-LOS<14 n=4083 (81.3%)	р	
APACHE II	24 (19-29)	19 (12-27)	<0.001	
APACHE IV	85 (64-107)	71 (49-100)	< 0.001	
SAPS III	47 (39-53)	42 (33-53)	<0.001	
SOFA	7 (5-9)	5 (2-9)	<0.001	
TISS	22 (17-27)	19 (15-24)	<0.001	
GCS	10 (8-13)	12 (7-15)	<0.001	
RASS	-2 [-4- (-1)]	-1 (-3-0)	<0.001	
Interventions				
Arterial catheter	783 (83.4)	2704 (66.2)	< 0.001	
Central catheter	763 (81.3)	1783 (43.7)	<0.001	
MV	915 (97.4)	2525 (61.8)	<0.001	
Tracheostomy	617 (65.7)	284 (7.0)	<0.001	
Dialysis	323 (34.4)	624 (15.3)	<0.001	
Treatments				
Nutrition (kcal/day)	1765 (1537-2089)	1752 (1523- 2039)	0.135	
TPN	582 (62.0)	1218 (29.8)	< 0.001	
Antibiotics	938 (99.9)	3355 (78.2)	<0.001	
Vasoactive agents	730 (77.7)	2102 (51.5)	<0.001	
Complications				
AKI	699 (74.4)	2610 (63.9)	<0.001	
Pressure sores	221 (23.5)	171 (4.2)	< 0.001	
MV (day)	20.3 (14.9-29.2)	3.4 (1.7-6.3)	<0.001	
LOS ICU (day)	23.6 (17.9-32.9)	3.6 (1.8-6.5)	<0.001	
28-day mortality	248 (26.4)	1219 (29.9)	0.036	
ICU mortality	376 (40.0)	1219 (29.9)	< 0.001	

APACHE: Acute physiology and chronic health evaluation, SAPS: Simplified acute physiology, SOFA: Sequential organ failure assessment, TISS: Therapeutic intervention scoring system, GCS: Glasgow coma score, RASS: Richmond agitation and sedation scale, MV: Mechanical ventilation, TPN: Total parenteral nutrition, AKI: Acute kidney injury, LOS: Length of stay, ICU: Intensive care unit

of all mechanical ventilator days. When the mechanical ventilator parameters were examined, the positive endexpiratory pressure [6.6 (5.6-7.4)], peak pressure [14.8 (13.2-16.6)], and minute respiratory rate [19 (17-21)] values in the prolonged ICU-LOS group were higher, and work of breathing ventilator, pulmonary compliance, and tidal volumes were comparable. The mechanical power value was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group [9.72 (8.54-11.54)] than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group [8.85 (7.42-10.88)]. Partial pressure of carbon dioxide and bicarbonate levels were higher and lactate levels were lower in the prolonged ICU-LOS group when blood gas results were compared between the groups. Moreover, pH and PO<sub>2</sub> values were comparable. Considering other laboratory parameters,

Table 3. Mechanical ventilator values and blood parameters ofthe patients during ICU follow-up				
Parameters	ICU-LOS of ≥ 14 n=939 (18.7%)	ICU-LOS<14 n=4083 (81.3%)	р	
Mechanical vent	ilation			
FiO <sub>2</sub> (%)	43 (40-46)	44 (40-49)	0.063	
PEEP (cm H <sub>2</sub> O)	6.6 (5.6-7.4)	6.0 (5.1-6.7)	<0.001	
P peak (cm H <sub>2</sub> O)	14.8 (13.2-16.6)	14.1 (12.3-16.2)	<0.001	
Tidal volume	492 (439-556)	499 (444-559)	0.455	
Tidal volume (mL/kg)	6.83 (6.17-7.60)	6.80 (6.08-7.60)	0.344	
Respiratory rate (min)	19 (17-21)	17 (15-20)	<0.001	
Compliance (mL/cm H <sub>2</sub> O)	37.0 (30.1-46.0)	37.6 (30.9-46.8)	0.068	
WOBv (j/L)	1.13 (0.99-1.26)	1.12 (0.98-1.30)	0.134	
Mechanical power (J/min)	9.72 (8.54-11.54)	8.85 (7.42-10.88)	<0.001	
Blood gas				
PH	7.40 (7.36-7.44)	7.40 (7.35-7.44)	<0.092	
PO <sub>2</sub> (mm Hg)	89.5 (72.1-104.9)	85.5 (61.2-108.6)	0.400	
PCO <sub>2</sub> (mm Hg)	44.6 (40.1-51.4)	40.6 (36.1-46.0)	<0.001	
HCO <sub>3</sub> (mEq/L)	26.7 (24.2-30.0)	24.4 (21.2-27.1)	<0.001	
Lactate (mmol/L)	1.61 (1.33-2.14)	1.87 (1.36-3.35)	<0.001	
Laboratory				
Glucose (mg/dL)	146 (126-178)	141 (117-178)	<0.001	
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	10.5 (8.9-12.5)	10.8 (9.2-12.8)	0.140	
Hematocrit (%)	33.0 (27.6-39.0)	33.5 (28.4-38.7)	0.231	
Platelet (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)	216 (152-295)	218 (157-293)	0.971	
White blood cell (x10º/L)	12.7 (9.5-16.8)	13.0 (10.4-16.2)	0.284	
Procalcitonin (µg/L)	1.03 (0.40-5.07)	0.82 (0.35-3.98)	0.026	
INR	1.20 (1.09-1.38)	1.17 (1.06-1.41)	0.045	
APTT (sec)	36.6 (28.9-46.0)	33.3 (27.1-43.3)	< 0.001	

FiO<sub>2</sub>: Fraction of inspired oxygen, PEEP: Positive end-expiratory pressure, WOBv: Work of breathing ventilator, PCO<sub>2</sub>: Partial pressure of carbon dioxide, PO<sub>2</sub>: Partial pressure of oxygen, HCO<sub>3</sub>: Bicarbonate, CRP: C-reactive protein, INR: International normalized ratio, APTT: Activated partial thromboplastin time, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase, ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, IQR: Interquartile range blood glucose and procalcitonin levels were higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group. Hemoglobin, hematocrit, platelet, and white blood cell counts were comparable between the groups. International normalized ratio and activated partial thromboplastin time were increased in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (Table 3).

#### LOS in the ICU and Mortality

The ICU-LOS in the prolonged ICU-LOS group was 23.6 (17.9-32.9) days and that in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group was 3.6 (1.8-6.5) days. Although only 18.7% (n=939) of the patients had ICU-LOS ≥14 days, they consumed 59.7% of the total hospitalization days. The 28-day mortality rate was 26.4% (n=248) in the prolonged ICU-LOS group and 29.9% (n=1219) in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (p<0.05). Despite the lower 28-day mortality in the prolonged ICU-LOS group, ICU mortality was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group (n=376; 40%) than in the non-prolonged ICU-LOS group (n=1,219; 29.9%) (Table 2). In the subgroup analysis performed according to the admission diagnoses of the patients, the mortality rate in the prolonged ICU-LOS group was higher in patients followed up with the diagnoses of pulmonary diseases, sepsis, malignancy, postoperative follow-up, intoxication, and gastrointestinal bleeding (p<0.05). The mortality rate in other admission diagnoses was not different between the groups (Table 4). The logistic regression model created to determine the factors associated with prolonged ICU-LOS found that the development of AKI in the ICU increased the probability of prolonged ICU-LOS by 1.8 times (OR: 1,807; 95% CI: 1,434-2,277), development of pressure sores by 3.5 times (OR: 3,572; 95% CI: 2,663-4.792), and TPN use by 2 times (OR: 2,014; 95% CI: 1,639-2,475) (p<0.001). In addition, the increase in BMI was associated with prolonged ICU-LOS (OR: 1,015; 95% CI: 1,001-1,031). Additionally, a one-unit increase in mechanical power increased the probability of prolonged ICU-LOS by 4.1% (OR: 1,041; 95% CI: 1,002-1,082). Patient age, APACHE II score, pulmonary compliance values, and need for vasoactive agents were not associated with prolonged ICU-LOS (Table 5).

# DISCUSSION

This study, which aimed to determine the factors associated with prolonged ICU hospitalization, determined that increased BMI, TPN use, AKI, and pressure ulcer development were associated with prolonged ICU. In addition, the increase in mechanical power in patients who were intubated increased the possibility of prolonged ICU, and pulmonary compliance was not associated with prolonged ICU. Moreover, patient age, APACHE II score,

diagnosis upon ICU a	dmission		
Admission diagnosis	ICU-LOS of ≥ 14 n=939 (18.7%)	ICU-LOS<14 n=4083 (81.3%)	р
Cerebrovascular disease	41 (29.1)	177 (30.2)	0.802
Cardiac	22 (39.3)	98 (43.2)	0.598
Pulmonary	65 (40.9)	136 (30.0)	0.012
Pneumonia	41 (42.7)	89 (35.3)	0.203
COPD	16 (33.3)	29 (21.6)	0.107
Pulmonary, Other	8 (53.3)	18 (26.5)	0.042
Renal-metabolic	21 (47.7)	84 (35.9)	0.138
Hepatic cirrhosis	0 (0)	29 (53.7)	0.286*
Trauma	31 (20.3)	91 (22.8)	0.519
Sepsis	127 (51.8)	363 (41.7)	0.005
Pneumosepsis	21 (45.7)	74 (41.1)	0.578
Intra-abdominal sepsis	56 (48.3)	165 (40.7)	0.148
Urosepsis	11 (50)	17 (21.5)	0.008
Sepsis, other	39 (63.9)	107 (51.7)	0.091
Malignancy	24 (54.5)	85 (26.2)	<0.001
Postoperative	16 (51.7)	54 (11.5)	<0.001
Intoxication	6 (46.2)	17 (10.5)	<0.001
GIB-hemorrhage	15 (78.9)	53 (43.1)	0.004
Other	8 (24.2)	32 (18.2)	0.417
28-day mortality	248 (26.4)	1219 (29.9)	0.036
ICU mortality	376 (40.0)	1219 (29.9)	< 0.001

Table 4. Mortality rates of the groups according to the	
diagnosis upon ICU admission	

COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, GIB: Gastrointestinal bleeding, \*Fisher's Exact test

Table 5. Parameters associated with prolonged ICU-LOS				
Parameters	OR	95% CI	P-value	
Age	0.995	0.989-1.000	0.055	
Body mass index	1.015	1.001-1.031	0.036	
APACHE II	0.990	0.978-1.004	0.156	
AKI	1.807	1.434-2.277	<0.001	
Pressure sores	3.572	2.663-4.792	< 0.001	
TPN	2.014	1.639-2.475	<0.001	
Vasoactive agents	0.977	0.749-1.274	0.861	
Pulmoner compliance	0.998	0.990-1.005	0.525	
Mechanical power	1.041	1.002-1.082	0.040	

APACHE: Acute physiology and chronic health evaluation, AKI: Acute kidney injury, TPN: Total parenteral nutrition and use of vasoactive agents were not associated with prolonged ICU-LOS. The rate of prolonged ICU-LOS was higher in patients diagnosed with sepsis and pulmonary diseases.

The increase in MV application, hemodynamic support, and organ support systems together with the developing technology in the ICU has enabled more patients to recover from acute critical illnesses (7). Decreased mortality in the acute period has led to the formation of a patient population that remains dependent on MV and other supportive treatments applied in the ICU for a long time. Despite the different definitions of long-term ICU-LOS in the literature. regardless of the definition employed, the proportion of this patient population was small. The small number of patients who stayed in the ICU for long periods tended to overuse resources disproportionately for their number. As a result of this study, although only 18.7% (n=939) of the patients has prolonged ICU-LOS, they consumed 66.3% of MV days and 59.7% of total hospitalization days. This finding is consistent with those of previous studies. In a similar study conducted in Canada, the average ICU-LOS was 4.74 days and 7.3% of the applications remained >14 days (14). In another study, 11% of the patients had prolonged ICU-LOS, but they consumed 45% of intensive care days and 56% of ventilation days (9). The modest number of patients with prolonged ICU-LOS consuming more than half of the MV days can be explained by the increased mechanical power in this patient group. Considering the potential causes of prolonged ICU-LOS, the suppression of the immune system is considered common after trauma, sepsis, and other serious diseases, and this immune dysfunction plays a role in patients who stayed in the ICU for a long time (15). Another study suggested endocrinopathy acquired in the ICU (16). In another study, early nutritional needs of patients in the ICU were given sufficient attention, and the resulting iatrogenic malnutrition may lead to long-term hospitalization (17).

In line with the results of this study, which determined that prolonged ICU-LOS is more common in patients hospitalized in the ICU with the diagnosis of pulmonary diseases and sepsis, other studies have reported that long-term hospitalization is associated with sepsis and acute respiratory failure requiring MV (9,18,19). Pulmonary diseases and sepsis increased proinflammatory activity that can lead to organ failures, neuromuscular weakness, and dysfunction, leading to prolonged hospitalization (20). This finding indicates that early treatment of pulmonary diseases that cause sepsis and acute respiratory failure is an important goal for the prevention of long-term hospitalization. Treatments and practices such as early resuscitation, conservative fluid management after the shock period, early mobilization, low tidal volume, and avoidance of excessive sedation, which can prevent early organ damage in the course of critical illness, may help the clinician to prevent long-term hospitalization (20-25). The present study also found that the usage rate of vasoactive drug was higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group. However, vasoactive drug use was not associated with prolonged ICU-LOS. A similar study reported that vasoactive drug use and prolonged ICU-LOS were not associated (6). This is probably because patients who need vasopressors are in the more severe patient group and are more likely to die early after ICU admission.

In the present study, APACHE II, SAPS III, and other disease severity scores were higher in the prolonged ICU-LOS group, but they were not associated with prolonged ICU-LOS. Contrary to our results, a multicenter study, which was conducted with APACHE II, examined ICU-LOS for 10 months in 5,881 patients and found that patients with short ICU-LOS had high APACHE II scores (26). Another study found that patients with very high disease severity (APACHE II  $\geq$  30) had a short ICU-LOS because they died early in the ICU (18). Patients with low disease severity have relatively short ICU-LOS and are then discharged from the ICU, probably because they only need intensive care for a short time. By contrast, patients with very high disease severity have a shorter ICU-LOS because mortality develops in the early period. Considering the studies on SAPS III, which is another disease severity score, a study evaluated the SAPS III scores of the patients during admission to the ICU and found that patients with high SAPS III scores had a longer ICU-LOS (6). In another study, patients with a higher SAPS III scores stayed in the postoperative ICU for 3 more days (27). This situation can be explained by the high chronic disease burden of most of the patients with high SAPS III scores (6).

The present study also found that the increase in BMI and development of pressure sores were associated with prolonged ICU-LOS. Similar studies have reported that obesity increases ICU time, which is consistent with our results (28,29). In a meta-analysis including 23 studies, a trend was found to increase ICU-LOS in patients who were obese (29). In another meta-analysis study including 14 studies, obesity was associated with increased ICU-LOS and MV time (28). Nursing care of patients who are obese is more difficult than those with normal weight because of the large body weight and large body surface area. Difficult position changes in these patients may cause pressure sores and skin lacerations. Disruption of the protective skin barrier may prolong ICU-LOS in patients who are obese

240

by increasing complications such as infection or bleeding (30,31).

Another finding of this study was that AKI development was associated with prolonged ICU-LOS of patients with critical illness. Our results are compatible with the literature. Previous studies have shown that AKI development is associated with prolonged ICU-LOS and increased morbidity, hospital costs, and worse outcomes in patients with critical illness (32,33). Impairment of pulmonary dynamics due to hypervolemia, which is common with decreased pulmonary compliance in patients with AKI, may increase respiratory workload and prolong MV time (34). In the present study, another parameter related to prolonged ICU-LOS was TPN. Similarly, a previous study showed that TPN use prolonged ICU-LOS (35). TPN was associated with infectious complications due to hyperalimentation and hyperglycemia, which may explain its association with prolonged ICU-LOS (36,37).

#### **Study Limitations**

In addition to its strengths, such as minimized data loss since the study data were obtained by the CDSS with electronic queries and all ICU processes were followed in our clinic, this study has some limitations. First, its singlecenter design prevents generalization of the results despite the diversity in the patient population. Second, given its retrospective nature, confounding factors may affect the results and increase bias risk. Third, data on long-term survival and functional outcomes of the patients could not be obtained. Fourth, since data on IV fluids and diuretic treatments given before the ICU follow-up could not be obtained, the weights measured in the ICU and urine volume of patients may have affected the BMI and AKI data. Fifth, comorbidities may have been underestimated because of deficiencies in patient's statement during anamnesis. Finally, the lack of a common consensus for the need for prolonged intensive care and various definitions in previous studies that accepted it as 10, 14, and 21 days may lead to differences in results, where we determined the need for prolonged intensive care as  $\geq$ 14 days.

# CONCLUSION

Patients who had prolonged ICU-LOS occupied 66.3% of MV days and 59.7% of total hospitalization days. The rate of prolonged ICU-LOS was higher in patients diagnosed with sepsis and pulmonary diseases. An increase in BMI, TPN use, AKI, and pressure ulcer development was associated with prolonged ICU. The increase in mechanical power increased the probability of prolonged ICU in patients who needed MV. Patient age, APACHE II score, and use

of vasoactive agents were not associated with prolonged ICU-LOS. A full understanding of the factors associated with prolonged ICU-LOS will be achieved through prospective studies that will generalize well-designed results and randomize patients with prolonged ICU-LOS at the center of the study.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (protocol code: 2021/405-decision number: 2021-16).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: M.S.S., S.A., Concept: M.S.S., S.A., Design: M.S.S., S.A., Data Collection or Processing: M.S.S., S.A., Analysis or Interpretation: M.S.S., Literature Search: M.S.S., S.A., Writing: M.S.S., S.A.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- Vincent JL, Singer M. Critical care: advances and future perspectives. Lancet 2010;376:1354-61.
- Angus DC, Shorr AF, White A, Dremsizov TT, Schmitz RJ, Kelley MA; Committee on Manpower for Pulmonary and Critical Care Societies (COMPACCS). Critical care delivery in the United States: distribution of services and compliance with Leapfrog recommendations. Crit Care Med 2006;34:1016-24.
- Erickson SE, Martin GS, Davis JL, Matthay MA, Eisner MD; NIH NHLBI ARDS Network. Recent trends in acute lung injury mortality: 1996-2005. Crit Care Med 2009;37:1574-9.
- Williams TA, Ho KM, Dobb GJ, Finn JC, Knuiman M, Webb SA; Royal Perth Hospital ICU Data Linkage Group. Effect of length of stay in intensive care unit on hospital and long-term mortality of critically ill adult patients. Br J Anaesth 2010;104:459-64.
- Crozier TM, Pilcher DV, Bailey MJ, George C, Hart GK. Longstay patients in Australian and New Zealand intensive care units: demographics and outcomes. Crit Care Resusc 2007;9:327-33.
- Zampieri FG, Colombari F, Lovatto Pastore CDB, Santoro C, Haib D, Ladeira JP. Factors associated with prolonged ICU stay: a retrospective analysis. Crit Care 2013;17(Suppl 3):P9.
- Kıray G, İnal MT, Memiş D, Turan FN. Investigation of the Factors Affecting Prolonged Intensive Care Unit. J Turk Soc Intens Care 2020;18:84-90.
- Laupland KB, Kirkpatrick AW, Kortbeek JB, Zuege DJ. Long-term mortality outcome associated with prolonged admission to the ICU. Chest 2006;129:954-9.
- Arabi Y, Venkatesh S, Haddad S, Al Shimemeri A, Al Malik S. A prospective study of prolonged stay in the intensive care unit: predictors and impact on resource utilization. Int J Qual Health Care 2002;14:403-10.

- Heyland DK, Konopad E, Noseworthy TW, Johnston R, Gafni A. Is it 'worthwhile' to continue treating patients with a prolonged stay (>14 days) in the ICU? An economic evaluation. Chest 1998;114:192-8.
- Fakhry SM, Kercher KW, Rutledge R. Survival, quality of life, and charges in critically III surgical patients requiring prolonged ICU stays. J Trauma 1996;41:999-1007.
- Gilio AE, Stape A, Pereira CR, Cardoso MF, Silva CV, Troster EJ. Risk factors for nosocomial infections in a critically ill pediatric population: a 25-month prospective cohort study. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol 2000;21:340-2.
- Sabaz MS, Asar S, Cukurova Z, Sabaz N, Doğan H, Sertcakacılar G. Effect of Delayed Admission to Intensive Care Units from the Emergency Department on the Mortality of Critically III Patients. Iran Red Crescent Med J 2020;22:e102425.
- Wong DT, Gomez M, McGuire GP, Kavanagh B. Utilization of intensive care unit days in a Canadian medical-surgical intensive care unit. Crit Care Med 1999;27:1319-24.
- Patera AC, Drewry AM, Chang K, Beiter ER, Osborne D, Hotchkiss RS. Frontline Science: Defects in immune function in patients with sepsis are associated with PD-1 or PD-L1 expression and can be restored by antibodies targeting PD-1 or PD-L1. J Leukoc Biol 2016;100:1239-54.
- Van den Berghe GH. Acute and prolonged critical illness are two distinct neuroendocrine paradigms. Verh K Acad Geneeskd Belg 1998;60:487-518.
- Bear DE, Wandrag L, Merriweather JL, Connolly B, Hart N, Grocott MPW; Enhanced Recovery After Critical Illness Programme Group (ERACIP) investigators. The role of nutritional support in the physical and functional recovery of critically ill patients: a narrative review. Crit Care 2017;21:226.
- Higgins TL, McGee WT, Steingrub JS, Rapoport J, Lemeshow S, Teres D. Early indicators of prolonged intensive care unit stay: impact of illness severity, physician staffing, and pre-intensive care unit length of stay. Crit Care Med 2003;31:45-51.
- Estenssoro E, González F, Laffaire E, Canales H, Sáenz G, Reina R, et al. Shock on admission day is the best predictor of prolonged mechanical ventilation in the ICU. Chest 2005;127:598-603.
- Villar J, Blanco J, Zhang H, Slutsky AS. Ventilator-induced lung injury and sepsis: two sides of the same coin? Minerva Anestesiol 2011;77:647-53.
- ProCESS Investigators, Yealy DM, Kellum JA, Huang DT, Barnato AE, Weissfeld LA, Pike F, et al. A randomized trial of protocolbased care for early septic shock. N Engl J Med 2014;370:1683-93.
- National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome (ARDS) Clinical Trials Network, Wiedemann HP, Wheeler AP, Bernard GR, Thompson BT, Hayden D, deBoisblanc B, et al. Comparison of two fluid-management strategies in acute lung injury. N Engl J Med 2006;354:2564-75.
- Schweickert WD, Pohlman MC, Pohlman AS, Nigos C, Pawlik AJ, Esbrook CL, et al. Early physical and occupational therapy in mechanically ventilated, critically ill patients: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2009;373:1874-82.
- Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network, Brower RG, Matthay MA, Morris A, Schoenfeld D, Thompson BT, Wheeler A. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2000;342:1301-8.
- 25. Girard TD, Kress JP, Fuchs BD, Thomason JW, Schweickert WD, Pun BT, et al. Efficacy and safety of a paired sedation and ventilator weaning protocol for mechanically ventilated patients in intensive care (Awakening and Breathing Controlled trial): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2008;371:126-34.

- Martin CM, Hill AD, Burns K, Chen LM. Characteristics and outcomes for critically ill patients with prolonged intensive care unit stays. Crit Care Med 2005;33:1922-7.
- Abelha FJ, Castro MA, Landeiro NM, Neves AM, Santos CC. Mortalidade e o tempo de internação em uma unidade de terapia intensiva cirúrgica [Mortality and length of stay in a surgical intensive care unit.]. Rev Bras Anestesiol 2006;56:34-45.
- Akinnusi ME, Pineda LA, El Solh AA. Effect of obesity on intensive care morbidity and mortality: a meta-analysis. Crit Care Med 2008;36:151-8.
- Oliveros H, Villamor E. Obesity and mortality in critically ill adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2008;16:515-21.
- Winkelman C, Maloney B, Kloos J. The impact of obesity on critical care resource use and outcomes. Crit Care Nurs Clin North Am 2009;21:403-22.
- Joffe A, Wood K. Obesity in critical care. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol 2007;20:113-8.
- Abdel-Rahman EM, Okusa MD. Effects of aging on renal function and regenerative capacity. Nephron Clin Pract 2014;127:15-20.

- Sileanu FE, Murugan R, Lucko N, Clermont G, Kane-Gill SL, Handler SM, et al. AKI in low-risk versus high-risk patients in intensive care. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2015;10:187-96.
- Nguyen YL, Angus DC, Boumendil A, Guidet B. The challenge of admitting the very elderly to intensive care. Ann Intensive Care 2011;1:29.
- 35. Elke G, van Zanten AR, Lemieux M, McCall M, Jeejeebhoy KN, Kott M, et al. Enteral versus parenteral nutrition in critically ill patients: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Crit Care 2016;20:117.
- 36. Gramlich L, Kichian K, Pinilla J, Rodych NJ, Dhaliwal R, Heyland DK. Does enteral nutrition compared to parenteral nutrition result in better outcomes in critically ill adult patients? A systematic review of the literature. Nutrition 2004;20:843-8.
- Peter JV, Moran JL, Phillips-Hughes J. A metaanalysis of treatment outcomes of early enteral versus early parenteral nutrition in hospitalized patients. Crit Care Med 2005;33:213-20; discussion 260-1.





# Research

# Do Histopathological Findings of Kidney Biopsies Performed in Patients with Acute Kidney Injury Differ with Age?

Akut Böbrek Hasarı Nedeniyle Yapılan Böbrek Biyopsilerinin Histopatolojik Bulguları Yaşla Değişir Mi?

🔟 Arzu Özdemir<sup>1</sup>, ២ Fatma Sibel Koçak Yücel<sup>1</sup>, ២ Kamile Gülçin Eken<sup>2</sup>, ២ Mürvet Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Nephrology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of of Pathology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Acute kidney injury (AKI) occurs in various conditions with different clinical presentations. Kidney biopsy (KB) is recommended when pre-renal and post-renal causes have been excluded, and the cause of AKI is unclear. We aimed to determine the histopathological features in patients with AKI and compare the frequency of the underlying causes in patients with different age groups.

**Methods:** This retrospective study was performed on all patients who underwent KB for AKI at our institution between January 2006 and April 2021. Demographic, clinical, and laboratory data and histopathological results were retrieved from the patients' files. Patients aged 60 years and older were regarded as elderly. The distribution of renal diseases was compared between the age groups.

**Results:** Overall, 767 kidney biopsies were performed at our institution for 15 years. Of these, 171 (22.2%) had unexplained AKI, of whom 35% were elderly. Males were predominated in both groups. The most common diagnosis was glomerular diseases (71.9%), followed by tubulointerstitial diseases (21.7%) and vascular lesions (5.3%). Immunoglobulin A nephropathy was the most frequent diagnosis in adults, whereas pauci-immune glomerulonephritis was the most frequent cause of AKI in the elderly.

**Conclusion:** Our data documents the different patterns of biopsy-confirmed causes of AKI according to the age groups and points the value of biopsy since most of the pathologic diagnoses are entities that are both difficult to diagnose without biopsy and are treatable.

Keywords: Acute kidney injury, histopathology, kidney biopsy

# ÖZ

Amaç: Akut böbrek hasarı (ABH), farklı klinik bulgular ve farklı nedenler ile ortaya çıkabilir. ABH'ye yol açabilecek prerenal ve postrenal nedenler dışlandığında ve ABH'nin nedeni saptanamadığında böbrek biyopsisi (BB) önerilir. Bu çalışmada, ABH ile başvuran hastalarda histopatolojik özelliklerin belirlenmesi ve farklı yaş gruplarındaki hastalarda altta yatan nedenlerin sıklığının karşılaştırılması amaçlandı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Ocak 2006 ve Nisan 2021 tarihleri arasında ABH nedeniyle BB yaptığımız tüm hastalar geriye dönük olarak tarandı. Demografik, klinik ve laboratuvar verileri ile histopatolojik sonuçlar hasta dosyalarından kaydedildi. Altmış yaş ve üzeri hastalar yaşlı olarak kabul edildi. Böbrek hastalıklarının dağılımı yaş grupları arasında karşılaştırıldı.

**Bulgular:** On beş yılda yapılan 767 BB değerlendirildi. Yüz yetmiş birinde (%22,2) açıklanamayan ABH vardı ve bunların %35'i yaşlıydı. Her iki grupta da erkekler baskındı. En sık tanı glomerüler hastalıklar (%71,9) iken, bunu tubulointerstisyel hastalıklar (%21,7) ve vasküler lezyonlar (%5,3) izledi. Erişkinlerde en sık karşılaşılan patolojik tanı immünoglobulin A nefropatisi iken yaşlılarda pauci-immün glomerulonefrit idi.

Sonuç: Verilerimiz; ABH'de BB sonuçlarının yaşa göre değiştiğini ve BB tanı ve tedavinin yönlendirilmesindeki değerini göstermektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Akut böbrek hasarı, histopatoloji, böbrek biyopsisi

Address for Correspondence: Arzu Özdemir, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Nephrology, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 532 695 79 62 E-mail: arzukayalar@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7651-7282

Cite as: Özdemir A, Koçak Yücel FS, Eken KG, Yılmaz M. Do Histopathological Findings of Kidney Biopsies Performed in Patients with Acute Kidney Injury Differ with Age? Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:243-247

Received: 15.08.2021 Accepted: 15.09.2021

# INTRODUCTION

Acute kidney injury (AKI) is a heterogeneous disorder, manifested by an increase in serum creatinine level with or without reduced urine output for hours to days (1,2). Injury ranges from mild to severe kidney failure, sometimes requiring dialysis. Moreover, AKI is associated with an increased risk of mortality and development of chronic kidney disease (3). The diagnostic evaluation can be used to classify AKI as pre-renal AKI, which results from inadequate perfusion of the kidneys, and post-renal AKI, which results from obstruction to the flow of urine and renal AKI, which can be due to injury or dysfunction of the renal glomeruli, tubules, interstitium, or blood vessels. The majority of AKI cases can be diagnosed by clinical history, physical examination, and investigations of urine, blood, and radiology tests. Kidney biopsy (KB) is a crucial diagnostic tool when pre-renal and post-renal causes have been excluded and the intrinsic cause of AKI is unclear (4). Further, KB is critical for correct treatment and predicting prognosis. Patients undergoing KB for evaluation of AKI had a higher risk for complications due to lower pre-biopsy hemoglobin and higher baseline serum creatinine (5). Therefore, clinicians must consider diagnostic uncertainty and potential therapeutic relevance when deciding to perform a diagnostic KB in patients with AKI and take all precautions to prevent complications. This study aimed to determine the histopathological features in patients presenting with AKI and to compare the frequency of the different causes in patients with different age groups.

# **METHODS**

Our study was retrospective, including all patients who underwent native KB for AKI. All native kidney biopsies performed at University of Health Sciences Turkey Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital between January 2006 and April 2021 were screened. Indications for kidney biopsies are as follows:

1. AKI: Abrupt decrease in renal function, with or without oligoanuria or rapidly progressive renal failure, including worsening of chronic kidney disease

2. Nephrotic syndrome: Proteinuria >3.5 g/24 h, with hypoalbuminemia (serum albumin <3.5 g/L) and edema

3. Nephritic syndrome: Proteinuria (1.5-3.5 g/24 h), hematuria with or without high blood pressure, and edema

4. Urinary abnormalities: Proteinuria <1.5 g/day or hematuria, without impaired kidney function

The renal specimens were collected by biopsy needle guidance technique under ultrasonography. The same

pathologist examined the KB specimens and processed them for standard analysis, including light microscopy with hematoxylin-eosin, periodic acid-Schiff, Masson's trichrome, and periodic acid-methenamine silver staining and immunofluorescence. Patients were eligible if aged ≥16 years and submitted to KB for AKI. The exclusion criteria were incomplete records, inadequate biopsies (<8 glomeruli), and transplant kidney biopsies.

For all cases in which the indication for biopsy was AKI, we reviewed the patient's files, including the renal biopsy report. We recorded the following information: Age, sex, comorbidities, laboratory findings at the time of biopsy (serum creatinine, serum albumin, urine microscopy, 24hour urine protein or spot urine protein/creatinine ratio, ANCA serological results), and histopathological diagnosis. Renal diseases were classified into three major categories: glomerular diseases, tubulointerstitial nephropathies, and vascular lesions. Patients aged 60 years and older were regarded as elderly.

# Statistical Analysis

The 2007 NCSS (Number Cruncher Statistical System; Kaysville, Utah, USA) program was used for statistical analysis. Descriptive statistical methods (mean, standard deviation, median, frequency, ratio, minimum, maximum) were used for study data evaluation. The suitability of quantitative data to normal distribution was tested by Kolmogorov-Smirnov, Shapiro-Wilk test, and graphical evaluations. Student's t-test was used to determine the significance of differences between normally distributed variables and Mann-Whitney U test for non-normally distributed variables. Pearson chisquare test, Fisher-Freeman-Halton Exact test, and Fisher's Exact test were used to compare qualitative data, where appropriate. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

# RESULTS

Of the 767 kidney biopsies performed at our institution for 15 years, 171 (22.2%) were conducted on patients with unexplained AKI (Table 1). The frequency of biopsyconfirmed AKI in adult patients was 18.5%, increasing to 36% in the elderly (p=0.001). As shown in Table 2, no statistically significant differences was observed in sex, serum creatinine, serum albumin, and proteinuria level between the age groups (p>0.05).

Table 3 lists the histological lesions encountered in the patients with AKI, subclassified according to age and primary site of involvement within the kidney. Glomerular disease was the most common type of disease observed in both groups [81 (72.9%) in the adults vs 42 (70%) in the elderly group]. The distribution of glomerular lesions

differed between the age groups. Immunoglobulin A nephropathy was the most common cause (36%) in adults, whereas pauci-immune glomerulonephritis (GN) was the most frequent pathology (33.3%) in the elderly (p=0.001 and p=0.001, respectively). Fifty-six (32.7%) patients presented with rapidly progressive GN: 18 had crescentic immunoglobulin A nephropathy, 32 had pauci-immune GN, 4 had anti-glomerular basement membrane disease, 1 had lupus nephritis class IV, and 1 had shunt nephritis. In detail, immunosuppressive treatment was applied to all of these patients, and seven patients with pauci-immune GN who had hemoptysis and/or radiologic evidence of pulmonary involvement were treated with plasmapheresis.

 Table 1. Clinical presentations at the time of biopsy according to age

	Total n=767 (100%)	Adult (<60 years) n=603 (78.6%)	Elderly (≥60 years) n=164 (21.4%)	p
Acute kidney injury (n,%)	171 (22.2)	114 (18.9)	57 (34.7)	
Nephrotic syndrome (n,%)	309 (40.2)	234 (38.8)	75 (45.7)	
Nephritic syndrome (n,%)	113 (14.7)	97 (16.1)	16 (9.7)	<sup>d</sup> 0.001**
Abnormal urine analysis (n,%)	174 (22.6)	158 (26.2)	16 (9.7)	
<sup>d</sup> Fisher-Freeman-Halton test, **p<0.01				

Tubulointerstitial disease (TID) was noted approximately in 20% of the cases in both age groups. The most commonTID was tubulointerstitial nephritis (TIN) in two groups.

Vascular disease was the least common cause of AKI (5.3%). Noticeably, the most common vascular disease was hypertensive nephrosclerosis. All patients diagnosed with hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS) were adults, and the frequency of renal cortical necrosis (RCN) was similar in the age groups.

About 49.1% of the patients required hemodialysis. Indications of hemodialysis included uremia, oligoanuria, metabolic acidosis, and hyperkalemia. Although we had incomplete data to quantify complications of KB, no major complications such as death and nephrectomy were reported.

# DISCUSSION

Several registries have described clinicopathological spectrums of kidney biopsies in adults; however, a limited number of these studies analyzed the primary clinical syndromes that indicate KB in detail. This observational study describes the histopathological profiles of the patients undergoing a KB for AKI and highlights the difference in age prevalence of the different causes.

The incidence of AKI as a clinical syndrome in the study of kidney biopsies ranges from 10% to 25% (6-12). Our data collected over 15 years showed that AKI constitutes 22.2% of all KB; however, this percentage was lower in adult patients than in the elderly. It is crucial to say that structural and functional changes occurring with age make

 Table 2. Demographic and biochemical characteristics of the patients with AKI at presentation according to age

	Total n=171 (100%)	Adults n=111 (64.9%)	Elderly n=60 (35%)	р
Age (years) (mean ± SD)	49.39±16.22	40.41±11.61	67.37±5.85	-
Male	47.35±16.75	38.60±11.27	67.77±6.27	
Female	52.28±15.00	43.30±11.69 (16-59)	66.93±5.42 (60-81)	-
Sex (n,%)	-	-	-	<sup>b</sup> 0.272
Male	100 (58.4)	67 (67)	33 (33)	
Female	71 (41.5)	44 (62)	27 (38)	-
Laboratory on admission (mean $\pm$ SD)	-	-	-	-
Creatinine (mg/dL)	4.86±2.76	5.08±2.82	4.42±2.62	٥.10 <sup>°</sup>
Total protein (g/dL)	6.16±0.90	6.20±1.01	6.07±0.73	°0.501
Albumin (g/dL)	3.27±0.69	3.31±0.72	3.20±0.59	°0.430
Proteinuria (mg/g)	3148±2847	3274.35±2906.61	2897.86±2734.79	°0.268
<sup>a</sup> Student's t-test, <sup>b</sup> Pearson chi-square, <sup>c</sup> Mann-Whitney U t	est, SD: Standart deviation			

Table 3. The results of renal pathology according to age					
	Total n=171 (100%)	Adults n=111 (64.9%)	Elderly n=60 (35.1%)	р	
Glomerular diseases	123 (71.9)	81(72.9)	42 (70.0)	0.680	
Anti-GBM nephritis	4 (2.3)	3 (2.7)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Amyloidosis (AA/AL)	6/3 (5.2)	4/1(4.5)	2/2 (6.6)	<sup>d</sup> 0.697	
Chronic glomerulonephritis	4 (2.3)	3 (2.7)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 0.553	
Diabetic nephropathy	6 (3.6)	1 (0.9)	5 (8.3)	<sup>d</sup> 0.186	
Focal segmental GS	8 (4.6)	7 (6.3)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 0.263	
IgA nephropathy	49 (28.6)	40 (36)	9 (15)	0.001*	
Lupus nephritis	3 (1.7)	3 (2.7)	0	<sup>d</sup> 0.553	
Membranoproliferative GN	7 (4.1)	6 (5.4)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 0.424	
Pauci-immune crescentic GN	32 (18.7)	12 (10.8)	20 (33.3)	0.001**	
Shunt nephritis.	1 (0.5)	1 (0.9)	0	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Tubulointerstitial diseases	37 (21.7)	23 (20.7)	14 (23.3)	0.701	
Tubulointerstitial nephritis	24 (14)	16 (14.4)	8 (13.3)	1.000	
Acute tubular necrosis	13 (7.6)	7 (6.3)	6 (10)	<sup>d</sup> 0.383	
Vascular diseases	9 (5.3)	6 (5.4)	3 (5)	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Hemolytic uremic nephropathy	3 (1.7)	3 (2.7)	0	<sup>d</sup> 0.553	
Hypertensive nephrosclerosis	4 (2.3)	2 (1.8)	2 (3.3)	<sup>d</sup> 0.613	
Acute cortical necrosis	2 (1.1)	1 (0.9)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Unclassified	2 (1.1)	1 (0.9)	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Oxalate nephropathy	1 (0.5)	1 (0.9)	0	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	
Phosphate nephropathy	1 (0.5)	0	1 (1.6)	<sup>d</sup> 1.000	

 $^{\mathrm{b}}\textsc{Pearson}$  chi-square,  $^{\mathrm{d}}\textsc{Fisher-Freeman-Halton}$  test, \*\*p<0.01

GN: Glomerulonephritis, GS: Glomerulosclerosis, IgA: Immunoglobulin A, GBM: Glomerular basement membrane

the elderly more vulnerable to AKI, and once it happened, renal function did not recover fast after the induction of treatment in the older age group.

In both age groups, glomerular diseases accounted for 70% of all diagnoses, similar to the previous studies, in which GN was the primary finding in  $\geq$ 50% of cases undergoing KB for AKI (8,11,12). The most common diagnosis was immunoglobulin A nephropathy in adults, which accounted for nearly one-third of the cases, and it causes AKI probably by hematuria and/or crescentic proliferation. Consistent with the previous report (8), the most common glomerular disease in elderly patients was pauci-immune GN in our cases. In the current study, 32.7% of the patients showed crescentic proliferation, and approximately 57.1% had pauci-immune GN. Regarding the higher prevalence of crescentic GN among AKI patients, early diagnosis is necessary to prevent irreversible kidney injury by initiating

immunosuppressive treatment and plasmapheresis when appropriate.

TID includes TIN and ATN, both of which cause a rapid decline in kidney function. TIN is characterized by interstitial inflammatory infiltrates, edema, and tubulitis in histopathological examination and is usually caused by drugs, infection, and systemic and autoimmune disease and may be idiopathic in origin. It accounts for 2% of all native kidney biopsies and 15-27% of adult cases undergoing KB for unexplained AKI (8,13,14). TIN was the most common type of TID observed in our cohort and accounted for 14% of all biopsy cases. Clinical suspicion, particular attention to extrarenal manifestations, and review of potential risk factors are usually enough for accurate diagnosis of TIN. However, KB should be performed in cases with severe renal dysfunction, lack of an identifiable offending agent, and lack of renal recovery before initiation of immunosuppressive treatment.

ATN is a common etiology of AKI in hospitalized patients and is diagnosed by exclusion of pre-renal and postrenal causes of AKI, examination of urinary sediment, and analysis of urine measures such as fractional excretion of sodium. ATN prevalence in our cohort is low because most cases were diagnosed based on clinical data, and KB was performed only in patients with prolonged or atypical AKI. In fact, histopathological findings of ATN are only diagnostic and do not alter therapy, and its role in predicting renal outcome is unknown.

Vascular diseases are the least common cause of AKI in the present study. Hypertensive nephrosclerosis was present in 2.3% of our cases, which was similar to the findings of a report from Japan (1.3%) (15). HUS characterized by non-immune microangiopathic hemolytic anemia, thrombocytopenia, and AKI was detected in three patients and all were treated with eculizumab. RCN secondary to ischemic necrosis of the renal cortex is a rare disease, accounting for only 2% of all cases of AKI in Western countries and 3.8%-7.1% in patients dialyzed for AKI in developing countries (16,17). In line with the literature, we reported RCN in 1.1% of the cases, and none was associated with obstetrical complications.

# **Study Limitations**

This study had a few limitations. Our study did not include follow-up or outcome data, and these entities must be studied in future studies.

# CONCLUSION

The present study provides information about renal histopathology in patients with AKI and reveals the significance of KB for accurate diagnosis of underlying diseases as most of the histopathological diagnoses are entities that are both difficult to recognize without biopsy and are treatable.

# ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (approval no: 214/2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

# Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: A.Ö., F.S.K.Y., K.G.E., M.Y., Concept: A.Ö., M.Y., Design: A.Ö., F.S.K.Y., M.Y., Data Collection or Processing: A.Ö., F.S.K.Y., K.G.E., Analysis or Interpretation: A.Ö., F.S.K.Y., K.G.E., Literature Search: A.Ö., Writing: A.Ö. **Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- Mehta RL, Kellum JA, Shah SV, Molitoris BA, Ronco C, Warnock DG, et al. Acute Kidney Injury Network: report of an initiative to improve outcomes in acute kidney injury. Crit Care 2007;11:R31.
- Khwaja A. KDIGO clinical practice guidelines for acute kidney injury. Nephron Clin Pract 2012;120:c179-84.
- Forni LG, Darmon M, Ostermann M, Oudemans-van Straaten HM, Pettilä V, Prowle JR, et al. Renal recovery after acute kidney injury. Intensive Care Med 2017;43:855-66.
- Kellum JA, Lameire N, Aspelin P, BarsoumRS, Burdmann EA, GoldsteinSL, et al. Kidney disease: improving global outcomes (KDIGO) acute kidney injury work group. KDIGO clinical practice guideline for acute kidney injury. Kidney Int Supp 2012;2:1-138.
- Korbet SM, Gashti CN, Evans JK, Whittier WL. Risk of percutaneous renal biopsy of native kidneys in the evaluation of acute kidney injury. Clin Kidney J 2018;11:610-5.
- 6. Nash K, Hafeez A, Hou S. Hospital-acquired renal insufficiency. Am J Kidney Dis 2002;39:930-6.
- Tøndel C, Vikse BE, Bostad L, Svarstad E. Safety and complications of percutaneous kidney biopsies in 715 children and 8573 adults in Norway 1988-2010. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2012;7:1591-7.
- Haas M, Spargo BH, Wit EJ, Meehan SM. Etiologies and outcome of acute renal insufficiency in older adults: a renal biopsy study of 259 cases. Am J Kidney Dis 2000;35:433-47.
- Stratta P, Canavese C, Marengo M, Mesiano P, Besso L, Quaglia M, et al. Risk management of renal biopsy: 1387 cases over 30 years in a single centre. Eur J Clin Invest 2007;37:954-63.
- Uezono S, Hara S, Sato Y, Komatsu H, Ikeda N, Shimao Y, et al. Renal biopsy in elderly patients: a clinicopathological analysis. Ren Fail 2006;28:549-55.
- López-Gómez JM, Rivera F; Spanish Registry of Glomerulonephritis. Renal biopsy findings in acute renal failure in the cohort of patients in the Spanish Registry of Glomerulonephritis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2008;3:674-81.
- Schena FP. Survey of the Italian Registry of Renal Biopsies. Frequency of the renal diseases for 7 consecutive years. The Italian Group of Renal Immunopathology. Nephrol Dial Transplant 1997;12:418-26.
- Clarkson MR, Giblin L, O'Connell FP, O'Kelly P, Walshe JJ, Conlon P, et al. Acute interstitial nephritis: clinical features and response to corticosteroid therapy. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2004;19:2778-83.
- 14. Baker RJ, Pusey CD. The changing profile of acute tubulointerstitial nephritis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2004;19:8-11.
- Sugiyama H, Yokoyama H, Sato H, Saito T, Kohda Y, Nishi S, et al. Japan Renal Biopsy Registry and Japan Kidney Disease Registry: Committee Report for 2009 and 2010. Clin Exp Nephrol 2013;17:155-73.
- Prakash J, Singh VP. Changing picture of renal cortical necrosis in acute kidney injury in developing country. World J Nephrol 2015;4:480-6.
- 17. Prakash J, Vohra R, Wani IA, Murthy AS, Srivastva PK, Tripathi K, et al. Decreasing incidence of renal cortical necrosis in patients with acute renal failure in developing countries: a single-centre experience of 22 years from Eastern India. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2007;22:1213-7.



# Research

# **Evaluation of Serum Amyloid A Levels in Celiac Disease**

# Çölyak Hastalığında Serum Amiloid A Düzeylerinin Değerlendirilmesi

🔟 Refika Yorulmaz Çakmak<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Nergiz Ekmen<sup>2</sup>, 🔟 Mustafa Kavutcu<sup>3</sup>, 🕩 Özlem Gülbahar<sup>3</sup>, ២ Mehmet Arhan<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Mardin State Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, Mardin, Turkey

 $^2$ Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Gastroenterology, Ankara, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biochemistry, Ankara, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** In celiac disease (CD), gluten intake triggers the release of T-cell-derived pro-inflammatory cytokines leading to an increase in the level of serum amyloid A (SAA). To confirm inflammation caused by CD in patients, SAA level is expected to be a better biomarker candidate than C-reactive protein (CRP). This study investigated the relationship between clinical and biochemical variables used in the follow-up of CD patients and SAA levels.

**Methods:** This study is a cross-sectional observational study which was conducted in patients who presented with a diagnosis of CD in a university hospital between June 1, 2019 and December 1, 2019. Patients were categorized into two groups based on the presence of tissue transglutaminase (tTG) immunoglobulin. Statistical analysis of data was performed by considering the age, gender, duration of the disease, frequency of compliance with a gluten-free diet, body mass index, and some laboratory parameters [vitamin D (VD), tTG IgA-IgG, CRP] taken simultaneously with the SAA levels.

**Results:** A total of 90 patients, 28 (31.1%) antibody positive and 62 (68.9%) antibody negative, were included in the study. We found out that there was a statistically significant difference between between SAA level, VD levels, and the duration of CD in the patients (p=0.03 and p=0.009, respectively).

**Conclusion:** VD levels <20 ng/mL, in advanced age, and duration of CD >5 years should be evaluated in the high-risk groups in terms of high SAA levels. If there is a persistent increase in SAA level during follow-up visits of patients with CD, they should be evaluated in terms of complications caused by the chronic inflammation.

Keywords: Celiac disease, serum amyloid A, C-reactive protein

# ÖZ

Amaç: Çölyak hastalığında (ÇH) gluten alımı, T-hücre kaynaklı pro-enflamatuvar sitokinlerin salınımını tetikleyerek serum amiloid A (SAA) düzeyinde artışa neden olur. Hastalarda ÇH'nin neden olduğu enflamasyonun değerlendirilmesinde, C-reaktif protein (CRP) yerine SAA seviyesi daha iyi bir biyobelirteç olabilir. Bu çalışmada çölyak hastalarının takibinde kullanılan klinik ve biyokimyasal değişkenler ile SAA düzeyleri arasındaki ilişki araştırılmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Bu çalışma kesitsel gözlemsel bir çalışma olup, 1 Haziran 2019-1 Aralık 2019 tarihleri arasında bir üniversite hastanesinde ÇH tanılı hastalar ile yapılmıştır. Hastalar doku transglutaminaz (tTG) varlığına göre iki gruba ayrıldı. SAA seviyeleri ile yaş, cinsiyet, hastalık süresi, glutensiz diyete uyum sıklığı, vücut kitle indeksine ve eş zamanlı alınan bazı laboratuvar parametreler arasında [D vitamini (VD), tTG IgA-IgG, CRP] istatistiksel analizler yapıldı.

**Bulgular:** Çalışmaya 28 (%31,1) tTG antikor pozitif ve 62 (%68,9) tTG antikor negatif olmak üzere toplam 90 hasta dahil edildi. Hastalarda VD düzeyleri ve ÇH süresi ile SAA düzeyleri arasında istatistiksel olarak anlamlı bir fark olduğunu saptadık (sırasıyla p=0,03; p=0,009).

**Sonuç:** 20 ng/mL'nin altındaki VD düzeyleri, ileri yaş ve 5 yıldan fazla ÇH süresi bulunan hastalarda SAA yüksekliği açısından riskli gruplar olarak düşünülmelidir. Çölyak hastalarının takiplerinde SAA düzeyinde persiste eden bir yükseklik varsa kronik inflamasyonun neden olduğu komplikasyonlar açısından değerlendirilmelidir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Çölyak hastalığı, serum amiloid A, C-reaktif protein

Address for Correspondence: Nergiz Ekmen, Gazi University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Gastroenterology, Ankara, Turkev

Phone: +90 505 677 05 57 E-mail: dr\_nergisekmen@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-7921-3169

Cite as: Yorulmaz Çakmak R, Ekmen N, Kavutcu M, Gülbahar Ö, Arhan M. Evaluation of Serum Amyloid A Levels in Celiac Disease. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:248-253

Received: 28.07.2021 Accepted: 03.09.2021

# INTRODUCTION

Celiac disease (CD), a chronic immune-mediated enteropathy triggered by dietary gluten ingestion in genetically predisposed individuals, is diagnosed by specific serological and histological factors (1). Highly sensitive and specific antibody tests have been developed and applied to screen individuals with CD (2). Specifically, it is shown that tests for the detection of tissue transglutaminase (tTG) antibody in serum have a specificity of 96-100% for the diagnosis of CD (1-3). Till date, the only treatment for CD is based on a gluten-free diet, which targets mucosal healing (Marsh 0 or 1 at follow-up biopsy) (4). However, the response to CD treatment with a gluten-free diet is still under debate. If patients were diagnosed with CD in their adolescence or adulthood, approximately 60% who were on a gluten-free diet in their first year of the treatment achieved mucosal healing (5). In contrast, recent studies indicated that mucosal healing was achieved in 81% of patients with CD if they were under a long-term, gluten-free follow-up treatment (6).

Serum amyloid A (SAA), produced by hepatocytes, are acute-phase reactants that rise rapidly in infections, trauma, and other inflammatory conditions. It is involved in the pathogenesis of many inflammatory diseases (IDs) such as diabetes mellitus, Alzheimer's disease, rheumatoid arthritis, and ulcerative colitis (7-9). It is shown that high levels of SAA and C-reactive protein (CRP) in biological fluids increases cardiovascular risk, and SAA reached a level which was much higher than CRP and then declined rapidly (10). Increased SAA in patients with rheumatoid arthritis has been associated with disease activity, disease-associated autoantibodies, and other acute-phase reactants (9). Amyloidosis, which is a serious complication in chronic IDs, is formed by the accumulation of amyloid A fibrils, which are degradation products of SAA in certain vital organs (11).

This study aimed to determine the correlation between SAA and various clinical and laboratory parameters in CD patients.

# **METHODS**

# Patients

This study is a cross-sectional observational study, and the patients who were presented to the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Ankara Keçiören Training and Research Hospital between June 1, 2019 and December 1, 2019 and were diagnosed with CD after the clinical, serological, and histological evaluations, and followed-up, were included in the study. Patients with a serious ID other than CD such as malignancy, active infection, rheumatological and inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), and patients <18 years of age were excluded from the study. Written consent was obtained from all patients who participated in the study. Celiac patients were classified as antibody-positive (tTG Ig A or any antibody from tTG IgG positive) and negative (tTG IgA and tTG IgG antibody negative).

# **Clinical-Demographic Characteristics**

Age, gender, body mass index (BMI), smoking, CD duration, presence of any gastrointestinal symptoms at the time of examination (abdominal pain, diarrhea, constipation, flatulence, dyspepsia, etc.), and dietary compliance were questioned face-to-face by the gastroenterologist.

# Laboratory Variables

Along with the laboratory parameters taken during routine controls of the patients, simultaneous SAA levels were measured [complete blood count, tTG IgA-IgG antibodies, vitamin D (VD), CRP, serum iron, ferritin, vitamin B12, folate, alanine aminotransferase (ALT)].

#### Serum Amyloid A Assay

Venous blood was collected in a red-capped tube from celiac patients who were admitted to the outpatient clinic with fasting for at least 8 hours. The blood was centrifuged for 10 minutes at 4,000 rpm without waiting. Subsequently, serum was stored at -80 °C until the day of analysis. SAA measurements were made for a quantitative determination of SAA (from mg/L level) utilizing N-Latex SAA kit immunnefelometer (OQMP11 Germany/Siemens N-Latex SAA Kit, 105 Test Kit). The upper normal limit of SAA is 6.4 mg/L.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Collected data were analyzed with the SPSS.22 program (Chicago, IL, USA). Descriptive data were presented as the mean ± standard deviation, median, and minimummaximum values. Chi-square test was used to determine whether there is a relationship between the two variables. When comparing the parameters of more than two patient groups, it was first examined whether the data showed a normal distribution or not with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests. For analytical tests, the t-test or Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare the two means. On comparing the three non-parametric analyzed groups, it was tried to be understood between which groups the difference was by performing the dual analyses on data that had a significant difference. Bonferroni correction was made in these analyses. Then, correlation analysis was performed for all parameters in the tTg positive and tTg negative patient group. Non-parametric correlation analysis was used, and p<0.05 was considered significant.

# RESULTS

# Demographic Data

In this study, 90 patients were included, who were subsequently divided into two groups depending on the antibody test results. The mean age of all patients was 36.71 years (Table 1). Summarizes the comparison of clinicallaboratory parameters and SAA levels between the groups according to antibody test results.

# Findings on Serum Amyloid A

Although 75.9% of patients with high SAA levels were female and only 24.1% of them were male, there was no statistically significant difference observed between the gender of the patients and SAA groups (high or normal level) (p=0.493). The summary of the relation between laboratory variables and SAA levels are presented in Table 2. The results showed that there was a statistically significant difference between SAA levels and the duration of CD, serum CRP level, and age.

More specifically, high SAA level was found in one (10%) of the patients with a duration of CD for less than one year. High SAA levels were found (mean, 15.25 mg/L) in four (15.4%) of those with durations of CD between 1-5 years, while 24 (44.4%) of the patients with CD for >5 years had a high SAA level (mean, 18.34). Additionally, the results indicated that the duration of CD >5 years in 82.8% of those with a high SAA level, between 1-5 years in 13.8%, and less than one year in 3.4%, which were statistically significant for comparison between CD duration and SAA groups (p=0.009) (Figure 1).

The CRP level was found high (mean, 11.35) in 31% of the patients with high SAA levels. In 77.8% of the patients with high CRP levels, the SAA level was also high. There was a statistically significant relationship observed between



**Figure 1.** Percentages of higher SAA according to duration of Celiac disease SAA: Serum Amyloid A

CRP and SAA levels (p=0.001). There was no statistically significant relationship found between SAA groups and generalized finite differencing compliance, BMI, tTG IgA or tTG IgG positivity (p>0.05).

The age was divided into three groups using the k-means cluster method among SPSS analysis programs. SAA levels were found to be higher in 12 of the groups (41.4%) with a median age of 55.11 (37.9%) of those with a median age of 37, and 6 (20.7%) of those with a median age of 23 years. There was a significant relationship found between the age groups and SAA (p=0.032). When the median age of 23 years and the median age of 55 years were compared with the chi-square method, a statistically significant difference was found in terms of SAA levels (p=0.009).

SAA level was also found to be high when VD levels were examined. VD levels in patients with high SAA levels were <20 ng/mL in 16 of patients (42.1%), between 20-30 ng/mL in seven of the patients (18.4%), and >30 ng/mL in six of the patients (54.5%) (p=0.03). The results showed that the

Table 1. Evaluation of clinical-laboratory parameters according	l
tTG* results	

Variables	tTG positive (n=28)	tTG negative (n=62)	р
Gender (F/M)	17/11	47/15	0.1442
Presence of the symptoms	14 (50%)	20 (32.3%)	0.0612
Not following gluten- free diet	15 (53.6%)	4 (6.5%)	0.0002
Adherence to gluten- free diet	2 (7.1%)	42 (67.7%)	0.0002
Smoking	17 (60.7%)	24 (38.7%)	0.052
Anemia †	6 (21.4%)	2 (3.2%)	0.012
Duration of celiac disease, years median Duration of celiac disease, mean	4 (0-19) 5.61±1.01	6 (0-21) 7.95±0.77	0.063
Alanine aminotransferase, median (U/L)	21.5 (10-92)	16 (7-54)	0.0023
C-reactive protein, median (mg/L)	2.05 (0.5-16.9)	2.05 (0.5-14.1)	0.8343
Vitamin D, median (ng/mL)	19.5 (5-114)	21 (6-139)	0.4613
Serum Amyloid A (mg/L)	7.65 (3.69-202)	7.22 (3.57-17.9)	0.6263

 $^1$ Independent simple t-test,  $^2$ chi-square test,  $^3$ Mann-Whitney U test. Values p<0.05 are expressed in bold

"tTG: Anti-tissue transglutaminase, †Anemia definition: According to the Turkish hematology society's guideline, hemoglobin limit was accepted as 13 g/dL for men, 12 g/dL for women, and 11 g/dL for pregnant women patients with a VD level of <20 ng/mL are 3.23 times more likely to have a higher SAA level than those between 20-30 ng/mL.

As a result of the correlation analysis performed to determine the relationship between SAA and study variables in CD patients, a statistically significant positive correlation was found between the SAA level and CRP (r=0.453, p=0.001), ALT (r=0.314, p=0.026) (Table 3).

# DISCUSSION

Table 2. Evaluation of laboratory parameters according to	
SAA results	

	High SAA (n=28)	Normal SAA (n=61)	р
Age (years)	40.96±14.02	34.85±12.85	0.046 <sup>1</sup>
Duration of celiac disease	8 (0.8-21)	4.75 (0-21)	0.023 <sup>2</sup>
Alanine aminotransferase (U/L)	19 (8-36)	16 (7-92)	0.136 <sup>2</sup>
B12 (ng/L)	212.5 (81-685)	241 (84-1344)	0.349 <sup>2</sup>
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	3.55 (1.2-14.1)	1.7 (0.5-10.4)	0.000 <sup>2</sup>
Iron (μg/dL)	80 (28-170)	77.50 (10-235)	0.404 <sup>2</sup>
Vitamin D (ng/mL)	17.5 (6-50)	22 (5-139)	0.130 <sup>2</sup>
Ferritin (ng/mL)	17 (7-115)	18 (2-93)	0.710 <sup>2</sup>
Folic acid (ng/mL)	8 (2-13)	8 (1-23)	0.625 <sup>2</sup>
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	14.39±1.57	13.95±1.73	0.2621
Lymphocyte (mm³/L)	1965 (1160- 3640)	1910 (900- 3900)	0.354 <sup>2</sup>

 $^1 Independent simple t-test, <math display="inline">^2 Mann-Whitney U$  test values p <0.05 are expressed in bold, SAA: Serum Amyloid A

For CD patients' follow-up, there is a high need for a noninvasive marker that may be used to show the active inflammation, disease activity, and further complications. T-cell-derived pro-inflammatory cytokines triggered by a gluten intake in CD patients may increase SAA level. Most of the studies mainly focused on the effect of SAA level on acute or chronic IDs. For example, SAA was compared with other acute-phase reactants such as CRP, and the SAA level was found to be more sensitive than CRP in terms of screening of the inflammation in various diseases, such as rheumatoid arthritis, primary biliary cirrhosis, and chronic active hepatitis (9,12,13). Besides, the SAA levels increase rapidly within a few hours of infection, trauma, cancer, or other inflammatory events (14). Familial Mediterranean fever,

Table 3. Correlation results between SAA and study	variables
levels	

Variables	r	р
Age (years)	0.053	0.718
Alanine aminotransferase (U/L)	0.366	0.01
B12 (ng/L)	0.007	0.964
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	0.418	0.003
lron (μg/dL)	0.080	0.585
Vitamin D (ng/mL)	-0.177	0.223
Ferritin (ng/mL)	0.251	0.082
Folic acid (ng/mL)	-0.027	0.856
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	0.229	0.113
Lymphocyte (mm³/L)	-0.003	0.983
Values p<0.05 are expressed in bold. SAA: Serum Amyloid A		

chronic respiratory diseases, Hashimoto's disease, and IBDs have been also associated with the increased SAA levels (8,15-19). CD may present with a variety of extraintestinal manifestations (20). Other studies showed the increase in acute and chronic kidney diseases in CD patients who need renal replacement therapy (21,22). However, to the best of our knowledge, there is no information regarding the relation between SAA level and CD in the literature.

In addition, it is observed that VD deficiency causes inflammation. In our study, we found a relationship between low VD levels and high SAA levels. Many studies on VD and some markers of inflammation are available. For example, VD replacement has been shown to reduce the CRP levels in a meta-analysis (23). The effect of VD level on IL-10, IL-6, and tumor necrosis factor - $\alpha$  levels were also examined (24). Although there is no study showing the relation of the SAA level with VD in the literature, there is a study focusing on the relation of VD with serum amyloid p level in the Arabian race, the results of which indicated that serum amyloid p levels decreased with the replacement of VD (25).

Various cardiac pathologies occur as inflammatory mediators cause atherosclerosis and vascular damage due to their increase by the result of the autoimmune mechanisms triggered in CD (10). It has been shown that high SAA and CRP levels are associated with increased cardiovascular risk (26). In AA amyloidosis, amyloid burden and circulating concentration of SAA was >10 mg/L, and subsequently, a significant decrease in survival of the patients with persistent inflammatory activity was found. During the patients' followup, most of the patients with SAA level consistently >50 mg/L have showed an increase of amyloid burden and a deterioration of the organ function (27). Moreover, in some studies, CD has been connected with both primary and secondary isolated cases of cutaneous amyloidosis (28). Together, there has also been a case report emphasizing the connection between CD and renal amyloidosis with systemic secondary amyloidosis (28). In our study, we found a positive correlation between SAA and CRP as an important inflammation marker. We found a hypothesis that SAA may be an alternative and more sensitive marker compared to CRP to show inflammation, which has not been considered before in the literature. Larger series should be evaluated to reach more precise results.

In this study, we determined the relationship between SAA level and the duration of CD. SAA levels were found to be significantly higher in patients with a duration of CD >5 years, regardless of the current antibody of the disease. Patients with CD should be followed-up in terms of SAA level, and those with persistent inflammatory activity should be further tracked to monitor complications caused by chronic inflammation.

# **Study Limitations**

This study could not include endoscopically evaluated patients with SAA due to the lack of mucosal damage for the comparison. At the time of diagnosis, the patients were seronegative CD, and thus, the initial antibody levels of patients could not be reached.

# CONCLUSION

In this study, SAA level might have been a more sensitive marker candidate than the CRP level to show inflammation in patients with CD. Groups at a risk for chronic inflammation (VD level <20 ng/mL, advanced age, CD duration >5 years) should be carefully evaluated. More comprehensive studies on SAA level should be conducted.

# ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Ankara Keçiören Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (no: 2012-KAEK-15/1895, date: 08.05.2019).

**Informed Consent:** Written consent was obtained from patients who participated in the study.

#### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: R.Y.Ç., M.A., N.E., Concept: R.Y.Ç., M.A., M.K., Ö.G., N.E., Design: R.Y.Ç., M.A., M.K., Ö.G., N.E., Data Collection or Processing: R.Y.Ç., M.A., M.K., Ö.G., N.E., Analysis or Interpretation: R.Y.Ç., M.A., M.K., Ö.G., N.E., Literature Search: R.Y.Ç., M.A., M.K., Ö.G., N.E., Writing: R.Y.Ç., M.A., N.E. **Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# **REFERENCES**

- McCarty TR, O'Brien CR, Gremida A, Ling C, Rustagi T. Efficacy of duodenal bulb biopsy for diagnosis of celiac disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2018;6:E1369-78.
- Al-Toma A, Volta U, Auricchio R, Castillejo G, Sanders DS, Cellier C, et al. European Society for the Study of Coeliac Disease (ESsCD) guideline for coeliac disease and other gluten-related disorders. United European Gastroenterol J 2019;7:583-613.
- Lewis NR, Scott BB. Meta-analysis: deamidated gliadin peptide antibody and tissue transglutaminase antibody compared as screening tests for coeliac disease. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010;31:73-81.
- Rubio-Tapia A, Ludvigsson JF, Brantner TL, Murray JA, Everhart JE. The prevalence of celiac disease in the United States. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107:1538-44.
- Sharkey LM, Corbett G, Currie E, Lee J, Sweeney N, Woodward JM. Optimising delivery of care in coeliac disease - comparison of the benefits of repeat biopsy and serological follow-up. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2013;38:1278-91.
- Hære P, Høie O, Schulz T, Schönhardt I, Raki M, Lundin KE. Longterm mucosal recovery and healing in celiac disease is the rule - not the exception. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016;51:1439-46.
- Liang JS, Sloane JA, Wells JM, Abraham CR, Fine RE, Sipe JD. Evidence for local production of acute phase response apolipoprotein serum amyloid A in Alzheimer's disease brain. Neurosci Lett 1997;225:73-6.
- Vietri L, Fui A, Bergantini L, d'Alessandro M, Cameli P, Sestini P, et al. Serum amyloid A: A potential biomarker of lung disorders. Respir Investig 2020;58:21-7.
- Kumon Y, Suehiro T, Hashimoto K, Nakatani K, Sipe JD. Local expression of acute phase serum amyloid A mRNA in rheumatoid arthritis synovial tissue and cells. J Rheumatol 1999;26:785-90.
- 10. Shridas P, Tannock LR. Role of serum amyloid A in atherosclerosis. Curr Opin Lipidol 2019;30:320-5.
- 11. Ertürk A, Korkmaz C. AA Amiloidozda Patogenez. Turkiye Klinikleri J Rheumatol-Special Topics 2017;10:163-6.
- 12. Chambers RE, MacFarlane DG, Whicher JT, Dieppe PA. Serum amyloid-A protein concentration in rheumatoid arthritis and its role in monitoring disease activity. Ann Rheum Dis 1983;42:665-7.
- Raynes JG, Cooper EH. Comparison of serum amyloid A protein and C-reactive protein concentrations in cancer and non-malignant disease. J Clin Pathol 1983;36:798-803.
- De Buck M, Gouwy M, Wang JM, Van Snick J, Proost P, Struyf S, et al. The cytokine-serum amyloid A-chemokine network. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2016;30:55-69.
- Erden S, Buyukozturk S, Vural P, Değirmencioğlu S. Acutephase reactans in Hashimoto thyroiditis. Int Immunopharmacol 2008;8:1863-5.
- Dai ML, Fan S, Li Z, Yu X, Lin D, Huang XF, et al. Correlation of serum amyloid A levels, clinical manifestations, treatment, and disease activity in patients with acute anterior uveitis. Eye (Lond) 2020;34:1672-8.
- El-Deeb W, Elsohaby I, Fayez M, Mkrtchyan HV, El-Etriby D, ElGioushy M. Use of procalcitonin, neopterin, haptoglobin, serum amyloid A and proinflammatory cytokines in diagnosis and

prognosis of bovine respiratory disease in feedlot calves under field conditions. Acta Trop 2020;204:105336.

- Yuan ZY, Zhang XX, Wu YJ, Zeng ZP, She WM, Chen SY, et al. Serum amyloid A levels in patients with liver diseases. World J Gastroenterol 2019;25:6440-50.
- Bourgonje AR, von Martels JZH, Gabriëls RY, Blokzijl T, Buist-Homan M, Heegsma J, et al. A Combined Set of Four Serum Inflammatory Biomarkers Reliably Predicts Endoscopic Disease Activity in Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Front Med (Lausanne) 2019;6:251.
- Frustaci A, Cuoco L, Chimenti C, Pieroni M, Fioravanti G, Gentiloni N, et al. Celiac disease associated with autoimmune myocarditis. Circulation 2002;105:2611-8.
- Wijarnpreecha K, Thongprayoon C, Panjawatanan P, Thamcharoen N, Pachariyanon P, Nakkala K, et al. Celiac disease and the risk of kidney diseases: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Dig Liver Dis 2016;48:1418-24.
- Ludvigsson JF, Montgomery SM, Olén O, Ekbom A, Ludvigsson J, Fored M. Coeliac disease and risk of renal disease-a general population cohort study. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2006;21:1809-15.
- Chen N, Wan Z, Han SF, Li BY, Zhang ZL, Qin LQ. Effect of vitamin D supplementation on the level of circulating high-sensitivity

C-reactive protein: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Nutrients 2014;6:2206-16.

- Calton EK, Keane KN, Soares MJ. The potential regulatory role of vitamin D in the bioenergetics of inflammation. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2015;18:367-73
- Amer OE, Khattak MNK, Alnaami AM, Aljohani NJ, Al-Daghri NM. Vitamin D Correction Down-Regulates Serum Amyloid P Component Levels in Vitamin D Deficient Arab Adults: A Single-Arm Trial. Nutrients 2020;12:2880.
- Ridker PM, Rifai N, Pfeffer MA, Sacks FM, Moye LA, Goldman S, et al. Inflammation, pravastatin, and the risk of coronary events after myocardial infarction in patients with average cholesterol levels. Cholesterol and Recurrent Events (CARE) Investigators. Circulation 1998;98:839-44.
- Gillmore JD, Lovat LB, Persey MR, Pepys MB, Hawkins PN. Amyloid load and clinical outcome in AA amyloidosis in relation to circulating concentration of serum amyloid A protein. Lancet 2001;358:24-9.
- Chhoda A, Jain D, Kumar Daga M, Batra V. Celiac Disease and Secondary Amyloidosis: A Possible Causal Association? ACG Case Rep J 2018;5:24.





Research

# Intensive Care Unit Admission Parameters for Patients with COVID-19

# COVID-19 Hastalarında Yoğun Bakım Kabulünü Belirleyen Parametreler

🔟 Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz<sup>1</sup>, 🔟 Fatma Özdemir<sup>2</sup>, 🕩 Oğuz Özakin<sup>2</sup>, ២ Ülkü Aygen Türkmen<sup>2</sup>, 🕩 Veysel Dinç<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** The aim of this study was to determine the factors that may be useful in the early identification of populations that are sensitive to Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) and the need for intensive care unit (ICU) admission.

**Methods:** In this retrospective cohort study, patients who were hospitalized with COVID-19 and requested intensive care consultation at University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital between April 1 and July 1, 2020 were analyzed.

**Results:** Of the 208 patients included in the study, 129 were admitted to the ICU and 79 were not. Patients over the age of 85 were more often admitted to the ICU. The probability of ICU admission increased 2.6 times [odds ratio (OR): 2.687; confidence interval (CI): 95% 1.172-6.164] in patients with a single comorbidity relative to those with no comorbidity, while this risk increased 9.8 times (OR: 9.825, CI: 95% 2.557-37.749) in the presence of four or more comorbidities. In patients admitted to the ICU, the D-dimer and ferritin levels were higher, and the lymphocyte count was lower (p<0.001), relative to those who were not. Receiver operator characteristic (ROC) analysis gave cut-off values of 520 ng/mL, 765 ng/mL, and 0.89 109/L for ferritin, D-dimer and the lymphocyte count.

**Conclusion:** In addition to male gender and advanced age, a higher number of comorbidities is associated with higher disease severity in patients with COVID-19. It is also believed that a low lymphocyte count, as well as high D-dimer and ferritin levels, may guide clinicians in the early diagnosis of patients who require ICU admission.

Keywords: COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2, coronavirus, intensive care units, admission parameters

# ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışma, Koronavirüs hastalığı-2019 (COVID-19) hastalarında yoğun bakım ünitesine (YBÜ) kabul parametrelerinin belirlenmesi amacı ile planlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Retrospektif tasarıma sahip bu araştırmada 1 Nisan-1 Temmuz 2020 tarihleri arasında Sağlık Bilimleri Üniversitesi, Gaziosmanpaşa Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi'nde COVID-19 tanısı ile hastaneye yatırılan ve yoğun bakım konsültasyonu talep edilen hastalar analiz edildi.

**Bulgular:** Araştırmaya dahil edilen 208 hastanın 129'u YBÜ'ye kabul edildi 79'unda ise YBÜ'ye gerek görülmedi. Seksen beş yaş üzeri hastaların YBÜ kabulünün daha fazla olması dışında gruplar arasında ortalama yaş benzer bulundu. Komorbiditesi olmayan hastalara göre tek bir komorbiditesi olanlarda YBÜ olasılığı 2,6 kat artarken, bu riskin 4 ve üzeri komorbidite varlığında 9,8 kat arttığı bulundu. YBÜ'ye kabul edilen hastalarda D-dimer ve ferritin değerleri daha yüksek, lenfosit sayısı daha düşük bulundu (p<0,001). Ferritin değeri için yapılan ROC analizi sonucunda cut-off değeri 520 ng/ml olarak, D-dimer değeri için cut-off değeri 765 ng/mL olarak, lenfosit sayısı için cut-off değeri 0,89 109/L olarak belirlendi

**Sonuç:** COVID-19 hastalarında erkek cinsiyet ve ileri yaşa ek olarak daha fazla sayıda komorbidite, daha yüksek hastalık şiddeti ile ilişkilidir. Ayrıca lenfosit sayısı düşüklüğü, D-dimer ve ferritin yüksekliğinin YBÜ kabulü gerekecek hastaların erken tanınmasında klinisyenlere yol gösterebileceği düşünülmektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: COVID-19, SARS-CoV-2, coronavirus, yoğun bakım üniteleri, kabul parametreleri

Phone: +90 506 441 57 10 E-mail: udmss\_47@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7034-0391

Cite as: Sabaz MS, Özdemir F, Özakin O, Türkmen ÜA, Dinç V. Intensive Care Unit Admission Parameters for Patients with COVID-19 Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:254-261

Received: 03.09.2021 Accepted: 17.09.2021

Address for Correspondence: Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz, Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

# INTRODUCTION

In December 2019, a disease was reported in the Wuhan State of China caused by Severe Acute Respiratory syndrome-Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) (1). The World Health Organization declared a pandemic due to this infectious disease, which was designated Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) and it had caused more than 225 million cases and 4,636,153 deaths in 220 countries as of September 14, 2021 (2,3). It is expected that this number will continue to increase rapidly for a while and will threaten the lives of more people worldwide, as well as their physical and mental health.

The first investigations of COVID-19 revealed a clinical spectrum ranging from moderate infection to severe complications such as acute respiratory distress syndrome and multiple organ dysfunction syndrome, which resulted in death, following an incubation period of 2 to 14 days (4,5). To date, no specific treatment has been proven for this disease other than supportive care. Recent reports have indicated that approximately 14%-29% of patients with COVID-19 pneumonia required intensive care (IC) (6,7). In this pandemic, which is predicted to cause great pressure and insufficiency in intensive care units (ICUs), early recognition of critical patients and ensuring timely triage is very important (8). Reports from China and Italy demonstrated that the risk factors for severe disease included advanced age and at least one comorbid disease (4,9). Particularly, elderly patients who have underlying comorbidities such as diabetes, hypertension, and coronary heart disease are at greater risk of adverse outcomes (10).

The requirement for ICU admission is primarily determined by the clinical view, peripheral oxygen saturation (SpO<sub>2</sub>) levels, and the patient's comorbidities, although specific laboratory markers may aid in determining the severity of the condition. In order to predict the need for ICU admission in hospitalized COVID-19 patients, it is recommended to consider the levels of C-reactive protein (CRP), D-dimer level, ferritin, and serum cardiac troponin, as well as the low lymphocyte count (11). This study was planned to determine the parameters that may be useful in predicting the ICU need of COVID-19 and to identify the factors affecting the progression from mild to severe disease.

# **METHODS**

#### Subjects and Methods

This retrospective cohort study was conducted at the ICU of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa

Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey. This referral hospital, which has 600 beds and 40 different medical departments, includes an ICU consisting of 38 patient beds admitting an average of 3.386 medical, surgical, or trauma patients per year. The ratio of nurses to patients is 1:2 in this unit, which provides IC services as a separate unit, where extracorporeal treatments (ECMO, hemodialysis, plasmapheresis) can be administered 24/7 by the IC specialists, Anesthesiology and Reanimation specialists, and assistants.

#### **Data Collection**

The data on patients who were hospitalized for COVID-19 in our hospital between April 1 and July 1, 2020 and were consulted for assessment of the need for ICU admission, were collected using the hospital database. Treatment for COVID-19 was planned according to the guidelines published and updated by the Ministry of Health (12,13). The findings of respiratory rate ≥30 times/min, dyspnea and respiratory distress symptoms, SaO<sub>2</sub> (arterial oxygen saturation) <90% or  $PaO_{2}$  (partial pressure of oxygen) 70 mmHg despite oxygen support, PaO2/FiO<sub>2</sub> (the fraction of inspired oxygen) 300, 4 mmol/L lactate, bilateral infiltrates or multilobar involvement, on chest X-ray or computed tomography, hypotension (mean arterial pressure 65 mmHq), skin perfusion disorder, kidney or liver function disorder, thrombocytopenia, organ dysfunctions such as confusion, presence of immunosuppressive disease, the presence of multiple and particularly uncontrolled comorbidity, troponin elevation, and arrhythmia were evaluated as the indications for ICU admission (12).

The patients consultation responses were checked for the decision on follow-up in the ICU. Clinical and laboratory data of these patients during consultation were obtained electronically and evaluated retrospectively. Patient data including age, gender, comorbid diseases, respiratory rate per minute,  $FiO_{2'}$ ,  $SaO_{2'}$ , laboratory parameters obtained from blood samples, and the data obtained as a result of examination and recorded on the hospital database consultation form were analyzed.

#### Sample

All the patients who were hospitalized with COVID-19 and were consulted for assessment of the requirement for ICU admission during the planning period of the study constituted the intended sample. During the study period, 23,269 outpatients presented to our hospital with a prediagnosis of COVID-19. A total of 1554 patients with a confirmed diagnosis of COVID-19 were hospitalized. ICU consultation was requested for 396 of these patients, and 212 patients were admitted to the ICU. Following evaluation of the exclusion criteria, a total of 208 patients consulted to the ICU were included in the study.

# **Inclusion Criteria**

It was planned to include all patients over the age of 18 who were followed up at the hospital with a diagnosis of COVID-19 and consulted to evaluate the need for ICU admission.

# **Exclusion Criteria**

# Younger than 18 years old (n=1)

Patients with multiple requests for consultation in the ICU (n=62)

Patients referred to an external center (n=81)

Patients referred from an external center (n=31)

Missing data (n=15)

# **Ethical Considerations**

Ethical approval and institutional permission was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (decision number: 134, date: 05/08/2020). The Council for Scientific Research Studies of the Directorate General of Health Services, which is associated with the Ministry of Health of the Republic of Turkey, also gave permission. The research conforms to the provisions of the Declaration of Helsinki in 1995 (as revised in Brazil 2013).

# **Statistical Analysis**

The data collected in the study were evaluated using SPSS Statistics, version 22.00 (IBM Corp.; Armonk, NY). The Shapiro-Wilk test was performed to determine if the data had a normal distribution. Numerical variables were reported as mean standard deviation or median and interquartile range (IQR) whereas categorical variables were given as frequency (n) and percentage (%) IQR. For numerical data comparisons, the independent samples t-test was employed, and the Mann-Whitney U test was utilized when the assumptions of this test could not be met. For categorical variables, the chi-square test was employed, and when the chi-square test criteria were not satisfied, Fisher's Exact test was used. In addition, a logistic regression model including all the patients was created in order to determine the effect of the comorbid disease burden on ICU admission. Receiver operator characteristic (ROC) analysis was used to determine cut-off values for the laboratory parameters that were assumed to be predictive of ICU admission. A p-value less than 0.05 was identified as the level of statistical significance.

# **Primary Outcome**

The primary aim of the study was to determine the parameters for admission to the ICU in patients who were followed-up due to COVID-19.

# Secondary Outcome

The secondary aim of the study was to compare the patients' comorbidities and laboratory values and to determine the cut-off values that could determine the transition from mild to severe disease as well as the need for ICU admission.

# Results

The patients' demographics and baseline characteristics are shown in Table 1. Patients who were consulted for ICU follow-up were split into two groups: those who had been admitted to the ICU and those who had not. The mean age was similar among the groups, and the number of patients over the age of 85 who were admitted to the ICU was higher. Male gender (87; 69%, p<0.05) and comorbid diseases (111; 85.4%, p<0.05) were more common in patients who were admitted to the ICU. The number of comorbid diseases was higher in the group of patients who were admitted to the ICU [2 (1-3), p<0.001]. Hypertension was the most common comorbid disease in both groups. Diabetes mellitus (DM) (65; 50.4%), cardiovascular disease (CVD) (37; 28.7%), and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (25, 19.4%) were more common in the patients who were admitted to the ICU (p<0.05).

Measurements of fever were found to be similar in all patients during the examination. Dyspnea was found in 91.5% (118) and tachypnea (respiratory rate  $\geq$ 30 per min) in 85.7% (108) (p<0.05) of the patients who were admitted to the ICU. Although patients admitted to the ICU were treated with 5 L/min O<sub>2</sub>, SaO<sub>2</sub> was <90% or PaO<sub>2</sub> was <70, PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> was <300, and the rate of circulatory disorders was higher (p<0.05). The proportion of patients with hypotension (MAP <65 mmHg), organ dysfunction symptoms, lactate >4 mmol/L, and bilateral or multilobar lung involvement on computed tomography scan were similar between the groups (Table 1).

Considering the laboratory parameters,  $PaO_2$  and  $SaO_2$  were lower in the blood gasses of the patients who were admitted to the ICU. The D-dimer and ferritin levels were higher, and the lymphocyte counts were lower in patients who were admitted to the ICU (Table 2).

A logistic regression model was created to assess the effect of the comorbidity burden on ICU admission. As a result of this model, the ICU admission risk was 2.6 times higher in patients with one comorbid disease (odds ratio with COVID-19

Table 1. Demographics and clinical characteristics of patients

Parameters	Non-admission to ICU (n=79) n (%)	Admission to ICU (n=129) n (%)	р
Gender			0.010
Male	39 (31.0)	87 (69.0)	-
Female	40 (48.8)	42 (51.2)	-
Age (years, mean ± SD)	64.77±12.96	67.85±14.86	0.118
<55	18 (22.8)	24 (18.6)	0.466
55-64	19 (24.1)	29 (22.5)	0.794
65-74	18 (22.8)	27 (20.9)	0.753
75-84	21 (26.6)	28 (21.7)	0.421
≥85	3 (3.8)	21 (16.3)	0.006
Comorbidity	54 (69.2)	111 (85.4)	0.005
Hypertension	34 (43.6)	67 (52.3)	0.223
Diabetes	23 (29.1)	65 (50.4)	0.003
Cardiovascular disease	10 (12.7)	37 (28.7)	0.007
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	5 (6.3)	25 (19.4)	0.009
Cerebrovascular disease	7 (8.9)	24 (18.6)	0.055
Chronic renal failure	11 (13.9)	24 (18.6)	0.381
Dementia	6 (7.6)	11 (8.5)	0.812
Malignancy	3 (3.8)	8 (6.2)	0.539*
Other	5 (6.3)	10 (7.8)	0.700
NIMV	12 (15.2)	33 (25.6)	0.077
Vasoactive drug	2 (2.5)	7 (5.4)	0.488*
Body temperature (°C, mean ± SD)	37.27±1.01	37.41±1.04	0.352
Bilateral infiltration	66 (83.5)	118 (91.5)	0.082
Dyspnea	61 (77.2)	118 (91.5)	0.004
Respiratory rate ≥30 (per min)	18 (22.8)	108 (85.7)	<0.001
PaO <sub>2</sub> /FiO <sub>2</sub> <300	42 (53.2)	122 (94.6)	<0.001
SaO <sub>2</sub> <90% or PaO <sub>2</sub> <70 mmHgª	37 (46.8)	122 (76.7)	<0.001
Hypotension (MAP <65 mmHg)	4 (5.1)	16 (12.4)	0.081
Organ dysfunction signs	14 (17.7)	36 (27.9)	0.095
Skin perfusion disorder	3 (3.8)	17 (13.2)	0.029
Lactate ≥2 (mmol/L)	23 (29.1)	58 (45.0)	0.023
Lactate ≥4 (mmol/L)	15 (19.0)	30 (23.3)	0.468

NIMV: Non-invasive mechanical ventilation,  $PaO_2$ : Partial pressure of oxygen,  $FiO_2$ : Fraction of inspired oxygen,  $SaO_2$ : Arterial blood oxygen saturation. \* means Fisher's Exact test and "means  $\geq 5$  L/min despite the oxygen therapy ICU: Intensive care unit, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019, SD: Standard deviation

 
 Table 2. Comparison of laboratory findings and clinical outcomes in patients with COVID-19

Parameters	Patients non- admitted to ICU (n=79) (mean ± SD) Median (IQR)	Patients admitted to ICU (n=129) (mean ± SD) Median (IQR)	р
рН	7.42 (7.40- 7.43)	7.44 (7.39-7.46)	0.012*
pCO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	37 (34-41)	36 (33-42)	0.106*
PO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	64 (61-68)	58 (51-66)	0.017*
SaO <sub>2</sub> (%)	90 (89-92)	88 (80-91)	<0.001*
HCO <sub>3</sub> (mEq/L)	24.3±2.5	24.1±4.1	0.758
Lactate (mmol/L)	1.49±0.54	2.14±1.10	0.151
CRP (mg/L)	133 (61-190)	142 (50-252)	0.347*
Procalcitonin (ng/ mL)	0.56 (0.35- 1.38)	0.49 (0.26-1.10)	0.196*
WBC (10 <sup>9</sup> /L)	8.8 (6.6-9.2)	8.4 (6.5-10.6)	0.901*
Lymphocyte (10 <sup>9</sup> /L)	0.86±0.32	0.61±0.20	<0.001
D-dimer (ng/mL)	385 (297-565)	1654 (965-2970)	<0.001*
Ferritin (ng/mL)	488±268	801±473	<0.001
Fibrinogen (mg/ dL)	388±30	435±132	0.401
Lactate dehydrogenase (U/L)	418 (398-494)	398 (283-656)	0.447*
Troponin (ng/mL)	10 (9.7-18.9)	17.5 (9.2-62)	0.527*
Aspartate transaminase (U/L)	24 (23-29)	46 (32-59)	0.144*
Alanine transaminase (U/L)	21(18-61)	42 (24-68)	0.139*
LOS-ICU time (day)	-	9 (4-17)	-
LOS-Hospital time (day)	13 (10-15)	16 (12-22)	<0.001*
		<u> </u>	

pH: Potential of hydrogen, pCO<sub>2</sub>: Partial pressure of carbon dioxide, PO<sub>2</sub>: Partial pressure of oxygen, SaO<sub>2</sub>: Arterial blood oxygen saturation, HCO<sub>3</sub>: Bicarbonate, CRP: C-reactive protein, WBC: White blood count, LOS-ICU: Length of stay in the intensive care unit, LOS-Hospital: Length of stay in the hospital, SD: Standard deviation, ICU: Intensive care unit, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019, \*Mann-Whitney U test

(OR): 2.687; confidence interval (CI) 95%: 1.172-6.164), 2.7 times higher in patients with two comorbid diseases (OR: 2.774, CI 95%: 1.212-6.348), 3.1 times higher in patients with three comorbid diseases (OR: 3.174, CI 95%: 1.318-7.642), and 9.8 times higher in patients with four or more comorbid diseases (OR: 9.825, CI 95%: 2.557-37.749) compared to the patients with no comorbid diseases (Table 3). ROC analysis was performed for the ferritin, D-dimer, and lymphocyte counts, which differed significantly between groups in laboratory parameters, in order to determine a cut-off value to predict ICU admission. As a result of the ROC analysis performed for the ferritin value, the cutoff value was determined as 520 ng/mL according to the Youden J index [area under curve (AUC): 0.761, p<0.00]). It was determined that values above 520 required ICU admission in patients with COVID-19, with 66.9% sensitivity and 67.9% specificity (Figure 1). The cut-off value for the D-dimer value was determined as 765 ng/mL (AUC: 0.947, p<0.001). Accordingly, it was found that values above 765

 
 Table 3. Logistic regression of the effect of comorbid disease burden on the admission of patients with COVID-19 to the intensive care unit

Parameters	OR	CI 95	р
Comorbidity			
Non	Reference		
1	2.687	1.172-6.164	0.020
2	2.774	1.212-6.348	0.016
3	3.174	1.318-7.642	0.010
≥4	9.825	2.557-37.749	0.001

OR: Odds ratio, CI: Confidence interval, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.



ng/mL required ICU admission in patients with COVID-19, with 91.1% sensitivity and 88.5% specificity (Figure 2). As a result of the ROC analysis performed for the lymphocyte count, the cut-off value was determined as 0.89 109/L (AUC:



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

**Figure 2.** ROC curves for D-dimer ROC: Receiver operator characteristic



Diagonal segments are produced by ties.

**Figure 3.** ROC curves for lymphocyte count ROC: Receiver operator characteristic

0.899, p<0.001), and the values below 0.89 109/L were found to require ICU admission in patients with COVID-19 (Figure 3), with 87.2% sensitivity and 84.6% specificity (Figure 3).

Finally, the duration of ICU hospitalization in patients admitted to the ICU was 9 (4-17) days, the need for invasive mechanical ventilation was 72.9% (94), and the mortality was found to be 55.8% (72/129). The length of hospitalization was higher in the ICU group (p<0.001).

# DISCUSSION

In this study, which was planned to guide the early identification of populations sensitive to the COVID-19 outbreak, it was determined that the rate of critical disease development increased in the male gender at the age of 85 and over. In our study, the need for more IC in patients over the age of 85 was consistent with previous studies. However, contrary to some studies, which indicated an increased need for ICU admission over the age of 65, we were not able to determine an effect of age on the need for ICU in patient groups below the age of 85 (14). In many similar studies, it was determined that the male gender and advanced age had higher severity of disease and higher rates of admission to the ICU (15,16). In a study conducted with 1591 ICU patients in Italy, the prevalence rate of males was 82.0% (17). This suggests that hospitalized geriatric COVID-19 patients of the male gender may have an increased risk of clinical deterioration that required ICU admission.

Comorbidities, in addition to epidemiological variables, are potentially significant factors that might influence the severity and prognosis of COVID-19. In favor of the results obtained in similar studies reporting that circulatory and endocrine comorbidities are common in COVID-19 patients, it was determined in our study that at least one comorbidity was observed in 79% of hospitalized patients due to COVID-19 and the presence of comorbidity increased the need for ICU admission (18). In a similar study previously conducted on 5279 patients, it was found that the 80% of hospitalized patients had at least one comorbidity (16). In our study, the most common comorbidity was determined as hypertension. This finding supports the observations of previous studies that determined hypertension as the most common comorbidity (6,14,17). It is believed that the most common comorbidity, hypertension, is related to the angiotensin converting enzyme receptor, which is an important regulator of blood pressure and also the binding site of SARS-CoV-2 (19). In our study, no relationship was found between hypertension and ICU admission. By contrast, it was determined that the presence of any of the DM, CVD, and COPD increased the risk of critical

with COVID-19. In terms of diabetes, a meta-analysis of six studies (1.527 patients) found that the prevalence was twice as high in the IC group compared with the patients with mild COVID-19 (20). Another study showed diabetes to be 3.6 times more common in ICU patients compared to COVID-19 patients who were not admitted to the ICU (21). The worse outcomes of patients with both COVID-19 and diabetes may be attributed to the additional underlying comorbidities associated with diabetes. According to our findings, it was determined that COPD, although it was rarer than other comorbidities, increased the rate of ICU admission. In a similar study, it was found that COPD was an extremely powerful indicator of both disease severity and ICU admission in COVID-19, contributing to the admission of patients with COVID-19 to the ICU as well as invasive ventilation. According to our results, a study conducted for CVD, which was another comorbidity that increased the ICU admission rate, determined that patients with CVD were 3.4 times more likely to be hospitalized in the ICU than patients without any comorbidity (15). In addition, our study determined that multiple comorbidities were associated with higher disease severity of COVID-19. It was found that the probability of ICU admission increased 2.6 times in patients with a single comorbidity compared to the patients without any comorbidity, while this risk increased 9.8 times in the presence of four or more comorbidities. Supporting our findings, previous studies demonstrated that multiple comorbidities were associated with higher disease severity of COVID-19, increasing the probability of ICU hospitalization (18-22). Appropriate triage and careful examination of the medical history will help to identify patients with COVID-19 who are more likely to develop critical disease. In addition, better protection should be provided to patients with COVID-19 and comorbidities following diagnosis.

disease development and ICU hospitalization in patients

In the present study, findings of dyspnea, an increased respiratory rate ( $\geq$ 30 breaths/min), and hypoxia were more common in patients who were admitted to the ICU. In another study, it was determined that dyspnea increased the need for ICU 6.6 times (21). Considering the importance of dyspnea in predicting admission to the ICU, attention should be paid to early hospitalization, clinical intervention, and close monitoring in patients with dyspnea. It is an expected situation that patients with markers of hypoxemia (SaO<sub>2</sub> <90% or PaO<sub>2</sub> <70 mmHg, PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> 300 despite oxygen support) have a greater need for ICU have lower SaO<sub>2</sub> and PO<sub>2</sub> values. In another study, the ratio of PaO<sub>2</sub>/FiO<sub>2</sub> rates were also found to be lower in patients, who were admitted

Considering the lack of definitive treatment and vaccine despite the recent advances, there is a need for rapid and reliable biomarkers for the early diagnosis of patients with COVID-19 who would require ICU admission. Certain biomarkers have been proposed to determine the severity of the disease (11). In the present study, significant differences were found in the lymphocyte count, D-dimer, and ferritin values among the laboratory parameters that could reflect the severity of COVID-19 during the early period. A lymphocyte count below 0.89 109/L was determined to be predictive of critical disease. Because the targeted invasion of SARS-CoV-2 virus particles destroys the cytoplasmic component of the lymphocyte and causes its death, lymphocytopenia is a notable finding among hematological parameters in critically ill patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection (24). Significantly lower lymphocyte counts were found in patients who died from COVID-19 compared with survivors (11,25,26). In a study, it was determined that lymphocytopenia occurred in more than 80% of critically ill patients (10). Low lymphocyte values can be used in the clinic to diagnose novel coronavirus infections or to predict the clinical course.

COVID-19 infection presents with a coagulopathy problem that increases mortality, which is characterized by predominantly high D-dimer levels (5). Coagulopathy and disseminated intravascular coagulation seem to be linked to a high risk of death. In our study, a D-dimer value over 765 ng/mL was found to be associated with ICU admission. In a similar study, D-dimer levels higher than 1 ug/L were found to be the strongest independent predictor of mortality (26). Ferritin was determined as another parameter related to the severity of the disease. In our study, it was determined that a ferritin level higher than 520 ng/mL was associated with critical COVID-19 illness that would require ICU admission. In individuals with severe COVID-19, high ferritin levels have been documented due to secondary hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (sHLH) and cytokine storm syndrome. A predictive H-score has been proposed based on body temperature, organomegaly, blood cell cytopenia, lipids, fibrinogen, AST, and ferritin levels to predict the probability of developing secondary HLH (27). As the COVID-19 pandemic intensifies, the need for biomarkers that can identify the progression of this disease to serious and deadly forms will increase. Therefore, clinicians should consider a low lymphocyte count and high D-dimer and serum ferritin levels.

# **Study Limitations**

Our study has certain limitations in addition to its strengths, such as the administration of the same treatment protocol to all patients and avoiding data loss due to the inclusion of patients who spent the entire disease process in our hospital. First, it lacks dynamic clinical and laboratory data due to its retrospective design. The information was gathered from a database of electronic health records. This precluded the intended level of detail, which could be obtained with manual review of the medical records. All our patients were from a single geographical region, and they were treated in the same health center. Therefore, despite the diversity in our patient population, the factors associated with the results may differ in other geographic regions. Some of the patients in the group who were not admitted to the hospital may have been transferred to another facility. Certain factors, such as secondary infection, that may have an impact on prognosis could not be evaluated. The likelihood of obesity, which contributes to death in patients with COVID-19, was not included in the study due to the lack of data on BMI. In addition, the underreporting of comorbidities that may have arisen from the lack of awareness in patients and/ or the lack of diagnostic tests during the reporting of comorbid diseases, could have caused the overestimation of the relationship with the negative result in terms of its strength.

# CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the male gender, advanced age, and concurrent comorbidities in patients with COVID-19 largely determine the need for ICU admission. In addition, multiple comorbidities are associated with higher severity of COVID-19. Triage, which could be administered by careful review of the patient's medical history, would help to identify patients with comorbidities, who are more likely to develop critical disease. In addition, it is believed that low lymphocyte count, and high D-dimer and ferritin levels may guide clinicians in early and rational triage of patients who require ICU admission.

# ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethical approval and institutional permission was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (decision number: 134, date: 05/08/2020).

**Informed Consent:** Consent form was filled out by all participants.

#### **Authorship Contributions**

Surgical and Medical Practices: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D., Concept: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D., Design: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D., Data Collection or Processing: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D., Analysis or Interpretation: M.S.S., Ü.A.T., Literature Search: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D., Writing: M.S.S., F.Ö., O.Ö., Ü.A.T., V.D.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Del Rio C, Malani PN. COVID-19-New Insights on a Rapidly Changing Epidemic. JAMA 2020;323:1339-40.
- World Health Organization. WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19-11 March 2020. Available from: https://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/whodirector-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-oncovid-19---11-march-2020 [Last accessed on 2020 April 09].
- World Health Organization. WHO Rolling updates on coronavirus disease (COVID-19), 2020. Available from: https://www.who.int/ emergencies/diseases/novel-coronavirus-2019 [Last accessed on 2020 April 09].
- Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang WH, Ou CQ, He JX, et al. Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020;382:1708-20.
- Chen N, Zhou M, Dong X, Qu J, Gong F, Han Y, et al. Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study. Lancet 2020;395:507-13.
- Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson KW, et al. Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes Among 5700 Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19 in the New York City Area. JAMA 2020;323:2052-9.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention COVID-19 Response Team. Severe Outcomes Among Patients with Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) - United States, February 12–March 16, 2020. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) 2020;69(12):343-346. doi:10.15585/mmwr. mm6912e2
- 8. Remuzzi A, Remuzzi G. COVID-19 and Italy: what next? Lancet 2020;395:1225-8.
- COVID-19 Surveillance Group. Characteristics of COVID-19 patients dying in Italy Report based on available data on March 20th, 2020. Rome, Italy: Instituto Superiore Di Sanita, 2020. Available from: https://www.epicentro.iss.it/coronavirus/bollettino/ Report-COVID-2019\_20\_marzo\_eng.pdf[Last accessed on 2020 April 25].
- Yang X, Yu Y, Xu J, Shu H, Xia J, Liu H, et al. Clinical course and outcomes of critically ill patients with SARS-CoV-2 pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a single-centered, retrospective, observational study. Lancet Respir Med 2020;8:475-81.
- 11. Velavan TP, Meyer CG. Mild versus severe COVID-19: Laboratory markers. Int J Infect Dis 2020;95:304-7.

- Republic of Turkey Ministry of Health, Directorate General of Public Health COVID-19 (SARS-CoV-2 Infection) Guide: COVID-19 Adult Patient Management and Treatment. Ankara, Turkey: Republic of Turkey, Ministry of Health; 2020. Available from: https://ohsad. org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID19-\_Hasta\_Yonetimi\_ve\_ Tedavisi.pdf [Last accessed on 2020 September 10].
- Republic of Turkey Ministry of Health, Directorate General of Public Health COVID-19 (SARS-CoV-2 Infection) Guide: Study of Scientific Board (online). Ankara, Turkey: Republic of Turkey, Ministry of Health; 2020. Available from: https://ohsad.org/wp-content/ uploads/2020/04/COVID-19\_Rehberi-2.pdf [Last accessed on 2020 September 10].
- Suleyman G, Fadel RA, Malette KM, Hammond C, Abdulla H, Entz A, et al. Clinical Characteristics and Morbidity Associated With Coronavirus Disease 2019 in a Series of Patients in Metropolitan Detroit. JAMA Netw Open 2020;3:e2012270.
- Fang X, Li S, Yu H, Wang P, Zhang Y, Chen Z, et al. Epidemiological, comorbidity factors with severity and prognosis of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Aging (Albany NY) 2020;12:12493-503.
- Petrilli CM, Jones SA, Yang J, Rajagopalan H, O'Donnell L, Chernyak Y, et al. Factors associated with hospital admission and critical illness among 5279 people with coronavirus disease 2019 in New York City: prospective cohort study. BMJ 2020;369:m1966.
- Grasselli G, Zangrillo A, Zanella A, Antonelli M, Cabrini L, Castelli A, et al. Baseline Characteristics and Outcomes of 1591 Patients Infected With SARS-CoV-2 Admitted to ICUs of the Lombardy Region, Italy. JAMA 2020;323:1574-81.
- Guan WJ, Liang WH, Zhao Y, Liang HR, Chen ZS, Li YM, et al. Comorbidity and its impact on 1590 patients with COVID-19 in China: a nationwide analysis. Eur Respir J 2020;55:2000547.
- Turner AJ, Hiscox JA, Hooper NM. ACE2: from vasopeptidase to SARS virus receptor. Trends Pharmacol Sci 2004;25:291-4.
- Li B, Yang J, Zhao F, Zhi L, Wang X, Liu L, et al. Prevalence and impact of cardiovascular metabolic diseases on COVID-19 in China. Clin Res Cardiol 2020;109:531-8.
- Jain V, Yuan JM. Predictive symptoms and comorbidities for severe COVID-19 and intensive care unit admission: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Public Health 2020;65:533-46.
- Sabaz MS, Aşar S. Association of Charlson Comorbidity and Pneumonia Severity Indices with Mortality in Patients with Coronavirus Disease-2019 in the Intensive Care Unit. J Turk Soc Intens Care 2021;19:33-41.
- Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, et al. Clinical Characteristics of 138 Hospitalized Patients With 2019 Novel Coronavirus-Infected Pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA 2020;323:1061-9.
- 24. Gu J, Gong E, Zhang B, Zheng J, Gao Z, Zhong Y, et al. Multiple organ infection and the pathogenesis of SARS. J Exp Med 2005;202:415-24.
- Erol AT, Aşar S, Sabaz MS, Ören Bilgin B, Çukurova. Risk factors for 28-day mortality among COVID-19 patients in an intensive care unit of a tertiary care center in Istanbul. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:100-7.
- Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet 2020;395:1054-62.
- Mehta P, McAuley DF, Brown M, Sanchez E, Tattersall RS, Manson JJ; HLH Across Speciality Collaboration, UK. COVID-19: consider cytokine storm syndromes and immunosuppression. Lancet 2020;395:1033-4.





Research

# The Effect of PEEP Adjusted by Automatic Recruitment Maneuver on Total and Dynamic Mechanical Power in Bariatric Surgery

Bariyatrik Cerrahide Otomatik Rekruitment Manevrası ile Ayarlanan PEEP Düzeyinin Total ve Dinamik Güç Üzerine Etkisi

🔟 Sinan Aşar<sup>1</sup>, 🕩 Evrim Kucur Tülübaş<sup>1</sup>, 🕩 Mehmet Süleyman Sabaz<sup>2</sup>, 🕩 Özlem Acicbe<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Marmara University Pendik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Division of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Mechanical power is a predictor of ventilator-induced lung damage. An automatic recruitment maneuver (ARM) is used during anesthesia to adjust the optimal positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) level. This study compared the total mechanical and dynamic power of patients who underwent sleeve gastrectomy due to morbid obesity who are ventilated with PEEP adjusted according to the anesthesiologists' decision and those adjusted using ARM.

**Methods:** Patients between the ages of 18 and 65 years, with American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) III and body mass index of >40, were divided into two groups: group 1 with PEEP adjusted using the ARM and group 2 without the ARM. Total mechanical power and dynamic power in both groups were calculated using respiratory mechanics measured at 10-min intervals. Patient averages of the calculated power values of both groups were compared with the Mann-Whitney U test.

**Results:** Simplified mechanical power of pressure control ventilation ( $MP_{pcv(simpl)}$ ) (dynamic) resulted 2.9 (2.4-3.4) in group 1 and 7.9 (6.4-9.6) in group 2 (p<0,0001).  $MP_{pcv(simpl)}$  (total power) resulted 8.1 (7.4-8.9) in group 1 and 12.8 (9.9-15.2) in group 2 (p<0.0001).

**Conclusion:** Optimal PEEP adjustment by ARM reduced the lung elastance and DP, resulting in less dynamic power applied to the respiratory system. **Keywords:** Obesity, mechanical power, PEEP, recruitment maneuver

# ÖZ

Amaç: Mekanik güç, ventilatörün yol açtığı akciğer hasarını öngörmede kullanılan bir prediktördür. Otomatik rekruitment manevrası (ARM), anestezi sırasında optimal pozitif ekspirasyon sonu basıncı (PEEP) düzeyini tayin etmek amacıyla kullanılmaktadır. Bu çalışmada morbid obezite nedeniyle sleeve gastrektomi uygulanan hastalarda, sabit PEEP uygulanan hastalar ile ARM ile optimal PEEP düzeyi tayin edilen hasta gruplarında hesaplanan total mekanik güç ve elastik güç değerleri karşılaştırıldı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Vücüt kitle indeksi >40 üzerinde olan Amerikan Anestezi Uzmanları Derneği (ASA) III, 18-65 yaş aralığındaki hastalar iki gruba ayrıldı. Birinci grupta PEEP ayarlaması ARM ile yapıldı. İkinci grupta sabit PEEP değerleri kullanıldı. Her iki grupta 10 dakika aralıkla ölçülen solunum mekanikleri kullanılarak total mekanik güç ve elastik güç değerleri hesaplandı. Hesaplanan mekanik güç değerlerinin hasta ortalamaları Mann-Whitney U testi ile karşılaştırıldı.

**Bulgular:** Basınç kontrollü havalandırmanın basitleştirilmiş mekanik gücü (MP<sub>pev(simpli</sub>) (dinamik) birinci grupta 2,9 (2,4-3,4) j/dakika ve ikinci grupta 7,9 (6,4-9,6) j/dakika (p<0,0001). Total güç MP<sub>pev(simpli</sub>) (total power) birinci grupta 8,1 (7,4-8,9) j/dakika ve ikinci grupta 12,8 (9,9-15,2) j/dakika (p<0,0001) olarak hesaplandı.

Sonuç: ARM kullanılarak yapılan optimal PEEP tayini, akciğer elastans ve sürücü basıncını azaltarak, solunum sistemine uygulanan elastik güç değerini düşürmektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Obezite, mekanik güç, PEEP, rekruitment manevrası

Address for Correspondence: Sinan Aşar, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 544 265 98 44 E-mail: sinan.asaras@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5787-5885

Cite as: Aşar S, Kuçur Tülübaş E, Sabaz MS, Acicbe Ö. The Effect of Adjusted PEEP by Automatic Recruitment Maneuver on Total and Dynamic Mechanical Power in Bariatric Surgery. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:262-267

Received: 03.09.2021 Accepted: 20.09.2021

# INTRODUCTION

Postoperative pulmonary complications are associated with increased morbidity and mortality in patients undergoing surgery (1). Growing evidence showed that lung-protective strategies including low tidal volume, the use of optimal positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP), and recruitment maneuvers during intraoperative mechanical ventilation reduce postoperative pulmonary complications (2). Mechanical power is an evolving concept in lung-protective ventilation, associated with increased mortality in acute respiratory distress syndrome and non-injured lungs (3).

Nowadays, the number of patients who undergo bariatric surgery is increasing due to increasing morbid obesity. Patients with obesity are at risk for developing ventilatorinduced lung injury (VILI) since they are ventilated at high pressures due to a stiff chest wall and abdominal fat mass. Applying PEEP in patients with obesity avoids alveoli closure by keeping the alveolar pressure above the closing pressure. Alveolar closing pressures are high due to the chest wall pressure on the pleural space (4).

Mechanical power, which gathers different variables such as tidal volume, driving pressure (DP), flow, respiratory rate (RR), and PEEP in a single parameter, is related to VILI in various studies, offering new possibilities in VILI prediction at the bedside (5-8). The formula mechanical power (MPrs) developed by Gattinoni et al. (8) is based on the motion equation, although with all VILI variables, is too complex for practical use and is only used in volume-controlled ventilation. Becher et al. (9) proposed a simplified equation (MPpcv(simpl)) and a more comprehensive formula (MPpcv(slope)) to calculate the mechanical power in pressure control ventilation (PCV).

Recently, mechanical power showed an association with VILI and mortality (8,10,11). DP is considered the most important factor in VILI (12-14). However, mechanical power is more important as it takes other respiratory mechanics (PEEP, RR, and time) into account (5). The contribution of DP to power is also calculated as dynamic power (15). The negative and positive contribution of PEEP to power is currently discussed. Beyond applying and not applying PEEP, concepts of good PEEP (best PEEP) and bad PEEP (worst PEEP) were introduced (4,16,17). Thus, how to use PEEP? How to distinguish between good PEEP and bad PEEP? Particularly, can anesthesia safety be increased with the best PEEP in anesthesia applications?

This study aimed to evaluate the use of automatic recruitment maneuver (ARM) to set an optimal PEEP level to reduce the mechanical power, VILI, and postoperative pulmonary complications. The study was conducted in patients with obesity who underwent bariatric surgery. Total mechanical and dynamic power were compared between patients who were ventilated with PEEP set without ARM and patients whose optimal PEEP level were adjusted using ARM.

# **METHODS**

Adult patients aged 18-65 years, with American Society of Anesthesiologists (ASA) III and body mass index (BMI) of >40, signed a voluntary informed consent form and were included in the study. Inclusion criteria are as follows: Without alcohol or drug addiction, without chronic obstructive pulmonary disease diagnosis by a pulmonogist during the preoperative routine evaluation, with normal FEV1/FVC ratio, FEV1, and FVC values, and without history of abdominal surgery. STOPBANG assessment test was performed on each pre-op patient. Spirometry was performed by a single anesthesiologist on the day of surgery and FEV1, FVC, and FEV1/FVC ratio of all patients were recorded. Patients with normal FEV1 and FVC were included in the study.

Three-lead electrocardiogram, pulse oximetry, non-invasive blood pressure, bispectoral index (BIS) and train of four monitoring were applied to all patients after placing them on the operating table in a ramp position.

Propofol between 2 and 3 mg/kg was administered according to the ideal weight and in a manner BIS score at 40-60 and rocuronium at 0.5 mg and fentanyl at 150 mcq were intravenously administered according to the ideal weight. Patients were ventilated with 6 L/min of 60% oxygen  $(O_2)$  for 2 min. Patients were endotracheally intubated using the Macintosh Laryngoscope.

After intubation, 50 mg of ranitidine and 8 mg of ondansetron were routinely administered. The remifentanil dose was kept and infusion was performed at a rate of 0.1 mcg/kg/ min. Sevoflurane percentage was maintained by changing the minimum alveolar concentration (MAC) value from 0.6 to 1.1 in a way that the BIS score was between 40 and 60.

Patients were divided into two groups: group 1 applied with PEEP adjusted using ARM and group 2 without ARM. Both groups were given 3 L/min of fresh gas flow (50%  $O_2$ , 50% air) and ventilated in pressure-regulated volume control (PRVC) mode with Maquet Flow-i (Sweden). Tidal volume was set at 6-8 mL according to the ideal weight, FiO<sub>2</sub> at 40%, and RR according to end-tidal carbon dioxide (EtCO<sub>2</sub>).

Group 1 received incremental ARM twice after insufflation and desufflation so that the target peak pressure (Ppeak) reached 40 cm  $H_2O$  and the target PEEP at 20 cm  $H_2O$ . The PEEP value at which the highest dynamic compliance (Cdyn) was measured during ARM was considered the ideal PEEP for the patient, and PEEP after ARM was set at this value. PEEP set without ARM was set according to the anesthesiologists' decision in group 2. MAC, BIS, mean arterial pressure (MAP), heart rate, oxygen saturation (sPO<sub>2</sub>), EtCO<sub>2</sub>, RR, Ppeak, PEEP, and compliance (C) values were recorded for both groups every 10 min peroperatively. Elastance (ELrs) was measured with inspiratory and expiratory hold maneuvers simultaneously (every 10 min) and values were recorded.

Remifentanyl was discontinued 10 min before the end of the operation in both groups. Afterwards, 1 g of paracetamol and 100 mg of tramadol were intravenously administered. Sugammadex at 2 mg/kg was administered according to the ideal weight at the end of the surgery. When the trigger was zero, patients were extubated when they achieved sufficient tidal volume, with a BIS score between 80 and 100. Patients with an ARISCAT Risk index of  $9 \ge 9$  in the review were sent to the floor.

Vital signs, including MAP, were monitored postoperatively. Tenoxicam at 20 mg was administered intravenously in the first hour. The patient-controlled analgesia device was set in a way that tramadol at 300 mg/100 mL: Bolus as 10 mg, lock time as 12 min, and no basal infusion is administered. Patients with Numeric Rating scale scores of  $\geq$ 4 were intravenously given with 4 mg of morphine as a salvage dose.

Analgesia was provided 24 hours after surgery, maintaining the visual analog scale (VAS) score at <4, and spirometry was repeated by the same doctor before the surgery.

# **Patient Randomization**

In the study, random numbers were generated to prevent selection bias. Of the produced numbers, 0 was predetermined as control and 1 was predetermined as the experimental group, and patients were assigned to groups in this direction. Random numbers were made with the program MedCalc 18.2.1. (MedCalc Statistical Software version 18.2.1 MedCalc Software bvba, Ostend, Belgium; http://www.medcalc.org; 2018).

Group 1 was defined as patients who received PEEP with ARM and group 2 as patients who received PEEP without ARM.

#### Mechanical Power Calculation:

The power calculations in this study were also calculated with Becher's simple formula (pressure control simplified

mechanical power equation, MP<sub>pcv(simpli</sub>) (9).

 $\text{MP}_{\text{pcv(simpl)}}$  (total power) (J/min ) = 0.098  $\times$  RR  $\times$  TV  $\times$  (DP + PEEP)

 $MP_{pey(simpl)}$  (Dynamic power) = 0.098 × RR × TV × DP

DP = Ppeak-PEEP and 0.098 is the conversion factor to Joule

Since the tidal gas flow and inspiratory resistance (Ri) cannot be measured in PRVC mode, the resistive component of the mechanical power between the two groups is not calculated.

PRVC mode is a PCV mode. Assuming no intrinsic PEEP, airway pressure in PCV was considered constant at the end of inspiration, with equal Ppeak and alveolar pressure (Pplateau) (Pplateau = Ppeak) (18-21).

If  $DP = P_{plateau}$ -PEEP =  $P_{peak}$ -PEEP, then  $C = \Delta V/DP$ 

Total MPrs and the dynamic component of power were calculated using respiratory mechanics measured at 10-min intervals. Patient averages of the calculated power values were statistically analyzed.

#### **Statistical Analyses**

GraphPad Prism (v 5.01) program was used for statistical analysis of obtained study findings. Results of the Shapiro-Wilk normality test did not conform to the normal distribution of numerical variables in the two groups, thus the Mann-Whitney U test was used for binary variable comparison. Categorical variables were evaluated using the chi-square and Fisher's Exact test. Median and interquartile range (IQR) values were taken as a basis for statistical evaluation. Statistical values of p<0.05 were considered significant.

The necessary data were recorded peroperative for each patient for 90 min and once every 10 min. A total of 954 measurements were made for a total of 106 patients, wherein 56 are from group 1 and 50 from group 2. Data were saved based on excel. Statistical analyzes were made according to patient averages.

Total mechanical power values are calculated as MPpcv (simpl) formula, which is the primary outcome of the preliminary study (first 10 patients). Mean and standard deviation values for group 1 were calculated as  $8.1\pm3.2$  J/ min and  $10.5\pm3.1$  J/min for group 2. The standard error margin (Alpha error) was calculated as 0.05 and 95% and the effect size was calculated as 0.6 in the power analysis made according to the power difference, the number of required patients in the study was calculated as 50 patients for each group (G\*Power 3.1.9.4).

Institutional permission and ethical approval from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinical Research
Ethics Committee were obtained from where the study was conducted before it begins (protocol code: 2018/474, decision number: 2018-23-21 and approval date: 17.12.2018). Written, informed consent was obtained from all patients. All methods were carried out by relevant guidelines and regulations.

## RESULTS

Group 1 includes 50 patients and group 2 had 56 patients. Patient characteristics revealed no statistically significant difference between gender, age, BMI, duration of surgery, MAP, heart rate, Ariskat score, and postoperative 1, 6, and 24-hour VAS scores (p>0.05). STOPBANG scale was significantly higher in group 2 than that of group 1 (p=0.004) (Table 1). The respiratory parameters evaluated three stages (after induction of anesthesia, before insufflation, after desufflation) in the peroperative process: Average during the operation (Perop. mean). Compliance, ELrs, PEEP, Ppeak, SpO<sub>2</sub>, DP, and total and dynamic mechanical power Perop. mean values were statistically significant (Table 2). The difference of PEEP, DP, and total and dynamic power

values was statistically significant between the two groups (p<0.0001).

## DISCUSSION

This study observed that the ARM, which improves respiratory mechanics and oxygenation, did not significantly change the hemodynamic parameters. However, without difference between the pulmonary function tests in both groups, the dynamic mechanical power values were lower in patients where PEEP was adjusted with an ARM than in patients without ARM. The dynamic power difference between the two groups was dependent on the difference in PEEP. Energy applied (dynamic) to the respiratory system was significantly less in the group in which PEEP was applied with ARM. No difference was found between the two groups in terms of RR and tidal volumes; however, PEEP was higher in the group with ARM, which was due to low Ppeak and much lower DP values. Lower DP values mean higher compliance and naturally lower lung ELrs.

PEEP significantly contributes to lung-protective ventilation by reducing lung ELrs in patients with obesity. Particularly,

Table 1. Patient characteristics				
Patient median (IQR)	Group 1 (PEEP with ARM) (n=56)	Group 2 (PEEP without ARM) (n=50)	р	
Gender, female no (%)	54 (96%)	37 (74%)	0.47	
Age median (year)	39 (31-47)	41 (35-48)	0.40	
BMI (kg/m²)	45.2 (41.8-50.2)	46.2 (43.2-50.5)	0.49	
Operating time (min)	58 (53.7-70)	56 (50-65)	0.426	
MAP Perop, mean (mmHg)	84.1 (75.2-92.8)	85.2 (77.7-95.4)	0.3189	
HR Perop, mean (1/min)	84.8 (78.8-97.3)	88.2 (80.8-95.4)	0.3876	
Ariskat score	15 (15-15)	15 (15-17)	0.162	
Postop 1 hour VAS score	3 (2-4)	3 (2-4.2)	0.255	
Postop 6 hour VAS score	2 (1.2-3)	3 (2-3)	0.306	
Postop 24 hour VAS score	1 (0-2)	2 (0-2)	0.078	
STOPBANG score	3 (3-4)	4 (3-5)	0.004	
FEV1 preoperative (mL)	84 (77-95)	85 (76-92)	0.8	
FEV1 postoperative (mL)	72 (64-85)	71 (68-83)	0.9	
FVC preoperative (mL)	81 (71-90)	80 (70-90)	0.8	
FVC postoperative (mL)	75 (64-83)	72 (67-79)	0.3	
FEV1/FVC preoperative (%)	1.10 (1.01-116)	1.06 (1.01-1.14)	0.4	
FEV1/FVC postoperative (%)	1.03 (0.97-1.12)	1.05 (0.98-1.11)	0.6	

The Mann-Whitney U test was used to analyze the parameters shown in the table between the groups and the chi-square test was used to determine the percentage and significance level of gender difference. PEEP with ARM: The group upon whom PEEP is applied with ARM PEEP without ARM: The group upon which positive end-expiratory pressure is applied according to the anesthesiologists' decision. IQR: Interquartile range, BMI: Body mass index, MAP: Mean arterial pressure, HR: Heart rate, VAS: Visual analog scale, STOPBANG score: Score of obstructive sleep apnea score, FEV<sub>1</sub>: Forced expiratory volume in one second, FVC: Forced vital capacity

Table 2. Respiratory parameters				
Patient Median (IQR)	Group 1 (PEEP with ARM) (n=56)	Group 2 (PEEP without ARM) (n=50)	р	
Cstatik perop. mean	44.1 (36.0-51.4)	38.2 (33.6-44.8)	0.0422	
Elastance perop. mean	22.7 (19.4-27.7)	26.1 (22.2-29.7)	0.0421	
Cdynamic perop. mean	40.0 (32.8-48.3)	36.07 (31.6-40)	0.0248	
PEEP perop. mean	8 (7-10.2)	7 (6-8)	0.0049	
Ppeak perop. mean	19.8 (18.6-22.1)	21.7 (20.5-23.7)	0.0005	
RR perop. mean	14 (13-14)	14 (13-14)	0.0647	
TV perop. mean	440 (402-480)	470 (400-520)	0.2440	
EtCO <sub>2</sub> perop. mean	40.7 (38.1-42.5)	41.07 (38-42.5)	0.7928	
SpO <sub>2</sub> perop. mean	97.7 (96.7-98.5)	96.5 (95.3-97.2)	<0.0001	
Pplato perop. mean	18.4 (16.6-20.6)	20.3 (18.2-23.5)	0.0008	
DP perop. mean	11.14 (9.3-13.7)	14.43 (12.8-16.7)	<0.0001	
MP <sub>pcv(simpl)</sub> (total power) perop. mean	8.1 (7.4-8.9)	12.8 (9.9-15.2)	<0.0001	
MP <sub>pcv(simpl)</sub> (dynamic component) Perop. mean	2.9 (2.4-3.4)	7.9 (6.4-9.6)	<0.0001	

Mann-Whitney U test was used to analyze the parameters shown in the table between the groups. IQR: Interquartile range, (Cstatic: Static compliance (mL/ cmH<sub>2</sub>O), Elastance (cmH<sub>2</sub>O/L), Cdynamic: Dynamic compliance (mL/cmH<sub>2</sub>O), PEEP: Positive end-expiratory pressure (cmH<sub>2</sub>O), Ppeak: Peak pressure (cmH<sub>2</sub>O), RR: Respiratuar rate (1/minute), TV: Tidal volume (mL) ETCO<sub>2</sub>: End-Tidal CO<sub>2</sub>(mmHg), SpO<sub>2</sub>: Oxygen saturation (%), Pplato: Peak pressure (cmH<sub>2</sub>O), DP: Driver pressure (cmH<sub>2</sub>O), MP<sub>pex(simpl)</sub> (J/minute): Simplified mechanical power of pressure control ventilation)

PEEP reduces lung damage by decreasing DP (8,17). Patients with PEEP adjusted according to ARM were ventilated with higher PEEP values than patients with PEEP set without ARM, thus lower ELrs values were calculated. PEEP reduces DP, one of the important components of mechanical power, which is the cause of VILI, thus decreases the dynamic component of mechanical power. Administration of PEEP with ARM reduces VILI in patients with obesity. Therefore, optimal compliance values are obtained with a more open lung, and patients are operated on with less peroperative and postoperative lung complications (less atelectasis) (4). Peroperative optimal PEEP application with ARM in patients with obesity who are prone to atelectasis is a feasible solution to achieve a lung-protective ventilation strategy.

Appropriate PEEP usage (higher PEEP) and lower power values, similar  $EtCO_2$ , and better  $SpO_2$  values were obtained in group 1 than that in group 2. A recent study comparing patients with obesity, morbidly obesity, and non-obesity in intensive care observed that patients with morbidly obesity had higher DP and dynamic power but lower  $PaO_2/FiO_2$  ratios compared to other patients (22).

Dynamic power is an indicator of the combined effect of all variables involved in the pathogenesis of VILI, thus adjusting PEEP in patients with obesity with ARM in bariatric surgery reduced lung damage. Patients with obesity developed atalectasis and alveolar closure due to a stiff chest wall, and individualized PEEP adjustment with ARM increased the anesthesia safety by reducing the energy applied to the respiratory system and lung damage. An analysis of patients with obesity who underwent elective laparoscopic surgery compared the fixed and individualized PEEP determined by electrical impedance tomography. Better oxygenation, lower DP, and redistribution of ventilation toward dependent lung areas were found in patients with individualized PEEP (23).

### **Study Limitations**

Patients were not screened for postoperative complications, such as atelectasis, pneumonia, or pulmonary embolism. In addition, the effect of PEEP levels on arterial blood gases was not evaluated.

## CONCLUSION

Appropriate PEEP adjustment with ARM reduced the lung ELrs and DP, and less dynamic power was applied to the respiratory system in patients with obese who were prone to atelectasis due to a stiff chest wall. This approach provides a safer ventilation strategy and contributes to the prevention of VILI and postoperative pulmonary complications.

### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Institutional permission and ethical approval from the University of Health Sciences

Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinical Research Ethics Committee were obtained from where the study was conducted before it begins (protocol code: 2018/474, decision number: 2018-23-21 and approval date: 17.12.2018).

**Informed Consent:** Written, informed consent was obtained from all patients.

### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Concept: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Design: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Data Collection or Processing: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Analysis or Interpretation: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Ö.A., Literature Search: S.A., Ö.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Writing: S.A., E.K.T., M.S.S., Ö.A.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Canet J, Gallart L, Gomar C, Paluzie G, Vallès J, Castillo J, et al. Prediction of postoperative pulmonary complications in a population-based surgical cohort. Anesthesiology 2010;113:1338-50.
- Serpa Neto A, Hemmes SN, Barbas CS, Beiderlinden M, Fernandez-Bustamante A, Futier E, et al. Incidence of mortality and morbidity related to postoperative lung injury in patients who have undergone abdominal or thoracic surgery: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Respir Med 2014;2:1007-15.
- Alencar R, D'Angelo V, Carmona R, Schultz MJ, Serpa Neto A. Patients with uninjured lungs may also benefit from lung-protective ventilator settings. F1000Res 2017;6:2040.
- De Jong A, Wrigge H, Hedenstierna G, Gattinoni L, Chiumello D, Frat JP, et al. How to ventilate obese patients in the ICU. Intensive Care Med 2020;46:2423-35.
- Kumar A, Pontoppidan H, Falke KJ, Wilson RS, Laver MB. Pulmonary barotrauma during mechanical ventilation. Crit Care Med 1973;1:181-6.
- Dreyfuss D, Soler P, Basset G, Saumon G. High inflation pressure pulmonary edema. Respective effects of high airway pressure, high tidal volume, and positive end-expiratory pressure. Am Rev Respir Dis 1988;137:1159-64.
- Hotchkiss JR Jr, Blanch L, Murias G, Adams AB, Olson DA, Wangensteen OD, et al. Effects of decreased respiratory frequency on ventilator-induced lung injury. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;161:463-8.

- Gattinoni L, Tonetti T, Cressoni M, Cadringher P, Herrmann P, Moerer O, et al. Ventilator-related causes of lung injury: the mechanical power. Intensive Care Med 2016;42:1567-75.
- Becher T, van der Staay M, Schädler D, Frerichs I, Weiler N. Calculation of mechanical power for pressure-controlled ventilation. Intensive Care Med 2019;45:1321-3.
- Cressoni M, Gotti M, Chiurazzi C, Massari D, Algieri I, Amini M, et al. Mechanical Power and Development of Ventilator-induced Lung Injury. Anesthesiology 2016;124:1100-8.
- Neto AS, Jaber S. What's new in mechanical ventilation in patients without ARDS: lessons from the ARDS literature. Intensive Care Med 2016;42:787-9.
- Amato MB, Meade MO, Slutsky AS, Brochard L, Costa EL, Schoenfeld DA, et al. Driving pressure and survival in the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2015;372:747-55.
- Guérin C, Papazian L, Reignier J, Ayzac L, Loundou A, Forel JM; investigators of the Acurasys and Proseva trials. Effect of driving pressure on mortality in ARDS patients during lung protective mechanical ventilation in two randomized controlled trials. Crit Care 2016;20:384.
- Bellani G. How respiratory mechanics are associated with outcome. Presented at: e-ISICEM. International Symposium on Intensive Care and Emergency Medicine. 20 September 2020
- Schaefer MS, Loring SH, Talmor D, Baedorf-Kassis EN. Comparison of mechanical power estimations in mechanically ventilated patients with ARDS: a secondary data analysis from the EPVent study. Intensive Care Med 2021;47:130-2.
- Marini JJ, Rocco PRM. Which component of mechanical power is most important in causing VILI? Crit Care 2020;24:39.
- Dries DJ, Marini JJ. Finding Best PEEP: A Little at a Time. Respir Care 2020;65:722-4.
- van der Meijden S, Molenaar M, Somhorst P, Schoe A. Calculating mechanical power for pressure-controlled ventilation. Intensive Care Med 2019;45:1495-7.
- Marini JJ, Crooke PS 3rd. A general mathematical model for respiratory dynamics relevant to the clinical setting. Am Rev Respir Dis 1993;147:14-24.
- Silva PL, Ball L, Rocco PRM, Pelosi P. Power to mechanical power to minimize ventilator-induced lung injury? Intensive Care Med Exp 2019;7(Suppl 1):38.
- Ashworth L, Norisue Y, Koster M, Anderson J, Takada J, Ebisu H. Clinical management of pressure control ventilation: An algorithmic method of patient ventilatory management to address "forgotten but important variables". J Crit Care 2018;43:169-82.
- Syed MKH, Selickman J, Evans MD, Dries D, Marini JJ. Elastic Power of Mechanical Ventilation in Morbid Obesity and Severe Hypoxemia. Respir Care 2021;66:626-34.
- Simon P, Girrbach F, Petroff D, Schliewe N, Hempel G, Lange M, et al. Individualized versus Fixed Positive End-expiratory Pressure for Intraoperative Mechanical Ventilation in Obese Patients: A Secondary Analysis. Anesthesiology 2021;134:887-900.





# Research

# Clinical Profile and Predictors of Severe Malaria: A Study from Two Tertiary Care Centers in İstanbul

Şiddetli Sıtmanın Klinik Profili ve Göstergeleri: İstanbul'da İki Üçüncü Basamak Hastaneden Çalışma

Ramazan Korkusuz<sup>1</sup>
Şemsi Nur Karabela<sup>1</sup>
Nagehan Didem Sarı<sup>2</sup>
Sevtap Şenoğlu<sup>1</sup>
Esra Canbolat Ünlü<sup>1</sup>
Kadriye Kart Yaşar<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

Objective: This study aimed to determine discriminating findings of severe malaria cases compared with other cases.

**Methods:** Epidemiological, laboratory, and clinical features of the patients were collected retrospectively from two tertiary centers. The diagnosis was established in all cases by the detection of trophozoite and/or gametocyte forms of the parasite in the microscopic examination. "Severe malaria" with a serious clinical course was defined according to 2015 World Health Organization data.

**Results:** This study included 94 patients with imported malaria composed of 85 male (90.4%) and 9 female (9.6%) patients with a mean age of  $32.4\pm4.56$  years. *P. falciparum* (n=72, 76.6%) and *P. vivax* (n=15, 15.9%) were the most frequently identified agents. Of all cases, 12.7% (n=12) were defined as severe malaria. The frequency of abdominal pain, diarrhea, splenomegaly, and deep thrombocytopenia were significantly higher in severe malaria cases than in other cases (p=0.002; p=0.001; p=0.046; p=0.041, respectively).

**Conclusion:** The frequencies of abdominal pain, diarrhea, splenomegaly, and deep thrombocytopenia were significantly higher in severe malaria cases than in other cases. These factors can be accepted as predictors of severe malaria.

Keywords: Malaria, Plasmodium, Plasmodium falciparum, severe malaria

## ÖZ

Amaç: Bu çalışma, klinik seyri ciddi olan sıtma olgularının diğer olgulara göre ayırıcı bulgularına dikkat çekmeyi amaçlamıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Hastaların epidemiyolojik, laboratuvar ve klinik özellikleri retrospektif olarak toplandı. Tüm olgularda mikroskobik incelemede parazitin trofozoit ve/veya gametosit formlarının saptanmasıyla tanı konuldu. Dünya Sağlık Örgütü 2015 verilerine göre ciddi klinik seyir gösteren "şiddetli sıtma olguları" tanımlanmıştır.

**Bulgular:** Çalışmamıza yaş ortalaması 32,4±4,56 yıl olan 85'i erkek (%90,4) ve 9'u (%9,6) kadın olmak üzere 94 ithal sıtma olgusu dahil edildi. *P. falciparum* 72 (%76,6) ve *P. vivax* 15 (%15,9) en sık saptanan etkenlerdi. Tüm olguların; %12,7'si (12 olgu) "şiddetli sıtma olgusu" olarak tanımlandı. Klinik seyri ağır olan "şiddetli sıtma" olgularında karın ağrısı, ishal, splenomegali ve derin trombositopeni sıklığı diğer olgulara göre istatistiksel olarak anlamlı derecede yüksek bulundu (p=0,002; p=0,001; p=0,046; p=0,041, sırasıyla).

Sonuç: Çalışmamızın sonuçlarına göre karın ağrısı, ishal, splenomegali ve derin trombositopeni sıklıkları diğer olgulara göre anlamlı derecede yüksek bulundu ve bu faktörler şiddetli sıtmanın göstergesi olarak kabul edilebilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Sıtma, Plasmodium, Plasmodium falciparum, şiddetli sıtma

Address for Correspondence: Ramazan Korkusuz, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey E-mail: ramazankorkusuz@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9988-9596

Cite as: Korkusuz R, Karabela ŞN, Sarı ND, Şenoğlu S, Canbolat Ünlü E, Kart Yaşar K, Clinical Profile and Predictors of Severe Malaria: A Study from Two Tertiary Care Centers in Istanbul. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:268-273

Received: 05.07.2021 Accepted: 02.08.2021

# INTRODUCTION

Malaria is a major pandemic disease caused by parasitic protozoa of the genus Plasmodium. The disease name "malaria" means "bad air" as it occurs by inhalation of bad air from marshlands. It is a parasitic disease transmitted through the bite of female Anopheles mosquito that usually appears between dusk and dawn. The rare mechanisms of transmission include congenitally acquired disease, blood transfusion, shared use of contaminated needles, organ transplantation, and nosocomial transition (1-3). Of the five Plasmodium species that infect humans, P. falciparum and P. vivax are responsible for most of the cases (4). The World Health Organization (WHO) has reported that approximately 238 million and 229 million malaria cases occurred in 2010 and 2019 worldwide, respectively, and that these cases were most commonly found in Africa (94%), Southeast Asia, and East Mediterranean regions. Moreover, approximately 409,000 deaths are caused by malaria annually, and >90% of those deaths occurred in the sub-Saharan African region (4).

Malaria may present different clinical pictures as well as nonspecific and classical symptoms. Mild symptoms are observed in individuals with asymptomatic parasitemia, while the clinical course may range from moderate to comatose states and ends in patient death with severe anemia, metabolic acidosis, cerebral malaria, and multiorgan involvement. Severe malaria is mostly caused by P. falciparum (90%); however, P. vivax and P. knowlesi may cause serious disease (4-7).

WHO has defined severe malaria as the occurrence of unconsciousness or comatose, inability to stand without support, having more than two convulsion attacks within 24 h, acidosis, hypoglycemia (blood glucose <40 mg/dL), serious malarial anemia (hemoglobin <7 g/dL), renal failure, hyperbilirubinemia (total bilirubin >3 mg/dL), pulmonary edema, abnormal spontaneous bleeding, shock, and hyperparasitemia (8).

No new endemic malaria cases originating from the southeast Anatolia region in Turkey were detected since 2010. By contrast, cases observed in the recent 10 years were relapse cases caused by hypnozoites (9). However, imported malaria cases observed after travels to tropical regions, primarily Africa, have threatened the health of our citizens who frequently travel to high-risk regions for business, tourism, humanitarian aid, etc. Thus, this study aimed to examine discriminating findings of severe malaria cases compared with other cases and to determine the clinical profile and predictors of severe malaria by retrospectively analyzing cases followed in two centers.

## **METHODS**

This study included imported malaria cases followed up between 2011 and 2019 in two infectious diseases and clinical microbiology clinics in Istanbul, Turkey. Epidemiological, clinical, and laboratory data and treatment-related and clinical course features of the patients were collected retrospectively. The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (2019-04-15/2019-78). Informed consent forms were signed by the patients.

The diagnosis was established in all cases by the detection of trophozoite and/or gametocyte forms of the parasite during the microscopic examination performed after staining of thick-drop and peripheral smear slides by Giemsa stain prepared from peripheral blood samples obtained during the feverish period. The diagnosis of imported malaria was also confirmed by the Department of Malaria Control of Istanbul Province Public Health Directorate. Patients with severe malaria were treated by oral or parenteral administrations of antimalarial medicines (Artemether-lumefantrine, quinine, primaquine, doxycycline, etc.) supplied by the Department of Malaria Control. For monitoring of the parasitemia load, thick-drop and peripheral smear examinations were performed at baseline and daily or 8-h intervals when needed during the hospitalization process until finalization of the parasitemia. "Severe malaria" with a serious clinical course was defined according to 2015 WHO data (8). Clinical and laboratory findings of patients with and without severe malaria were compared.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data obtained in the study were analyzed statistically using SPSS version 18.0 software. Descriptive statistics were reported as number (n) and percentage (%) for categorical variables and as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation values for continuous variables. In the group comparisons, the chi-square test and Fisher's Exact test were applied to categorical variables. Student's t-test was used for the comparison of two groups of continuous variables. A value of p<0.05 was accepted as significant.

### RESULTS

This study included 94 patients with imported malaria, composed of 85 male (90.4%) and 9 female (9.6%) patients with a mean age of 32.4±4.56 (range, 18 and 62) years. Of the patients, 85% and 15% reported trips to African and Southeast Asian regions in their medical history, respectively. Chemoprophylaxis was not received by 94.7%

of the patients before their trips. The clinical and laboratory findings of the patients at initial application are summarized in Table 1.

*P. falciparum* (n=72, 76.6%) and P.vivax (n=15, 15.9%) were the most frequently identified agents in our cases. The most commonly seen symptoms at baseline physical examination were high fever (100%), chills/shivering (78.7%), and headache (64%), whereas the most frequent findings were thrombocytopenia (90.5%), anemia (73.4%), and splenomegaly (67%). Severe thrombocytopenia (<50.000  $10^{3}/\mu$ L) was present in approximately 40% of the patients.

Of all the patients, 12.7% (n=12) were diagnosed with severe malaria with a serious clinical course. Cerebral involvement and jaundice were monitored in 10 (83.3%) and 5 (41.7%) of those patients, respectively, whereas no hypoglycemia, acute pulmonary edema, and hemorrhage were recorded among them. Moreover, 4 (33.3%) patients with severe malaria with a serious clinical course caused by *P. falciparum* died. Table 2 presents the comparison between severe malaria with a serious clinical course and other cases regarding clinical and laboratory findings.

The frequency of abdominal pain, diarrhea, splenomegaly, and severe thrombocytopenia was significantly higher in patients with severe malaria with a serious clinical course than in other cases (p=0.002; p=0.001; p=0.046; p=0.041, respectively).

Artemisinin-based antimalarial treatment and quininebased antimalarial treatment were administered in 86% and 6% of the patients, respectively. Since adequate treatment response to standard treatment could not be achieved in 8% of the patients, a combined or consecutive treatment using artemisinin-derived and quinine-derived antimalarial agents were needed.

## DISCUSSION

Malaria is an infectious disease that may present a fatal progression unless diagnosed and treated early. According to a WHO report, malaria takes the second and fifth places in Africa and the world, respectively, as the cause of deaths from infectious diseases. The malarial load is disproportionally high in Africa, and more than 90% of malaria cases were reported in Africa in 2019 (4).

Turkey is still under the threat of malaria because of increased travel opportunities, increased migration, and labor force mobility among countries as well as uncontrolled migration

Demographic and clinical features	(n=94, %)	Laboratory findings	(n=94, %)
Male	85 (90.4)	P. falciparum	72 (76.6)
Female	9 (9.6)	P. vivax	15 (15.9)
Age (mean)	32.4±4.6 years	P. falciparum + P. vivax	6 (6.4)
Fever	94 (100)	P. falciparum + P. ovale	1 (1.1)
Chills and shivering	74 (78.7)	Leukocyte (<5000 10 <sup>3</sup> /µL)	58 (61.7)
Headache	60 (63.8)	Thrombocyte (10³/µL)	-
Sweating	47 (50)	>150,000	9 (9.5)
Fatigue	39 (41.5)	50,000-150,000	48 (51)
Nausea and vomiting	25 (26.6)	<50,000	37 (39.3)
Abdominal pain	25 (26.6)	Hemoglobin (<13 g/dL)	69 (73.4)
Diarrhea	11 (11.7)	Hemoglobin (<7 g/dL)	8 (8.5)
Altered consciousness	10 (10.6)	Creatinine (>1 mg/dL)	19 (20.2)
Splenomegaly	63 (67)	Renal failure (>3 mg/dL)	6 (6.4)
Hepatomegaly	29 (30.8)	LFT (AST, ALT) (>40 IU/L)	48 (51)
Cerebral involvement	10 (10.6)	T. bilirubin (>3 mg/dL)	5 (5.3)
Use of prophylaxis	5 (5.3)	-	-
ICU admission	3 (3.2)	-	-
Mortality	4 (4.2)	-	-

course and other cases of malaria					
		Non-severe (n=82, %)	Severe (n=12, %)	р	
Age mean ± SD		31.8±3.49 years	34.2±9 years	ª0.380	
Min-max (median)		18-60 years (31.62 years)	25-62 years (32.34) years		
	Male	74 (90.2)	11 (91.6)		
Gender	Female	8 (9.8)	1 (8.4)	0.678	
Chills and sh	ivering	66 (80.4)	8 (66.7)	<sup>b</sup> 0.229	
Headache		50 (60.9)	10 (83.3)	<sup>b</sup> 0.116	
Sweating		39 (47.5)	8 (66.6)	<sup>b</sup> 0.216	
Fatigue		33 (40.2)	6 (50)	<sup>b</sup> 0.368	
Nausea		22 (23.4)	3 (25)	<sup>b</sup> 0.601	
Abdominal p	pain	17 (20.7)	8 (66.6)	<sup>b</sup> 0.002**	
Diarrhea		5 (6.1)	6 (50)	<sup>b</sup> <0.001**	
Splenomega	ly	52 (63.4)	11 (91.7)	<sup>b</sup> 0.046**	
Hepatomega	aly	23 (28)	6 (50)	<sup>b</sup> 0.116	
Leukocyte (<5000 10³/µ	uL)	52 (63.4)	6 (50)	<sup>b</sup> 0.279	
Thrombocytopenia (10³/µL)		73 (89.1)	12 (100)	<sup>ь</sup> 0.276	
50,000-150,000 (mild)		44 (53.7)	4 (33.3)	<sup>b</sup> 0.188	
<50,000 (severe)		29 (35.4)	8 (66.6)	<sup>b</sup> 0.041**	
Hemoglobin (<13 g/dL)		64 (78)	12 (100)	<sup>⊾</sup> 0.065	
LFT (AST, AL (>40 IU/L)	_T)	44 (53.6)	4 (33.3)	<sup>⊾</sup> 0.188	

Table 2. Comparison of regarding clinical and laboratory
findings between severe malaria cases with a serious clinical
course and other cases of malaria

\*\*p<0.05, <sup>a</sup>Student's t-test, <sup>b</sup>Pearson chi-square test, LFT: Liver function test, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, SD: Standard deviation

from Syria to Turkey. All cases followed up for malaria by our institute in the recent 10 years were imported cases. A study reported that no indigenous malaria case was detected since 2010 in Turkey and that *P. vivax* malaria cases identified in the recent 10 years were hypnozoite relapse of previous malaria (9). Hence, only imported cases were determined in recent years (9-13). The eradication of malaria cases through the years in Turkey indicates the success of malaria control practices. The increased number of imported cases can be explained by increased travel opportunities to highrisk regions with higher business opportunities. However, the risk of re-emergence of indigenous malaria continues owing to the presence of female Anopheles mosquitoes, the infectious agent for malaria, in our country, irregular migration, subtropical region location of Turkey where malaria can be transmitted through, and increased mean air temperature observed because of climate change.

Malaria may be seen in both genders; however, most of the patients were male. This can be explained by the higher frequency of travel and labor force mobility by men. Although malaria may occur in every age, malaria was reported in patients aged 20-40 years (10-13). The mean age of patients hospitalized in our clinic was  $32.4\pm4.56$  years. This may explain the finding that malaria more commonly occurred in young adults because this group travels more frequently for business and tourism. In our analysis of the anamnesis of our patients regarding their previous trips, patients diagnosed with P. falciparum and *P. vivax* malaria had traveled to Africa and the Far East (Afghanistan, Pakistan, India), respectively. This data distribution is consistent with epidemiological data of malaria reported by WHO (4).

In this study, severe malaria was found in 12 (12.76%) patients. Studies from different countries have similarly reported a severe malaria rate of 15%-17.3% (14,15). Fever was the most frequently seen finding in these studies. The lack of a typical malaria course accompanied with shivering in 33.3% of the patients with severe malaria may be attributed to weak immunity, so malaria may become severe in these patients. Physical examination may reveal hepatomegaly, splenomegaly, abdominal tenderness, and altered intestinal habits.

During the disease couse, anemia develops because of the abnormal degradation of erythrocytes, increased amounts of pigments released from the degraded erythrocytes lead to jaundice, and deposition of these pigments in the reticuloendothelial system results in hepatosplenomegaly (16). Splenomegaly is caused by increased erythrocyte degradation and indicates the stage of the disease. In this study, splenomegaly was found in 11 (91.6%) and 52 (63.4%) patients with severe malaria and mild malaria, respectively. Since splenomegaly is accepted as a parameter that indicates the disease stage, a delay in diagnosis and initial presentation to the hospital may be considered in severe malaria.

A broad spectrum of changes in complete blood count may be present. In this study, thrombocytopenia (<50,000  $10^{3}$ / µL) was detected in 66.6% of patients with severe malaria and was considered associated with disease severity (p=0.041). Similarly, Hanson et al. (17) and Rao et al. (18) have demonstrated that severe thrombocytopenia is an indicator of disease severity in adults.

Studies on adult patients have demonstrated varying frequencies in diarrhea (1.1%-43.8%), and diarrhea was

found in 11.7%, 50%, and 6.1% in all patients, patients with severe malaria, and patients with other cases of malaria, respectively (11,19-24). Although the incidence of diarrhea in the present study was higher in patients with severe cases than in patients with other cases (p<0.001), the frequency of diarrhea was not associated with severe cases in the study by Arnold et al. (19). Furthermore, they have reported a lower rate of diarrhea. Such differences may be considered; findings of abdominal distension such as abdominal pain and diarrhea indicate gastrointestinal tract insufficiency, which is a symptom of multiorgan failure in the pathogenesis of severe malaria and is associated with the differences in the abundance of gut microbiota. Different studies have reported that P. falciparum infection was associated with increased intestinal permeability and that parasites may be identified even in the intestinal mucosa of patients who had severe malaria (25-27). In our study, abdominal pain was also linked with disease severity, just as diarrhea, and it may be due to splenomegaly, which is similarly associated with disease severity, aside from diarrhea.

The management of patients with severe malaria presents a broad spectrum of clinical challenges because of the complicated pathophysiology and involvement of multiple organ systems. The most important aspect of treatment is rapid administration of effective antimalarial treatment and provision of concurrent supportive care to manage lifethreatening complications. Supportive precautions (e.g., oxygen, ventilator support, and cardiac monitoring) should be taken properly. Intravenous catheters should be placed, and blood samples should be immediately obtained for necessary laboratory tests. Central nervous system pathologies such as intracranial hemorrhage and bacterial meningitis should be ruled out in unconscious patients. The differential diagnostic tests and antimalarial treatment should be performed concurrently with supportive treatments including anticonvulsants, intravenous administration of glucose and fluids, antipyretics, and antibiotics, and blood transfusion. The adequacy of antimalarial chemoprophylaxis depends on antibiotic resistance and compliance with the recommended duration and dosage. Individuals who will travel to other countries should be given recommendations on the contagious disease state of the related country, required vaccinations, drugs for antimalarial prophylaxis, and pretreatment protective precautions by relevant authorities (28).

## CONCLUSION

Delays in the diagnosis and treatment of malaria increase morbidity and mortality. In this study, the incidence of abdominal pain, diarrhea, splenomegaly, and deep thrombocytopenia was significantly higher in severe

malaria cases than in other cases, and these factors can be accepted as predictors of severe malaria. Therefore, all patients diagnosed with malaria had imported P. falciparum malaria cases, and patients with altered consciousness state, abdominal pain, diarrhea, and renal dysfunction need closer monitoring and observation, considering the risk of these patients to complications and a severe clinical course. Patients with splenomegaly and deep thrombocytopenia need close monitoring considering their risks of complications such as spontaneous splenic rupture and hemorrhage as well as a severe clinical course. The risk for bacteremia secondary to increased intestinal changes should be also considered, including the fact that hypotension may develop because of dehydration in patients with abdominal pain and diarrhea. Pre-travel information and chemoprophylaxis may be life saving for individuals who will travel to endemic regions. Patients who presented to the hospital with a feverish picture should be assessed about their history of foreign travel, and malaria should be included in the differential diagnosis of every feverish disease to obtain an opportunity for early diagnosis and treatment.

## ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (2019-04-15/2019-78).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent forms were signed by the patients.

### **Authorship Contributions**

Concept: R.K., Ş.N.K., N.D.S., K.K.Y., Design: R.K., Ş.N.K., N.D.S., K.K.Y., Data Collection or Processing: R.K., N.D.S., S.Ş., E.C.Ü., Analysis or Interpretation: R.K., N.D.S., S.Ş., H.K., K.K.Y., Literature Search: R.K., E.C.Ü., S.Ş., K.K.Y., Writing: R.K., Ş.N.K., N.D.S., S.Ş., K.K.Y.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Mace KE, Arguin PM, Lucchi NW, Tan KR. Malaria Surveillance -United States, 2016. MMWR Surveill Summ 2019;68:1-35.
- Gruell H, Hamacher L, Jennissen V, Tuchscherer A, Ostendorf N, Löffler T, et al. On Taking a Different Route: An Unlikely Case of Malaria by Nosocomial Transmission. Clin Infect Dis 2017;65:1404-6.
- Owusu-Ofori AK, Betson M, Parry CM, Stothard JR, Bates I. Transfusion-transmitted malaria in Ghana. Clin Infect Dis 2013;56:1735-41.

- World malaria report 2020: 20 years of global progress and challenges. Geneva:
- World Health Organization; 2020. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO. (Accessed May 30,2021)
- 5. Baird JK. Severe and fatal vivax malaria challenges 'benign tertian malaria' dogma. Ann Trop Paediatr 2009;29:251-2.
- Cox-Singh J, Hiu J, Lucas SB, Divis PC, Zulkarnaen M, Chandran P, et al. Severe malaria - a case of fatal Plasmodium knowlesi infection with post-mortem findings: a case report. Malar J 2010;9:10.
- White NJ, Pukrittayakamee S, Hien TT, Faiz MA, Mokuolu OA, Dondorp AM. Malaria. Lancet 2014;383:723-35.
- World Health Organization. Guidelines for the treatment of malaria, 3rd ed, WHO, Geneva 2015. http://www.who.int/malaria/ publications/atoz/9789241549127/en/ (Accessed May 30,2021)
- Turkish Ministry of Health Health Statistics Yearbook. Available at https://www.saglik.gov.tr/TR,11588/istatistik-yilliklari.html. (Accessed May 25, 2021).
- Şahin Sİ, Çabalak M, Bal T, Ocak S, Önlen Y, Çulha G. Retrospective Analysis of Cases with Imported Malaria in Hatay Province of Turkey: Seventy-Five Cases in Ten Years. Turkiye Parazitol Derg 2019;43:60-4.
- Sarı ND, Yörük G. Retrospective Evaluation of 31 Malaria Cases Hospitalized in Our Clinic Between 2012-2018. Turkiye Parazitol Derg 2019;43:170-4.
- Bozkurt İ, Karslıoğlu M, Esen Ş. Clinical annd laboratory Features of travel-associated malaria;a University Hospital experience. Mediterr J Infect Microb Antimicrob 2018;7:7-26.
- Sağmak Tartar A, Akbulut A. Epidemiological, Clinical, and Laboratory Evaluation of Plasmodium falciparum Malaria Cases Followed in Firat University Hospital: A 6-Year Retrospective Analysis. Turkiye Parazitol Derg 2018;42:1-5.
- Jauréguiberry S. Accès palustre grave [Severe and complicated malaria]. Rev Prat 2019;69:162-5.
- Boushab BM, Ould Ahmedou Salem MS, Ould Mohamed Salem Boukhary A, Parola P, Basco L. Clinical Features and Mortality Associated with Severe Malaria in Adults in Southern Mauritania. Trop Med Infect Dis 2020;6:1.
- Fairhurst RM. Wellems TE. Plasmodium Species (Malaria). In: Mandell GL, Bennet JE, Dolin R (eds). Principles and Practice of

Infectious Diseases. 7th ed. Philadelphia: Churchill Livingstone; 2015. p. 3437-62.

- Hanson J, Phu NH, Hasan MU, Charunwatthana P, Plewes K, Maude RJ, et al. The clinical implications of thrombocytopenia in adults with severe falciparum malaria: a retrospective analysis. BMC Med 2015;13:97.
- Rao BS, Vano MS, Latha GJ, Lavanya D. Incidence, Severity, Prognostic Significance of Thrombocytopenia in Malaria. Int J Res Med Sci 2015;3:116-21.
- Arnold BJ, Tangpukdee N, Krudsood S, Wilairatana P. Risk factors of shock in severe falciparum malaria. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2013;44:541-50.
- He D, Zhang Y, Liu X, Guo S, Zhao D, Zhu Y, et al. Epidemiological and clinical features of Plasmodium falciparum malaria in united nations personnel in Western Bahr el Ghazal State, South Sudan. PLoS One 2013;8:e55220.
- Doltario AB, Menon LJB, Bollela VR, Martinez R, de Almeida E Araújo DC, da Fonseca BAL, et al. Malaria and other febrile diseases among travellers: the experience of a reference centre located outside the Brazilian Amazon Region. Malar J 2016;15:294.
- Kean BH, Reilly PC Jr. Malaria the mime. Recent lessons from a group of civilian travellers. Am J Med 1976;61:159-64.
- Robinson P, Jenney AW, Tachado M, Yung A, Manitta J, Taylor K, et al. Imported malaria treated in Melbourne, Australia: epidemiology and clinical features in 246 patients. J Travel Med 2001;8:76-81.
- Zaher T, Ahmadi M, Ibrahim A, El-Bahnasawy M, Gouda H, Shahat SA. Malaria in Egypt, Saudi Arabia and Yemen: a clinical pilot study. J Egypt Soc Parasitol 2007;37:969-76.
- Wilairatana P, Meddings JB, Ho M, Vannaphan S, Looareesuwan S. Increased gastrointestinal permeability in patients with Plasmodium falciparum malaria. Clin Infect Dis 1997;24:430-5.
- Seydel KB, Milner DA Jr, Kamiza SB, Molyneux ME, Taylor TE. The distribution and intensity of parasite sequestration in comatose Malawian children. J Infect Dis 2006;194:208-5.
- Pongponratn E, Riganti M, Punpoowong B, Aikawa M. Microvascular sequestration of parasitized erythrocytes in human falciparum malaria: a pathological study. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1991;44:168-75.
- Turkey's General Directorate of Health for Borders and Coasts. Available at http://www.hssgm.gov.tr/EN/ (Accessed May 4, 2021).



# Research

# Low-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Levels and Disease Severity in COVID-19 Pneumonia

COVID-19 Pnömonisinde Düşük Yoğunluklu Lipoprotein Kolesterol Düzeyleri ve Hastalık Şiddeti İlişkisi

## Düge Bilge<sup>1</sup>, D Işıl Kibar Akıllı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pulmonary Disease, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Objective:** Pneumonia and acute respiratory distress syndrome are observed as major complications in Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19). Cholesterol is a principal lipid component of the cell membranes. Lipoproteins have a fundamental role as the first line of defense against microbes. Lipoprotein levels are altered during viral infections. This study aimed to investigate the association between low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) levels and disease severity of patients hospitalized with COVID-19 pneumonia.

**Methods:** This is a retrospective and observational study of 817 patients with Severe Acute Respiratory syndrome-Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), who are diagnosed with COVID-19 using the real-time polymerase chain reaction and are hospitalized due to moderate and severe COVID-19 pneumonia.

**Results:** Among 817 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia, 347 (42.5%) were moderate and 470 (57.5%) were severe. Total cholesterol (TC) and LDL-C levels reduced in patients who have severe condition than those with moderate condition (p=0.02, p=0.03, respectively). TC and LDL-C were negatively correlated with the hospitalization duration (r=-0.163, p=0.02, r=-0.154, p=0.03, respectively).

**Conclusion:** Our results suggest a decreased LDL-C levels in patients with COVID-19 in relation to disease severity. Therefore, a strong link was found between lipid metabolism and SARS-COV-2, which allow us to suggest LDL as a marker indicating COVID-19 severity in the near future.

Keywords: COVID-19 pneumonia, low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, disease severity

## ÖZ

Amaç: Pnömoni ve akut solunum sıkıntısı sendromu, Koronavirüs hastalığı-2019 (COVID-19) majör komplikasyonlar olarak karşımıza çıkmaktadır. Kolesterol, hücre zarlarının başlıca lipid bileşenidir. Lipoproteinlerin mikroplara karşı ilk savunma hattı olarak temel bir role sahip olduğu bilinmektedir. Viral enfeksiyonlar sırasında lipoprotein seviyeleri değişir. Bu çalışmada, COVID-19 pnömonisi ile hastaneye yatırılan hastaların düşük yoğunluklu lipoprotein kolesterol (LDL-C) seviyeleri ile hastalık şiddeti arasındaki ilişkiyi araştırdık.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Polimeraz zincirleme reaksiyonu testi ile COVID-19 tanısı konan ve orta ve şiddetli COVID-19 pnömonisi nedeniyle hastaneye yatırılan Şiddetli Akut Solunum sendromu-Koronavirüs-2 (SARS-CoV-2) 817 hastanın retrospektif ve gözlemsel bir çalışmasıdır.

**Bulgular:** COVID-19 pnömonisi olan 817 hastanın 347'si (%42,5) orta, 470'i (%57,5) şiddetli klinik tabloda idi. Ağır hastalarda toplam kolesterol (TC) ve LDL düzeyleri orta şiddette hastalarla karşılaştırıldığında anlamlı olarak daha düşüktü (sırasıyla p=0,02, p=0,03). TC ve LDL-K ile hastanede yatış süresi arasında negatif korelasyon saptandı (sırasıyla r=-0,163, p=0,02, r=-0,154, p=0,03).

**Sonuç:** Sonuçlarımız hastalığın ciddiyeti ile ilişkili olarak COVID-19 hastalarında LDL-C düzeylerinde azalma olduğunu göstermektedir. Lipid metabolizması ile SARS-CoV-2 arasında yakın gelecekte LDL-C COVID-19'un şiddetini gösteren bir belirteç olarak önermemize izin verebilecek güçlü bir bağlantı olduğu sonucuna varılmıştır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: COVID-19 pnömonisi, düşük yoğunluklu lipoprotein kolesterol, hastalık şiddeti

Address for Correspondence: Müge Bilge, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 533 733 54 67 E-mail: mugebilge@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7965-3407

Cite as: Bilge M, Kibar Akıllı I. Low-Density Lipoprotein Cholesterol Levels and Disease Severity in COVID-19 Pneumonia. Med J Bakirkoy 2021;17:274-279

Received: 15.09.2021 Accepted: 21.09.2021

## INTRODUCTION

Severe Acute Respiratory syndrome-Coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), possibly leading to poor outcomes, is known as a single origin of coronavirus disease-19 (COVID-19) pandemic. Pneumonia, acute respiratory distress syndrome, and septic shock are observed as major complications of the disease, leading to death.

Previously, SARS-CoV-1 caused "SARS," in 2002 (1). Thereafter, the "middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus (MERS-CoV)" caused the second outbreak in the past two decades (2).

Some common features were found among SARS-CoV-1, MERS-CoV, and SARS-CoV-2 from the epidemiological, clinical, molecular, and infectious aspects (3).

The onset of infections starts with a viral entrance to the host cell. Coated viruses, including CoVs, initially activate the plasma membrane fusion or endocytosis processes for the entrance. SARS-CoV-2, similar to SARS-CoV-1, employs human angiotensin converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) as a receptor to successfully enter the cell (4). ACE2 molecules located in the lipid rafts are widely available in alveolar type II epithelial cells (5).

Studies confirmed that the lipoproteins served as the initial defense barrier against the invading microbes (6), whose levels change during viral infections (7). Cholesterol known as a major lipid in the cell membrane is also an important component within this context (8,9).

Some rare findings were reported that dyslipidemia arises from SARS. Specifically, patients with SARS were reported to have reduced total cholesterol (TC) levels compared with healthy participants (10). Alterations in lipoprotein levels during COVID-19 infection were also reported (11-15).

Lipid profiles of patients with COVID-19 and their possible relation with disease severity were retrospectively investigated in our study.

### **METHODS**

### Study Design and Cohort

A total of 1,509 adult patients with COVID-19 pneumonia diagnosed using the polymerase chain reaction technique and radiologic involvement of computed tomography (CT) scan and admitted to University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital in Istanbul, level-3 pandemic, from September 01, 2020, to December 31, 2020, were retrospectively observed. The hospital electronic database was screened and patients without clinical or laboratory data or with pneumonia arising from other causes were excluded from the study. Other criteria for exclusion, to reduce the confounding effects, includes the existence of dyslipidemia, use of lipid-lowering therapy, end-stage renal failure, chronic dialysis, nephrotic syndrome, obesity, cholestatic liver disease, chronic use of corticosteroids, immunosuppressive conditions, human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection, hypothyroidism, diabetes mellitus, chronic alcoholism, terminal conditions due to cancer, serum albumin level measurement of <3 g/dL, and pregnancy or breastfeeding, as well as chemotherapy for cancer treatment.

After the exclusion, 817 patients were enrolled, all of whom were over 18 years old and none was taken to the intensive care unit (ICU). Demographic data, comorbidities, COVID-19-related examinations, respiratory rate, oxygen saturation by pulse oximetry (SpO<sub>2</sub>), and mean oxygen requirement during hospitalization were recorded. Our hospital has accredited laboratories standardized for internal and external quality assurance measures to monitor the precision and accuracy of the performed tests. In all cases, blood samples of fasting were obtained from the peripheral vein within 24 hours of hospitalization. Data were categorized as moderate or severe according to the severity classification of the "Chinese Guidelines for Diagnosis and Treatment of Novel Coronavirus Pneumonia (Trial Version 7)" (16). Patients with moderate COVID-19 had a fever (>37.3 °C) and respiratory symptoms identified with radiological findings for pneumonia. COVID-19 cases were considered severe with any of the following criteria: "(1) respiratory distress ( $\geq$ 30 breaths/min), (2) oxygen saturation of  $\leq$ 93% at rest, (3) arterial partial pressure of oxygen/fraction of inspired oxygen of ≤300 mmHg (l mmHg=0.133 kPa)." All patients were scanned with spiral CT on admission. Radiologist-evaluated CT results were classified into three categories: mild, moderate, and severe involvement (17). All study participants were managed according to the "COVID 19 Treatment Protocol of Turkish Health Ministry" (18). The research was first registered in the data of the "Turkish Health Ministry Scientific Research Committee" and then reviewed and approved by the "Local Ethics Committee."

#### Serum Lipids Measurement

The dataset consisting of TC, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C)-, and LDL-C were analyzed using the modular dual-phase extraction system "(COBAS-C 501, Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland)."

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Mean  $\pm$  standard deviation values were estimated as descriptive statistics. Deviations from normality were

assessed using the median and percentage values in the distributions. The Student's t-test was used for continuous variables with normal distributions. Categorical data were analyzed using the chi-square test. Continuous variables having abnormal distribution were evaluated by the Mann-Whitney U test. A p-value of <0.05 was accepted as statistically significant. Commercially available "Statistical Package for the Social Sciences Inc., Chicago, IL, USA)" was used for all the statistical analyses.

## RESULTS

A total of 817 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia participated in this study, wherein 347 were moderate and 470 were severe. Baseline parameters and comorbidities showed no difference in sex. Patients with severe conditions were older than those with moderate ones. Hypertension and heart failure were more frequent (p=0.003, p<0.001, respectively) in patients in severe condition than those in moderate condition. SpO<sub>2</sub>, in baseline and under oxygen support, was lower in severe than in the moderate group. The respiratory rate was higher in the severe group (Table 1). Lymphopenia was lower, whereas neutrophil and platelet counts were higher in the severe than in the moderate group. Glucose, urea, transaminases (alanine aminotransferase and aspartate transaminase), magnesium, and potassium levels were also higher in the severe than in the moderate group. In addition, patients in severe conditions were linked with stronger inflammatory responses, which yielded poor prognostic laboratory findings, such as lactate

dehydrogenase, C-reactive protein, troponin I, D-dimer, fibrinogen, and ferritin. Albumin and calcium were lower in patients with severe conditions; however, no difference was found in the procalcitonin between groups. CT revealed a severe involvement in the severe than the moderate group. Thyroid-stimulating hormone and free triiodothyronine values were lower in the severe than in the moderate group, within the reference range. No difference was found in the free thyroxine value between groups. The hospitalization duration was higher in the severe than in the moderate group. TC and LDL-C levels were lower in the severe group than in the moderate group (p=0.02, p=0.03, respectively). A total of 48 patients who died from respiratory failure were all from the severe group. The mortality rate was 10.2% in the severe group (Table 2). TC and LDL-C have a negative correlation with the hospitalization duration (r=-0.163, p=0.02; r=-0.154, p=0.03, respectively) (Figure 1, 2).

## DISCUSSION

Lipid profiles of patients hospitalized with COVID-19 pneumonia were retrospectively analyzed based on the clinical laboratory reports of lipid measurements on a large patient population.

Previous studies showed that patients with communityacquired pneumonia had a higher risk of death with reduced LDL-C levels (19). Thus, the risk of sepsis for patients who are hospitalized also increased (20,21). One particular study showed that reduced levels of LDL-C were followed by a higher likelihood of future sepsis, which implied a direct influence of LDL-C on sepsis risk (22).

apic 1. Evaluation of pascine characteristics and comorphotopolities for patients with moderate and severe conditions	Table 1. Evaluation of baseline characteristics and comorbidities for r	patients with moderate and severe conditions
---	---	--

	Moderate (n=347)	Severe (n=470)	р	
Age, years	53.89±16.34	59.38±14.84	<0.001	
Female, n (%)	140 (40.34%)	169 (35.95%)	NS	
Respiratory rate, per minute	16.39±2.52	23.5±4.37	<0.001	
SpO <sub>2</sub> <sup>1</sup>	95.13±1.47	93.91±2.1	<0.001	
Body temperature, oC	36.93±0.68	37±0.74	NS	
Heart rate, per minute	82.34±13.54	83.05±15.39	NS	
Systolic blood pressure, mmHg	123.63±17.87	124.69±16.8	NS	
Diastolic blood pressure, mmHg	70.25±10.18	70.29±10.48	NS	
Arterial hypertension on treatment	90 (25.9%)	159 (33.8%)	0.03	
Heart failure	6 (1.7%)	15 (3.2%)	<0.001	
COPD <sup>111</sup>	10 (2.9%)	20 (4.2%)	NS	
Asthma bronchiale	27 (7.8%)	43 (9.1%)	NS	
<sup>1</sup> SPO,: Median; under oxygen support, <sup>11</sup> COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease				

Table 2. Laboratory test evaluation, CT results, and mortality of patients with moderate and severe conditions					
Characteristics count	Moderate (n=347)	Severe (n=470)	р		
Neutrophil, cells/mL	4.24±2.34	6.05±2.93	<0.001		
Lymphocytes, cells/mL	1.34±0.6	1.06±0.51	<0.001		
Platelets, cells/mL	237.31±96.19	251.7±112.57	0.05		
Hematocrit, %	38.07±4.55	38.25±4.39	NS		
Glucose, mg/dL	121.66±34.45	134.8±48.32	<0.001		
Urea, mg/dL	30.5±13.65	37.88±18	<0.001		
Creatinine, mg/dL	0.79±0.24	0.84±0.55	NS		
ALT, U/L	39.28±32.7	51.17±45.74	<0.001		
AST, U/L	39.04±24.49	49.33±34.05	<0.001		
Lactate dehydrogenase, U/L	298.99±103.21	415.06±180.9	<0.001		
Potassium, mEq/L	4.15±0.42	4.21±0.51	0.05		
Sodium, mEq/L	138.05±3.49	137.36±3.71	0.007		
Magnesium, mg/dL	2.05±0.24	2.09±0.28	0.04		
Calcium, mg/dL	8.87±0.57	8.59±0.55	< 0.001		
C-reactive protein, mg/L	71.04±62.95	121.66±80.72	< 0.001		
Procalcitonin, ng/mL	0.2±0.81	0.43±3.18	NS		
Ferritin, mcg/L	377.09±399.98	668.43±664.67	< 0.001		
D-dimer, mcg FEU/mL	0.63±1.05	0.96±1.23	<0.001		
Fibrinogen, mg/dL	477.38±122.24	531.47±139.97	<0.001		
INR	1.05±0.2	1.07±0.18	NS		
Troponin I, ng/mL	7±17.88	21.66±73.38	<0.001		
Albumin, g/dL	38±5.22	34.53±4.82	<0.001		
Free T3 (pg/mL)	2.12±0.21	2.78±0.57	<0.001		
Free T4 (ng/dL)	1.07±0.23	1.09±0.37	NS		
TSH (μIU/mL)	1.03±2.28	1.53±2.46	<0.001		
TC (mg/dL)	159.59±42.57	150.97±42.99	0.02		
Triglyceride	145.83±75.65	144.22±77.3	NS		
HDL-C (mg/dL)	33.97±9.84	33.25±11.59	NS		
LDL-C (mg/dL)	96.36±34.37	89.72±35.1	0.03		
CT results (n, %)			<0.001		
Mild involvement	126 (36.3%)	42 (8.9%)			
Moderate involvement	187 (53.9%)	212 (45.1%)			
Severe involvement	34 (9.8%)	216 (46%)			
Mortality	0	48 (10.2%)	<0.001		
Duration of hospitalization, day	7.95±3.59	12.84±6.98	<0.001		

TC: Total cholesterol, HDL-C: High-density lipoprotein cholesterol, LDL-C: Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, ALT: Alanine transaminase, AST: Aspartate transaminase, INR: International normalized ratio, CT: Computed tomography, TSH: Thyroid-stimulating hormone

Contrarily, altered lipid profiles in patients arise from the inflammation due to viral infection. For instance, patients with HIV have reduced HDL-C and increased LDL-C levels (23,24). Patients with dengue fever disease have reduced LDL-C serum (25), and patients with cirrhotic hepatitis B also have reduced HDL-C and LDL-C levels (26).

Lipid metabolism changes 12 years after recovery in patients infected with SARS (27), thus dyslipidemia is possible to develop in patients with COVID-19-related diseases. However, several published investigations in the literature that examine the cholesterol levels with COVID-19 were reported.



**Figure 1:** Patients in severe condition show significantly lower TC levels than those in moderate conditions (150.97±42.99 vs. 159.59±42.57 mg/dL, p=0.02) TC: Total cholesterol



**Figure 2.** Patients in severe condition show a significantly lower LDL-C level than those in moderate condition (89.72±35.1 vs. 96.36±34.37 mg/dL, p=0.03) LDL: Low-density lipoprotein

Generally, published studies reported a reduced level of TC, triglyceride, HDL-C, and LDL-C (11). The severity level in both hypolipidemia and COVID-19 showed a positive correlation (12). In addition, severe consequences emerge more likely in reduced levels of HDL-C in COVID-19 (13). Contrarily, ApoCOVID study showed that HDL-C and LDL-C concentrations upon ICU admission are low in patients with severe COVID-19 pneumonia but are not associated with poor outcomes. However, low lipoprotein concentrations in the case of bacterial superinfection during ICU hospitalization are associated with mortality, which reinforces the potential role of these particles during bacterial sepsis (14). Another recent study demonstrated that LDL-C levels

declined perpetually until death in patients hospitalized for COVID-19, though the cohort had a small sample size, which makes one think that LDL-C could potentially predict the disease progress and poor prognosis (15).

Various plausible mechanisms are responsible for dyslipidemia. COVID-19 gave possible harm to liver functions thereby reducing the LDL-C biosynthesis. An acute severe inflammation triggered by COVID-19 changes lipid metabolism or vascular permeability, which in turn leads to the entrance of cholesterol molecules into the alveoli forming exudate and causing a deficit in the plasma LDL-C and cholesterol (28). Another possibility is that the COVID-19-activated sterol regulatory element-binding protein-2 disturbs the cholesterol biosynthesis, which usually ends up with a cytokine storm (29).

As lipopolysaccharide creates a reaction with systemic viral infection and/or entrance of a toxic substance, the cholesterol counters the emerging toxic disturbance under selective interaction.

Moreover, LDL-C levels are assumed to be linked to the interplay between dyslipidemia and vasculopathy during a pathological process in patients with COVID-19 (30).

Our results showed that reduced levels of TC and LDL-C were linked with the severity of patients hospitalized with COVID-19 pneumonia. Reduced concentrations of TC and LDL-C most likely resulted from complicated biological and pathological processes caused by COVID-19. Obtained data suggested a decreased LDL-C concentration in patients with COVID-19 is related to disease severity.

#### **Study Limitations**

Several exclusion criteria were used to reduce the confounding effect; however, our findings, showing a correlation between the inferior LDL-C concentrations and poor outcomes of patients hospitalized with COVID-19 pneumonia, had its limitations. The baseline cholesterol levels before the start of the infection were unavailable, which made the precise emergence of reduced LDL-C concentrations uncertain. In addition, the LDL-C level during the recuperation was unrecorded due to the retrospective nature of our design, which resulted in a more pronounced account of the link between the variability of LDL-C concentrations and COVID-19 outcomes.

### CONCLUSION

The variability of LDL concentrations in the vascular system of patients with COVID-19 indicated a strong relationship with the disease severity. Several researchers already demonstrated the strong link between lipid metabolism and COVID-19 in a way that corroborates our observations. Therefore, a foreseeable LDL as a marker for predicting COVID-19 severity is not fortuitous.

### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study were approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakirköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital of Local Ethics Committee (no: 2021/127-2021-06-05 date: 15.03.2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

### Authorship Contributions

Surgical and Medical Practices: M.B., Concept: M.B., Design: M.B., Data Collection or Processing: M.B., I.K.A., Analysis or Interpretation: M.B., I.K.A., Literature Search: M.B., I.K.A., Writing: M.B.

**Conflict of Interest:** No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## REFERENCES

- Stadler K, Masignani V, Eickmann M, Becker S, Abrignani S, Klenk HD, et al. SARS--beginning to understand a new virus. Nat Rev Microbiol 2003;1:209-18.
- Mackay IM, Arden KE. MERS coronavirus: diagnostics, epidemiology and transmission. Virol J 2015;12:222.
- Petrosillo N, Viceconte G, Ergonul O, Ippolito G, Petersen E. COVID-19, SARS and MERS: are they closely related? Clin Microbiol Infect 2020;26:729-34.
- Zhou P, Yang XL, Wang XG, Hu B, Zhang L, Zhang W, et al. A pneumonia outbreak associated with a new coronavirus of probable bat origin. Nature 2020;579:270-3.
- Goldstein MR, Poland GA, Graeber CW. Are certain drugs associated with enhanced mortality in COVID-19? QJM 2020;113:509-10.
- Minetti G. Mevalonate pathway, selenoproteins, redox balance, immune system, Covid-19: Reasoning about connections. Med Hypotheses 2020;144:110128.
- Meilhac O, Tanaka S, Couret D. High-Density Lipoproteins Are Bug Scavengers. Biomolecules 2020;10:598.
- Lingwood D, Simons K. Lipid rafts as a membrane-organizing principle. Science 2010;327:46-50.
- Simons K, Ikonen E. Functional rafts in cell membranes. Nature 1997;387:569-72.
- Song SZ, Liu HY, Shen H, Yuan B, Dong ZN, Jia XW, et al. [Comparison of serum biochemical features between SARS and other viral pneumonias]. Zhongguo Wei Zhong Bing Ji Jiu Yi Xue 2004;16:664-6.
- Ressaire Q, Dudoignon E, Moreno N, Coutrot M, Dépret F. Low total cholesterol blood level is correlated with pulmonary severity in COVID-19 critical ill patients. Anaesth Crit Care Pain Med 2020;39:733-5.
- Wei X, Zeng W, Su J, Wan H, Yu X, Cao X, et al. Hypolipidemia is associated with the severity of COVID-19. J Clin Lipidol 2020;14:297-304.

- Wang G, Zhang Q, Zhao X, Dong H, Wu C, Wu F, et al. Low highdensity lipoprotein level is correlated with the severity of COVID-19 patients: an observational study. Lipids Health Dis 2020;19:204.
- Tanaka S, De Tymowski C, Assadi M, Zappella N, Jean-Baptiste S, Robert T, et al. Lipoprotein concentrations over time in the intensive care unit COVID-19 patients: Results from the ApoCOVID study. PLoS One 2020;15:e0239573.
- Fan J, Wang H, Ye G, Cao X, Xu X, Tan W, et al. Letter to the Editor: Low-density lipoprotein is a potential predictor of poor prognosis in patients with coronavirus disease 2019. Metabolism 2020;107:154243.
- Diagnosis and Treatment Protocol for Novel Coronavirus Pneumonia (Trial Version 7). Chin Med J (Engl) 2020;133:1087-95.
- Yang R, Li X, Liu H, Zhen Y, Zhang X, Xiong Q, et al. Chest CT Severity Score: An Imaging Tool for Assessing Severe COVID-19. Radiol Cardiothorac Imaging 2020;2:e200047.
- Republic of Turkey Ministry of Health. Covid-19 (SARS-CoV-2 Infection) Guide. Available @:covid-19rehberieriskinhastatedavisip df.pdf (saglik.gov.tr), (Accessed 20/07/2020.)
- Chien YF, Chen CY, Hsu CL, Chen KY, Yu CJ. Decreased serum level of lipoprotein cholesterol is a poor prognostic factor for patients with severe community-acquired pneumonia that required intensive care unit admission. J Crit Care 2015;30:506-10.
- Shor R, Wainstein J, Oz D, Boaz M, Matas Z, Fux A, et al. Low serum LDL cholesterol levels and the risk of fever, sepsis, and malignancy. Ann Clin Lab Sci 2007;37:343-8.
- Lagrost L, Girard C, Grosjean S, Masson D, Deckert V, Gautier T, et al. Low preoperative cholesterol level is a risk factor of sepsis and poor clinical outcome in patients undergoing cardiac surgery with cardiopulmonary bypass. Crit Care Med 2014;42:1065-73.
- Guirgis FW, Donnelly JP, Dodani S, Howard G, Safford MM, Levitan EB, et al. Cholesterol levels and long-term rates of communityacquired sepsis. Crit Care 2016;20:408.
- Baker J, Ayenew W, Quick H, Hullsiek KH, Tracy R, Henry K, et al. High-density lipoprotein particles and markers of inflammation and thrombotic activity in patients with untreated HIV infection. J Infect Dis 2010;201:285-92.
- Rose H, Hoy J, Woolley I, Tchoua U, Bukrinsky M, Dart A, et al. HIV infection and high density lipoprotein metabolism. Atherosclerosis 2008;199:79-86.
- Lima WG, Souza NA, Fernandes SOA, Cardoso VN, Godói IP. Serum lipid profile as a predictor of dengue severity: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Rev Med Virol 2019;29:e2056.
- Cao WJ, Wang TT, Gao YF, Wang YQ, Bao T, Zou GZ. Serum Lipid Metabolic Derangement is Associated with Disease Progression During Chronic HBV Infection. Clin Lab 2019;65.
- Wu Q, Zhou L, Sun X, Yan Z, Hu C, Wu J, et al. Altered Lipid Metabolism in Recovered SARS Patients Twelve Years after Infection. Sci Rep 2017;7:9110.
- Heffner JE, Sahn SA, Brown LK. Multilevel likelihood ratios for identifying exudative pleural effusions(\*). Chest 2002;121:1916-20.
- Lee W, Ahn JH, Park HH, Kim HN, Kim H, Yoo Y, et al. COVID-19activated SREBP2 disturbs cholesterol biosynthesis and leads to cytokine storm. Signal Transduct Target Ther 2020;5:186.
- Cao X, Yin R, Albrecht H, Fan D, Tan W. Cholesterol: A new game player accelerating vasculopathy caused by SARS-CoV-2? Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2020;319:E197-E202.